

AMERICAN PURCE MEALIN ASSOCIATION

Racial Disparities in Concer Carle | Access to Carle for Transporter Vehecors | Republic C Among US Vehecors | Rattling Telecore Dise at Name | INTRODUCTION Rev Night



The Provision of Culturally Competent Services Be Enhanced for American Indian and Alaska Rative Veteram?) Improving Texasts in Gender Disporties | Saisidality Among Rispania and African American Veterana Following Sorgery







COVER: Catholic Charities of New York, in partnership with the New York City Test and Trace Corps, host a testing and vaccination event outside of St. Theresa Church in the Pelham Bay section of The Bronx, NY, on February 6, 2022.

Cover concept and selection by Aleisha Kropf. Photo by Steve Sanchez/ Sipa USA via AP Images. Printed with permission.





Promoting public health research, policy, practice, and education is the *AJPH* mission. As we widen our scope to embrace global issues, we also sharpen our focus to support the needs of public health practitioners. We invite contributions of original unpublished research, opinion and commentary, and letters to the editor.

The Journal is printed on acid-free recycled paper.

EDITORS

Luisa Borrell, DDS, PhD Lisa Bowleg, PhD, MA Theodore M. Brown, PhD Nabarun Dasgupta, PhD, MPH Paul C. Erwin, MD, DrPH Daniel M. Fox, PhD Colleen Grogan, PhD Robert J. Kim-Farley, MD, MPH Stewart J. Landers, JD, MCP Denys T. Lau, PhD Tanya Telfair LeBlanc, PhD Jonathan I. Levy, ScD Evan Mayo-Wilson, DPhil Wendy Parmet, JD Kenneth Rochel de Camargo Jr, MD, PhD Daniel Tarantola, MD Roger Vaughan, DrPH, MS Eric R. Walsh-Buhi, PhD, MPH Stella M. Yu, ScD, MPH

STAFF

Georges C. Benjamin, MD Executive Director/Publisher Ashell Alston Director of Publications Brian Selzer Deputy Director of Publications Samantha Cooper Journal Production Coordinator Michael Henry Associate Production Editor (Sr) Katie Poe, MA Associate Production Editor Phat Nguyen Digital Publications Specialist

EDITORIAL BOARD

Heather M. Brandt, PhD (2023), Vice Chair Maria Delesus, PhD (2022) Amy Hagopian, PhD, MHA (2024) Michael T. Halpern, MD, PhD, MPH (2024) Kenneth Hoekstra, PhD Sonja Hutchins, MD, DrPH, MPH (2022) Amar Kanekar, PhD, MPH, MB (2023) Yan Ma, PhD, MA, MS (2022) Laura A. Nabors, PhD, MA (2024) A.G. Palladino, MPH, MJ, MS (2023) Martha C. Romney, JD, BSN, MPH, MS (2022) Laura Schwab Reese, PhD, MA (2023) Gulzar H. Shah, PhD, MStat, MS (2022) Mark A. Strand, PhD, MS (2023) Cynthia Williams, PhD, MHA, PT (2022) Samantha H. Xu, MPH (2022)

FREELANCE

Kelly Burch Greg Edmondson Aisha Jamil Gary Norton Michelle Quirk Sarah Cook **Copyeditor** Aisha Jamil Leona Selzer **Proofreader** Vanessa Sifford **Graphic Designer**

AJPH

 ∞

DEPUTY EDITOR Farzana Kapadia, PhD

SENIOR DEPUTY EDITOR

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF

Alfredo Morabia, MD, PhD

Michael C. Costanza, PhD

DEPUTY STATISTICAL EDITOR Hua He, PhD

IMAGE EDITOR Aleisha Kropf

ASSISTANT EDITOR Shokhari Tate

STUDENT EDITOR Michelle Sarah Livings, MPH

FORMER EDITORS-IN-CHIEF

Mary E. Northridge, PhD, MPH (Editor Emerita) Mervyn Susser Michel Ibrahim Alfred Yankauer George Rosen Abel Wolman Charles-Edward A. Winslow Harry S. Mustard Mazÿck Ravenel

ONLINE ONLY

PODCAST

EDITOR'S CHOICE

Notes From the Field: A 1079 **Repository of Best Practices** Ć A. Morabia

GLOBAL NEWS

1080 AJPH Global News August 2022

OPINIONS, IDEAS, & PRACTICE

EDITORIALS

- 1081 "Tell Me, Who's That They're Letting Down?": COVID-19 and the Working Class D. Hawkins
- 1084 **Challenging Health Inequities** in Tuberculosis Elimination A. H. Chang
- 1086 Telemedicine, Medication Abortion, and Access After Roe v. Wade J. E. Allsworth
- 1089 A Social Vulnerability Framework to Identify and Assist With Environmental Injustice E.A. Lehnert
- 1092 Looking Back: The Contested Whiteness of Arab Identity Ē K. Resnicow, M. J. Stiffler, and K. J. Ajrouch
- 1097 The History of Contact Tracing and the Future of Public Health Ê A. M. Brandt
- 1100 The Growing Importance of Self-Managed and Telemedicine Ê Abortion in the United States: Medically Safe, but Legal Risk Remains

P. Skuster and H. Moseson

- 1104 Improving National Public Health Data Collection as an Act of Antiracism S. Polk and K.R. Page
- 1107 Reproductive Justice Matters: A Public Health of Consequence, Ē. August 2022 F. Kapadia

PERSPECTIVES

Government Patent Use to 1110 Promote Public Health in the United States: Overcoming Nonpatent Exclusivities

R. E. Wolitz, A. S. Kesselheim, and J. J. Darrow

1115 Not in Our Name: The Disingenuous Use of "Public Health" as Justification for Title 42 Expulsions in the Era of the Migrant Protection Protocols

R. Fabi, S. D. Rivas, and M. Griffin

1120 A Rights-Based Approach to Youth Inclusion in Public Health Policy

D. Layton, M. Forst, and B. Broderick

1123 Preventing Childhood Vision Loss Through Exploitative Æ Prison Labor: A Call for Action

J. T. Oatts, J. Hutt, and A. G. de Alba

1126 The Opioid Industry Documents Archive: A Living £ **Digital Repository** ₽

G. C. Alexander, L.A. Mix, S. Choudhury, R. Taketa, C. Tomori, M. Mooghali, A. Fan, S. Mars, D. Ciccarone, M. Patton, D. E. Apollonio, L. Schmidt, M. A. Steinman, J. Greene, P. M. Ling, A. K. Seymour, S. Glantz, and K. Tasker

NOTES FROM THE FIELD

1130 Assessing the Impact of Vaccine Lotteries on COVID-19 Vaccination Rates in the United States in 2021

J. Sload, B. Bechtolsheim, and D. Gifford

- 1134 Rapid Antigen Screening of Students and Staff for Æ SARS-CoV-2 in Rural School Districts, Pierce County, WA, 2020 D. R. Stutman, J. K. Tergliafera, M. E. Black, A. L.-T. Chen, L. L. Karnes, N. A. Turner, G. R. Wagner, and J. M. Thompson
- 1138 NIOSH Risk-Based Model to Æ Resume Field Research and Public Health Service in 2020 During the COVID-19 Pandemic

D. O. Johns, K. M. Yeoman, J. M. Harney, J. Howard, and G.S. Poplin

1142 Healthy Davis Together:

Æ

Creating a Model for Community Control of COVID-19

B. H. Pollock, C. L. Bergheimer, T. S. Nesbitt, T. Stoltz, S. R. Belafsky, K. C. Burtis, K. M. Carey, and M. Nuño

DATA SUPPLEMENT AVAILABLE

1147 Impact of Massachusetts' Statewide Sales Restriction on Flavored and Menthol Tobacco Products on Tobacco Sales in Massachusetts and Surrounding States, June 2020 M. Kingsley, H. McGinnes, G. Song, J. Doane,

and P. Henley

RESEARCH & ANALYSIS

METHODS

- 1151 The (Im)precision of Life **Expectancy Numbers** Æ
 - J.A. Hanley

SURVEILLANCE

- 1161 The Missing COVID-19
- Demographic Data: A Statewide Analysis of COVID-19–Related Demographic Data From Local Government Sources and a Comparison With Federal Public Surveillance Data

A. Aliseda-Alonso, S. B. de Lis, A. Lee, E. N. Pond, B. Blauer, L. Rutkow, and J. B. Nuzzo

OPEN-THEMED RESEARCH

1170 Tuberculosis Outbreaks in State Prisons, United States, 2011-2019

> R.J. Stewart, K.M. Raz, S.P. Burns, J. S Kammerer, M. B. Haddad, B. J. Silk, and J. M. Wortham



Workplaces Most Affected by COVID-19 Outbreaks in California, January 2020-August 2021

- A. Heinzerling, A. Nguyen, M. Frederick,
- E. Chan, K. Gibb, A. Rodriguez, J. Wong,
- E. Epson, J. Watt, B. Materna, and S. Jain
- 1191 **Community Health Worker** Activities in Public Health Programs to Prevent Violence: Coding Roles and Scope

C. Barbero, A. H. B. Abdullah, N. Wiggins, M. Garrettson, D. Jones, A. S. Guinn, C. Girod, J. Bradford, and A. Wennerstrom

1202 Potential Impact of £



門

Telemedicine for Medication Abortion Policy and Programming Changes on Abortion Accessibility in the United States

J. W. Seymour, T.-A. Thompson, D. Milechin, L.A. Wise, and A.E. Rudolph

AJPH

1212 Xylazine and Overdoses: Trends, Concerns, and Recommendations R. S. Alexander, B. R. Canver, K. L. Sue, and

K. L. Morford

1217 Social Vulnerability and Safe

- Building Recertification
- ♥♥<

T. L. Hollar, A. F. de Melo, K. Maitland, S. Cuenca, and E. Chung

BACKMATTER

OTHER DEPARTMENTS

1224 Subscription Form

Notes From the Field: A Repository of Best Practices

ast year we introduced the article format Notes From the Field (NFTF). NFTF articles are made to share the experiences that may improve the practice of public health. They are a popular article format. Between February 2021 and July 2022, we have published 47 of them in A/PH regular issues and 6 in two A/PH supplements. The initial NFTF article was published in February 2021. They describe successful experiences, usually at a local level, that can eventually be reproduced elsewhere. In supplements, they have the key role of illustrating meaningful field experiences related to a specific theme. With this purpose in mind, the format of NFTF ensures that the key information is provided.

In 1200 words, with an 80-word abstract, up to 12 references, and up to 2 table or figure elements, NFTF successively describe goals and objectives; how the intervention was implemented in practice; the geographic location, the years when the intervention was implemented, and the population subject to the intervention; and the motivation behind the intervention. Importantly, they provide evidence on whether the intervention worked or not and, if relevant, whether the implementation of the intervention can be expected to have adverse or other unintended conseguences. The last step means that interventions that are still being programmed or in the implementation phase are not eligible as NFTF articles. Finally, NFTF state why the intervention is felt to be sustainable and the importance of the intervention for public health.

Of the 47 NFTF articles published in *AJPH* regular issues, 26 were related to responses to the COVID-19 pandemic. They dealt with topics such as contact tracing, vaccine administration, masking, and quarantines. NFTF

articles have attracted reports of public health actions in schools, in jails, and among hardto-reach populations.

The institutional and geographic origins of the NFTF indicate that they are on the publication radar of many readers across the country. The sources of NFTF articles have primarily been universities but substantially have also featured local, city, or state health departments and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Nonfederal sources have been in locations across the United States, such as Maryland, New York, California, Georgia, and Wisconsin. One NFTF article has come from Israel and 1 from Spain.

We try to process NFTF articles rapidly so that they can be quickly disseminated on social media. On average NFTF articles have been downloaded 392 times (overall 18 435 times). Among those that have generated more than 1000 downloads, there was a casebased seroprevalence survey of SARS-Cov-2 (severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2) antibodies in Arizona, Meatless Monday campaign in US adults, food environment in Washington State-run correctional facilities, contact tracing in Latinx communities, COVID-19 data publication in New York City, and COVID-19 vaccine outreach in Wisconsin.

The success of the NFTF suggests that the format responds to a need. We hope that public health departments and grassroots and frontline organizations will use this space to share their experiences with *AJPH* readers. **AJPH**

Alfredo Morabia, MD, PhD AJPH Editor-in-Chief @AlfredoMorabia

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306957



11 Years Ago

Screening for Tuberculosis at an Adult Education Center: Results of a Community-Based Participatory Process

We used a community-based participatory research (CBPR) approach to plan and implement free TB skin testing at an adult education center to determine the efficacy of CBPR with voluntary tuberculosis (TB) screening and the prevalence of TB infection among immigrant and refugee populations. We formed a CBPR partnership to address TB screening at an adult education center that serves a large immigrant and refugee population in Rochester, Minnesota. . . . A total of 259 adult learners volunteered to be skin-tested in April 2009; 48 (18.5%) had positive TB skin tests. . . . Our results imply that TB skin testing at adult education centers that serve large foreign-born populations may be effective. Our findings also show that a participatory process may enhance the willingness of foreign-born persons to participate in TB skin-testing efforts.

From AJPH, July 2011, p. 1264

80 Years Ago

Relationship of Mental Hygiene to a Local Health Department Program

The immediate purpose of this project was a quantitative study of mental illness and maladjustment in a rural community, with the ultimate objective of devising and demonstrating methods for the inclusion of mental health procedures in the programs of existing public health agencies. . . . The experience gained in the one county used as a proving ground should determine largely the procedures to be followed in extending mental health services to other counties of the state. . . . On the whole, the results obtained with the clinic have been gratifying. It provides the county with facilities for prevention and treatment which, in our opinion, are at least the equal of those afforded by established services functioning in rural areas elsewhere. Moreover, the community is learning to take advantage of the services offered.

From AJPH, September 1942, pp. 1005–1011, passim



Ecological and Environmental Factors in a Yellow Fever Outbreak

State of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

Abreu et al. investigated geographical, ecological, and entomological factors contributing to a 2017-2019 outbreak of sylvatic yellow fever virus in a coastal region of Brazil previously considered free of sylvatic yellow fever virus. Yellow fever has a high mortality rate and, despite the availability of a safe and effective vaccine, there continue to be outbreaks in the Americas and Africa. The virus transmission cycle involved nonhuman primates, mosquitoes, and humans. The authors assigned functional traits related to behavior, physiology, habitats, and epidemiological importance to 89 mosquito species from 84 sampling points. Assessed spatial environmental characteristics included altitude, land use, forest fragment size, and vegetation cover. Abundance of Haemagogus mosquitoes, combined with lower species richness and diversity, increased infection risk. Infections were most common in large, continuous forests and in small forest fragments. This work may help predict future outbreaks and inform targeted vaccination and prevention measures.

Citation. Abreu FVS, de Andreazzi CS, Neves MSAS, et al. Ecological and environmental factors affecting transmission of sylvatic yellow fever in the 2017–2019 outbreak in the Atlantic Forest, Brazil. *Parasit Vectors*. 2022;15(1):23. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13071-021-05143-0

Alcohol and Tobacco Use During COVID-19

Slovenia

An increase in substance (e.g., alcohol and tobacco) use can occur in times of heightened stress as a maladaptive coping strategy to manage psychological distress. Krnel et al. explored alcohol and tobacco consumption changes during the COVID-19 pandemic among Slovenian adults. Data were from the European Alcohol Use and COVID-19 Survey (May-June 2020; n = 495). Most people reported no change in their drinking patterns, but approximately 24% increased their drinking frequency; those with financial distress were 4 times more likely to increase their drinking frequency. Few people (n = 119) used tobacco, and of those who did, nearly 50% had increased tobacco use in the past month.

Citation. Krnel SR, Kilian C, Keršmanc MH, Roškar M, Koprivnikar H. Changes in the use of alcohol and tobacco in Slovenia during the first wave of the SARS-COV-2 pandemic. *Zdr Varst.* 2021;61(1):6–13. https://doi.org/10.2478/sjph-2022-0003

Perceived Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Female Genital Mutilation and Child and Other Forced Marriages

Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia, Senegal

Between October and December 2020, Esho et al. conducted household surveys and 38 key informant interviews with program implementers and policymakers to determine the perceived effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages in Kenya (n = 312), Uganda (n = 278), Ethiopia (n = 251), and Senegal (n = 208). The pandemic was perceived to increase the occurrence of female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages in Kenya and Uganda, but not in Senegal and Ethiopia. The reason for this may be that the pandemic reduced the interventions of the justice system, health care system, and civil societies. Esho et al. call for innovative approaches to reduce the prevalence of female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages during the pandemic, such as using call centers, radio talk shows, and local influencers to communicate the risk associated with such practices, even in times of pandemic.

Citation. Esho T, Matanda DJ, Abuya T, et al. The perceived effects of COVID-19 pandemic on female genital mutilation/ cutting and child or forced marriages in Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia and Senegal. *BMC Public Health*. 2022;22(1):601. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-022-13043-w

Midwives Helping Deliver Reproductive Care in Developing Countries

Indonesia

Improving maternal and child health is an important public health goal, and in developing countries with strained health care systems midwives can help deliver family planning services. Lai et al. analyzed data from 17 216 current users of modern contraceptive methods from 8 waves of the Indonesia Demographic and Health Survey. They found that midwives in Indonesia delivered contraceptives to 53% of modern method contraceptive users. Predictors of obtaining contraceptive methods from midwives were age, parity, urban versus rural location, region, education, wealth, exposure to family planning, and method type. Midwives could help reduce doctors' workload in developing countries and ensure equitable access to family planning services.

Citation. Lai SL, Tey NP. Midwives as drivers of contraceptive uptake: evidence from Indonesia demographic and health surveys. *Asia Pac J Public Health*. 2022;34(2–3):213–220. https://doi.org/10.1177/10105395211058810

Prepared by Stephen Lewandowski, Megan Marziali, Vrinda Kalia, and Luis Segura. Columbia University, New York, NY. Correspondence should be sent to the AJPH Global News team at vk2316@cumc.columbia.edu.



Ecological and Environmental Factors in a Yellow Fever Outbreak

State of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

Abreu et al. investigated geographical, ecological, and entomological factors contributing to a 2017-2019 outbreak of sylvatic yellow fever virus in a coastal region of Brazil previously considered free of sylvatic yellow fever virus. Yellow fever has a high mortality rate and, despite the availability of a safe and effective vaccine, there continue to be outbreaks in the Americas and Africa. The virus transmission cycle involved nonhuman primates, mosquitoes, and humans. The authors assigned functional traits related to behavior, physiology, habitats, and epidemiological importance to 89 mosquito species from 84 sampling points. Assessed spatial environmental characteristics included altitude, land use, forest fragment size, and vegetation cover. Abundance of Haemagogus mosquitoes, combined with lower species richness and diversity, increased infection risk. Infections were most common in large, continuous forests and in small forest fragments. This work may help predict future outbreaks and inform targeted vaccination and prevention measures.

Citation. Abreu FVS, de Andreazzi CS, Neves MSAS, et al. Ecological and environmental factors affecting transmission of sylvatic yellow fever in the 2017–2019 outbreak in the Atlantic Forest, Brazil. *Parasit Vectors*. 2022;15(1):23. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13071-021-05143-0

Alcohol and Tobacco Use During COVID-19

Slovenia

An increase in substance (e.g., alcohol and tobacco) use can occur in times of heightened stress as a maladaptive coping strategy to manage psychological distress. Krnel et al. explored alcohol and tobacco consumption changes during the COVID-19 pandemic among Slovenian adults. Data were from the European Alcohol Use and COVID-19 Survey (May-June 2020; n = 495). Most people reported no change in their drinking patterns, but approximately 24% increased their drinking frequency; those with financial distress were 4 times more likely to increase their drinking frequency. Few people (n = 119) used tobacco, and of those who did, nearly 50% had increased tobacco use in the past month.

Citation. Krnel SR, Kilian C, Keršmanc MH, Roškar M, Koprivnikar H. Changes in the use of alcohol and tobacco in Slovenia during the first wave of the SARS-COV-2 pandemic. *Zdr Varst.* 2021;61(1):6–13. https://doi.org/10.2478/sjph-2022-0003

Perceived Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Female Genital Mutilation and Child and Other Forced Marriages

Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia, Senegal

Between October and December 2020, Esho et al. conducted household surveys and 38 key informant interviews with program implementers and policymakers to determine the perceived effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages in Kenya (n = 312), Uganda (n = 278), Ethiopia (n = 251), and Senegal (n = 208). The pandemic was perceived to increase the occurrence of female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages in Kenya and Uganda, but not in Senegal and Ethiopia. The reason for this may be that the pandemic reduced the interventions of the justice system, health care system, and civil societies. Esho et al. call for innovative approaches to reduce the prevalence of female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages during the pandemic, such as using call centers, radio talk shows, and local influencers to communicate the risk associated with such practices, even in times of pandemic.

Citation. Esho T, Matanda DJ, Abuya T, et al. The perceived effects of COVID-19 pandemic on female genital mutilation/ cutting and child or forced marriages in Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia and Senegal. *BMC Public Health*. 2022;22(1):601. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-022-13043-w

Midwives Helping Deliver Reproductive Care in Developing Countries

Indonesia

Improving maternal and child health is an important public health goal, and in developing countries with strained health care systems midwives can help deliver family planning services. Lai et al. analyzed data from 17 216 current users of modern contraceptive methods from 8 waves of the Indonesia Demographic and Health Survey. They found that midwives in Indonesia delivered contraceptives to 53% of modern method contraceptive users. Predictors of obtaining contraceptive methods from midwives were age, parity, urban versus rural location, region, education, wealth, exposure to family planning, and method type. Midwives could help reduce doctors' workload in developing countries and ensure equitable access to family planning services.

Citation. Lai SL, Tey NP. Midwives as drivers of contraceptive uptake: evidence from Indonesia demographic and health surveys. *Asia Pac J Public Health*. 2022;34(2–3):213–220. https://doi.org/10.1177/10105395211058810

Prepared by Stephen Lewandowski, Megan Marziali, Vrinda Kalia, and Luis Segura. Columbia University, New York, NY. Correspondence should be sent to the AJPH Global News team at vk2316@cumc.columbia.edu.



Ecological and Environmental Factors in a Yellow Fever Outbreak

State of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

Abreu et al. investigated geographical, ecological, and entomological factors contributing to a 2017-2019 outbreak of sylvatic yellow fever virus in a coastal region of Brazil previously considered free of sylvatic yellow fever virus. Yellow fever has a high mortality rate and, despite the availability of a safe and effective vaccine, there continue to be outbreaks in the Americas and Africa. The virus transmission cycle involved nonhuman primates, mosquitoes, and humans. The authors assigned functional traits related to behavior, physiology, habitats, and epidemiological importance to 89 mosquito species from 84 sampling points. Assessed spatial environmental characteristics included altitude, land use, forest fragment size, and vegetation cover. Abundance of Haemagogus mosquitoes, combined with lower species richness and diversity, increased infection risk. Infections were most common in large, continuous forests and in small forest fragments. This work may help predict future outbreaks and inform targeted vaccination and prevention measures.

Citation. Abreu FVS, de Andreazzi CS, Neves MSAS, et al. Ecological and environmental factors affecting transmission of sylvatic yellow fever in the 2017–2019 outbreak in the Atlantic Forest, Brazil. *Parasit Vectors*. 2022;15(1):23. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13071-021-05143-0

Alcohol and Tobacco Use During COVID-19

Slovenia

An increase in substance (e.g., alcohol and tobacco) use can occur in times of heightened stress as a maladaptive coping strategy to manage psychological distress. Krnel et al. explored alcohol and tobacco consumption changes during the COVID-19 pandemic among Slovenian adults. Data were from the European Alcohol Use and COVID-19 Survey (May-June 2020; n = 495). Most people reported no change in their drinking patterns, but approximately 24% increased their drinking frequency; those with financial distress were 4 times more likely to increase their drinking frequency. Few people (n = 119) used tobacco, and of those who did, nearly 50% had increased tobacco use in the past month.

Citation. Krnel SR, Kilian C, Keršmanc MH, Roškar M, Koprivnikar H. Changes in the use of alcohol and tobacco in Slovenia during the first wave of the SARS-COV-2 pandemic. *Zdr Varst.* 2021;61(1):6–13. https://doi.org/10.2478/sjph-2022-0003

Perceived Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Female Genital Mutilation and Child and Other Forced Marriages

Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia, Senegal

Between October and December 2020, Esho et al. conducted household surveys and 38 key informant interviews with program implementers and policymakers to determine the perceived effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages in Kenya (n = 312), Uganda (n = 278), Ethiopia (n = 251), and Senegal (n = 208). The pandemic was perceived to increase the occurrence of female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages in Kenya and Uganda, but not in Senegal and Ethiopia. The reason for this may be that the pandemic reduced the interventions of the justice system, health care system, and civil societies. Esho et al. call for innovative approaches to reduce the prevalence of female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages during the pandemic, such as using call centers, radio talk shows, and local influencers to communicate the risk associated with such practices, even in times of pandemic.

Citation. Esho T, Matanda DJ, Abuya T, et al. The perceived effects of COVID-19 pandemic on female genital mutilation/ cutting and child or forced marriages in Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia and Senegal. *BMC Public Health*. 2022;22(1):601. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-022-13043-w

Midwives Helping Deliver Reproductive Care in Developing Countries

Indonesia

Improving maternal and child health is an important public health goal, and in developing countries with strained health care systems midwives can help deliver family planning services. Lai et al. analyzed data from 17 216 current users of modern contraceptive methods from 8 waves of the Indonesia Demographic and Health Survey. They found that midwives in Indonesia delivered contraceptives to 53% of modern method contraceptive users. Predictors of obtaining contraceptive methods from midwives were age, parity, urban versus rural location, region, education, wealth, exposure to family planning, and method type. Midwives could help reduce doctors' workload in developing countries and ensure equitable access to family planning services.

Citation. Lai SL, Tey NP. Midwives as drivers of contraceptive uptake: evidence from Indonesia demographic and health surveys. *Asia Pac J Public Health*. 2022;34(2–3):213–220. https://doi.org/10.1177/10105395211058810

Prepared by Stephen Lewandowski, Megan Marziali, Vrinda Kalia, and Luis Segura. Columbia University, New York, NY. Correspondence should be sent to the AJPH Global News team at vk2316@cumc.columbia.edu.



Ecological and Environmental Factors in a Yellow Fever Outbreak

State of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

Abreu et al. investigated geographical, ecological, and entomological factors contributing to a 2017-2019 outbreak of sylvatic yellow fever virus in a coastal region of Brazil previously considered free of sylvatic yellow fever virus. Yellow fever has a high mortality rate and, despite the availability of a safe and effective vaccine, there continue to be outbreaks in the Americas and Africa. The virus transmission cycle involved nonhuman primates, mosquitoes, and humans. The authors assigned functional traits related to behavior, physiology, habitats, and epidemiological importance to 89 mosquito species from 84 sampling points. Assessed spatial environmental characteristics included altitude, land use, forest fragment size, and vegetation cover. Abundance of Haemagogus mosquitoes, combined with lower species richness and diversity, increased infection risk. Infections were most common in large, continuous forests and in small forest fragments. This work may help predict future outbreaks and inform targeted vaccination and prevention measures.

Citation. Abreu FVS, de Andreazzi CS, Neves MSAS, et al. Ecological and environmental factors affecting transmission of sylvatic yellow fever in the 2017–2019 outbreak in the Atlantic Forest, Brazil. *Parasit Vectors*. 2022;15(1):23. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13071-021-05143-0

Alcohol and Tobacco Use During COVID-19

Slovenia

An increase in substance (e.g., alcohol and tobacco) use can occur in times of heightened stress as a maladaptive coping strategy to manage psychological distress. Krnel et al. explored alcohol and tobacco consumption changes during the COVID-19 pandemic among Slovenian adults. Data were from the European Alcohol Use and COVID-19 Survey (May-June 2020; n = 495). Most people reported no change in their drinking patterns, but approximately 24% increased their drinking frequency; those with financial distress were 4 times more likely to increase their drinking frequency. Few people (n = 119) used tobacco, and of those who did, nearly 50% had increased tobacco use in the past month.

Citation. Krnel SR, Kilian C, Keršmanc MH, Roškar M, Koprivnikar H. Changes in the use of alcohol and tobacco in Slovenia during the first wave of the SARS-COV-2 pandemic. *Zdr Varst.* 2021;61(1):6–13. https://doi.org/10.2478/sjph-2022-0003

Perceived Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Female Genital Mutilation and Child and Other Forced Marriages

Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia, Senegal

Between October and December 2020, Esho et al. conducted household surveys and 38 key informant interviews with program implementers and policymakers to determine the perceived effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages in Kenya (n = 312), Uganda (n = 278), Ethiopia (n = 251), and Senegal (n = 208). The pandemic was perceived to increase the occurrence of female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages in Kenya and Uganda, but not in Senegal and Ethiopia. The reason for this may be that the pandemic reduced the interventions of the justice system, health care system, and civil societies. Esho et al. call for innovative approaches to reduce the prevalence of female genital mutilation and cutting and child and other forced marriages during the pandemic, such as using call centers, radio talk shows, and local influencers to communicate the risk associated with such practices, even in times of pandemic.

Citation. Esho T, Matanda DJ, Abuya T, et al. The perceived effects of COVID-19 pandemic on female genital mutilation/ cutting and child or forced marriages in Kenya, Uganda, Ethiopia and Senegal. *BMC Public Health*. 2022;22(1):601. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-022-13043-w

Midwives Helping Deliver Reproductive Care in Developing Countries

Indonesia

Improving maternal and child health is an important public health goal, and in developing countries with strained health care systems midwives can help deliver family planning services. Lai et al. analyzed data from 17 216 current users of modern contraceptive methods from 8 waves of the Indonesia Demographic and Health Survey. They found that midwives in Indonesia delivered contraceptives to 53% of modern method contraceptive users. Predictors of obtaining contraceptive methods from midwives were age, parity, urban versus rural location, region, education, wealth, exposure to family planning, and method type. Midwives could help reduce doctors' workload in developing countries and ensure equitable access to family planning services.

Citation. Lai SL, Tey NP. Midwives as drivers of contraceptive uptake: evidence from Indonesia demographic and health surveys. *Asia Pac J Public Health*. 2022;34(2–3):213–220. https://doi.org/10.1177/10105395211058810

Prepared by Stephen Lewandowski, Megan Marziali, Vrinda Kalia, and Luis Segura. Columbia University, New York, NY. Correspondence should be sent to the AJPH Global News team at vk2316@cumc.columbia.edu.

"Tell Me, Who's That They're Letting Down?": COVID-19 and the Working Class

Devan Hawkins, ScD

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Devan Hawkins is with the Public Health Program, School of Arts and Sciences, MCPHS University (Massachusetts College of Pharmacy and Health Sciences), Boston, MA.

્રે See also Heinzerling et al., p. 1180.

D uring the early weeks of the second wave of the 1918 influenza pandemic, the *Courier-Citizen* described the effects the pandemic had on the city of Lowell, Massachusetts, the birthplace of the US Industrial Revolution and home to a diverse and often classconscious population of immigrant workers:

Industry during the three weeks of the epidemic was badly hurt. Our munitions plants caught the tendency early in the epidemic . . . they were unable to keep anywhere near a full working crew on the job. In the cotton mills the same situation had to be contended with.^{1(p1)}

Another article described the work of Lowell nurses during the pandemic. For one nurse—Mrs. Chase—in addition to caring for sick patients, this work also involved making "daily rounds with her car delivering nourishment to the required family from the public kitchens." ^{2(p5)} As the paper noted, there was an "urgent need of every hand that can be procured to assist the labors of these sadly overworked women."^{2(p5)}

Both in terms of facing the disease's health consequences and fighting

those consequences, working people were on the front lines of the 1918 influenza pandemic.

COVID-19 OUTBREAKS AMONG WORKERS

As highlighted by Heinzerling et al. in this issue of AJPH (p. 1180), more than a century later, this situation has not changed. In their article, they record nearly 20 000 reported workplace outbreaks of COVID-19 in the state of California between January 2020 and August 2021. These outbreaks resulted in more than 300 000 cases of the disease. As the authors acknowledge, these numbers are likely underestimates of the true extent of the problem. Reporting outbreaks was only required for non-health care facilities starting in January 2021. Before that period, rules for reporting were determined by local jurisdictions. In addition, even with reporting requirements, many workplaces will likely be noncompliant, resulting in underreporting, a frequent problem in occupational health surveillance. Furthermore, these data predate the Omicron wave, which brought the highest case counts of the

pandemic. Finally, these cases only represent the workers who were infected. In many cases, these workers likely exposed household members.

The article provides indispensable information about industries most impacted by these outbreaks. Nearly half of all reported outbreaks occurred within the health care and social assistance industry. However, even within the health care and social assistance industry sector, the risk of outbreak varied substantially. Remarkably, skilled nursing facilities experienced more than one outbreak per establishment on average. Residential care facilities and community food and housing, emergency services, and hospitals also had very high numbers of outbreaks per establishment.

The risk of outbreaks was, of course, not contained solely within the health care and social assistance industry. There was also a higher number of outbreaks among workers in the food, education, retail (especially grocery stores), and construction industries. All of these industries contain workers performing the essential services that society relies on.

As the authors also highlight, the burden of these outbreaks did not fall on all workers equally. As previous research has shown,³ many essential industries disproportionately employ workers of color. In the Heinzerling et al. study, this fact is reflected in Latino workers comprising a disproportionate share of cases in a number of high-risk industries. In the absence of denominator data about the number of workers in these industries by race/ethnicity, these data should be interpreted with care. However, even with race/ethnicity data missing in many instances, of the 21 industry sectors analyzed, Latino workers comprised more than 50% of

outbreak-associated cases in six of these industries, despite comprising less than 40% of the California population. The authors point to the manufacturing, retail, accommodation and food services, and transportation and warehousing industries as having both a high number of outbreaks and a high percentage of Latino workers. Other research in California has highlighted how, even when the distribution of workers by occupation is taken into account, workers of color still had elevated rates of excess mortality during the pandemic compared with White workers in the same occupations.⁴

WHAT WE KNOW ABOUT COVID-19 AND WORK

The article by Heinzerling et al. is a comprehensive and timely addition to the literature about both the impact that the COVID-19 pandemic has had on workers and the role that workplace transmission has played in the spread of the virus. This literature has revealed how early cases of COVID-19 were freguently tied to workplace exposure,⁵ how workers in high-risk industries and occupations bore a disproportionate share of the burden of COVID-19,4,6 how this burden contributed to racial/ ethnic disparities in COVID-19,³ and how the mental strain of the pandemic on workers, especially those in health care, is having further negative health consequences.7

In the early days of the pandemic, there was often lack of recognition about the role of workplace exposure as an important contributor to the spread of COVID-19. This lack of recognition was seen most acutely in the initial reluctance to focus on the role of airborne transmissions of the virus. Through much of 2020, workplaces focused on individual behavioral changes like handwashing at the cost of systematic solutions that would have been more effective like improved ventilation. The evidence is now clear that there is widespread workplace transmission of COVID-19 and that this transmission contributes to community risks for the disease. Now the question is what to do with that evidence. The fact is that the COVID-19 pandemic was not a health crisis that created worker vulnerability but rather that this vulnerability has been growing for decades, and the stress of the pandemic revealed the true extent of the problem.

THE CHANGING NATURE OF WORK AND COVID-19

Many workers, including those most affected by the present pandemic, have been increasingly marginalized, and their jobs have become less secure.⁸ The rise of the "gig economy" and other forms of insecure employment has meant that many workers no longer have the same guarantees of employment that they did in the past. In the context of COVID-19, this insecurity can mean that workers feel compelled to work even when they may be sick or may want to avoid exposure to protect themselves or household members. At the same time, compensation to workers has stagnated, even in those industries that we now recognize-even though they always have been—as essential.⁹ The decline in unions has meant that fewer workers are part of these valuable organization that once allowed negotiations for more secure and well-compensated employment.¹⁰ Such unions could have compelled management to intervene to protect workers, like meat processing workers,

who suffered an extremely high risk of contracting COVID-19.

These changes in the workplace have benefited a small class of people who can profit from more malleable and cheaper employment. These same people have often seen their profits grow rapidly during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹¹ Even in the health care industry, much of which is nonprofit and should theoretically be more immune from the compulsion to squeeze workers for all they are worth, we still see an increasingly marginalized and vulnerable workforce.¹²

WHAT CAN BE DONE

There are many actions that can be taken to protect workers—from new labor protection standards and more enforcement of existing standards to engineering controls in the workplace, like better ventilation. Unfortunately, even a supremely sensible step to protect workers and the public, like paid sick leave, which was briefly implemented during the pandemic, has been rolled back. Not having paid sick leave-in addition to other leave policies provided by almost all other countries, like parental leave—available for everyone forces workers to choose between protecting themselves and caring for their family and losing their livelihood.

At the same time, there is a need for integrating occupational information into public health surveillance systems. Work plays a fundamental role as determinant of innumerable health outcomes in addition to COVID-19. Having, at the very least, data about industry and occupation in all health surveillance systems will make it possible for more studies like the one by Heinzerling et al. so that we can better understand how workers can be protected.

We are seeing workers beginning to solve these problems on their own terms. Workers at workplaces where there have been many health and safety concerns even before the COVID-19 pandemic, like Amazon Warehouse, have seen increasing pushes for unionization. The successful unionization of a Staten Island warehouse shows that these efforts can be successful. However, one wonders, if a global pandemic that killed thousands of vulnerable workers is not enough to encourage the government to fully protect working people—what will be? *AJPH*

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Devan Hawkins, 179 Longwood Ave, Boston, MA 02115 (e-mail: devan.hawkins@mcphs.edu). Reprints can be ordered at https://ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Hawkins D. "Tell me, who's that they're letting down?": COVID-19 and the working class. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1081–1083. Acceptance Date: May 1, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306928

ACKNOWLEGEMENTS

I would like to thank *AJPH* editor-in-chief Alfredo Morabia for the helpful feedback received for earlier drafts of this editorial.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

I have no conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

- Business as usual is Lowell program today. *Lowell Courier-Citizen*. October 28, 1918: 1, 2. American Influenza Epidemic of 1918–1919: A Digital Encyclopedia. Available at: http://hdl.handle.net/2027/ spo.9180flu.0005.819. Accessed April 12, 2022.
- Work of nurses in local epidemic. Lowell Courier-Citizen. October 12, 1918: 1, 5. American Influenza Epidemic of 1918–1919: A Digital Encyclopedia. Available at: http://hdl.handle.net/2027/ spo.1080flu.0005.801. Accessed April 12, 2022.
- Hawkins D. Differential occupational risk for COVID-19 and other infection exposure according to race and ethnicity. *Am J Ind Med.* 2020; 63(9):817–820. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajim. 23145

- Chen YH, Glymour M, Riley A, et al. Excess mortality associated with the COVID-19 pandemic among Californians 18–65 years of age, by occupational sector and occupation: March through November 2020. *PLoS One*. 2021;16(6):e0252454. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0252454
- Lan FY, Wei CF, Hsu YT, Christiani DC, Kales SN. Work-related COVID-19 transmission in six Asian countries/areas: a follow-up study. *PLoS One*. 2020;15(5):e0233588. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0233588
- Hawkins D, Davis L, Kriebel D. COVID-19 deaths by occupation, Massachusetts, March 1–July 31, 2020. Am J Ind Med. 2021;64(4):238–244. https:// doi.org/10.1002/ajim.23227
- Shreffler J, Petrey J, Huecker M. The impact of COVID-19 on healthcare worker wellness: a scoping review. West J Emerg Med. 2020;21(5):1059–1066. https://doi.org/10.5811/westjem.2020.7.48684
- Oddo VM, Zhuang CC, Andrea SB, et al. Changes in precarious employment in the United States: a longitudinal analysis. *Scand J Work Environ Health*. 2021;47(3):171–180. https://doi.org/10.5271/ sjweh.3939
- Mishel L, Gould E, Bivens J. Wage stagnation in nine charts. Washington, DC: Economic Policy Institute; 2015;6:2–13.
- Dunn M, Walker J. Union membership in the United States. Washington, DC: US Bureau of Labor Statistics; 2016:1–13.
- MacMillan D, Whoriskey P, O'Connell J. America's biggest companies are flourishing during the pandemic and putting thousands of people out of work. Washington Post. December 16, 2020. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/ graphics/2020/business/50-biggest-companiescoronavirus-layoffs. Accessed May 11, 2022.
- Leo CG, Sabina S, Tumolo MR, et al. Burnout among healthcare workers in the COVID 19 era: a review of the existing literature. *Front Public Health*. 2021;9:750529. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpubh.2021.750529

Conducting Health Research with Native American Communities

Edited by Teshia G. Arambula Solomon, PhD and Leslie L. Randall, RN, MPH, BSN



The current research and evaluation of the American Indian and Alaska Native (AIAN) people demonstrates the increased demand for efficiency, accompanied by solid accountability in a time of

extremely limited resources. This environment requires proficiency in working with these vulnerable populations in diverse cross-cultural settings. This timely publication is the first of its kind to provide this information to help researchers meet their demands.

This book provides an overview of complex themes as well as a synopsis of essential concepts or techniques in working with Native American tribes and Alaska Native communities. *Conducting Health Research with Native American Communities* will benefit Native people and organizations as well as researchers, students and practitioners.

CAPHA PRESS

2014, 340 pp., softcover, ISBN 978-0-87553-2028 Available as an eBook and softcover ORDER ONLINE at www.aphabookstore.org

Challenging Health Inequities in Tuberculosis Elimination

Alicia H. Chang, MD, MS

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Alicia H. Chang is with the Los Angeles County Department of Public Health, Los Angeles, CA.

ို े See also Stewart et al., p. 1170.

uberculosis (TB) in correctional settings remains an unaddressed health disparity in the United States.¹ Although inmates historically contribute only three to five percent of all TB cases reported in the United States, TB incidence in correctional settings is up to 10 times higher than in the general US population.^{2,3} The contribution of incarceration to the perpetuation of structural racism and health disparities has been well described.⁴ "Structural racism" refers to the cumulative effect of racial injustice resulting from mutually reinforced discriminatory systems of housing, employment, education, media, health care, and criminal justice, among others.⁵ To confront structural racism in the prevention and control of TB, knowledge of the higher burden of TB in inmates is insufficient. It becomes a public health imperative to better understand the role of TB transmission within correctional settings to address existing health inequities.

In this issue of *AJPH*, Stewart et al. (p. 1170) provide the first national survey of TB outbreaks in US state prisons, made possible through national surveillance reports enhanced with genomic analysis of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* isolates from inmates. Genomic analysis provides information on the number of accumulated changes in the genetic code of *M. tuberculosis* isolates. An increase in genetic changes represents a decreasing likelihood that two reported cases of TB are linked through recent transmission.⁶ In the study, the authors reviewed both TB clusters (three or more TB cases that were likely attributable to recent transmission) and TB outbreaks (six or more TB cases likely attributable to recent transmission).

STRUCTURAL RACISM AND TUBERCULOSIS PREVENTION

The findings by Stewart et al. are both reassuring and troublesome. The positive finding was that between 2011 and 2019, TB outbreaks were rare in state prisons. Only five were identified in two states, Alabama and Texas. When reviewing for TB clusters, which could be viewed as a preoutbreak stage, two thirds of patients with TB in state prisons were likely unrelated, reflecting TB acquired elsewhere that then developed into detectable disease in prison. This is an affirmation that current TB screening policies and infection control practices are generally effective, at least in most state prisons. A troublesome finding was that one third of patients

with TB in state prisons were indeed clustered or, in other words, represented likely recent person-to-person transmission events in the prisons. Clustered cases in prisons reflect systemic failures in policy and practice to protect the health of a vulnerable population from an airborne communicable disease. The additional findings that clustered patients with TB were predominantly US-born persons and more likely to be non-Hispanic Black persons than nonclustered patients are sobering and support the assertion that TB transmission in correctional settings should still be viewed as a form of structural racism.⁷

The study by Stewart et al. improves our understanding of TB disparities in our correctional systems. Yet, many unanswered guestions remain. Stewart et al. report on TB clusters and outbreaks in state prisons, which represent only a segment of the carceral system. In any given year, approximately 25% of patients with TB who were in a correctional facility were in state prisons at the time of diagnosis. The other 75% were in local jails, federal prisons, and a variety of other correctional institutions.² With respect to the two types of carceral facilities with the highest TB incidence—local jails and federal prisons^{1,3}—what data systems are in place to facilitate complete contact investigations after a diagnosed case? Partially because of the rapid turnover of persons in the local jails, complete contact tracing and preventive treatment follow-up have been exceedingly difficult to conduct. We lack reliable systematic data on contact investigation completion and follow-up outcomes at these types of facilities. Without complete contact investigation data to characterize linkages between previously incarcerated individuals who now are in the general community,

local transmission rates for incarcerated individuals cannot be determined accurately. A study in Atlanta, Georgia, indicated that 43% to 46% of US-born patients with TB had a history of being in jail or prison, including 16% in the year before diagnosis.⁸ It is very likely that the impact of our carceral system on TB inequities is grossly underestimated. We need improved data collection, data sharing, better integration across social and public health systems, and continued studies to fill these knowledge gaps.

TUBERCULOSIS ELIMINATION AND HEALTH EQUITY

In 1984, the director of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Dr. James Mason, challenged the public health community to develop a plan to eliminate TB from the United States. The TB Elimination Strategy, first issued in 1989, aimed to decrease TB incident cases to less than one per 1 000 000 population.⁹ In the more than three decades since its inception, marked improvement in HIV diagnosis and treatment of coinfected persons, new TB diagnostics and treatment options, as well as renewed vigor in federal funding and global support from the World Health Organization have contributed to significant strides in decreasing TB incidence in the United States. However, recent plateaus in progress indicate that we will not reach the TB elimination goal by 2035 or perhaps even in this century unless new interventions are devised.

The elusive goal of TB elimination has fueled the public health and scientific communities to rethink strategies once again for TB prevention work. TB has long been a disease of marginalized communities, heavily tied to poverty and social and racial inequities such as those experienced by isolated immigrant communities, inmates in correctional settings, and people experiencing homelessness. Although new mathematical models are helping to redirect TB elimination efforts,^{10,11} the study by Stewart et al. is a critical reminder to continue to evaluate the impact of these efforts on all our structurally marginalized communities, lest the existing health disparities persist or widen. As TB becomes further concentrated into more vulnerable and harder-to-reach populations in the United States, those of us persevering in efforts toward TB elimination must not lose sight of the equally important national goal of achieving health equity. **AIPH**

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Alicia H. Chang, 123 W. Manchester Blvd, Suite 228, Inglewood, CA 90301 (e-mail: alchang@ph. Iacounty.gov). Reprints can be ordered at http:// www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Chang AH. Challenging health inequities in tuberculosis elimination. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1084–1085.
Acceptance Date: May 15, 2022.
DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306950

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The author has no conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

- MacNeil JR, Lobato MN, Moore M. An unanswered health disparity: tuberculosis among correctional inmates, 1993 through 2003. *Am J Public Health*. 2005;95(10):1800–1805. https:// doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2004.055442
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. TB and people living in correctional facilities in the United States. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/ tb/topic/populations/correctional/default.htm. Accessed April 10, 2022.
- Lambert LA, Armstrong LR, Lobato MN, Ho C, France AM, Haddad MB. Tuberculosis in jails and prisons: United States, 2002-2013. Am J Public Health. 2016;106(12):2231–2237. https://doi.org/ 10.2105/AJPH.2016.303423
- 4. Bowleg L. Reframing mass incarceration as a social-structural driver of health inequity. *Am J*

Public Health. 2020;110(S1):S11–S12. https://doi. org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305464

- Bailey ZD, Krieger N, Agénor M, Graves J, Linos N, Bassett MT. Structural racism and health inequities in the USA: evidence and interventions. *Lancet.* 2017;389(10077):1453–1463. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)30569-X
- Nelson KN, Talarico S, Poonja S, et al. Mutation of Mycobacterium tuberculosis and implications for using whole-genome sequencing for investigating recent tuberculosis transmission. *Front Public Health*. 2022;9:790544. https://doi.org/10. 3389/fpubh.2021.790544
- Asabor EN, Vermund SH. Confronting structural racism in the prevention and control of tuberculosis in the United States. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2021; 73(9):e3531–e3535. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ ciaa1763
- Haddad MB, Foote MK, Ray SM, et al. Substantial overlap between incarceration and tuberculosis in Atlanta, Georgia, 2011. *Open Forum Infect Dis.* 2014;1(1):ofu041. https://doi.org/10.1093/ofid/ ofu041
- Advisory Council for the Elimination of Tuberculosis (ACET), Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Tuberculosis elimination revisited: obstacles, opportunities, and a renewed commitment. MMWR Recomm Rep. 1999;48(RR-9):1–13.
- Menzies NA, Parriott A, Shrestha S, et al. Comparative modeling of tuberculosis epidemiology and policy outcomes in California. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* 2020;201(3):356–365. https://doi.org/ 10.1164/rccm.201907-1289OC
- Narita M, Sullivan Meissner J, Burzynski J. Use of modeling to inform tuberculosis elimination strategies. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2020;201(3): 272–274. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201910-2061ED

Telemedicine, Medication Abortion, and Access After *Roe v. Wade*

Jenifer E. Allsworth, PhD

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Jenifer E. Allsworth is with the Department of Biomedical and Health Informatics at the University of Missouri–Kansas City School of Medicine, Kansas City.

े See also Kapadia, p. 1107, and Seymour et al., p. 1202.

or a half-century, pregnant people in the United States have had the legal right to decide their pregnancies and reproductive health. The Supreme Court's ruling in *Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization* eliminated that right for millions of people in 26 states. Legislatures in 13 states have passed "trigger" laws that ban abortion if the *Roe v. Wade* decision is overturned, and 13 have bans that have become enforceable in the absence of *Roe*. In this environment, public health must continue to seek approaches to improve access to abortion services.

In this issue of AJPH, Seymour et al. (p. 1202) estimate how telemedicine could increase access to medication abortion. Medication abortion-a two-medication regimen of mifepristone and misoprostol—is a safe and effective method to end a pregnancy when used within 70 days' gestation.¹ First approved in the United States in 2000, medication abortions have increased in the intervening years, and in 2020, they constituted the majority (54%) of abortions.² This growth reflects increasing acceptance by patients and providers, changes in medicine driven by the COVID-19 pandemic, and the erosion of access caused by federal- and state-level restrictions.

FEDERAL RESTRICTIONS ON MEDICATION ABORTION

Delivery of mifepristone for the medical termination of uterine pregnancy is subject to a Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS) established by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA). The purpose of the REMS is to ensure that the benefits of mifepristone outweigh its risks through the imposition of these requirements: (1) clinician certification, (2) patient signature on an FDAapproved agreement form, and (3) a requirement that mifepristone is administered under the direct supervision of a certified medical provider (also called the "in-person dispensing requirement"). The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists opposes REMS for mifepristone, citing safety data from two decades of use, lack of benefit for patients, barriers they create for underserved and rural communities,³ and barriers for providers and clinics that decrease the number of clinicians providing this care.⁴ In December 2021, the FDA removed the in-person dispensing requirement and added a requirement for pharmacy certification. These modifications expand the reach of

telemedicine for medication abortion (TMAB) because they eliminate the need for patients to travel to participating clinics.

STATE RESTRICTIONS ON MEDICATION ABORTION

Currently, 34 states have bans or restrictions on the provision of medication abortion. Thirty-two limit its provision to physicians, ignoring evidence that physician assistants and advanced practice nurses can safely provide medication abortion. Nineteen states have in-person dispensing requirements that supplant the in-person dispensing requirement that the FDA removed in 2021. Two states have active partial bans based on gestational age, and three additional states have passed complete or partial bans on medication abortion that are blocked by court order. Furthermore, three states banned mailing abortion pills, and three other states have mail bans blocked by the courts. New restrictions are being considered every month; between January and May 2022, 16 states introduced bills to ban or restrict medication abortion, seven sought to ban it entirely, five sought to ban mailing pills, and eight sought to ban TMAB.

TELEMEDICINE FOR MEDICATION ABORTION

The combined effects of state-level bans and restrictions have resulted in a dramatic decrease in the number of abortion providers. In their study, Seymour et al. included 925 providers identified via the Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health abortion provider database in 2018. Just two years later, the number of abortionproviding facilities in Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health had decreased dramatically, with approximately 750 facilities listed in 2020.

Seymour et al. examined TMAB access where patients presented to a participating clinic, consulted a remote physician, and received their medication. The hope is that expansion of access to TMAB could increase access for women in states with abortion restrictions, because the distance from an abortion provider is a leading barrier. For example, a study by Thompson et al.⁵ found a doseresponse relationship between travel distance and abortion rate—women living 120 miles or more from a provider had abortion rates one fifth of those among women living within five miles of a provider. Furthermore, shorter travel distances are associated with significant reductions in times to appointments.⁶ Finally, data from a cohort study representing 85% of medication abortions performed between April and June 2020 indicated that a hybrid TMAB at-home model had a four-day shorter waiting time and an increased proportion of medication abortions provided at six weeks' gestation or earlier.⁷

In their study, Seymour et al. identified 1091 abortion providers and Planned Parenthood clinics in the United States, geocoded all facility locations, and calculated the proportion of women of reproductive age in every census tract who live within a 30-, 60-, or 90-minute drive to a participating clinic. In 2018, 65.3% of persons of reproductive age lived within 30 minutes of a clinic, 80.5% were within 60 minutes, and 88.9% were within 90 minutes.

Seymour et al. also examined the potential effect on abortion access of two policy changes. In the first, TMAB was expanded to 241 non-abortion-providing Planned Parenthood clinics in states without a TMAB ban. This policy change would increase access with 68.3%, 82.6%, and 90.1% of women of reproductive age within a 30-, 60-, or 90-minute drive to a clinic, respectively. The second policy change evaluated was the removal of existing TMAB bans from 19 states. Abortion access was expanded to 70.9%, 84.7%, and 91.7% of women of reproductive age. Expansion of TMAB to all Planned Parenthood clinics in non-TMAB ban states would mean an additional 781 556 women of reproductive age would live within 90 minutes of a clinic. Elimination of existing state TMAB bans would result in 1.75 million more women living within 90 minutes of a TMAB provider.

TELEMEDICINE MEDICATION ABORTION AFTER ROE

As we face a post-Roe world, telemedicine and medication abortion are leading options for preserving and expanding access to abortion services. Yet, as we increase our focus on these services, we must be mindful of the "digital divide." In the United States, the populations with the greatest barriers to abortion access are disproportionately impacted by barriers to telemedicine. More specifically, vulnerable populations have greater economic and social disparities in the access to, use of, or impact of information and communication technologies. A recent AJPH editorial added urgency to prior calls to define broadband Internet access (BIA) as a social determinant of health because it affects access to health care, economic stability, education, food, community and social context, and neighborhood and physical environment.⁸ Notably, most people of reproductive age reported having BIA.⁹ But access varies by age, race/ethnicity, rural residence, and other demographic characteristics. Adults aged 18 to 29 years had lower BIA (70%) than those aged 30 to 49 years (86%). White adults had higher rates of BIA (80%) than Black (71%) and Hispanic (65%) adults. Urban and suburban residents had higher rates of BIA than those living in rural areas (77%–79% vs 72%). Households with incomes of \$100 000 or more had higher rates of BIA (93%) than households with incomes less than \$30 000 (57%).

Although telemedicine breaks down barriers to abortion access, the lack of BIA in many homes puts vulnerable women at a disadvantage when identifying and contacting abortion providers and participating in telemedicine visits. As the women's reproductive health community moves forward in this fight to preserve abortion access, we must also push for an information infrastructure that will ensure equitable access to that care. **AIPH**

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Jenifer E. Allsworth, Department of Biomedical and Health Informatics, University of Missouri-Kansas City School of Medicine, 2411 Holmes Street, Kansas City, MO 64108 (e-mail: allsworthj@umkc.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Allsworth JE. Telemedicine, medication abortion, and access after *Roe v. Wade. Am J Public Health.* 2022;112(8):1086–1088. Acceptance Date: May 15, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306948

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author thanks Jean Kahler and Kate Stewart for their comments on a draft of this editorial.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

 American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists' Committee on Practice Bulletins—Gynecology, Society of Family Planning. Medication abortion up to 70 days of gestation: ACOG Practice Bulletin, Number 225. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2020;136(4):e31–e47. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0000000000004082

- Jones RK, Nash E, Cross L, Philben J, Kirstein M. Medication abortion now accounts for more than half of all US abortions. Guttmacher Institute; 2022. Available at: https://www.guttmacher.org/article/ 2022/02/medication-abortion-now-accounts-morehalf-all-us-abortions. Accessed May 7, 2022.
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. Improving access to mifepristone for reproductive health indications. 2018. Available at: https://www.acog.org/clinical-information/policyand-position-statements/position-statements/2018/ improving-access-to-mifepristone-for-reproductivehealth-indications. Accessed May 7, 2022.
- Razon N, Wulf S, Perez C, et al. Exploring the impact of mifepristone's risk evaluation and mitigation strategy (REMS) on the integration of medication abortion into US family medicine primary care clinics. *Contraception*. 2022;109:19–24. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.contraception.2022.01.017
- Thompson KMJ, Sturrock HJW, Foster DG, Upadhyay UD. Association of travel distance to nearest abortion facility with rates of abortion. JAMA Netw Open. 2021;4(7):e2115530. https://doi.org/10.1001/ jamanetworkopen.2021.15530
- Kohn JE, Snow JL, Grossman D, Thompson TA, Seymour JW, Simons HR. Introduction of telemedicine for medication abortion: changes in service delivery patterns in two US states. *Contraception*. 2021; 103(3):151–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. contraception.2020.12.005
- Aiken A, Lohr PA, Lord J, Ghosh N, Starling J. Effectiveness, safety and acceptability of no-test medical abortion (termination of pregnancy) provided via telemedicine: a national cohort study. *BJOG*. 2021;128(9):1464–1474. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 1471-0528.16668
- Benda NC, Veinot TC, Sieck CJ, Ancker JS. Broadband internet access is a social determinant of health! *Am J Public Health*. 2020;110(8):1123–1125. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305784
- Pew Research Center. Internet/broadband fact sheet. Available at: https://www.pewresearch.org/ internet/fact-sheet/internet-broadband/?menultem= 194b49c6-68e6-45f0-902a-575673edb17f. Accessed May 7, 2022.

HEALTHY DECOMPTIE CONTRACTOR DECOMPTIE DECOMPT

Healthy Aging Through The Social Determinants of Health

Edited by Elaine T. Jurkowski, PhD, MSW and M. Aaron Guest, PhD, MPH, MSW

This new book examines the link between social determinants of health and the process of healthy aging. It provides public health practitioners and others interacting with the older population with best practices to encourage healthy aging and enhance the lives of people growing older.

Healthy Aging: Through The Social Determinants of Health

gives insight into the role each of these plays in the healthy

aging process: health and health care; neighborhood and built

environment; social support; education; and economics and policy.

2021, SOFTCOVER, 350 PP, 978-087553-3155

APHABOOKSTORE.ORG



œ

A Social Vulnerability Framework to Identify and Assist With Environmental Injustice

Erica Adams Lehnert, MS, MPH

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Erica Adams Lehnert is with the Geospatial Research, Analysis, and Services Program, Office of Innovation and Analytics, Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR)/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), Atlanta, GA.

Note. The conclusions of this article are those of the author and do not necessarily represent the official position of the ATSDR or CDC.

્રે See also Hollar et al., p. 1217.

t is well established that socioeconomic and demographic factors, such as race and ethnicity, income, and education, are independently linked to health disparities.¹ Tools that combine multiple socioeconomic and demographic variables into an overall rank, such as the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)/Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) Social Vulnerability Index (SVI), provide a quantitative framework that can be used by policymakers to identify communities that have higher overall social vulnerability with regard to disparate health outcomes and living conditions across multiple factors, and to develop targeted interventions.² Historically, the SVI and similar frameworks have been crafted for emergency preparedness and response and used for study and practice in more extreme natural and human-caused disaster scenarios. Over the years, the SVI has been used for public health research and practice, communications, and accessibility planning, and to target geographically specific interventions related to natural disasters such as flooding

and hurricanes,^{3,} human-caused events such as chemical spills,² and disease outbreaks like the recent COVID-19 pandemic.⁴ However, addressing issues of health inequity attributable to environmental injustice is imperative, and should not be restricted to alleviating the impact of event-specific hazards. To effect systemic change, public health researchers and practitioners must explore the use of tools like the SVI to identify and provide actionable insights for assisting communities that are subject to the effects of chronic environmental stressors and poor living conditions in their daily lives.

Environmental injustice in the built environment is often associated with the disproportionate placement of hazardous and industrial sites and polluting transportation infrastructure in socially vulnerable neighborhoods,⁵ where residents often lack the social or economic capital to influence policy decisions.⁶ Although existing research links housing and health equity,⁷ the impact of poor housing conditions and household exposures to lead, pests, and indoor air pollutants on the health and well-being of socially vulnerable populations is an important and often overlooked aspect of environmental injustice.^{7,8} The Environmental Protection Agency's definition of environmental justice is all-encompassing and espouses the idea that environmental justice is only achieved when "everyone enjoys: The same degree of protection from environmental and health hazards, and equal access to the decision-making process to have a healthy environment in which to live, learn, and work."⁹ Can justice be achieved without addressing housing disparities?

In this issue of AJPH, Hollar et al. (p. 1217) explore whether there is a link between social vulnerability and substandard housing conditions in Miami, Florida, in the wake of a preventable disaster: the June 2021 collapse of the Champlain Towers. Although a humancaused disaster event is the catalyst of their inquiry, the authors' use of the SVI is not directed toward the emergency event itself. Hollar et al. ultimately find that census tracts with higher SVI scores are more likely to contain "risky housing environments" and recommend that policymakers "identify and assist vulnerable communities" experiencing unsafe housing, as these communities often do not have the social or economic capital to influence decision-makers or change their circumstances. Instead of focusing on the disaster, the article draws attention to a larger long-standing issue affecting the community and likely contributing to the cause of the disaster: environmental injustice in the form of substandard housing conditions that result in health inequities. Applying a quantitative social vulnerability framework to environmental injustice in this way opens the door for preventatively applying socially and geographically targeted interventions enacted for disaster preparedness and

AJPH

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

response to address disparities without the catalyst of the disaster itself.

One of the key benefits of the SVI as a quantitative framework for social vulnerability is that it provides data necessary for two key activities that Hollar et al. recommend: identification and assistance. The overall ranking is a useful tool to identify communities likely to experience health disparity attributable to high social vulnerability, and the individual factors and themes that make up the index can be broken down to inform actions targeted to the specific socioeconomic and demographic factors driving vulnerability. For example, when looking at the individual indicators driving high social vulnerability in Miami–Dade County (Table 1), the study area of Hollar et al., we see that the minority and language themes, as well as the housing and transportation themes, are the main drivers of high vulnerability in the county.

Further inspection of the data in these themes shows that this county is in the highest percentile, relative to all US counties, for minority residents and residents who speak English less than well, and it ranks very high in percentiles for overcrowded, multiunit, and no-vehicle households. Seeing the specific factors that drive social vulnerability in this county can empower policymakers to address inequities in a socially targeted way. For example, government agencies in the Miami–Dade area may use the information from the SVI to inform specific policies or initiatives such as

- Targeting safe building compliance and enforcement accountability activities in areas zoned for multiunit housing structures;
- Increasing funding or other resource allocation for improved public transportation systems; and
- Increasing the use of multilingual public service and health communications.

Using the SVI in this way takes the information included from a conceptual ranking and makes it useful for taking targeted actions. Additionally, the census tract scale data available in the SVI allow decision-makers to take assistance one step further and geographically target specific interventions to the neighborhoods within a county that are most vulnerable. In the case of Miami-Dade, initiatives would be most helpful in the

TABLE 1— CDC/ATSDR Social Vulnerability Index Overall Ranking and Theme Rankings: Miami-Dade County, FL, 2018

CDC/ATSDR Measure	Percentile Ranking ^a (Relative to all US counties)
Overall ranking	0.82
Socioeconomic theme ranking	0.69
Minority and language theme ranking	1.00
Household composition ranking	0.14
Housing and transportation theme ranking	0.90

Note. CDC/ATSDR = Centers for Disease Control and Prevention/Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

^aPercentile rankings are calculated on a scale from 0.00 (lowest social vulnerability) to 1.00 (highest social vulnerability).

north-central regions of the county (see Hollar et al., supplemental Figure A).

The SVI has already been used outside the realm of disaster management to better characterize obesity¹⁰ and physical fitness.¹¹ Hollar et al. set a new precedent for the value it may bring to the environmental justice sector, and additional research should be done to understand its utility in identifying communities that may be more likely to experience other socially linked conditions associated with environmental injustice, such as routine exposure to indoor and outdoor environmental pollutants, chronic disease burden, poor working conditions, lack of greenspace, and other issues with the built environment, in addition to housing conditions

The brief by Hollar et al. primes the public health community to use tools, like the CDC/ATSDR SVI, that measure overall social vulnerability to identify and assist communities that need not only more support for disaster preparedness and response but simply more support in their daily lives to prevent health disparities. The authors rightfully assert that their findings can be used to prevent future tragedies. However, when paired with environmental data to get at the cumulative impacts of vulnerability and burden on health, the quantitative social vulnerability framework on which they pin their thesis can do much more than prevent future tragedies. Such a framework offers actionable insights to address current health disparities through preventative and restorative action. **AIPH**

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Erica Adams Lehnert, 4770 Buford Hwy NE, Mailstop F09, Atlanta, GA 30341-3717 (e-mail: yun2@cdc.gov). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Lehnert EA. A social vulnerability framework to identify and assist with environmental injustice. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8): 1089–1091.

Acceptance Date: May 9, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306947

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author acknowledges Benjamin McKenzie for excellent research support.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The author has no conflicts of interest to disclose.

REFERENCES

- Grumbach K, Braveman P, Adler N, Bindman AB. Vulnerable populations, health disparities, and health equity: an overview. In: King TE, Wheeler MB, eds. Medical Management of Vulnerable and Underserved Patients: Principles, Practice, and Populations. 2nd ed. New York, NY: McGraw Hill; 2016:2–12.
- Flanagan BE, Hallisey EJ, Adams E, Lavery A. Measuring community vulnerability to natural and anthropogenic hazards: The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's Social Vulnerability Index. J Environ Health. 2018;80(10):34–36.
- Sharpe JD, Rickless DS. Hurricane disasters as a public health problem: the Hurricane Harvey disaster in Texas. In: LeBlanc TT, Kim-Farley RJ, eds. Public Health Emergencies: Case Studies, Competencies, and Essential Services of Public Health. New York, NY: Springer; 2021:97–113.
- Hughes MM, Wang A, Grossman MK, et al. County-level COVID-19 vaccination coverage and social vulnerability—United States, December 14, 2020-March 1, 2021. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2021;70(12):431–436. https://doi.org/10. 15585/mmwr.mm7012e1
- Morello-Frosch R, Zuk M, Jerrett M, Shamasunder B, Kyle AD. Understanding the cumulative impacts of inequalities in environmental health: implications for policy. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2011;30(5):879–887. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0153
- Pearsall H. From brown to green? Assessing social vulnerability to environmental gentrification in New York City. *Environ Plann C Gov Policy*. 2010;28(5): 872–886. https://doi.org/10.1068/c08126
- Hernández D, Swope CB. Housing as a platform for health and equity: evidence and future directions. Am J Public Health. 2019;109(10):1363–1366. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305210
- Grineski SE, Collins TW, Olvera HA. Local variability in the impacts of residential particulate matter and pest exposure on children's wheezing severity: a geographically weighted regression analysis of environmental health justice. *Popul Environ*. 2015; 37(1):22–43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11111-015-0230-y
- US Environmental Protection Agency. Environmental justice. Available at: https://www.epa.gov/ environmentaljustice. Accessed April 27, 2022.
- An R, Xiang X. Social vulnerability and obesity among US adults. *Int J Health Sci (Qassim)*. 2015; 3(3):7–12. http://dx.doi.org/10.15640/ijhs.v3n3a2

 Gay JL, Robb SW, Benson KM, White A. Can the Social Vulnerability Index be used for more than emergency preparedness? An examination using youth physical fitness data. *J Phys Act Health*. 2016; 13(2):121–130. https://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.2015-0042



SOFTCOVER, 100 PAGES, 2021 ISBN 978-0-87553-312-6

APHABOOKSTORE.ORG

Landesman's Public Health Management of Disasters: The Practice Guide, 5th Edition

By: Linda Young Landesman, DrPH, MSW; Robyn R. Gershon, DrPH, MT, MHS; Eric N. Gebbie, DrPH, MIA, MA; Alexis A. Merdjanoff, PhD, MA

This new edition is both a comprehensive textbook and an essential tool for those who have a role in disaster management. Every chapter now includes extensive sections on Covid-19 covering all of public health's responsibility as it relates to a pandemic.

SAPHA PRESS

Looking Back: The Contested Whiteness of Arab Identity

Ken Resnicow, PhD, Matthew Jaber Stiffler, PhD, and Kristine J. Ajrouch, PhD

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Ken Resnicow is with the School of Public Health and the Rogel Cancer Center, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor. Matthew Jaber Stiffler is with the Arab American National Museum, Dearborn, MI, and the Program in Arab and Muslim American Studies, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor. Kristine J. Ajrouch is with the Department of Sociology, Anthropology and Criminology, Eastern Michigan University, Ypsilanti.

n 2019, Abboud et al.¹ published a commentary that garnered considerable attention. The authors called for the US Census Bureau and the National Institutes of Health (NIH) to add "Arab" as a discrete identity group. They proposed that this would aid in characterizing members of this unique population and would promote research to better understand and improve their health status. Here we provide some thoughts as to why their compelling piece sparked such interest and what it may mean moving forward. Before doing so, we first provide a bit of background and summarize their essential thesis.

TERMINOLOGY

Abboud et al. focused their thoughts largely on the US Arab population, typically defined as people having origin from an Arabic-speaking country. There is also a broader, partially overlapping group, the Middle Eastern and North African (MENA) population, of which Arab individuals compose the largest segment. MENA individuals are generally defined as having heritage from one of the 22 Arab League nations and a few non-Arabic-speaking countries such as Iran, Turkey, and Israel.

In addition, the MENA category includes ethnic groups such as Assyrians and Chaldeans, who have origins in Arabicspeaking countries but do not often identify as Arab.²⁻⁴ Finally, MENA is the ethnoracial category the US census adopted as a means to provide an identity for those of Arab ancestry.^{2,5,6} Although Abboud et al. focused on Arab identity, we believe that their observations, as well as our comments, relate to the broader MENA identity. Thus, for purposes of our editorial, we address both Arab and MENA populations, acknowledging that Abboud et al. may have intentionally limited their scope to Arab Americans.

The US Arab community numbers between 2 and 3.7 million; the primary countries of origin are Lebanon, Egypt, Syria, Iraq, Yemen, and Palestine.^{2,3,7,8} The lower population figure represents the US census estimate,² whereas the upper estimate is adjusted for undercounting. When the broader MENA parameters (e.g., Iran, Morocco, Turkey) are considered, the US MENA population likely exceeds 4 million. The two largest US Arab/MENA populations are found in California and southeastern Michigan. According to Abboud et al., members of Arab/MENA communities reside in a state of demographic purgatory. De facto they are classified as White, which Abboud and colleagues argue is both conceptually dubious and practically harmful. Because of this misclassification, Abboud et al. assert, Arab/MENA communities are demographically and epidemiologically invisible. Moreover, classifying Arab/MENA individuals as White can mask the disproportionate discrimination and health disparities they experience.⁵

The US census continues to be bound by the 1997 Office of Management and Budget standard known as Directive 15 (NOT-OD-15-089). The Office of Management and Budget defines White individuals as those "having origins in any of the original peoples of Europe, the Middle East, or North Africa." In the 2020 census, respondents were allowed to indicate their origin in a free text field located below their selected racial category. However, given that the "origin" field is optional, it cannot be used to accurately enumerate the MENA population because many respondents ignore it. It is increasingly recognized that a separate MENA option, be it under race or ethnicity, will yield a more accurate count of this population.^{5,6}

PAST EFFORTS TO ADD A MENA RESPONSE OPTION

Since the 1980s, members of the Arab American/MENA community have been advocating for a separate identity category on the decennial US census, and MENA was almost included as a separate check box in 2020. In the early 2000s, the US Census Bureau was receptive to calls for a MENA option and in fact performed a National Content Test in 2015 that, among other areas, explored the logistics and impact of adding a discrete MENA category.^{5,9} The results showed that when a MENA category is present, 70% to 80% of MENA individuals select the box.⁹ Another recent study similarly indicated that as many as 88% of MENA individuals will select the MENA option if offered.⁶

These findings suggest that this option, if implemented, would not only result in a more precise enumeration of Arab/ MENA communities but would reduce the number of people selecting "some other race," leading to a more granular census.⁹ These pilot results led the Census Bureau to recommend inclusion of the MENA category in future census administrations.⁹

However, this recommendation was never implemented by the Office of Management and Budget, and the reasons have not been fully articulated.^{5,6} Census staff have continued to meet with MENA community leaders and scholars (including the authors of this editorial) to discuss the inclusion of a MENA category. In September 2021 the authors, along with other scholars convened by ACCESS,¹⁰ the largest Arab American nonprofit health and social service agency in the country, submitted a series of recommendations for including a MENA option in federal data collection efforts to the Equitable Data Working Group. This working group, formed through Executive Order 13985, is tasked with developing equitable measurements throughout the federal government. Although national inclusion of the MENA category remains elusive, local implementation of a MENA option on surveys has begun in Michigan, California, Massachusetts, and Chicago, Illinois.

In addition to the US census, federal health research provides another opportunity to enumerate Arab/MENA communities. These efforts could include the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and the NIH, which has a robust minority health portfolio and funds the National Institute on Minority Health and Health Disparities. The NIH, as part of its minority health and health disparities research framework, identifies eight health disparity populations: American Indians/Alaska Natives, Asian Americans, Blacks/African Americans, Hispanics/ Latinos, Native Hawaiians and other Pacific Islanders, sexual and gender minorities, socioeconomically disadvantaged populations, and underserved rural populations. Neither the MENA nor the Arab population is included in the list.

Absence from the list of disparity populations does not preclude the NIH from funding MENA research, as investigators can apply for funds to conduct such research under general calls for proposals (i.e., investigator-initiated proposals); it can, however, impede MENA research from being funded under announcements that fall under the "minority" or "disparity" rubric. Calls for proposals targeting minority or disparity research may consider Arab/MENA-focused applications to be nonresponsive. This is not a criticism of the NIH or the Department of Health and Human Services, because they are bound by federal regulations. Nonetheless, expanding the definition of what constitutes minority and disparity at the federal level would provide important recognition of Arab/MENA communities and would likely lead to more health research and health services for these communities ^{5,11}

Abboud et al. concluded that the absence of a discrete Arab/MENA identity option and omission from the list of disparity populations leave this population undercounted and underresearched. This may also, albeit unintentionally, communicate that these individuals' struggles and challenges are not worthy of our attention despite clear evidence that they exhibit significant health disparities, including lower cancer screening rates as well as higher rates of discrimination and stress over deportation (Paul J. Fleming, unpublished data, 2022).^{5,12–14}

A CONFLUENCE OF EVENTS

At that time, US president Donald Trump expressed anti-immigrant and anti-Muslim rhetoric and proposed policies consistent with these sentiments. Among his first presidential actions (Executive Order 13769, eventually reissued as 13780) was the so-called "Muslim ban," which limited immigration from several predominantly Muslim (although not all Arab) countries.^{6,15} Citizen outrage and judicial intervention limited its impact on actual immigration, but the psychological and health repercussions in the MENA community were nonetheless immense.¹⁶ Subsequently in 2019, deriding four female members of Congress, all of whom were women of color and two of whom were Muslim (and MENA), Trump declared that they were "free to leave" the country and accused them of "hating" America. He later tweeted that they should "go back" to the "places from which they came." One was born in Somalia: the other three were all born in the United States.

Looking back, we propose that Trump's anti-Arab/anti-Muslim rhetoric may have unintentionally mobilized many Americans to rally to the defense of the MENA community.⁶ He may have triggered a social "reactance," an opposite reaction of tolerance incited by his intolerance. His attacks on these communities may have spurred public empathy and interest in such issues on the part of researchers and public health practitioners. Finally, during this time, Americans were becoming more aware of the plight of refugees displaced to the United States and elsewhere as a result of the wars and political strife that had torn through the Middle East, some of which were due to US policies and actions. Interest in the Abboud et al. article may have been intertwined with these cultural forces.

Beyond the anti-Muslim sentiments that were circulating at that time, 2019 may have been a major inflection point in our national social justice debate.¹⁷ Americans were confronting persistent unfairness, and this may have predisposed us to empathize with the plight of the MENA population. The Abboud et al. commentary may have coincided with these awakenings. An article calling for American demographers and researchers to offer MENA communities the dignity of being counted was timely.

It is interesting that, for those of us at the University of Michigan Rogel Cancer Center, 2019 marked the beginning of our MENA research initiative. The initiative was driven in part by feedback from external advisors that we were ignoring an important disparity population in our own backyard: the Dearborn enclave, the largest visible and most concentrated MENA community in the United States. This ongoing initiative has led to numerous publications documenting unique health and social issues facing the local MENA population^{12,14,18–21} and to the development of several culturally tailored interventions, including the Yallah Quit! smoking cessation program and homebased human papillomavirus testing, which aimed to assuage modesty concerns that discourage some MENA women from seeking health services.

Although not the focus of the Abboud et al. commentary, an outstanding issue regarding assessments of MENA identity is to what extent, if MENA were ultimately listed as a discrete ethnic or racial category, individuals who are members of this population would actually check the MENA box. Overall, it appears that 70% to 80% of eligible respondents would use the MENA checkbox^{6,9}; however, these percentages may vary by subgroup. For example, Maghbouleh et al. found that respondents who identified as Muslim were more likely to check the MENA box than those who identified as Christian.⁶ Similar variations in MENA affiliation by country of origin were observed in the US census pilot.⁹

Thus, some individuals who may have Arab or Chaldean origin may nonetheless still prefer to report White identity either instead of or in addition to their MENA identity. This preference may be due to the status and privilege it conveys as well as a desire to dissociate from an identity that has been viewed with suspicion and derision,^{6,22-24} particularly since the War on Terror prompted by 9/11.²⁴ Perhaps over time, when the MENA identity becomes widespread and more normative, more members of the community will check the MENA box.

The fact that affiliation with MENA identity varies within the MENA population was addressed in a letter to *AJPH* submitted by Ford and Sharif²⁵ that was prompted by the Abboud et al. article. Ford and Sharif proposed that MENA identity and related disparities are better understood through an intersectional framework. They posited that the status of MENA individuals in American society is driven not only by whether they are perceived as White but also by their gender, clothing, religion, socioeconomic status, experience with discrimination, and nationality.²⁶ Thus, there are multiple, often interacting dimensions of identity that affect MENA communities.²⁶ For example, MENA individuals who practice Islam may have very different lived experiences in US society than those who identify as Christian. These multiple influences affect whether they identify as MENA.

Abboud et al. challenged us to reconsider what constitutes a disparity population. Health disparity is defined by the National Institute on Minority Health and Health Disparities (https://www. nimhd.nih.gov/about/strategic-plan/ nih-strategic-plan-definitions-andparameters.html) as a higher incidence, higher prevalence, or earlier onset of a disease or its risk factors, as well as disproportionate consequences or burdens. Disparity populations (the eight earlier-defined groups) are characterized by key criteria including racial/ethnic minority status, low socioeconomic status, residence in an underserved rural area, and membership in a sexual or gender minority group. Currently MENA health disparities, although substantial, are not fully appreciated because the MENA population is not an officially recognized race or ethnic minority group. Creating a unique MENA identity separate from White and adding MENA to the list of disparity populations seems a reasonable remedy to this problem.

Recognizing MENA as a unique demographic group and including it as a disparity population are critical steps in achieving social and health equity.⁵ However, while we wait for these broader fixes, we can address MENA health issues outside the official disparity rubric. For example, researchers can conduct epidemiological and intervention research on these communities without labeling the work as "minority" or "disparity." The rationale for the research can still be based on the need to understand the unique health issues of MENA communities without the research being framed as disparity or minority.

Disparities, of course, arise from the interplay of numerous factors from biology and socioeconomics to structural and interpersonal discrimination. Although it is critical to identify and understand these root causes and intervene upon them at societal levels, we can address some of these adverse. consequences through tailored interventions.¹⁰ Formally recognizing MENA in demographic counts will alleviate some of the problems caused by the status guo. However, tailored interventions will still be needed moving forward to address the unique culture and social experiences of MENA communities.

Several conceptual and logistic issues regarding MENA identity remain unresolved. For example, whether Arab/ MENA should be considered a racial group or an ethnic group (as we currently classify Hispanic origin) is still up for debate.⁵ Also, if MENA is granted unique status, other groups such as Afro-Caribbean Americans or Central Americans may seek discrete status. Finally, an interesting, perhaps more philosophical question is whether MENA individuals should in fact check the MENA box, an imperative reflected in the "Check it Right; You Ain't White" campaign.²⁷

The answer to this question has significant implications. If endorsing the MENA option is considered objectively beneficial for the MENA community and broader society, then perhaps campaigns encouraging individuals to identify as such may be warranted. By contrast, if using the MENA option is considered simply a personal preference, then perhaps it should be approached with equipoise. Although we are not certain where Abboud et al. would land on this issue, we believe that MENA communities should be provided with information about the benefits of using the MENA option and support for their personal autonomy in choosing their identity.

In summary, Abboud and colleagues' timely piece appeared to coincide with a rising national consciousness regarding the invisibility of our MENA communities and the need to fully count them and address their health and social needs. Abboud et al. also raised important issues around how we measure and conceptualize race and health disparities that can guide our public health agenda moving forward. The addition of a unique MENA identity in the census and public health systems is a critical first step. Future efforts can focus on incorporating an intersectional perspective of MENA identity and including MENA communities within our health disparity service and research endeavors. AIPH

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Ken Resnicow, PhD, Irwin M. Rosenstock Collegiate Professor, University of Michigan, School of Public Health, Department of Health Behavior & Health Education, Associate Director, Community Outreach and Health Disparities Research, Rogel Cancer Center, 3867 Hawk Crest Rd, Ann Arbor, MI 48103 (e-mail: kresnic@umich.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Resnicow K, Stiffler MJ, Ajrouch KJ. Looking back: the contested whiteness of Arab identity. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8): 1092–1096.

Acceptance Date: April 7, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306884

CONTRIBUTORS

All of the authors contributed to the conceptualization and writing of this editorial.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Ken Resnicow was supported by National Institutes of Health (NIH) grant 5-P30-CA046592-32. Kristine J. Ajrouch was supported by NIH grant R01 AG057510.

Note. Ken Resnicow serves on the National Advisory Council of the National Institute on Minority Health and Health Disparities (NIMHD). The opinions expressed here are his own and do not necessarily reflect those of NIMHD.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to disclose.

REFERENCES

- Abboud S, Chebli P, Rabelais E. The contested whiteness of Arab identity in the United States: implications for health disparities research. *Am J Public Health.* 2019;109(11):1580–1583. https:// doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305285
- US Census Bureau. People reporting ancestry: 2017 American Community Survey 1-year estimates. Available at: https://data.census.gov/ cedsci/table?q=ancestry&t=Ancestry&g=0400 000US26&tid=ACSDT1Y2017. B04006&hide Preview=true. Accessed August 15, 2020.
- Arab American Institute Foundation. Arab American demographics/quick facts about Arab Americans. Available at: https://www.aaiusa.org/ demographics. Accessed December 12, 2019.
- Samhan HH. Intra-ethnic diversity and religion. In: Nasser S, Ajrouch K, Hakim-Larson J, eds. *Biopsychosocial Perspectives on Arab Americans*. Boston, MA: Springer; 2014:45–65.
- Awad GH, Abuelezam NN, Ajrouch KJ, Stiffler MJ. Lack of Arab or Middle Eastern and North African health data undermines assessment of health disparities. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(2): 209–212. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2021. 306590
- Maghbouleh N, Schachter A, Flores RD. Middle Eastern and North African Americans may not be perceived, nor perceive themselves, to be white. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2022;119(7):e2117940119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2117940119
- Ensuring a Fair and Accurate Count in the 2020 Census: Promoting Representation of Our Communities. Washington, DC: Arab American Institute; 2019.
- Asi M, Beaulieu D. Arab households in the United States: 2006–2010. Available at: https:// www.census.gov/library/publications/2013/acs/ acsbr10-20.html2013. Accessed August 15, 2020.
- Mathews K, Phelan J, Jones NA, et al. 2015 National Content Test: race and ethnicity analysis report. Available at: https://www.census.gov/ programs-surveys/decennial-census/decade/ 2020/planning-management/plan/final-analysis/ 2015nct-race-ethnicity-analysis.html. Accessed August 15, 2020.
- ACCCESS. Arab Americans: a community portrait. Available at: https://insight.livestories.com/s/v2/ arab-american-heritage-v2/0adb9ffd-937c-4f57-9dca-80b81ee46b9f. Accessed December 1, 2021.
- Ajrouch KJ, Vega IE, Antonucci TC, Tarraf W, Webster NJ, Zahodne LB. Partnering with Middle Eastern/ Arab American and Latino immigrant communities to increase participation in Alzheimer's disease

AJPH

research. *Ethn Dis.* 2020;30(suppl 2):765–774. https://doi.org/10.18865/ed.30.S2.765

- Green M, Resnicow K, Tariq M, Syed N, Alhawli A, Patel M. Risk and protective factors for costrelated nonadherence among Middle East and North African (MENA) adults. *Ethn Dis.* 2022; 32(1):11–20. https://doi.org/10.18865/ed.32.1.11
- Abuelezam NN, El-Sayed AM, Galea S. The health of Arab Americans in the United States: an updated comprehensive literature review. *Front Public Health.* 2018;6:262. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh. 2018.00262
- Harper DM, Plegue M, Sen A, et al. Predictors of screening for cervical and colorectal cancer in women 50–65 years old in a multi-ethnic population. *Prev Med Rep.* 2021;22:101375. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101375
- Flores RD. What are the social consequences of immigrant scapegoating by political elites? In: Hinojosa-Ojeda R, Telles E, eds. *The Trump Paradox: Migration, Trade, and Racial Politics in US-Mexico Integration.* Berkeley, CA: University of California Press; 2021:214–226.
- Samari G, Catalano R, Alcala HE, Gemmill A. The Muslim ban and preterm birth: analysis of US vital statistics data from 2009 to 2018. *Soc Sci Med.* 2020;265:113544. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. socscimed.2020.113544
- Pew Research Center. Race in America 2019. Available at: https://www.pewresearch.org/socialtrends/2019/04/09/race-in-america-2019/2019. Accessed December 1, 2021.
- Resnicow K, Patel MR, Green M, et al. Development of an ethnic identity measure for Americans of Middle Eastern and North African descent: initial psychometric properties, sociodemographic, and health correlates. *J Racial Ethn Health Disparities*. 2021;8(4):1067–1078. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40615-020-00863-y
- Patel MR, Green M, Tariq M, et al. A snapshot of social risk factors and associations with health outcomes in a community sample of Middle Eastern and North African (MENA) people in the US. J Immigr Minor Health. 2022;24(2):376–384.
- Resnicow K, Patel M, Green M, et al. The association of unfairness with mental and physical health in a multiethnic sample of adults: crosssectional study. *JMIR Public Health Surveill*. 2021;7(5):e26622. https://doi.org/10.2196/26622
- Harper DM, Tariq M, Alhawli A, Syed N, Patel M, Resnicow K. Cancer risk perception and physician communication behaviors on cervical cancer and colorectal cancer screening. *Elife*. 2021;10: e70003.
- Pennock P. The Rise of the Arab American Left: Activists, Allies, and Their Fight Against Imperialism and Racism, 1960s–1980s. Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press; 2017.
- Cainkar L. Homeland Insecurity: The Arab American and Muslim American Experience After 9/11. New York, NY: Russell Sage Foundation; 2009.
- Jamal A, Naber N. Race and Arab Americans Before and After 9/11: From Invisible Citizens to Visible Subjects. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press; 2008.
- Ford CL, Sharif MZ. Arabs, whiteness, and health disparities: the need for critical race theory and data. *Am J Public Health*. 2020;110(8):e2–e3. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305749
- 26. Ajrouch KJ, Jamal A. Assimilating to a white identity: the case of Arab Americans. *Int Migr Rev.* 2007;

41(4):860–879. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-7379.2007.00103.x

 Krogstad J. Census Bureau explores new Middle East/North Africa category. Available at: https:// www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2014/03/24/ census-bureau-explores-new-middleeastnorthafrica-ethnic-category. Accessed December 1, 2021.

> GANNABIS MOV NG FORWARD PROTECT NG HEALTH



Cannabis: Moving Forward, Protecting Health

Edited by: David H. Jernigan, PhD, Rebecca L. Ramirez MPH, Brian C. Castrucci, DrPH, Catherine D. Patterson, MPP, Grace Castillo, MPH

This new book addresses the ongoing debate on cannabis policy and provides guidance on how to regulate its sale and distribution. Instead of taking a stance for or against cannabis use, the book:

- suggests we employ strategies similar to those used in alcohol control to create a solid foundation of policy and best practices;
- · focuses on how we can best regulate a complex substance.



2021 300PP SOFTCOVER

978-087553-3179



œ
The History of Contact Tracing and the Future of Public Health

Allan M. Brandt, PhD

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Allan M. Brandt is with the Department of Global Health and Social Medicine, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, and the Department of the History of Science, Harvard University, Cambridge, MA.

n the years after the elucidation of the germ theory of disease in the late 19th century, public health officials began to explore new strategies to reduce transmission of infections. Public health programs tracking infectious disease transmission became an important element of infection control and response to epidemics. From an historical perspective, contact tracing focused on the idea that if those infected could be identified, isolated, and persuaded to report their contacts, outbreaks could be slowed and, in some instances, stopped.

As a result, contact tracing has frequently been used to address infectious diseases over the course of the past century. A recent review by El-Sadr et al.¹ traces the use of contact tracing for syphilis and gonorrhea, tuberculosis, HIV, Ebola, and, most recently, COVID-19. A wide range of approaches, however, fall within the general rubric of contact tracing. These strategies have been based on the authority of the state to surveil and track epidemics; require physicians and public health agencies to report certain diseases; and identify individuals for surveillance, investigation, and contact by public health authorities.²

The first major contact tracing programs targeted syphilis (Figure 1).

Historically, the tracking of sexually transmitted infections led to stigmatization. Tracing required individuals to name sexual contacts, revealing intimate details about sexual relationships, as well as perceived indiscretions and infidelities, sometimes compromising marriages, families, other personal relationships, and employment. In the 1930s, tracing of syphilis infections required what officials often called "shoe leather epidemiology" to hunt down cases (often targeting prostitutes, minorities, and immigrants), as well as the interrogation of "suspects," mandating Wassermann tests, and eliciting "confessions." Contact tracing augmented the existing fear, shame, guilt, and stigma of syphilis.³ Not surprisingly, already vulnerable communities have often viewed these programs as both intrusive and dangerous. The threat of public exposure, isolation, and possible guarantine often encouraged individuals to avoid the "public health police." This historical legacy of contact tracing programs continues to serve as an important obstacle to their widespread and effective implementation. Recognizing that such approaches could have the effect of limiting the voluntary identification of contacts, public health officials during the HIV epidemic began to

adopt "partner notification programs," which emphasized the contact case's personal and ethical responsibilities to the health of their sexual partners.

THE PROBLEM OF EFFICACY

Although contact tracing has a clear logic, its potential effectiveness has often depended on the biological characteristics of infectious organisms. The disease-specific variables that influence the efficacy of contact tracing include the mode of transmission, the relative transmissibility of the organism, the length of an asymptomatic phase, and the length of time the agent is transmissible. Effectiveness is also related to the availability and accessibility of sensitive and specific laboratory testing regimes (and the timely access to results), as well as the potential to use treatments to render individuals noninfectious. Contact tracing is also dependent on contextual social, political, and ethical issues. These vary from the approach and skill of public health personnel to elicit names of contacts to complex questions of the social meanings, cultural contexts, and significance of the disease. Together, these biosocial variables make effective tracing challenging and sometimes impossible. For example, in many instances during the COVID-19 pandemic, individuals have been unaware of when they first acquired an infection and may have had hundreds of anonymous "contacts" before they became symptomatic. Highly transmissible, COVID-19 often outran programs for tracing contacts.

The efficacy of contact tracing, however, requires greater clarity about its goals and outcomes. As a public health strategy, contact tracing has historically depended on the participation and



FIGURE 1— Contact Tracing Chart From the New York City Health Department, 1938

cooperation of individuals and communities. Such collaborations are sensitive to ethical considerations of protecting others who may be infected, as well as political assessments of the role of the government in preventing the spread of infectious diseases. Fear of punitive isolation or social stigma has often served as a critical obstacle to participation; in these cases, tracing programs have been seen as acts of surveillance and discipline by the state.^{4,5}

LOOKING BACKWARD, LOOKING FORWARD

The COVID-19 pandemic offers an important opportunity to assess a variety of approaches to what has been broadly deemed "contact tracing." The pandemic has illuminated many of the strengths and weaknesses in current practices in the United States and other countries around the world. Before the advent of vaccines, there was particular interest in contract tracing to reduce transmission of the virus through testing and isolation of the infected. As we look to the future, the COVID-19 pandemic now offers a series of "natural experiments" to assess the value of tracing, especially because policies, technologies, and strategies varied greatly across states and nations.^{6,7}

In particular, the pandemic spurred two critical innovations in approaches to contact tracing. For the first time in history, countries widely used digital technologies to identify possible exposures. Several countries (South Korea, Singapore, Australia, and New Zealand, among others) quickly introduced new digital tracing systems through smartphone applications that could alert individuals to exposures; encourage immediate testing; and, if a person was found to be infected, promote isolation. The comparative efficacy of these programs has yet to be fully determined and requires further research. But in many nations, especially the United States, uptake tended to be relatively low, severely limiting the value of this approach. Individuals who declined to use these applications typically cited concerns about privacy and surveillance.⁸ For this type of digital tracking to be successful, it is estimated that 60% adoption would be required. This will require clearer assurances of privacy and anonymity, as well as greater understanding of the potential social value of digital public health applications.4,9

In the United States, where skepticism of state authority has been particularly high, it is important that contact tracing programs be seen as serving the interests of individuals, their families, and communities. Several state programs instituted in 2020 sought to embed these values in their approaches, centering attention on informing individuals of their infections; educating them on best practices to avoid transmission; assuring that they had resources to isolate; and providing social support, including food and other necessities. The shift from a public health approach based upon police powers of the state to one that emphasizes community social engagement and support, especially among those most vulnerable, offers an important lesson.¹⁰ In such programs, which used the potential of what the late Dr. Paul Farmer described as "accompaniment," contact tracing assumed the goals of dedicated community health work, assuring that the needs of patients with COVID-19 and their contacts were identified and that material resources, social support, and advocacy were available.^{11,12}

This approach has important implications beyond the future of contact tracing. It offers an orientation to public health that relies on collaboration, participation, and the provision of information and services, which erodes traditional notions of state discipline, isolation, and criminalization, often centered on vulnerable minority populations. Furthermore, it suggests that contact tracing can be integral to building trust and confidence in public health efforts that serve individuals, families, communities, and wider populations. The capacity to identify individuals experiencing infectious diseases and help them access medical care and protect their contacts through prevention or treatment is at the core of public health. But how this is done has enormous implications for health outcomes, reducing disparities, promoting equity, and how we imagine the future of public health. **AIPH**

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Allan M. Brandt, Department of Global Health and Social Medicine, Harvard Medical School, 641 Huntington Avenue, Boston, MA 02115 (e-mail: brandt@ fas.harvard.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Brandt AM. The history of contact tracing and the future of public health. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1097–1099. Acceptance Date: May 15, 2022.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306949

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author thanks Kathryn Carroll for her support in preparation of the manuscript.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The author has no conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

- El-Sadr WM, Platt J, Bernitz M, Reyes M. Contact tracing: barriers and facilitators. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(7):1025–1033. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.2022.306842
- Gostin LO, Hodge JG. Piercing the veil of secrecy in HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted diseases: theories of privacy and disclosure in partner notification. *Duke J Gend Law Policy*. 1998;5(1):9–88.
- Brandt AM. No Magic Bullet: A Social History of Venereal Disease in the United States Since 1880. 2nd ed. New York, NY: Oxford University Press; 2020.
- Ollstein AM, Tahir D. Contact tracing foiled by conspiracy theories, lack of federal messaging. *Politico*. September 3, 2020. Available at: https:// www.politico.com/news/2020/09/03/contacttracing-conspiracy-theories-trump-messaging-408611. Accessed: June 11, 2022.
- Becker J. This contact tracer is fighting two contagions: the virus and fear. N Y Times. August 9, 2020. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/ 2020/08/09/us/california-contact-tracing.html. Accessed: June 11, 2022.
- Braithwaite I, Callender T, Bullock M, Aldridge RW. Automated and partly automated contact tracing: a systematic review to inform the control of COVID-19. *Lancet Digit Health*. 2020;2(11): e607–e621. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2589-7500(20)30184-9
- Whitelaw S, Mamas MA, Topol E, Van Spall HGC. Applications of digital technology in COVID-19 pandemic planning and response. *Lancet Digit Health.* 2020;2(8):e435–e440. https://doi.org/10. 1016/S2589-7500(20)30142-4
- Zhang B, Kreps S, McMurry N, McCain RM. Americans' perceptions of privacy and surveillance in the COVID-19 pandemic. *PLoS One*. 2020;15(12): e0242652. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0242652
- Singer N. Why Apple and Google's virus alert apps had limited success. N Y Times. May 27, 2021. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/ 2021/05/27/business/apple-google-virus-tracingapp.html. Accessed: June 11, 2022.

- Palazuelos D, Jabateh LM, Choi M, et al. Early lessons from launching an innovative community health household model across 3 country contexts. *Glob Health Sci Pract.* 2021;9(Suppl 1): S168–S178. https://doi.org/10.9745/GHSP-D-20-00405
- Palazuelos D, Farmer PE, Mukherjee J. Community health and equity of outcomes: the Partners in Health experience. *Lancet Glob Health*. 2018;6(5): e491–e493. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30073-1
- McGrane V. "A way out": inside the ambitious Mass. coronavirus contact tracing effort. Boston Globe. April 25, 2020. https://www.bostonglobe. com/2020/04/25/metro/way-out-inside-ambitiousmass-coronavirus-contact-tracing-effort. Accessed: June 11, 2022.

Moving Life Course Theory Into Action: *Making Change Happen*

EDITED BY SARAH VERBIEST, DRPH, MSW, MPH



Over the past decade, practitioners in the field of maternal and child health have gained a general understanding of Life Course Theory and its potential application to practice. This book focuses on moving Life Course Theory into practice, thereby filling a need

for practitioners arross a variety of fields and providing them with valuable strategies on now to apply this approach.

Moving Life Course Theory Into Action is designed to fit into the busy lives of practitioners. With new ideas and strategies delivered in a compact handbook style format, each chapter includes key points that offer a quick summary of the main lessons advanced by the authors.

ISBN: 978-087553-2950, 496 pages, Softbound, 2018

APHABOOKSTORE.ORG



The Growing Importance of Self-Managed and Telemedicine Abortion in the United States: Medically Safe, but Legal Risk Remains

Patty Skuster, JD, MPP, and Heidi Moseson, PhD, MPH

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Patty Skuster is with Temple University Beasley School of Law, Philadelphia, PA. Heidi Moseson is with Ibis Reproductive Health, Oakland, CA.

E xcessive regulation under state law has made it increasingly difficult for Americans to get a legal abortion. State lawmakers passed more than 100 restrictions on abortion in 2021, more than any previous year.¹ Meanwhile, the Supreme Court shifted rightward with the appointment of three justices during the Trump administration, threatening constitutional protection for abortion and setting a course for state-level abortion bans.

In light of these developments and new research, we revisit the groundbreaking research article "Demand for Self-Managed Medication Abortion Through an Online Telemedicine Service in the United States"² and comment on its significance and implications since publication. This study by Aiken et al. examined the demand for remote medication abortion (a regimen consisting of mifepristone and misoprostol pills) among US residents in 2017 through 2018 and assessed variation in barriers to clinical abortion care by state policy context (hostile vs supportive). Metrics collected by *AJPH* demonstrated that this study garnered much attention from *AJPH* readers and the media (https://bit.ly/3kKAGOI). The article presented a model of abortion care that sidestepped long-standing barriers to clinical abortion care and presented evidence of a strong interest in and need for this model among US residents.

The salience of the study has grown as the proportion of Americans who use medications to end their pregnancies has increased and as state-level legal barriers to abortion access have proliferated, with outright bans expected within months.³ The ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has also increased demand for at-home medication abortion because of concerns about the risk of contracting COVID-19 in a clinic or in transit; this has added to long-standing barriers to access for clinic-based abortion care, including long distances to the nearest clinic, arranging care for dependents, and more.⁴ Aiken et al. note the effect of abortion restrictions

on increasing demand for at-home medication abortion and offer a preview into the future of abortion seeking for the growing number of Americans who will be legally unable to obtain abortion in a clinical setting.

ABORTION AND THE LAW

In their study, Aiken et al. examined US residents' requests to the online telemedicine abortion service Women on Web, for which consultation included a medical doctor's review of a client intake form. The Women on Web model of online telemedicine, quite uniquely, combines elements of two models of abortion care: (1) telemedicine—"the delivery of healthcare services . . . by a healthcare practitioner to a patient in a different physical location ... through telecommunications technology,"⁵ and (2) self-managed abortion—the use of medication to end a pregnancy on one's own, without clinical supervision.⁶ To fully understand the implications of the article by Aiken et al., we distinguish between "selfmanaged" abortion and "telemedicine" abortion because of differing treatments of these two models in research and law, with the acknowledgment that the Women on Web model uniquely combines both approaches.

Although the medications (misoprostol alone or in combination with mifepristone) taken through both telemedicine abortion care and self-managed abortion are the same and the process is largely similar, laws apply to self-managed abortion differently than to telemedicine. The difference is largely because telemedicine abortion involves a licensed clinician, whereas self-managed abortion does not.

After the article by Aiken et al. was published, telemedicine became legal

in some states, when, in December 2021, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) removed an in-person dispensing requirement for mifepristone, permitting patients to access medication abortion by mail. The FDA's move codified a previous decision not to enforce the in-person dispensing requirement during the pandemic.⁷ In other states, however, laws require in-person visits or have explicit bans on telemedicine for abortion or mailing abortion pills—laws that may apply regardless of the FDA decision. Questions remain about the challenging legal issues that will arise with actions that cross borders of states with differing laws.³

Self-managed abortion may place the person having the abortion or people who help them at risk for criminal and civil penalties⁸; indeed, people who self-managed their abortion and individuals who helped them have been arrested and prosecuted in the United States.⁹ The laws of some states specifically criminalize self-managed abortion, whereas laws unrelated to abortion (e.g., fetal harm laws, homicide laws) may also be used to prosecute people who self-manage.⁹

The distinction between self-managed abortion and telemedicine is also pertinent to the study of the safety and effectiveness of telemedicine abortion, which is well-established as on par with clinic-based medication abortion.4,10 Research on self-managed medication abortion has similarly found levels of effectiveness and safety comparable to clinical care.^{6,11} Because of the ambiguous legality and decentralized nature of self-managed abortion, however, research on this experience faces unique challenges, such as difficulty identifying a representative sample of people who self-manage and difficulty

gaining their trust in the face of privacy and legal concerns—challenges that are less likely when researching telemedicine abortion.¹²

The model that Aiken et al. studied is somewhat of a hybrid, with the recordkeeping end more closely mirroring telemedicine models and the experience of the person seeking abortion more closely mirroring that of selfmanaged models. There are lessons for researchers in both spaces, including the value of using existing systematic records collected by community-based organizations that provide access to or support of at-home medication abortion, as well as the central importance of close partnership with these trusted groups.

RESEARCH SIGNIFICANCE AND IMPLICATIONS

Aiken et al. compared data on requests for abortion between states, based on whether the policy context in each state was classified as hostile to or supportive of abortion access. The researchers found that demand for mailed medication abortion was higher in states with hostile policies than in those with supportive policies, with barriers related to legislative restrictions more pronounced in hostile states.

The hostility to abortion in policy will become more severe in the coming months.³ In December 2021, the Supreme Court heard arguments in *Dobbs v Jackson Women's Health Organi-Zation*, a case in which the court is predicted to overturn or significantly undermine *Roe v Wade* by June 2022. If, as anticipated, federal constitutional protections for abortion are abandoned, more than half of US states are positioned to ban abortion outright. Twelve states have laws that were created to ban abortion automatically if *Roe* is overturned, and nine states have pre-*Roe* bans (a law enacted before 1973 that was never removed from the legal code), which will also go into effect if *Roe* is overturned. Ten states have six-week bans, and two have enacted total abortion bans.¹³ Viewing the study results of Aiken et al. through the lens of the future abortion landscape in the United States would predict an increase in demand for out-of-clinic abortion, as state law becomes more restrictive with the weakening of federal constitutional protections.

The study positions future researchers well for investigating the effect of specific state-level abortion policies, which are likely to have differential effects on different groups of people. For instance, the authors cite the Hyde Amendment as a policy that reduces clinic access for Medicaid users. Other such policies include burdensome requirements for minors and unfounded requirements for ambulatory surgical centers.¹⁴ The field of legal epidemiology offers tools for research on the relationship between restrictive abortion laws and health outcomes. For example, policy surveillance methods can account for the compounding effect of specific policies. And the development of causal models for the operation of laws can set the stage for accurately measuring the relationship between policy and demand for and incidence of self-managed abortion among specific populations.¹⁵

NEW RESEARCH

The study authors appropriately noted the growing evidence of the safety and efficacy of self-managed medication abortion through online telemedicine and highlighted that the primary risk associated with self-managed abortion AJPH

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

may be legal risk. Since the study was published, new research has further established the high levels of safety and effectiveness of self-managed medication abortion across a range of out-of-clinic models—ranging from 94% to 100% abortion completion without surgical intervention.^{11,16}

One recent study in particular—the SAFE (Studying Accompaniment model Feasibility and Effectiveness) studyevaluated the safety and effectiveness of self-managed medication abortion with support from accompaniment groups, whereby non-clinically trained counselors provide information and support over the telephone as needed to people self-managing their abortions.¹¹ The SAFE study further established the effectiveness and safety of self-managed medication abortion and, importantly, concluded that effectiveness in the self-managed setting is not inferior to the clinical setting. Indeed, findings from the SAFE study also indicate that self-use of misoprostol alone is similarly effective to self-use of misoprostol in combination with mifepristone—a particularly important finding given that misoprostol is much less heavily regulated and more easily accessible in the United States than mifepristone.

CONCLUSIONS

In short, the findings of Aiken et al. establish that there is a demand for telemedicine and self-use of medication abortion in the United States and that this demand increases in hostile policy climates. Given the anticipated major shift toward even more hostile policy climates in the United States in the coming months,³ we can extrapolate from the article of Aiken et al. that demand for at-home medication abortion will increase. Considered in light of recent research such as the SAFE study, we can set aside public health and clinical safety concerns following an increase in self-managed medication abortion. However, legal risk remains, and people who selfmanage and those who support them are especially at risk for criminalization. Further research collaboration between legal and public health experts using legal epidemiology approaches will produce a fuller picture of the effect of post-*Dobbs* state abortion restrictions.

The evidence base continues to overwhelmingly lead to the conclusion that telemedicine abortion and selfmanaged abortion, with misoprostol alone or in combination with mifepristone, are safe and effective modes of abortion care. As legislatures hostile to abortion rights move to ban abortion altogether, state lawmakers who support evidence-based policy must take steps to remove legal risk for everyone involved in self-management of abortion. It is a public health imperative. *AJPH*

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Patty Skuster, Temple University Beasley School of Law, 1719 N. Broad St, Philadelphia, PA 19122 (e-mail: patty. skuster@temple.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Skuster P, Moseson H. The growing importance of self-managed and telemedicine abortion in the United States: medically safe, but legal risk remains. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8): 1100–1103.

Acceptance Date: April 30, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306908

CONTRIBUTORS

P. Skuster and H. Moseson conceptualized and wrote the editorial.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge the support, in part, of Canada's Department of Foreign Affairs, Trade

and Development in the production of this publication.

We thank Adrienne Ghorashi and Caitlin Gerdts for thoughtful review of this editorial.

REFERENCES

- Nash E. For the first time ever, US states enacted more than 100 abortion restrictions in a single year. October 2021. Available at: https://www. guttmacher.org/article/2021/10/first-time-ever-usstates-enacted-more-100-abortion-restrictionssingle-year. Accessed February 2, 2022.
- Aiken ARA, Starling JE, van der Wal A, et al. Demand for self-managed medication abortion through an online telemedicine service in the United States. *Am J Public Health.* 2020;110(1):90–97. https://doi. org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305369
- 3. Cohen DS, Donley G, Rebouché R. The new abortion battleground. *Columbia Law Rev.* 2022;122:9.
- Aiken ARA, Starling JE, Gomperts R, Tec M, Scott JG, Aiken CE. Demand for self-managed online telemedicine abortion in the United States during the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2020;136(4):835– 837. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0000000000 04081
- American Telemedicine Association. ATA's standardized telehealth terminology and policy language for states on medical practice. Available at: https://www.americantelemed.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/10/ATA-_Medical-Practice-10-5-20.pdf. Accessed April 4, 2022.
- Moseson H, Herold S, Filippa S, Barr-Walker J, Baum SE, Gerdts C. Self-managed abortion: a systematic scoping review. *Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol.* 2020;63:87–110. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2019.08.002
- Thompson A, Singh D, Ghorashi AR, Donovan MK, Ma J, Rikelman J. The disproportionate burdens of the mifepristone REMS. *Contraception*. 2021;104(1):16–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. contraception.2021.05.001
- Berro Pizzarossa L, Skuster P. Toward human rights and evidence-based legal frameworks for (self-managed) abortion: a review of the last decade of legal reform. *Health Hum Rights*. 2021;23(1):199–212.
- Diaz-Tello F, Mikesell M, Adams JE. Roe's unfinished promise: decriminalizing abortion once and for all. January 4, 2018. Available at: https:// papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_ id=3082643. Accessed April 30, 2022.
- Endler M, Lavelanet A, Cleeve A, Ganatra B, Gomperts R, Gemzell-Danielsson K. Telemedicine for medical abortion: a systematic review. *BJOG*. 2019;126(9):1094–1102. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 1471-0528.15684
- Moseson H, Jayaweera R, Egwuatu I, et al. Effectiveness of self-managed medication abortion with accompaniment support in Argentina and Nigeria (SAFE): a prospective, observational cohort study and non-inferiority analysis with historical controls. *Lancet Glob Health*. 2022;10(1): e105-e113. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(21)00461-7
- Kapp N, Blanchard K, Coast E, et al. Developing a forward-looking agenda and methodologies for research of self-use of medical abortion. *Contraception*. 2018;97(2):184–188. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.contraception.2017.09.007

🗘 APHA

- Policy Surveillance Program. Abortion bans. Available at: http://lawatlas.org/datasets/abortionbans. Accessed February 3, 2022.
- Policy Surveillance Program. Abortion provider qualifications. 2022. Available at: http://lawatlas. org/datasets/abortion-provider-qualifications. Accessed February 2, 2022.
- Burris S, Ghorashi AR, Cloud LF, Rebouché R, Skuster P, Lavelanet A. Identifying data for the empirical assessment of law (IDEAL): a realist approach to research gaps on the health effects of abortion law. *BMJ Glob Health*. 2021;6(6): e005120. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2021-005120
- Foster AM, Messier K, Aslam M, Shabir N. Community-based distribution of misoprostol for early abortion: outcomes from a program in Sindh, Pakistan. *Contraception*. 2022;109:49–51. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2022.01.005

is your organization an **APHA** member?

Nonprofits, government agencies and educational institutions play an important role in public health. But did you know they can also be members of APHA?



As an APHA agency member, you get discounts on ads in APHA publications and job postings on Public Health CareerMart.

And your employees receive registration discounts for APHA's Annual Meeting and Expo and savings of up to \$150 on individual APHA membership.

Become an APHA agency member today!

For details, call 202-777-3914 or visit www.apha.org/membership

Improving National Public Health Data Collection as an Act of Antiracism

Sarah Polk, MD, ScM, MHS, and Kathleen R. Page, MD

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Both authors are with the School of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD.

१ेठ्रे See also Aliseda-Alonso et al., p. 1161.

wo months after COVID-19 was declared a pandemic in the United States, George Floyd was murdered. lust after the announcement of the 1 000 000 000th death from COVID-19 in the United States, a gunman killed 10 Black people in a Buffalo, New York, grocery store in a racially motivated act of domestic terrorism. The murder of George Floyd, the murders in Buffalo, and the distribution of infection and death from the pandemic make manifest the toll of racism in the United States. In response, individuals and institutions have made commitments to counteract racism. It is past time to move from solidarity to action.

The findings of Aliseda-Alonso et al. (presented in this issue of *AJPH*; p. 1161) indicate that deaths from COVID-19 far exceed 1 000 000 000, with communities of color bearing an unrecognized extra toll in addition to previously well-documented disparities.

Latinos and Blacks not only have suffered a disproportionate burden of infection and mortality but also were more likely to die younger than their non-Latino White counterparts. During the first wave of the pandemic, for example, approximately one third of COVID-19 deaths among non-Whites occurred among individuals younger than 65 years, compared with only 13% among non-Latino Whites,¹ and this pattern persisted through 2020.² All-cause excess mortality that year increased for all racial and ethnic groups but was much worse among Latinos (53.6%) and non-Latino Blacks (34.6%) than among non-Latino Whites (11.9%).³

It is alarming that these profound disparities may be worse than we thought. In their study, Aliseda-Alonso et al. compared publicly available surveillance data from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to data on COVID-19 cases and deaths from state and territorial governmental sources; they found that the CDC consistently underreports the cases and deaths of Blacks and Latinos as well as people younger than 65 years. These findings justify investment in a reliable national data-monitoring system with standardized data reporting for key variables.

WHY IMPROVE DATA COLLECTION

Systematic bias in the reporting of demographic data is harmful because data drive investment and policy. Appropriate allocation of resources for the hardest hit communities relies on accurate data to track pandemic trends and concentrate investments in primary and secondary prevention, ongoing scientific inquiry, and community reinvestment.

Despite COVID-19 fatigue, the pandemic is not over. Infection and hospitalization are increasing because of waning immunity and relaxed prevention measures. Accurate testing and treatment data inform where testing should be offered, hospital planning, and continued funding for test and treat efforts if the burden persists in low-income communities, where rates of uninsurance and other health care access obstacles are prevalent.

The COVID-19 pandemic is ongoing, and its aftereffects will continue for decades; secondary prevention is vital for preventing harms to physical health, mental health, and the economy. It is estimated that up to 30% of people who recover from COVID-19 may develop persistent symptoms ("long COVID").^{4,5} Mental health problems related to COVID-19 are the subject of consternation and considerable media coverage and include posttraumatic stress disorder among those hospitalized with COVID-19 and depression and anxiety in people whose loved one has died of COVID-19. In addition, the financial harms from economic slowdown, lost wages because of illness or death, and lost potential among youths whose education was disrupted by the pandemic will radiate from the COVID-19 sufferer to their families and ultimately their communities. Given the disproportionate impact of COVID-19 in communities of color, it is likely that the most affected by the long-term effects of COVID-19 will be the uninsured or underinsured, who will have high out-of-pocket costs for long-term physical and mental

COVID-19 care after the expiration of the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (Pub L No. 116–136).

The work of Aliseda-Alonso et al. also highlights the importance of data in scientific inquiry. Accurate reporting of the proportionate burden of COVID-19 by race and ethnicity is important for researchers to ensure that emerging data on COVID-19 are representative of the affected population and for inclusive study design. Ongoing scientific inquiry must include communities that have suffered and continue to suffer the greatest rates of and harms from COVID-19. Many questions remain unanswered. What conditions allowed COVID-19 to flourish? What does recovery from COVID-19 at all levels look like? What does equitable participation in clinical trials look like?

Investment in communities to facilitate pandemic recovery should be guided by residents of the most affected communities. Investment must be paired with evaluation in an iterative process of community engagement, program and policy implementation, and program and policy improvement. Successes in some hyperlocal COVID-19 response efforts have again demonstrated the benefit of community engagement and responsiveness. CommuniVax was a national, multisite rapid ethnographic research project with the aims of (1) advancing awareness of, access to, and acceptability and uptake of COVID-19 vaccines among Black and Latino communities; and (2) accelerating the development of local public health governance systems in which marginalized populations can exercise collective agency over their health and wellness. Black and Latino community members participated in CommuniVax in six communities across the United States and expressed what they wanted for their

community so it could emerge from the pandemic stronger and more resilient. Two recommendations distilled from dozens of individual interviews and other qualitative methods were to "Rebuild the public health infrastructure, properly staffing it for community engagement" and "Stabilize the community health system as the backbone for equity and resilience."⁶

HOW TO IMPROVE DATA COLLECTION

Three requisites of an improved national data collection system are suggested by the findings of Aliseda-Alonso et al.: standardization, interoperability, and accountability. The authors had to reconcile 402 unique combinations of sociodemographic data to create a nationallevel data set: 402 combinations is unreasonable and unworkable. States need to receive a template for collecting and reporting a manageable and sufficient number of sociodemographic variables to accompany essential health outcome data. States would not be precluded from collecting additional data of regional importance. Why not use the US census questions as the basis for the template? Any template will have critics, but the status quo prevents us from addressing disparities.

Standardizing data collection and reporting is necessary, but not sufficient, for interoperability—the ability of the US health system's many sectors to easily exchange information to benefit clinical, public health, and research efforts. The decentralized, fractured nature of the US health system increases the challenge of interoperability. A wide variety of data sources will be required, including, but not limited to, public health surveillance data, clinical data from public and private health systems, death certificates, claims, and administrative and survey data. The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology has created an Interoperability Standards Advisory process to provide information regarding standards needed for interoperability, although without the authority to require implementation or adoption.⁷ In a 2020 report, interoperability between health systems in the United States was reported to be improving, albeit slowly; it is concentrated in cities, is highly variable, and is associated with health system size.⁸ In Iran, Shanbehzadeh et al. consulted the literature and convened experts to create a COVID-19 minimum data set and interoperable reporting framework to support their nation's public health pandemic response.⁹

Following the implementation of a standardized, interoperable data collection system, states must be held accountable for data reporting. The Ryan White program provides a model.¹⁰ The federal government disburses money to states for the care of persons living with HIV or AIDS. States must report data regarding program participants and the use of funds to maintain funding. Another example is the system of value-based payments, one version of which requires health systems to report quality metrics to avoid hefty penalties and be eligible for incentive payments.¹¹ Finally, the US census again comes to mind. Although the work of maximizing census participation is distributed, states have a vested interest in census completion rates, as they determine congressional representation and federal funding.

A CALL TO ACTION

Standardizing local health-reporting systems, creating a national-level

interoperable data system, and holding states financially accountable for reporting data are acts of antiracism whose time has come. *AIPH*

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Sarah Polk, Centro SOL, Johns Hopkins Bayview Medical Center, Mason F. Lord Building, Center Tower, Suite 4200, 5200 Eastern Ave, Baltimore, MD 21224 (e-mail: spolk@jhmi.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Polk S, Page KR. Improving national public health data collection as an act of antiracism. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1104–1106. Acceptance Date: May 27, 2022.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306958

CONTRIBUTORS

S. Polk and K. R. Page contributed equally to this editorial.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

We have no conflicts of interest to report.

REFERENCES

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Characteristics of persons who died with COVID-19—United States, February 12–May 18, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(28): 923–929. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm6928e1
- Rossen LM, Gold JAW, Ahmad FB, Sutton PD, Branum AM. Trends in the distribution of COVID-19 deaths by age and race/ethnicity— United States, April 4-December 26, 2020. Ann Epidemiol. 2021;62:66–68. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.annepidem.2021.06.003
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Excess deaths associated with COVID-19, by age and race and ethnicity—United States, January 26–October 3, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(42):1522–1527. https://doi.org/10. 15585/mmwr.mm6942e2
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Post-Acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection among adults aged ≥ 18 years—Long Beach, California, April 1–December 10, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021;70(37):1274–1277. [Erratum in: MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021; 70(39):1390]. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm7037a2
- Whitaker M, Elliott J, Chadeau-Hyam M, et al. Persistent COVID-19 symptoms in a community study of 606,434 people in England. *Nat Commun*. 2022;13(1):1957. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41467-022-29521-z
- Brunson EK, Schoch-Spana M, Carnes M, et al. On Behalf of the CommuniVax Coalition. Carrying Equity in COVID-19 Vaccination Forward: Guidance Informed by Communities of Color. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins Center for Health Security; 2021.

- Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. About the ISA. Available at: https://www.healthit.gov/isa/faqs. Accessed May 22, 2022.
- Pylypchuk Y, Johnson C. State of interoperability among major US cities. Available at: https://www. healthit.gov/sites/default/files/page/2020-10/ CitiesDataBrief_10_26_2020.pdf. Accessed May 22, 2022.
- Shanbehzadeh M, Kazemi-Arpanahi H, Mazhab-Jafari K, Haghiri H. Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) surveillance system: development of COVID-19 minimum data set and interoperable reporting framework. *J Educ Health Promot.* 2020; 9:203. https://doi.org/10.4103/jehp.jehp_456_20
- Health Resources & Services Administration. Ryan White CARE Act. Available at: https:// ryanwhite.hrsa.gov/livinghistory/administration. Accessed May 14, 2022.
- Werner RM, Emanuel EJ, Pham HH, Navathe AS. The future of value-based payment: a road map to 2030. Available at: https://ldi.upenn.edu/ourwork/research-updates/the-future-of-valuebased-payment-a-road-map-to-2030. Accessed May 14, 2022.



Moving Life Course Theory Into Action: *Making* Change <u>Happen</u>

Edited by Sarah Verbiest DrPH, MSW, MPH

Over the past decade, practitioners in the field of maternal and child health have gained a general understanding of Life Course Theory and its potential application to practice. This book focuses on moving Life Course Theory into practice, thereby filling a need for practitioners across a variety of fields and providing them with valuable strategies on how to apply this approach.

Moving Life Course Theory Into Action is designed to fit into the busy lives of practitioners. With new ideas and strategies delivered in a compact handbook style format, each chapter includes key points that offer a quick summary of the main lessons advanced by the authors.

ISBN: 978-087553-2950, 496 pages, Softbound, 2018

APHABOOKSTORE.ORG



August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

Reproductive Justice Matters: A Public Health of Consequence, August 2022

Farzana Kapadia, PhD, MPH

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Farzana Kapadia is the deputy editor of the AJPH and is an associate professor of epidemiology at the School of Global Public Health, New York University, New York.

े See also Allsworth, p. 1086, and Seymour et al., p. 1202.

n the summer of 1994, a group of 12 Black women convened a meeting in Chicago, Illinois, to discuss the reproductive healthcare needs of Black and Brown women as well as the disparities in care that were being ignored in discussions of health care reform. The group named itself the Women of African Descent for Reproductive Justice¹ and drafted a new framework-the Reproductive Justice frameworkgrounded in an intersectional approach and a human rights framework. Published in a full-page ad in the Washington Post on August 16, 1994, the new Reproductive Justice framework called for broader recognition of contraception and abortion not only as key components of reproductive health but also as critical to ensuring reproductive autonomy and self-determination. The Reproductive Justice framework called for women to have the right to

- decide if and when she will have a baby and the conditions under which she will give birth,
- decide if she will not have a baby and her options for preventing or ending a pregnancy, and
- 3. parent the children she already has with the necessary social

supports in safe environments and healthy communities and without fear of violence from individuals or the government.

At this critical moment, with the Supreme Court's ruling on Dobbs v Jackson Women's Health Organization overturning 50 years of a constitutional right to abortion care, reaffirming our commitment to reproductive justice is imperative. Since Roe v. Wade was decided in 1973 and then Planned Parenthood v. Casey (505 US 833) in 1992, a long, steady, and calculated stream of attacks on women's legal right to abortion has been waged by conservative legislatures at state and federal levels, culminating in the overturning of Roe v Wade. Yet these attacks on abortion care and reproductive justice, both in the United States and across the world, have not stopped and will not stop women from seeking or obtaining abortions. Rather, these attacks have undermined the health and well-being of women, children, and families as well as the economic, political, and social fabric of our society. The social, economic, and health-related evidence of these realworld impacts is ignored in the majority opinion of the six conservative Supreme Court justices who overruled *Roe v Wade* and, for that matter, in most legislation that seeks to limit access to safe abortion. Continuing to ignore the depth and breadth of health-related harms that women, children, and families will face by restricting abortion access will undermine the essential tenets of the reproductive justice framework. Here, we employ a reproductive justice lens to understand how curtailing access to abortion will ultimately undermine efforts to achieve health equity.

REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH AND HEALTH CARE

Unlike other high-income countries that have invested in maternal and child care as well as comprehensive reproductive and sexual health care, the US health care system has failed to provide women adequate and appropriate health care. The most glaring indicator of this failure is the 2020 maternal mortality rate of 23.8 per 100,000-the highest maternal mortality rate among all high-income countries.² In the United States, the maternal mortality rate among Black mothers is almost three times higher that of White mothers: 55.3 deaths for every 100 000 live births among Black women compared with 19.1 deaths per 100 000 births among White women.² Factors underlying this racial and ethnic disparity include lack of adequate and culturally competent pre- and postnatal care as well as poor quality of care for handling complications that develop or worsen during pregnancy. In fact, according to a recent March of Dimes survey, 34.8% (1095/3139) of counties in the United States are maternity care deserts-where timely access to quality pre- and postnatal care is unavailable or cost prohibitive (https://bit.ly/3LCbS63).

OPINIONS, IDEAS, & PRACTICE

Another potential driver of the heightened maternal mortality rate in the United States is restrictive abortion policies. As shown by Vilda and colleagues, states with more restrictive abortion policies—particularly ones where the only health care professional allowed to perform an abortion is a board-certified obstetriciangynecologist—are likely to see higher maternal mortality.³

In addtion, a study conducted in Wisconsin found that 91% of physicians believed that overturning Roe v. Wade (410 US 113 [1973]) would worsen health care for women.⁴ Similarly, the overwhelming majority of physicians in this study were worried that overturning Roe v. Wade would make it difficult to provide good reproductive health care for women. In states with abortion restrictions and policies that allow civil lawsuits against any clinician providing support to a woman seeking an abortion, recruiting and hiring physicians-not just obstetrician-gynecologists but also primary care physicians—will become harder. And this loss will hit states where the medical and health care infrastructure is already woefully inadeguate to meet the needs of women.

ABORTION RIGHTS ACROSS THE UNITED STATES

The health status of women, children, and their families is, on average, worse among those residing in rural areas than among those residing in urban areas. Underinvestment in health care infrastructure coupled with higher unemployment, lower educational attainment, and greater concentrated poverty are all drivers of the poor population health status for women and children. For women and children of color in rural areas, these

health outcomes are starker, and health disparities even more pronounced. What does this have to do with abortion rights? Against the backdrop of these already existing sociostructural disparities, states with larger rural populations have enacted some of the harshest abortion restrictions and bans. In Ohio, more than 15 abortion-restricting laws became effective between 2010 and 2018.⁵ Women living in rural counties were hit hardest by Ohio's new abortion laws and experienced greater delays in abortion care and declines in abortions. In Georgia, implementation of a 22-week gestational age limit on abortion decreased access to abortion services in Georgia as well as in neighboring states.⁶ With the US Supreme Court's decision to strike down Roe v Wade on June 24, 2022, nine states have already banned abortion care (i.e., Alabama, Arkansas, Kentucky, Louisiana, Missouri, Oklahoma, South Dakota, Utah, and Wisconsin). (https://bit. ly/3NvNhkl).

These wide-sweeping abortion bans and further restrictions will result in severe consequences for the health and well-being of the more than 30 million women of reproductive age who live in these states. Women and families in rural areas, those living in poverty or on the margins of poverty, and women of color are likely to further lose whatever tenuous access to abortion care they currently have (https://nyti.ms/3a9BsCl). Medication abortion via telemedicine could expand access to abortion services for women in rural areas, as reported in this issue of AJPH by Seymour et al. (p. 1202). However, this would necessitate overturning laws restricting telemedicine provision, which in the current political climate is unlikely to happen. Recognizing the deleterious effect of this loss on such a significant portion of our populations is a clarion

call for protecting the right to abortion care.

SAFE ENVIRONMENTS FOR FAMILIES

"There is no such thing as a singleissue struggle because we do not live single-issue lives."

—Audre Lourde

Reflecting on this powerful quote by Audre Lorde, the loss of abortion rights will auger a cascade of harmful outcomes that will take generations to undo. A recent study by Foster et al. showed that women are more likely to live in poverty after being denied abortion.⁷ This is a setback for women and a harsh lived reality that is compounded by being less likely to find full-time employment and therefore being more likely to require public assistance. These economic setbacks described by Foster et al. are inextricably tied to greater food insecurity for families, greater likelihood of delayed or missed preventive health care for adults and children, housing insecurity, poor educational outcomes for children, damaged relationship quality, and poorer parenting ability. The layering of social and structural disadvantages is not a negligible occurrence for women denied abortions or for their families. Rather, it undermines the very fundamental social determinants of health and well-being that affect population health. These compounded disadvantages perpetuate and deepen health disparities for women, particularly women living in poverty and women of color, who bear the disproportionate burdens of abortion restrictions.

At this writing, the overturning of *Roe v Wade* after 50 years of having the Constitutional right to abortion care

has become a rallying cry for advocates of reproductive justice. The stakes are high: access to safe abortions as part of comprehensive, holistic, and culturally competent sexual and reproductive health care hangs in the balance for more than 30 million women. The right to such care, in conjunction with economic, social, and political power, will improve the health and well-being of women, their children, their families, and their communities. Abortion rights, as part of the reproductive justice framework, must be recognized as human rights and must be recognized regardless of which political party is in power and at every level of government. **AJPH**

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Farzana Kapadia, PhD, MPH, New York University, School of Global Public Health, 708 Broadway, Room 729, New York, NY 10003 (e-mail: farzana.kapadia@nyu. edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph. org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Kapadia F. Reproductive justice matters: a public health of consequence, August 2022. Am J Public Health. 2022;112(8):1107-1109. Acceptance Date: May 26, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306959

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The author has no conflicts of interest to disclose.

REFERENCES

- 1. Ross L, Solinger R. Reproductive Justice: An Introduction. Oakland, CA: University of California Press; 2017
- 2. Hoyert DL. Maternal mortality rates in the United States, 2020. National Center for Health Statistics Health E-Stats, February 2022. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/maternalmortality/2020/E-stat-Maternal-Mortality-Rates-2022.pdf. Accessed June 10, 2022. https://doi.org/ https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:113967
- 3. Vilda D, Wallace ME, Daniel C, Evans MG, Stoecker C, Theall KP. State abortion policies and maternal death in the United States, 2015-2018. Am J Public Health. 2021;111(9):1696-1704. https://doi.org/10. 2105/AIPH.2021.306396
- 4. Higgins JA, Schmuhl NB, Wautlet CK, Rice LW. The importance of physician concern and expertise in increasing abortion health care access in local

contexts. Am J Public Health. 2021;111(1):33-36. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305997

- 5. Norris AH, Chakraborty P, Lang K, et al. Abortion access in Ohio's changing legislative context, 2010-2018. Am J Public Health. 2020;110(8): 1228-1234. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020. 305706
- 6. Hall KS, Redd S, Narasimhan S, et al. Abortion trends in Georgia following enactment of the 22-week gestational age limit, 2007-2017. Am J Public Health. 2020;110(7):e1-e5. https://doi.org/ 10.2105/AJPH.2020.30565
- 7. Foster DG, Biggs MA, Ralph L, Gerdts C, Roberts S, Glymour MM. Socioeconomic outcomes of women who receive and women who are denied wanted abortions in the United States. Am J Public Health. 2018;108(3):407-413. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AIPH.2017.304247











www.essentialpublichealth.com

Government Patent Use to Promote Public Health in the United States: Overcoming Nonpatent Exclusivities

Rebecca E. Wolitz, JD, PhD, Aaron S. Kesselheim, MD, JD, MPH, and Jonathan J. Darrow, SJD, LLM, JD, MBA

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Rebecca E. Wolitz is with the Moritz College of Law, The Ohio State University, Columbus. Jonathan J. Darrow and Aaron S. Kesselheim are with the Program on Regulation, Therapeutics, and Law, Department of Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA. Jonathan J. Darrow is also with the Department of Law & Taxation, Bentley University, Waltham, MA.

The costs to public health that patented prescription drugs present are widely discussed. Patents, by design, facilitate high prices as a reward to inventors of novel products by providing a temporary right to prevent other manufacturers from copying the product. For new drugs, taxpayers or patients ultimately underwrite this reward either directly or through higher insurance costs, sometimes preventing or hindering access to life-preserving medications.

Patents, however, are not the sole legal barrier to accessing these drugs in the United States. New medications are often additionally protected by nonpatent exclusivities under other statutes, such as the Hatch-Waxman Act (1984, Drug Price Competition and Patent Term Restoration Act, Pub L No. 98-417). Although a statutory regime governs remedies for government use of patented medications without a patent holder's authority, the extent to which US law allows the government to deal with nonpatent exclusivities is unclear.

Given that access to high-value medications is a matter of public health importance, we analyze four potential pathways that could permit government patent use for new drugs in the service of public health even before nonpatent exclusivities expire. We argue that of these options, legislative reform is arguably the most desirable long-term solution. Yet, although each of these pathways is available to meet public health needs, each involves a largely reactive intervention and confronts challenges. For this reason, it would also be beneficial to have a greater emphasis on innovation policy levers through which the government could retain greater control over resulting products' accessibility or preempt concerns about exclusivities altogether.

GOVERNMENT PATENT USE

One way to facilitate public access to high-cost medications is through

government patent use.¹ Given sovereign immunity—a legal doctrine immunizing the government from being sued without its consent—the federal government and its agents, such as generic drug manufacturers, have the ability to make or use patented inventions without the permission of the patent holder; in other words, protected by sovereign immunity, the federal government could use inventors' US patents without legal consequence (US patent rights do not apply overseas). In 1910, Congress sought to protect patent holders from government use without authorization, ultimately enacting 28 USC § 1498. This statute allows patent holders to bring a lawsuit against the United States for "reasonable and entire compensation." Injunctions are unavailable.

Government patent use without patent holder permission was employed for military purposes in the 1950s and 1960s (e.g., for the antibiotic tetracycline). Some have suggested that this model could be more broadly applied in the civilian context for today's patented drugs (e.g., naloxone for opioid drug overdoses, or direct-acting antivirals for hepatitis C) to help lower prices and improve access. It is expected that any compensation awarded under § 1498 would be lower than the prices set by drug companies.

Yet government manufacture of patented drugs without a license faces numerous potential hurdles—both legal and political. One of the greatest legal challenges is that for the newest drugs, other barriers to generic competition exist besides patents. Among these are nonpatent exclusivities that other statutes grant to drug manufacturers. Nonpatent exclusivities include exclusivity under the Hatch-Waxman Act for new formulations of existing products (three years) or new chemical entities (five years), seven years of exclusivity under the Orphan Drug Act (1983, Pub L No. 97-414) for drugs treating rare diseases, and 12 years of exclusivity under the Biologics Price Competition and Innovation Act of 2009 for new biologic drugs.

These periods generally start at the date of Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approval of new drugs and run concurrently with any patent protection. Unlike patents, which allow patent holders to sue infringing competitors, nonpatent exclusivities prevent the FDA from receiving or approving generic or biosimilar drug applications. Although some might question whether the government must obtain FDA approval for drugs that it manufactures and distributes, this analysis proceeds on the premise that nonpatent exclusivities are potential barriers to government use.

Nonpatent exclusivities arose decades after § 1498 was enacted and create uncertainty for government manufacture and procurement of new drugs. For example, after sofosbuvir (Sovaldi), an extremely effective directacting antiviral for the hepatitis C virus, was first approved in 2013, its initial price was set at \$84000 for a 12-week course of treatment. At the time, some suggested that the government could procure the medication more cheaply from a generic manufacturer and then pay only a reasonable royalty to the originator manufacturer for its infringed patents if sued under § 1498. The government thereby would address a pervasive condition afflicting a large patient population for which the manufacturer's high price was blocking access. (By 2016, competition led the prices that US private payors negotiated for drugs in this class to decline by up to 85%.) Similar discussions arose after the FDA approved remdesivir (Veklury) for COVID-19 in October 2020, and the price was set at \$3120 for a five-day course of therapy. (By January 2022, alternative COVID-19 medicines became available at lower costs.)

In both cases, operation of the fiveyear new drug Hatch-Waxman exclusivity was a possible sticking point if the government had decided to manufacture or procure products in the absence of the patent holder's authorization. More recently, access concerns have surfaced relating to Merck's new COVID-19 antiviral drug molnupiravir, which received FDA emergency use authorization in December 2021. The US government agreed to an approximately \$700 price tag despite substantial public investment in its development and a cost of production of closer to \$20. Although the relevant contract limits government use of molnupiravir to the United States, Merck has taken steps to facilitate broad international access in other countries by entering into a licensing agreement with the Medicines Patent Pool. If it is eventually FDA approved, and if domestic access became a concern, nonpatent exclusivity likely could prove a relevant issue to any government patent use conversations.

OVERCOMING NONPATENT EXCLUSIVITIES

When negotiations for voluntary agreements fail, at least four potential strategies are available to pursue government use even before nonpatent exclusivities expire. First, nonpatent exclusivities generally prohibit the approval of competing products only if they rely on data generated by another manufacturer. Thus, the government or any third party could submit full new drug applications with original data.^{1,2} This strategy would not be able to circumvent Orphan Drug Act exclusivity for rare disease drugs because that act blocks the FDA from approving the "same drug" for the same disease or condition if it is a generic; however, because full trials would be needed, it might be feasible to pursue approval of a chemically distinct but therapeutically identical drug. Furthermore, most diseases of substantial enough public health importance to merit considering government patent use may be unlikely to count as "rare" under the Orphan Drug Act.

Second, many agency actions are judicially reviewable under the Administrative Procedure Act (1946, Pub L No. 79-404)—a statute that waives the federal government's sovereign immunity. Agency enforcement discretion, however, has long been considered presumptively unreviewable under the Administrative Procedure Act.^{3,4} Thus, the government could introduce a generic version of a drug (or contract with a third-party manufacturer to do so) without seeking FDA approval by relying on FDA enforcement discretion. The FDA has long exercised enforcement discretion in a variety of circumstances, such as when individuals import limited amounts of unapproved drugs for personal use. Although agency discretion has its limits, the Supreme Court has upheld the FDA's broad use of such discretion, and in light of this precedent an aggrieved manufacturer of the FDA-approved product would likely be unable to compel the FDA to act because of a presumption that agency enforcement discretion is not judicially reviewable.^{3,5}

Third, during emergencies, the US president possesses authority under the Defense Production Act (1950, Pub L No. 81–774) to compel owners of patents covering key treatments to

AJPH August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

prioritize and accept government contracts, such as a contract to produce and sell drugs or vaccines.^{6,7} Reliance on Defense Production Act authority could overcome barriers that patent and nonpatent exclusivities alike pose by directing the patent-holding entity to increase production. During the COVID-19 pandemic, for example, the Defense Production Act has been used in several ways. A priority rating for vaccine contracts with Pfizer, for instance, helped the company procure raw materials for expanded production by forcing others in the supply chain to prioritize fulfilling Pfizer's needs.

Fourth, Congress could amend the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act (1938, Pub L No. 75-717) and the Public Health Service Act (1944, Pub L No. 78–410) to carve out exceptions to existing nonpatent exclusivities for government use.^{1,8} Although an exception exists for biologics the Public Health Service prepares when the biologic is unavailable from the license holder,⁹ this kind of authority could be expanded in terms of both to whom and to what it applies as well as under what conditions. Exceptions to intellectual property rights for purposes of public health are widely recognized in international agreements. For instance, a key global treaty on intellectual property rights, the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS) as well as some US free-trade agreements,¹⁰ allow countries to provide exceptions to data exclusivity rights when necessary to protect the public. More recently, to address the COVID-19 pandemic, several countries have proposed broadly waiving certain TRIPS provisions, including protections of undisclosed data submitted to governments for the approval and marketing of pharmaceuticals. Even if such a waiver is enacted, new national

legislation generally would be required for actual implementation.

Under US precedent, it is unclear whether a remedy (e.g., a reasonable royalty) for government use of data protected by nonpatent exclusivity is constitutionally required, and it likely depends on a new proposed law's specifics.^{11,12} Nevertheless, if Congress wanted to take a more conservative approach, it could require that the government engage in good faith negotiations with drug manufacturers before use, with some exceptions, including in cases of emergency. It could also provide a reasonable royalty to the patent holder, consistent with its obligations under TRIPS.¹³ Drafters of recently proposed federal legislation, the Make Medications Affordable by Preventing Pandemic Price Gouging Act of 2020, adopted a related approach.¹⁴ This bill, if enacted, would have required reasonable pricing for drugs during a public health emergency and provided that if prices were "excessive," nonpatent exclusivities would be waived and nonexclusive licenses granted freely.¹⁴ Holders of a nonexclusive license, however, would have had to pay a reasonable royalty to any holder of an FDA exclusivity that was terminated.¹⁴

These four approaches involve largely (but not exclusively) post hoc interventions. None is without challenge. Collecting trial data to support a duplicative new drug application is costly, is inefficient, and raises ethical concerns for humans participating in research generating little new knowledge.¹ Relying on enforcement discretion to introduce a drug without FDA approval would be a departure from the agency's standard procedures and could undermine public trust in the intervention. Defense Production Act powers apply only during emergencies and need to consider potential adverse repercussions if nonprioritized contracts are delayed. Furthermore, although it appears to retain the right to do so, the Department of Health and Human Services indicates it will not require the fulfillment of prioritized contracts if the price terms are inconsistent with those of nonprioritized contracts.¹⁵⁻¹⁷

Congressional action is susceptible to political headwinds. Even if enacted, reasonable pricing requirements can be difficult to define, depending on their specifics; potentially create uncertainties for manufacturers when making investment decisions; and may be challenging for an implementing agency to enforce. Regarding agency involvement, for example, "march-in rights" provisions included in the Bayh-Dole Act (1980, Pub L No. 96-517) related to government use of taxpayer-funded health care-related inventions have lain largely dormant, and a National Institutes of Health reasonable pricing policy was, controversially, rescinded.¹⁸

It is the government's role to protect and promote public health, particularly in times of crisis. Although the government can use privately held patented inventions without permission subject to the requirement that it provide reasonable compensation, nonpatent exclusivities for drugs also potentially constrain the government's ability to address emerging threats to public health related to newly approved products. Of the four options considered, legislative reform arguably offers the most desirable solution to address accessibility issues posed by nonpatent exclusivities. It would create a longstanding resolution to the unanticipated barrier that now exists for modern government patent use and § 1498. Change brought through legislative reform would be more resilient to administration

changes. Ideally, it should clearly lay out expectations while being carefully crafted to address a variety of circumstances.

Yet, all pathways discussed face challenges, and their underlying mechanisms remain reactive. Therefore, the federal government should also consider prospective interventions that promote new drug development while retaining greater control over resulting products' accessibility or preempting accessibility issues generated by all exclusivities. Although political hurdles may exist, such proactive interventions could avoid the limitations of the four approaches described while blunting the near-term costs to public health that patent and nonpatent exclusivities pose.

Most ambitiously, the government should consider placing greater emphasis on conducting in-house the research and manufacturing activities needed to produce interventions most likely to be of importance during future global pandemics. In addition to drug development, the government could increase investment in the platform technologies (as it did for the widely used COVID-19 vaccines) needed to allow rapid customization and deployment of infectious disease products when urgent public health emergencies unexpectedly arise. Because private industry is less likely to be interested in pursuing drugs that may be needed only in times of public health crises, the timing and nature of which are difficult to predict,¹⁹ the government could develop these products through production²⁰ with potentially less resistance from the drug industry. This approach permits the government itself to obtain any patents and nonpatent exclusivity rights, circumventing these hurdles altogether.

Alternately, the US government could expand the model of advance purchase commitments for new drug development in the service of public health. Advanced purchase commitments were used, arguably effectively, for COVID-19 vaccines—broader concerns about their equitable international distribution notwithstanding. Although advance purchase commitments would require congressional funding, they are a logical extension of current government procurement practices, in which the government describes the products or services it requires and allows private contractors to fulfill those needs; industry players presumably are unlikely to oppose greater funding to purchase their products. Commitments could be offered for needed products on prespecified price and volume terms and on the condition that defined safety, efficacy, and other criteria are satisfied. This approach would better accommodate the need for revenue predictability when investment decisions are made.

In sum, important new medications are often protected by not just patents, but nonpatent exclusivities. Government patent use to address pressing public health needs therefore often requires consideration of supplemental tools to meet these additional challenges for the newest medicines. If the government decides to pursue one of the alternatives we have noted (e.g., reliance on FDA enforcement discretion or legislative amendment) or to invest more generally in innovation and procurement strategies to address the issue upstream, it can ensure that nonpatent exclusivities do not prevent access to products essential for public health, particularly during times of urgent need. **AIPH**

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Jonathan J. Darrow, 1620 Tremont St, Suite 3030, Boston, MA 02120 (e-mail: jjdarrow@bwh.harvard.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Wolitz RE, Kesselheim AS, Darrow JJ. Government patent use to promote public health in the United States: overcoming nonpatent exclusivities. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8): 1110–1114. Acceptance Date: April 7, 2022.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306888

CONTRIBUTORS

All authors contributed to the conceptualization, design, writing, and revision of the editorial.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was funded by Arnold Ventures. J. J. Darrow and A. S. Kesselheim also receive funding from the Commonwealth Fund, the Greenwall Foundation, Health Action International's program on Addressing the Challenge and Constraints of Insulin Sources and Supply, the Kaiser Permanente Institute for Health Policy, the National Institutes of Health, and West Health, and under a Novo Nordisk Foundation grant for a scientifically independent Collaborative Research Programme (grant NNF17SA0027784).

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

- Brennan H, Kapczynski A, Monahan CH, Rizvi Z. A prescription for excessive drug pricing: leveraging government patent use for health. *Yale J L Tech.* 2017;18:343–345.
- Morten CCD. Who's afraid of section 1498? A case for government patent use in pandemics and other national crises. *Yale J L Tech.* 2020; 23:82–83. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3685413
- 3. Heckler v. Chaney, 470 US 821 (1985).
- Cole JP. An Introduction to Judicial Review of Federal Agency Action. Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service; 2016.
- Heled Y. Patents vs. statutory exclusivities in biological pharmaceuticals—do we really need both? *Mich Telecomm Tech L Rev*, 2012;18(2):419.
- Raunig BL, Kesselheim AS, Darrow JJ. Drug shortages and the Defense Production Act. Am J Public Health. 2020;110(10):1504–1505. https://doi.org/ 10.2105/AJPH.2020.305862
- 7. Priority in contracts and orders, 50 USC § 4511 (a).
- Contreras J. Patents and coronavirus—compulsory licensing, government use and march-in rights. *infojustice*. March 28, 2020. Available at: https://infojustice.org/archives/42184. Accessed March 10, 2021.
- 9. Certification of laboratories, 42 USC § 263.

AJPH

- 't Hoen EFM, Boulet P, Baker BK. Data exclusivity exceptions and compulsory licensing to promote generic medicines in the European Union: a proposal for greater coherence in European pharmaceutical legislation. J Pharm Policy Pract. 2017;10:19. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s40545-017-0107-9
- 11. Ruckelshaus v. Monsanto Co., 467 US 986 (1984).
- Department of Health and Human Services. Citizen Petition Denial Response From FDA CDER to Covington & Burling LLP (Abbott Labs). FDA-2012-P-0317 (filed September 23, 2016).
- Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights, Marrakesh Agreement Establishing the World Trade Organization, Annex 1C, 1869 UNTS 299, 33 ILM 1197, articles 31(b) and (h) (April 15, 1994).
- Make Medications Affordable by Preventing Pandemic Price Gouging Act of 2020, HR 7296, 116th Congress (June 22, 2020).
- Health Resources Priority and Allocations System. Department of Health and Human Services, 80 FR 42408 (July 17, 2015).
- 16. Acceptance and rejection of rated orders, 45 CFR § 101.33 (c).
- Brown JT, Else DH. Defense Production Act of 1950: History, Authorities, and Considerations for Congress. Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service; 2020.
- Wolitz RE. The pay-twice critique, government funding, and reasonable pricing clauses. *J Leg Med.* 2019;39(2):177–211. https://doi.org/10. 1080/01947648.2019.1648942
- Darrow JJ, Sinha MS, Kesselheim AS. When markets fail: patents and infectious disease products. *Food Drug Law J.* 2018;73(3):361–382.
- Darrow JJ. Government pharmaceutical development to address high prices: challenges ahead. *Ther Innov Regul Sci.* 2021;55(5):1103–1105. https://doi.org/10.1007/s43441-021-00324-6



2021, SOFTCOVER, 250 PP ISBN: 978-0-87553-319-3

Public Health Under Siege: Improving Policy in Turbulent Times

Edited by: Brian C. Castrucci, DrPH, Georges C. Benjamin, MD, Grace Guerrero Ramirez, MSPH, Grace Castillo, MPH

This new book focuses on the importance of health policy through a variety of perspectives, and addresses how policy benefits society, evidently through increased life expectancy and improved health. The book describes how detrimental social determinants can be to the overall population health and emphasizes how the nation is centered on policy change to create equal health care opportunities for all sectors of health.



œ

Not in Our Name: The Disingenuous Use of "Public Health" as Justification for Title 42 Expulsions in the Era of the Migrant Protection Protocols

Rachel Fabi, PhD, Saul D. Rivas, MD, MSPH, and Marsha Griffin, MD

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Rachel Fabi is with the Center for Bioethics and Humanities, State University of New York Upstate Medical University, Syracuse. Saul D. Rivas is with the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, University of Texas Rio Grande Valley, Edinburg. Marsha Griffin is with the Department of Pediatrics, University of Texas Rio Grande Valley.

ike many of the asylum seekers turned away at the border by the Unites States, Celina (name changed to protect her identity) left her home country of Honduras in early 2020 in hopes of a better life, to escape violence and harsh economic conditions, and wishing to reunite with family members living in the United States. However, on reaching the US border, Celina and her child were returned to Mexico because of a policy known as the Migrant Protection Protocols (MPP). Celina was then kidnapped in Mexico, causing her to miss her immigration hearing. When she was finally released and attempted to cross into the United States a second time, she was turned back again, this time because of a second US public health policy known as Title 42, which prevents would-be migrants from entering the country or seeking

asylum because of concerns that they may spread COVID-19.

While waiting in Mexico for a chance to reopen her closed MPP case, Celina became worried that she might be pregnant. She had missed her menses, which was not atypical given her history of irregularity, but she started having severe abdominal and pelvic pain accompanied by fevers. A home pregnancy test confirmed her condition. Concerned, she attempted to obtain pregnancy care in Mexico five times but was turned away each time because of her migrant status and her inability to pay for her care. This experience, combined with her history of trauma in her home country and her kidnapping, led Celina to have suicidal ideation. Fortunately for Celina, she was one of the lucky few asylum seekers who was able to secure assistance from a legal team. Members of the legal team approached local border physicians (S. D. R. and M. G.) requesting a letter of declaration attesting to the seriousness of her medical condition. With this letter, the legal team was able to obtain approval for humanitarian parole, which allowed Celina to enter the United States, reunite with her family, and, ultimately, receive appropriate medical care for her pregnancy.

Sadly, Celina's experience at the US border is not uncommon, although her ultimate admission to the United States is rare indeed. Because of the confluence of MPP and the 2020 invocation of 42 US Code § 265 (hereafter "Title 42"), an obscure public health policy last updated in 1944, more than a million expulsions of migrants and asylum seekers occurred at the US border in fiscal year 2021 alone, contrary to international law.¹

POLICY BACKGROUND

The policy known today as Title 42 originated in a 1944 law called the Public Health Service Act, which (among other things) granted the federal government quarantine powers and the power to prevent the introduction of disease at the border. Section 265 of the law notes:

Whenever the Surgeon General determines that by reason of the existence of any communicable disease in a foreign country there is serious danger of the introduction of such disease into the United States, and that this danger is so increased by the introduction of persons or property from such country that a suspension of the right to introduce such persons and property is required in the interest of the public health, the Surgeon General . . . shall have the power to prohibit, in whole

or in part, the introduction of persons and property from such countries or places as he shall designate in order to avert such danger, and for such period of time as he may deem necessary for such purpose.²

In March 2020, the Trump administration invoked Title 42 to justify turning away migrants and asylum seekers who presented at ports of entry on the Mexican and Canadian borders and deporting those who were detained within US borders. Robert Redfield, then director of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), determined that

introduction into congregate settings of persons from Canada or Mexico would increase the already serious danger to the public health of the United States to the point of requiring a temporary suspension of the introduction of covered aliens into the United States.³

The same order also noted the logistical challenges of preventing the transmission of COVID-19 at the border:

Unfortunately, at this time, there is no vaccine that can prevent infection with COVID-19, nor are there therapeutics for those who become infected. . . . Commercial test results are typically available within three to four days. Currently, the time required to obtain test resultscoupled with the incubation period of the disease-makes it impracticable to confirm whether each person moving into the United States is infected with COVID-19 at the time of the movement. Widespread, compulsory federal guarantines or isolations of such persons pending test results are impracticable due to the numbers of persons involved, logistical challenges, and CDC resource and personnel constraints.³

Although the US government did not have access to vaccines or rapid tests in March 2020, they need not have adopted such an extreme policy to protect the public's health. Consider, for instance, the reasoning of CDC director Redfield, who stated that invoking Title 42 was necessary to protect the public's health because detained migrants would be held in "congregate areas of [Customs and Border Protection (CBP)] facilities."³ However, it was never necessary to hold asylum-seeking immigrants in congregate areas of CBP facilities for an extended period of time. As Lopez et al. argue:

Given the barriers to effective implementation of PPE [personal protective equipment] and administrative controls to prevent the spread of [COVID-19] in immigration detention centers, an evidence-based public health approach suggests . . . the release of detainees from immigration detention centers, as this strategy will reduce the likelihood of person-to-person infection and enhance the possibility of engaging in meaningful social distancing and hygienic practices as directed by the CDC.^{4(p112)}

That the US government invoked Title 42 for those coming through land borders but instituted only temporary travel bans for other international travelers and did not institute interstate travel bans underscores how unnecessary these extreme measures truly were, even in the early days of COVID-19.⁵

In addition to the challenges posed by the use of Title 42 to prevent the entry of asylum seekers during COVID-19, MPP—often referred to as the Remain in Mexico program creates additional barriers for migrants seeking to enter the United States. Under MPP, individuals who arrive at the southern border and ask for asylum (either at a port of entry or after crossing the border between ports of entry) are given notices to appear in immigration court and sent back to Mexico.⁶ They are instructed to return to a specific port of entry at a specific date and time for their next court hearing. The program, which went into effect in January 2019, was used to send more than 70 000 migrants back to Mexico before it was suspended after President Biden took office.⁶ In August 2021, a federal court in Texas ordered the Department of Homeland Security to reinstate MPP—a decision that is currently under appeal—and in the meantime, MPP has been reinstated and new enrollments are continuing at several ports of entry.⁷ The policy was reviewed by the Supreme Court in April 2022, and a decision is expected this summer.^{7,8} However, even if MPP is ended, the effect of Title 42 will still be felt. The American Immigration Council, a nonpartisan advocacy group, notes that after Title 42 was invoked, "new placements into MPP were almost entirely replaced by Title 42 expulsions, meaning that people would be sent back to Mexico without being placed into any kind of court process."9

CLINICIAN PERSPECTIVE

For a glimpse at the on-the-ground impact of these policies, consider the case of the Rio Grande Valley Sector of the Texas–Mexico border, where S. D. R. and M. G. live and help coordinate medical care for immigrants with serious medical conditions. After Title 42 was invoked in 2020, the number of asylum-seeking families released into this country by CBP decreased dramatically.¹ Families that are released to local nonprofit humanitarian shelters generally include women in their third trimester of pregnancy and their children. Department of Homeland Security policies indicate that pregnant people experiencing medical complications of pregnancy or in their third trimester are not subject to MPP,^{10,11} and, anecdotally, many pregnant women we see in humanitarian shelters report being turned away multiple times by CBP before reaching their third trimester. The mothers and their children who are refused admission in the Rio Grande Valley are returned to one of the most dangerous regions of northern Mexico, the State of Tamaulipas, where they are exposed to the risk of violence, kidnapping, and sexual assault. An alarming number of the released mothers report that their pregnancies are a product of rape on their journey through Mexico or at the US-Mexico border, and many volunteer aid organizations no longer travel to these regions of Mexico to provide humanitarian aid because of the extreme danger.

The pregnant mothers arriving at local humanitarian shelters report fearing for their own lives and their children's lives while being forced to remain in Mexico. Such fear, attributable both to Title 42 and MPP, is a form of toxic stress, which has been shown to contribute to adverse health effects in immigrant families.¹² This constant level of fear and the lack of access to basic hygiene and health needs, such as showering facilities, safe outdoor portable toilets, clean water, soap, and nutritious food, can have lasting impacts on the health of the mother and the fetus.

Clearly, Title 42 presents a significant threat to immigrant health by abusing

public health law to enact unjust immigration policies in violation of international law, and this threat is compounded by the continued use of MPP. Despite the Biden administration's previous indications that they planned to rescind Title 42, to date it remains in place and indeed has been defended in court by the Biden administration itself. We argue that this unjust and irregular application of public health law to deter migration severely undermines the stated purpose of promoting public health, exacerbates existing health inequities, and places legitimate asylum seekers, including women and children, at grave risk. We call on the public health community to denounce Title 42 and on the Biden administration to immediately rescind its use as an immigration deterrence measure.

GOING FORWARD

Even granting that caution was warranted in March 2020, when there was very little information about COVID-19 transmission or treatment, it is worth noting that these circumstances have changed. The US government now has many more resources available to address COVID-19 through lessrestrictive means than a total bar to entry, including multiple vaccine options and rapid testing. In the face of the CBP's refusal to initiate testing and vaccinations, citing lack of capacity as the excuse, many border communities and local nonprofit humanitarian shelters have taken on the burden of testing and vaccinating.

Despite these changing circumstances, the Biden administration has left Title 42 in place and has used it to justify the expulsion of asylum-seeking migrants, including the well-publicized expulsion of more than 7000 Haitian migrants in October 2021.¹³ Homeland Security secretary Alejandro Mayorkas defended the policy, saying, "Title 42 is not an immigration authority, but a public health authority. To protect the American public. To protect the communities along the border. And to protect the migrants themselves."¹⁴

In the ongoing litigation on the current use of Title 42, a recent ruling in the US Court of Appeals for the DC Circuit underscores the absurdity of this claim. In this case, Circuit Judge Justin R. Walker observed:

We are not cavalier about the risks of COVID-19. And we would be sensitive to declarations in the record by CDC officials testifying to the efficacy of [Title 42]. But there are none. To be sure, as with most things in life, no approach to COVID-19 can eliminate every risk. But from a public-health perspective, based on the limited record before us, it's far from clear that the CDC's order serves any purpose.¹⁵

Judge Walker's acknowledgment that Title 42 does not appear to serve a legitimate public health purpose did not, however, prevent him from finding that migrants could still be expelled without being allowed to make a case for asylum. And indeed, in another case that was decided the same day, a judge in the US District Court for the Northern District of Texas ruled that the Biden administration could not exempt unaccompanied children from Title 42 expulsions. Within a week, the CDC revised its guidance to once again exclude unaccompanied children from Title 42, noting, "Expulsion of unaccompanied noncitizen children is not warranted to protect the public health."¹⁶ Secretary Mayorkas's insistence that

Title 42 is intended to protect "the migrants themselves" appears almost laughable in light of these decisions. His defense of the policy fails to account for the irreparable harms that can result from returning asylum seekers to Mexico, their country of origin, or a third country without allowing them to make a case for asylum, in violation of international law.¹⁷

Another issue with continuing Title 42 expulsions in violation of international law is that the United States may in fact be contributing to the spread of COVID-19 to underresourced nations that do not have the same tools available to curb the spread of the pandemic. Given the wide availability of vaccines and rapid tests in the United States and the limited access to these resources in many of the countries from which asylum seekers hail, Title 42 has the potential to compound global health inequities. This is in stark contrast with the United States' stated position of pursuing global vaccine equity. President Biden said in a statement:

As long as this pandemic is raging anywhere in the world, the American people will still be vulnerable. And the United States is committed to bringing the same urgency to international vaccination efforts that we have demonstrated at home.¹⁸

It is striking that US policy can recognize that the health of all members of the global community is interrelated with regard to the international distribution of vaccine doses but not with regard to the health of migrants at our borders. By failing in its duties toward migrants and asylum seekers during a global pandemic, the United States takes a dangerously narrow view of whose health is included in public health, and in so doing fails in its obligations to promote and protect public health within and beyond its borders.

Public health professionals and human rights advocates alike have denounced both Title 42 and MPP as deeply harmful to public health and to the United States' standing as a world leader.^{19,20} As a result of this advocacy, the Biden administration has indicated that it plans to end Title 42 restrictions on asylum seekers within the next few months, although they are currently unable to do so because of an injunction by a federal court.²¹ We call on the Biden administration to remain steadfast in their decision to withdraw Title 42 guidance; to continue efforts to end MPP and resume regular processing for migrants and asylum seekers at the US border; to increase the capacity of CBP to provide testing, isolation, and vaccination; and to stop relying on impoverished border communities and local nonprofit humanitarian organizations to provide these critical services. **AIPH**

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Rachel Fabi, PhD, 618 Irving Ave, Syracuse, NY 13210 (e-mail: fabir@upstate.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Fabi R, Rivas SD, Griffin M. Not in our name: the disingenuous use of "public health" as justification for Title 42 expulsions in the era of the Migrant Protection Protocols. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1115–1119. Acceptance Date: April 7, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306887

CONTRIBUTORS

R. Fabi led the writing for the "Policy Background" and "Going Forward" sections. S. D. Rivas led the writing for the introductory paragraphs. M. Griffin led the writing for the "Clinician Perspective" section. All authors contributed to the conceptualization and writing of this article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Adrian Rennix for helpful comments and legal expertise.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

- US Customs and Border Protection. Nationwide enforcement encounters: Title 8 enforcement actions and Title 42 expulsions 2021. 2022. Available at: https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/ cbp-enforcement-statistics/title-8-and-title-42statistics-fy2021. Accessed January 5, 2022.
- Legal Information Institute. 42 US Code § 265. Suspension of entries and imports from designated places to prevent spread of communicable diseases. Available at: https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/42/265. Accessed May 27, 2022.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Order suspending the right to introduce certain persons from countries where a quarantinable communicable disease exists. 2020. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/ 2020/10/16/2020-22978/order-suspending-theright-to-introduce-certain-persons-fromcountries-where-a-quarantinable. Accessed January 28, 2022.
- Lopez WD, Kline N, LeBrón AMW, et al. Preventing the Spread of COVID-19 in immigration detention centers requires the release of detainees. Am J Public Health. 2020;111(1):110–115. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305968
- Miller Z. US easing virus restrictions for foreign flights to America. AP News. Available at: https:// apnews.com/article/biden-easing-foreign-travelrestrictions-requiring-vaccines-5d78d14dab513 89b02fd70228a5b55b9. Accessed March 7, 2022.
- American Immigration Council. The "Migrant Protection Protocols." 2022. Available at: https:// www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/ migrant-protection-protocols. Accessed January 28, 2022.
- Sullivan E. Another attempt to end "Remain in Mexico" immigration policy. *New York Times*. October 29, 2021. Available at: https://www.nytimes. com/2021/10/29/us/politics/immigration-remainmexico.html. Accessed January 28, 2022.
- Liptak A. Supreme Court to review "Remain in Mexico" asylum policy. *New York Times*. February 18, 2022. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/ 2022/02/18/us/politics/supreme-court-remain-inmexico-asylum.html. Accessed March 7, 2022.
- American Immigration Council. Rising border encounters in 2021: an overview and analysis. 2022. Available at: https://www.americanimmigra tioncouncil.org/rising-border-encounters-in-2021. Accessed March 7, 2022.
- Miller T. US Customs and Border Protection policy statement and required actions regarding pregnant, postpartum, nursing individuals, and infants in custody. 2021. Available at: https:// www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/ documents/2021-Nov/pregnancy-postpartuminfants-policy-signed.pdf. Accessed May 27, 2022.

- Silvers R. Guidance regarding the court-ordered reimplementation of the Migrant Protection Protocols. 2021. Available at: https://www.dhs.gov/ sites/default/files/2022-01/21_1202_plcy_mpppolicy-guidance_508.pdf. Accessed May 27, 2022.
- Artiga S, Ubri P. Living in an immigrant family in America: how fear and toxic stress are affecting daily life, well-being, & health. 2017. Available at: https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-healthpolicy/issue-brief/living-in-an-immigrant-family-inamerica-how-fear-and-toxic-stress-are-affectingdaily-life-well-being-health. Accessed January 5, 2022.
- Miroff N. Sharp decline in Haiti deportation flights as fewer migrants cross US-Mexico border. Washington Post. October 6, 2021. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/nailable border-haitians-deportation-flights/2021/10/06/ 3e439952-26b5-11ec-a6ad-9ee7deda7f34_story. html. Accessed January 5, 2022.
- Rose J, Neuman S. The Biden administration is fighting in court to keep a Trump-era immigration policy. NPR. September 20, 2021. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2021/09/20/1038918197/thebiden-administration-is-fighting-in-court-to-keep-atrump-era-immigration-po. Accessed January 5, 2022.
- Justia US Law. Huisha Huisha v. Mayorkas, No. 21-5200 (D.C. Circ. 2022). Available at: https:// law.justia.com/cases/federal/appellate-courts/ cadc/21-5200/21-5200-2022-03-04.html. Accessed May 27, 2022.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Title 42 termination with respect to unaccompanied noncitizen children. 2022. Available at: https:// www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2022/s0311-title-42-termination.html. Accessed May 27, 2022.
- Hampton K, Heisler M, Pompa C, Slavin A. Neither safety nor health: how Title 42 expulsions harm health and violate rights. 2021. Available at: https://phr.org/our-work/resources/neithersafety-nor-health. Accessed January 5, 2022.
- White House. Statement by President Joe Biden on global vaccine distribution. June 3, 2021. Available at: https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/06/03/ statement-by-president-joe-biden-on-globalvaccine-distribution. Accessed March 7, 2022.
- Zard M. Epidemiologists and public health experts reiterate urgent call to end Title 42. January 14, 2022. Available at: https://www. publichealth.columbia.edu/research/programforced-migration-and-health/epidemiologistsand-public-health-experts-reiterate-urgent-callend-title-42. Accessed January 28, 2022.
- American Civil Liberties Union. Immigrants' rights advocates argue in court against Title 42 expulsions. January 19, 2022. Available at: https:// www.aclu.org/press-releases/immigrants-rightsadvocates-argue-court-against-title-42expulsions. Accessed January 28, 2022.
- Jordan M, Goodman DJ. Judge orders government to continue migrant expulsions on border. *New York Times*. May 20, 2022. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/20/us/title-42border-migrants-court.html. Accessed May 31, 2022.

Advocacy for Public Health Policy Change: An Urgent Imperative



Harry M. Snyder, MD Anthony B. Iton, MD, JD, MPH

Improving laws and policies start with advocacy and now more than ever this new book, Advocacy for Public Health Policy Change: An Urgent Imperative will be instrumental in training public health practitioners and students to turn their expertise into sound policies and laws. It will help these readers in these five key areas:

Address the growing need to turn
knowledge into better health policy.

- Offer a step-by-step planning and implementation framework for public health advocacy campaigns from start to finish.
- Expand professional development and satisfactions opportunities for the field.
- Improve service delivery.
- Improve health outcomes.

Place orders at aphabookstore.org. Email bookstoreservices@ apha.org to request an exam copy for classroom use.

ISBN 978-0-87553-313-1 2020, SOFTCOVER, 250 PAGES



A Rights-Based Approach to Youth Inclusion in Public Health Policy

Danielle Layton, MSW, Michael Forst, MA, and Beth Broderick, JD

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Danielle Layton, Michael Forst, and Beth Broderick are with the Maine Youth Action Network, Portland.

he overall health of the US population has steadily improved over the last century.¹ However, this progress has not been experienced equally, indicated by widening health disparities rooted in unfair social, political, and economic arrangements governing people's living conditions.¹ Youths have historically been kept at the margins of processes that differentially shape the social contexts patterning their health experiences and potentials. Drawing on examples of youths engaged in public policy in the US state of Maine, we argue that youths have a right to meaningful inclusion in public health policymaking as laid out in the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child. Furthermore, we assert that youths' developmental strengths, as seen through the lens of positive youth development (PYD), are uniquely valuable in structural health equity initiatives.

YOUTHS' RIGHT TO HEALTH-AFFIRMING SOCIAL CONTEXTS

People are embedded within neighborhoods, communities, political atmospheres, and economic systems; these contexts determine living conditions such as access to quality education, employment with living wages, adequate and appropriate health care, affordable healthy food and physical recreation, and community support. These contexts, known as social determinants of health, shape people's health outcomes.¹

Social determinants of health begin shaping youths' lives and health potentials before they are given opportunities to participate in shaping the policies that affect them. Yet youths have inherent rights to health, enumerated by the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child.² Among these are the rights to "the highest attainable standard of health" (Article 24), and to "a standard of living adequate for the child's physical, mental, spiritual, moral and social development" (Article 27). Furthermore, Article 12 affirms children's right to formulate and "express [their own] views freely in all matters affecting [them], [their] views . . . being given due weight in accordance with [their] age and maturity." When youths participate in matters of public policy that affect them, they are often met with patronizing, dismissive, or derogatory reactions from adults.³ This norm undermines youths' right to participate in decision-making processes that shape

their living conditions, which in turn determine their health.

SOCIETY'S NEED FOR POSITIVE YOUTH DEVELOPMENT

Aligned with the social determinants of health framework, which situates individuals' health outcomes within social contexts, PYD regards human development as a product of youths' internal assets functioning in tandem with their environmental resources and supports.⁴ As a strengths-based perspective, PYD maintains that all youths have internal and external assets that make their individual development and their contributions to society unique.⁵ Aligned with the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, PYD insists that society is responsible for fostering environments where youths have the resources they need to thrive and, importantly, for involving youths as partners in shaping their world, as contribution is both a means and an end to PYD.⁵

Although favorable environmental contexts are essential for positive development, Yeager identifies four internal drives that help youths develop through adolescence⁵: (1) to stand out: o develop a personal identity; (2) to fit in: to develop a sense of connectedness; (3) to measure up: to develop competence and find ways to achieve; and (4) to take hold: to make commitments to particular goals, activities, and beliefs. Two hallmark internal strengths of adolescence help fulfill these drives: an increased willingness to take risks for social rewards⁶ and an increased drive to participate in community and be included by peers.⁷ These attributes position youths to be uniquely daring,

innovative, and justice-conscious contributors to initiatives addressing structural justice and health equity.

PARTNERING WITH YOUTHS TO EFFECT HEALTH JUSTICE

Maine contends with significant and persistent health disparities stemming from inequitable social contexts.⁸ The COVID-19 pandemic made this apparent when in 2020 the state experienced some of the country's lowest rates of cases and deaths but saw the greatest racial disparity in the United States.⁹ Black, Latino, Indigenous, and other community leaders of color demanded substantive action to address these disparities emerging from Maine's "legacy of racism."¹⁰ In response, Maine's Department of Health and Human Services announced the establishment of the Office of Population Health Equity (OPHE) within the Maine Center for Disease Control (MCDC) to collaborate within and beyond the MCDC to achieve health justice.¹¹

The MCDC prioritizes youth participation through its funding to the Maine Youth Action Network (MYAN), which is composed of community-based, PYDguided programs that engage youths on issues of public health education, research, and policy. Through this network, the MCDC supports youths' knowledge of local needs and solutions, which inform state-level policies and resource allocation. PYD principles guide MYANaffiliated programs in supporting youth development, activating youths' strengths, and avoiding harms such as tokenizing, condescending, and inadequately supporting or micromanaging youths. However, mirroring the limited scope of issues prioritized for youth engagement

federally,¹² MCDC-funded youth engagement has so far focused on primary prevention of substance use, commercial tobacco use, obesity, and suicide. The MCDC's recommitment to health justice presents an opportunity to leverage youths' developmental orientation toward justice and capacity for innovation by expanding the scope of youth engagement to include the work assigned to the OPHE.

Changes to Maine's social contexts wrought by youth activism indicate that the MCDC can accelerate health equity work by extending more power to youth partners. Maine youths are dynamically engaged in social justice issues in their communities and exert increasing influence in Maine's government and public systems via a Young People's Caucus and a deepening bench of youth advisory stakeholders.¹³ Maine youths are active in national and global movements such as March For Our Lives campaigning to change gun control legislation and Youth Climate Strikes urging large-scale climate action. OUT Maine's Trans Youth Health Board conducted research linking health disparities affecting lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) Mainers to inadequate and exclusionary sex education taught in schools. Their work yielded detailed recommendations for inclusive health education in schools as well as training and inclusive protocols for health care practitioners.¹⁴ Indigenous Wabanaki youths supported a years-long effort to remove Native mascots, conducting research on Indigenous misrepresentation and producing a public awareness campaign about how dehumanizing, hypersexualized, and commercialized misrepresentation contributes to adverse health experiences and ongoing erasure of Indigenous people.¹⁵ These and other examples of MYAN-affiliated work

demonstrate that youth inclusion can effectively dismantle structures that produce health disparities and establish more just and health-affirming norms.

CONCLUSION

Structural inequality results in health disparities in Maine, as elsewhere. This status quo is incompatible with PYD and fails to uphold youths' right to health. PYD's embrace of context and interconnectedness makes it an apt lens for seeing our health outcomes as intertwined. Furthermore, PYD's rejection of paternalism means that youths' contribution to our shared social contexts is both a necessary component for youths' individual development and an invaluable asset for actualizing health justice. PYD is therefore a framework for a justice-oriented social contract that takes a holistic view of health and development in social contexts and insists on both society's accountability to youths and youths' contribution to society. In fulfillment of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and guided by PYD, public health policymaking in Maine and beyond should include youths as valued collaborators and equal stewards of the social contexts shaping people's health. AJPH

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Danielle Layton (e-mail: danielle.layton@maine.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Layton D, Forst M, Broderick B. A rights-based approach to youth inclusion in public health policy. *Am J Public Health*. 2022; 112(8):1120–1122. Acceptance Date: May 6, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306944

CONTRIBUTORS

D. Layton authored this article with theoretical vision and programmatic details provided by B. Broderick and revision contributions from M. Forst.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The work that went into this article was funded by the Maine Youth Action Network.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

- Commission on Social Determinants of Health. Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity Through Action on The Social Determinants of Health: Final Report of the Commission on Social Determinants of Health. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2008.
- UNICEF. Convention on the Rights of the Child text. Available at: https://www.unicef.org/childrights-convention/frequently-asked-questions. Accessed May 25, 2022.
- Perry-Hazan L. Children's participation in national policymaking: "You're so adorable, adorable, adorable! I'm speechless; so much fun!" *Child Youth Serv Rev.* 2016;67:105–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. childyouth.2016.05.015
- Lerner RM, Lerner JV, Almerigi J, et al. Towards a new vision and vocabulary about adolescence: theoretical, empirical, and applied bases of a "positive youth development" perspective. In: Balter L, Tamis-LeMonda CS, eds. *Child Psychology:* A Handbook of Contemporary Issues. New York, NY: Psychology Press/Taylor & Francis; 2006:445–469.
- Yeager DS. Social and emotional learning programs for adolescents. *Future Child*. 2017;27(1):73–94. https://doi.org/10.1353/foc.2017.0004
- Gardner M, Steinberg L. Peer influence on risk taking, risk preference, and risky decision making in adolescence and adulthood: an experimental study. *Dev Psychol.* 2005;41(4):625–635. https:// doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.41.4.625
- Sebastian C, Viding E, Williams KD, Blakemore S-J. Social brain development and the affective consequences of ostracism in adolescence [corrigendum in Brain Cogn. 2013;83(1):92]. Brain Cogn. 2010;72(1):134–145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bandc.2009.06.008
- Pizzonia C, Lichter EL, Teach F, Birkhimer N, Morian-Lozano E. *The Way Health Should Be: Social Determinants of Health in Maine 2019*. Augusta, ME: Maine Center for Disease Control and Prevention; 2019.
- Miller K. Maine has nation's worst COVID-19 racial disparity. Portland Press Herald. June 21, 2020. Available at: https://www.pressherald.com/ 2020/06/21/maine-has-nations-worst-covid-19racial-disparity. Accessed May 25, 2022.
- Neumann D. Black, immigrant leaders call on Mills to "declare racism a public health emergency." *Maine Beacon.* June 25, 2020. Available at: https:// mainebeacon.com/black-immigrant-leaders-call-onmills-to-declare-racism-a-public-health-emergency. Accessed May 25, 2022.
- Maine Dept of Health and Human Services. Maine DHHS to establish Office of Population Health Equity. April 2, 2021. Available at: https:// www.maine.gov/dhhs/blog/maine-dhhs-establishoffice-population-health-equity-2021-04-02. Accessed May 25, 2022.
- US Dept of Health and Human Services, Office of Population Affairs. Meaningful youth engagement. Available at: https://opa.hhs.gov/adolescent-health/

positive-youth-development/meaningful-youthengagement. Accessed May 25, 2022.

- Maine Youth Action Network. 2021 Annual Report. 2021. Available at: https://www.myan.org/ the-2021-myan-annual-report-is-here. Accessed May 25, 2022.
- Gaudette M, Barstow A, Williams A, Kelley W, Andrews E, and Bunks AS. OUT Maine Youth Policy Board Research Summary. *Internal OUT Maine Report*; 2020.
- Maine Youth Action Network Blog. Finding balance and inviting youth power in Passamaquoddy, an interview with April Lola of Wabanaki Public Health. 2021. Available at: https://www. myan.org/whats-next. Accessed May 25, 2022.



Oral Health in America: Removing the Stain of Disparity

Edited by: Henrie M. Treadwell, PhD and Caswell A. Evans, DDS, MPH

Oral Health in America details inequities to an oral health care system that disproportionately affects the poor, those without insurance, underrepresented and underserved communities, the disabled, and senior citizens. This book addresses issues in workforce development including the use of dental therapists,

the rationale for the development of racially/ethnically diverse providers, and the lack of public support through Medicaid, which would guarantee access and also provide a rationale for building a system, one that takes into account the impact of a lack of visionary and inclusive leadership on the nation's ability to insure health justice for all.

Place orders at **aphabookstore.org**. Email **bookstoreservices@apha.org** to request exam copy for classroom use.

ISBN: 978-087553-3056 2019, Softcover List Price: \$30 APHA Member Price: \$21



œ

Preventing Childhood Vision Loss Through Exploitative Prison Labor: A Call for Action

Julius T. Oatts, MD, Jacob Hutt, JD, and Alejandra G. de Alba, MD, MPH

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Julius T. Oatts and Alejandra G. de Alba are with the Department of Ophthalmology, University of California, San Francisco. Jacob Hutt is with the Prison Law Office, Berkeley, CA.

n July 2020, together with a corneal surgeon, I (J. T. O.) performed complex eye surgery for a two-month-old baby born with a congenital malformation of the front of the eye requiring corneal transplantation and cataract removal. Postoperative care required obtaining a pair of glasses as soon as possible to prevent irreversible vision loss from amblyopia. Conversations with the optical dispensary revealed a several month delay in glasses production with an unexpected cause: COVID-19 outbreaks in the California prison system.

The California Prison Industry Authority (CALPIA), a semiautonomous prison labor agency under the California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation, runs two optical laboratories operated by people incarcerated at Valley State Prison and California State Prison, Solano,¹ and these laboratories supply ophthalmic lenses to eligible Medicaid recipients, such as this young patient. Three months before this child's surgery, CALPIA had paused the vast majority of its operations, including those at its optical laboratories, because of the COVID-19 outbreak.² This situation did not just illuminate a surprising connection between public health care and prisons.

It caused the authors—two physicians and one lawyer in California—to rethink public health care stakeholders' participation in a system that supports exploitative prison labor.

With more than 1.5 million people incarcerated in state and federal prisons and approximately half of the incarcerated population assigned to work programs, the United States is home to a sprawling prison labor economy.^{3–5} Prison labor, which refers to the work performed by incarcerated individuals, was explicitly licensed by the Thirteenth Amendment, which states that slavery and involuntary servitude may serve as "punishment for crime whereof the party shall have been duly convicted."

This practice became common in postbellum Southern states and allowed private companies and slave labor camp owners to "rent" predominantly Black imprisoned people to perform uncompensated work. Despite this practice falling out of favor, the underlying philosophy behind state-controlled prison labor remains essentially unchanged in 2022: the government, without violating the Constitution, may order incarcerated people to perform uncompensated or minimally compensated labor. Incarcerated people may be required to perform tasks to keep the prison running, work for private companies that contract with prisons, or work for public entities such as CALPIA, California's prison labor agency, that create products (e.g., eyeglasses) to supply both public and private entities.

An example of prison labor's entrenchment in US commerce is its use in public health care. Documents we obtained through a public records request revealed that our state's public health agency, the California Department of Health Care Services (DHCS), agreed to pay CALPIA up to \$37.9 million for the 2021/22 fiscal year for optical services alone. A CALPIA representative confirmed that DHCS, through its Medicaid contracts, makes up 74% of CALPIA's optical service revenue. In other words, California's Medicaid program is far and away the largest funder of the optical division of the state's prison labor system.

So, despite the virtuous principles underlying public health care, DHCS relies on unambiguously exploitative labor. CALPIA wages in prison-based optical shops range between \$0.35 and \$1.00 per hour,⁶ up to 55% of which can be deducted by law for restitution and administrative costs, resulting in an effective pay rate as low as \$0.16 per hour.⁷ Courts have routinely rejected legal challenges to these meager wages by concluding that, because the Thirteen Amendment permits the involuntary servitude of incarcerated people, the federal minimum wage law does not apply to prison labor.⁸

The result is a strange supply chain that is not always transparent or top of mind: medical devices produced by poorly paid imprisoned people are provided to the poorest members of free society, such as the infant who needed sight-saving glasses. We (two medical providers and a lawyer for incarcerated people) have observed firsthand how interconnected the two groups' vulnerabilities are. The medical care of poor, publicly insured patients depends in part on the low wage labor performed by incarcerated workers. The low wages of incarcerated workers depend in part on a complacent buyer—the public health department—and, arguably, complacent medical providers who prescribe devices purchased by state Medicaid entities.

Put simply, a system designed to protect children who otherwise would not have access to care supports exploitative conditions affecting another vulnerable population. Money allocated for public health ultimately funds an institution known to disproportionately punish marginalized people.⁹ This use of prison labor to manufacture glasses is not unique to California and has been described in Pennsylvania and New York, but more research is needed to determine whether this labor relies on publicly funded resources.^{10,11}

Some argue that prison labor benefits incarcerated people. For instance, an incarcerated worker could learn marketable skills through their assigned job and may derive meaning from contributing to society by making medical devices that will help someone's sight. In our state, for example, the incarcerated people working for CALPIA's prisonbased optical laboratories can and should be credited with producing the device that prevents childhood vision loss. Participation as a prison laborer can also be viewed favorably with regard to decisions about parole. But these "benefits" must not distract from the exploitative context in which they arise. In our state, prison work is not only

extremely undercompensated but also mandatory—governing law states that incarcerated people are "obligated to work"¹² and subjects them to discipline if they do not.¹³ How meaningful is a benefit that one is forced to accept?

Ultimately, this situation illuminates a complex system that ties physicians and their patients to the prison industrial complex. Increasing awareness of this relationship could result in a greater understanding of the far-reaching effects of prison labor and greater scrutiny of the role of physicians in acknowledging and addressing the systems we support through our clinical care. The twomonth-old patient was not the first and will not be the last to rely on an exploitative system to provide a medically necessary and sight-preserving treatment prescribed by her physician.

Others have called for public health officials, researchers, and physicians to address the sprawling reach of the prison industrial complex.¹⁴ Medical providers could use their position of authority to advocate better pay and conditions for incarcerated workers who produce the very devices that providers prescribe. Alternatively, medical providers could organize around resisting a systematic reliance on prison labor-sourced medical devices. In other words, "First, do no harm" may extend beyond the patient-doctor relationship and include a broader obligation to think critically about how one's medical practice is indifferent to, or even causes, harm to others besides the patient. As care providers, we are not free from the social complexities that underlie the US history of incarceration or prison labor. **AJPH**

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Julius Oatts, MD, Assistant Professor, Department of Ophthalmology, University of California, San Francisco, 490 Illinois St, San Francisco, CA 94158 (e-mail: julius.oatts@ucsf.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Oatts JT, Hutt J, de Alba AG. Preventing childhood vision loss through exploitative prison labor: a call for action. *Am J Public Health.* 2022;112(8):1123–1125. Acceptance Date: May 6, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306942

CONTRIBUTORS

J.T. Oatts conceptualized the editorial. J. Hutt provided legal expertise. All authors edited and submitted the final version of the editorial.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

- California Prison Industry Authority. Optical services. Available at: https://catalog.calpia.ca.gov/ services/optical1. Accessed March 6, 2022.
- California Prison Industry Authority. CALPIA report to the legislator FY 2019–20. Available at: https:// www.calpia.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/calpia/ news/Reports_and_Publications/Report%20To% 20The% 20Legislature%20FY%202019-20%20 (FINAL%20-%20Iow-resolution).pdf. Accessed March 6, 2022.
- Sawyer W, Wagner P. Mass incarceration: the whole pie 2020. March 24, 2020. Available at: https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2020. html. Accessed March 6, 2022.
- Stephan JJ. Census of state and federal correctional facilities, 2005. Available at: https://bjs.ojp. gov/content/pub/pdf/csfcf05.pdf. Accessed March 6, 2022.
- 5. Goodwin M. The Thirteenth Amendment: modern slavery, capitalism, and mass incarceration. *Cornell L Rev.* 2019;104(4):899.
- Legal Information Institute. Cal. Code Regs. Tit. 15, § 8006 (d)(1)—Inmate pay rates, schedule and movement. Available at: https://www.law. cornell.edu/regulations/california/15-CCR-Sec-8006. Accessed March 6, 2022.
- Legal Information Institute. Cal. Code Regs. Tit. 15, § 3097 (c)—Inmate restitution fine and direct order collections. Available at: https://www.law. cornell.edu/regulations/california/Cal-Code-Regs-Tit-15-SS-3097. Accessed March 6, 2022.
- Legal Information Institute. (29) USC §§ 201–219—Fair labor standards. *Hale v. State* of Ariz., 993 F.2d 1387, 1394 (9th Cir. 1993) (en banc) (rev'd on other grounds). Available at: https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/29/ chapter-8. Accessed March 6, 2022.
- Nellis A. The color of justice: racial and ethnic disparity in state prisons. October 13, 2021. Available at: https://www.sentencingproject.org/ wp-content/uploads/2016/06/The-Color-of-Justice-Racial-and-Ethnic-Disparity-in-State-Prisons.pdf. Accessed May 3, 2022.
- Schroeder LM. At prison, eyeglass manufacture provides vision for success. June 25, 2018. Available at: https://apnews.com/article/8bd3f099f13f 42888bceb3c2670562a5. Accessed May 3, 2022.
- Landers C. Inmate education part 1: prisoners making eyeglasses for those in need. Spectrum News 1. April 3, 2017. Available at: https:// spectrumlocalnews.com/news/2017/03/31/ inmate-education-part-1-eyeglasses-for-those-inneed. Accessed May 3, 2022.
- Legal Information Institute. Cal. Code Regs. Tit. 15, § 3040 (a)—Participation. Available at: https:// www.law.cornell.edu/regulations/california/Cal-Code-Regs-Tit-15-SS-3040. Accessed May 3, 2022.
- Legal Information Institute. Cal. Code Regs. Tit. 15, § 3044 (b)(4)—Inmate work groups and privilege groups. Available at: https://www.law.cornell. edu/regulations/california/Cal-Code-Regs-Tit-15-SS-3044. Accessed May 3, 2022.
- Klein DE, Lima JM. The prison industrial complex as a commercial determinant of health. *Am J Public Health*. 2021;111(10):1750–1752. https://doi. org/10.2105/AJPH.2021.306467



Racism: Science & Tools for the Public Health Professional

Edited by Chandra L. Ford, PhD Derek M. Griffith, PhD Marino A. Bruce, PhD and Keon L. Gilbert, DrPH

ISBN: 978-0-87553-303-2 2019, Softcover List Price: \$69 APHA Member Price: \$48.30

This important publication builds on the racial health equity work that public health advocates and others have been doing for decades. They have documented the existence of health inequities and have combatted health inequities stemming from racism. This book, which targets racism directly and includes the word squarely in its title, marks an important shift in the field's antiracism struggle for racial health equity. It is intended for use in a wide range of settings including health departments, schools, and in the private, public, and nonprofit sectors where public health professionals work.

ORDER TODAY AT aphabookstore.orgv OR REVIEW COPIES CONTACT david.hartogs@apha.org



Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

The Opioid Industry Documents Archive: A Living Digital Repository

G. Caleb Alexander, MD, MS, Lisa A. Mix, MLA, Sayeed Choudhury, MSE, Rachel Taketa, MLIS, Cecília Tomori, PhD, Maryam Mooghali, MD, MSc, Anni Fan, Sarah Mars, PhD, Dan Ciccarone, MD, MPH, Mark Patton, MS, Dorie E. Apollonio, PhD, MPP, Laura Schmidt, PhD, Michael A. Steinman, MD, Jeremy Greene, MD, PhD, Pamela M. Ling, MD, MPH, Anne K. Seymour, MS, Stanton Glantz, PhD, and Kate Tasker, MLIS

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

At the time of the writing, G. Caleb Alexander, Lisa A. Mix, and Anni Fan were with the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, MD. Sayeed Choudhury and Mark Patton are with the Sheridan Libraries, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD. Rachel Taketa and Kate Tasker are with the University of California, San Francisco Library, San Francisco. Cecília Tomori is with the Johns Hopkins School of Nursing, Baltimore, MD. Maryam Mooghali is with the Faculty of Health Sciences, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada. Sarah Mars and Dan Ciccarone are with the Department of Family and Community Medicine, University of California, San Francisco (UCSF). Dorie E. Apollonio is with the School of Pharmacy, UCSF. Laura Schmidt, Michael A. Steinman, Pamela M. Ling, and Stanton Glantz are with the School of Medicine, UCSF. Jeremy Greene is with the Johns Hopkins School of Medicine. Anne K. Seymour is with the Welch Libraries, Johns Hopkins University.

fter 20 years and more than one million deaths, the overdose epidemic continues to take a major toll on communities across the United States.¹ Although many drugs are implicated in the crisis, opioids have played a central role, and nearly half of opioid-related deaths between 1999 and 2019 involved prescription opioids. A number of factors have contributed to the opioid epidemic, including aggressive marketing of pharmaceutical opioids, misleading claims about their potential to cause physical dependence or opioid use disorder, and lax monitoring and control of pharmaceutical distribution and dispensing by wholesalers and pharmacies.

The magnitude of harms, as well as the role of defendants in causing them, has generated thousands of lawsuits against manufacturers, distributors, pharmacies, and others. The lawsuits argue that pharmaceutical manufacturers engaged in deceptive marketing while distributors and pharmacies failed to identify or stop suspicious shipments of controlled substances through the pharmaceutical supply chain, driving the opioid crisis.² The evidence uncovered in these lawsuits has revealed startling shortcomings in how prescription opioids have been marketed, promoted, and managed throughout the pharmaceutical supply chain.

Following the precedent of state and federal litigation against the tobacco industry in the 1990s,³ recent and proposed settlements against defendants in opioid litigation, including Insys, Mallinckrodt, McKinsey, and Purdue, have included requirements that documents produced during legal discovery be

made public.⁴ To make such documents public requires a system to ingest, process, curate, and host the documents to facilitate their use and impact. We report on an undertaking by the University of California, San Francisco (UCSF) and Johns Hopkins University to consolidate these materials into a free, accessible Opioid Industry Documents Archive (OIDA). Ultimately, the archive is designed to maximize the generation of fundamental new knowledge regarding the opioid overdose epidemic that can inform policies and practice changes to prevent future harms. The archive may also serve a number of additional purposes, ranging from providing the bereaved with greater accountability to supporting historical scholarship that generates fundamental new insights regarding systematic factors that have driven the opioid epidemic.⁵

BUILDING ON TRUTH TOBACCO INDUSTRY DOCUMENTS ARCHIVE

The OIDA is the newest addition to the UCSF Industry Documents Library (IDL), a digital repository that provides access to millions of documents from the tobacco, chemical, drug, food, and fossil fuel industries. In addition to supporting in-depth explorations of specific industries, the IDL allows users to search across industries to find common threads. The IDL originated with UCSF's Truth Tobacco Industry Documents Archive, a digital portal to more than 15 million internal tobacco industry documents, with most funding supporting the archive coming directly or indirectly from litigation against the tobacco companies.

The tobacco documents reveal industry strategies to question science, cast doubt about the health harms of its products, delay public health regulation, and increase profits by marketing to targeted groups, including youths, women, African Americans, Latinx communities, and the LGBTQ (lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer) population. Scholarship using the Truth Tobacco Industry Documents Archive⁶ has driven transformative public policy governing tobacco products-most notably, state and local ordinances mandating smoke-free public spaces and workplaces⁷—as well as the adoption of the World Health Organization (WHO) Framework Convention on Tobacco Control, the first global health treaty negotiated under the auspices of the WHO.⁸

The ability to search across industries in the UCSF IDL has enabled researchers to identify links among alcohol, chemical, drug, food and drink, fossil fuel, and tobacco companies in terms of their strategies and political influence, as well as shared corporate ownership. Each of these industries has pursued similar efforts to undermine regulations regarding the use of unhealthy products.^{9–11} The opioid industry has used many of these approaches, including racially and ethnically targeted marketing.^{12,13} Collectively, these strategies provide compelling examples of the "commercial determinants of health"¹⁴ and highlight the often-overlooked influence of private-sector companies on population and individual health outcomes.¹⁵ The archive also builds upon growing interest in the digital humanities. Sometimes called "public humanities" or "translational humanities," it is an emerging field that is based on the application of computational methods to explore difficult-to-discern patterns, insights, or themes within large corpora of materials.¹⁶

WHAT DOES THE OPIOID INDUSTRY DOCUMENTS ARCHIVE CONTAIN?

As of May 2022, the OIDA contained 1 526 747 documents (7 842 493 pages; Table 1). With new settlements in the coming months, the archive is likely to continue to grow. Current documents have been contributed from US District Court records, several state attorneys general investigations, journalists, plaintiff and defendant exhibits and depositions, bankruptcy cases (e.g., Insys, Mallinckrodt), and legal settlements (McKinsey and Co). The collections contain e-mails, memos, presentations, sales reports, budgets, audit reports, Drug Enforcement Administration briefings, meeting agendas and minutes, expert witness reports, and depositions by pharmaceutical company executives. The exhibits in Table A and the Appendix (available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org) are examples that illustrate the range of materials in the OIDA.

WHAT QUESTIONS CAN THE ARCHIVE SUPPORT?

Appendix Table B lists questions, varied in nature and scope, that the documents from the archive can help answer. For example, materials related to pharmaceutical distributors speak to the methods that they used to monitor the opioid supply chain, and the degree to which indicators of potential high-risk opioid distribution were acted upon. Policy analyses might examine how manufacturers engaged with advocacy organizations to achieve their policy objectives and strategies that manufacturers may have used to respond to regulatory concerns regarding opioid safety. The varied nature of the documents, which include corporate e-mail chains and internal company documents in connection with brochures and pamphlets, allow researchers to compare internal marketing strategies against the claims of safety and due diligence presented to practitioners and regulatory bodies. Because the litigation also includes a focus on abatement, the documents also contain extensive information regarding how to best prevent further harms, and at what cost.

A DYNAMIC COLLECTION

The OIDA is a dynamic, growing repository that is likely to add several million documents over the next 18 months. Based on the successful tobacco model, future opioid settlements and judgements, including those arising from distributors and pharmacies rather than manufacturers alone, should make discovered materials public and support their accessibility and use in perpetuity.

AJPH

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

As the archive expands, nonlitigation materials can also be included, some of which are already in the public domain vet difficult to identify, access, and analyze in context, such as state and national public health policies, professional society activities and guidelines, Food and Drug Administration regulatory reviews, white papers, and other gray literature. Future additions to the archive may also help to ensure awareness of how morbidity and mortality from opioid use have been intertwined with harms arising from heroin, illicit fentanyls, and other substances.¹⁷ The archive might also support the preservation of information from advocacy groups, as well as individuals and family members directly affected by the epidemic, as part of communities' efforts to preserve the history of those with

TABLE 1— Key Collections in the Opioid Industry Documents Archive, March 2022

Content (Source)	Dates	Documents (Pages)	Description
OxyContin marketing and budget records (Kaiser Health News)	1996–2002	9 (370)	Internal marketing plans and budget report produced by Purdue Pharma for the promotion and sale of OxyContin
State of Oklahoma v Purdue Pharma, et al. (Office of the Oklahoma Attorney General)	1995–2011	505 (62810)	State and defendant exhibits admitted during lawsuit brought by the State of Oklahoma against Johnson & Johnson, Purdue Pharma, and other drug companies
Defendant exhibits from MDL 2804 (Washington Post and Charleston Gazette-Mail)	2007-2019	55 (1 400)	Depositions of Mallinckrodt executives as well as their e-mails, memos, and presentations
National prescription opiate litigation documents from MDL 2804 (Public Record)	1988-2019	2 402 (11 420)	Depositions from pharmaceutical company employees, DEA agents, plaintiffs as well as court exhibits, filings, and motions
Kentucky v Purdue Pharma (STAT News)	1991–2015	281 (5 570)	Court motions, filings and depositions of employees, as well as internal company documents that have been publicly filed in the court's docket as exhibits: e-mails, memos, reports, sales and marketing materials, and articles
Insys litigation (US Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware)	2000-2019	9 587 (56 453)	Transcripts from the trial; internal sales training materials, sales rep data, and compensation strategies; submissions to regulatory agencies regarding consumer guides, brochures, and prescribing information; graphics designs for product packaging and labeling; brochures and prescribing publications intended for physicians and the general public; advertisements and marketing materials; and other internal documents
Mallinckrodt litigation (US Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware)	2002-2020	1 398 993 (7 413 659)	Deposition transcripts, exhibits, and videos for more than 40 leadership, sales, marketing, and compliance figures at Mallinckrodt; e-mails, reports, presentations, and other documents detailing Mallinckrodt's relationships with prescribers, many of whom lost licenses or faced criminal charges relating to opioid prescribing; sales data including charge-back reports; marketing and promotional materials, including images and videos
McKinsey litigation (Court orders entered in 47 States; expected June 2022)	2000-2020	114915 (290811)	Statements of work, e-mails, reports, memos, presentations, spreadsheets, invoices, and other materials relating to McKinsey's consulting work for Purdue Pharma and other opioid manufacturers
Totals		1 526 747 (7 842 493)	

Note. DEA = Drug Enforcement Administration; MDL = multidistrict litigation.

lived experience of the crisis. The information the archive contains may be of interest not only to those personally affected, but also to researchers, journalists, policymakers, and the general public, as it can be used to generate fundamental new knowledge regarding the opioid epidemic that informs policies and practice changes to prevent future harms.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to G. Caleb Alexander, MD, MS, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Department of Epidemiology, 615 N. Wolfe St W6035, Baltimore, MD 21205 (e-mail: galexan9@jhmi.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Alexander GC, Mix LA, Choudhury S, et al. The Opioid Industry Documents Archive: a living digital repository. *Am J Public Health*. 2022; 112(8):1126–1129.

Acceptance Date: May 15, 2022 DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306951

CONTRIBUTORS

G. C. Alexander, L. A. Mix, S. Glantz, and K. Tasker conceptualized the study. G. C. Alexander, L. A. Mix, M. Mooghali, A. Fan, S. Glantz, and K. Tasker drafted the report. All remaining authors made substantive and iterative revisions to the draft to improve its clarity, precision, and breadth. All authors approved of the final manuscript version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The public archive was created and funded in part through settlements of public interest lawsuits by states.

Note. The funding sources had no role in the decision to develop the manuscript; in the design, conduct, or interpretation of the analysis; or in the decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

G. C. Alexander is past chair and a current member of the Food and Drug Administration's (FDA's) Peripheral and Central Nervous System Advisory Committee; is a co-founding principal and equity holder in Monument Analytics, a health care consultancy whose clients include the life sciences industry as well as plaintiffs in opioid litigation, for whom he has served as a paid expert witness; and is a past member of OptumRx's National P&T Committee. This arrangement has been reviewed and approved by Johns Hopkins University in accordance with its conflict of interest policies. D. Ciccarone serves as a paid scientific advisor to Celero Systems and is a plaintiffs expert in opioid litigation. He has served as a Special Government Employee at the behest of the FDA on the Drug Safety and Risk Management Advisory Committee. M. A. Steinman was an unpaid expert witness in United States of America ex rel. David Franklin v Parke-Davis, Division of Warner-Lambert Company and Pfizer, Inc, and assisted in the creation of the UCSF Drug Industry Documents Archive.

REFERENCES

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. The drug overdose epidemic: behind the numbers. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/opioids/data/ index.html. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- Gluck A, Hall A, Curfman G. Civil litigation and the opioid epidemic: the role of courts in a national health crisis. J Law Med Ethics. 2018;46(2):351–366. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110518782945
- United States v. Philip Morris USA, Inc., 449 F Supp 2d 1 (DDC 2006). Available at: https://www.tobacco freekids.org/assets/content/what_we_do/industry_ watch/doj/JudgmentOrder.pdf. Accessed August 6, 2021.
- Monserud A. 15 states reach settlement with makers of oxycontin. Courthouse News Service. Available at: https://www.courthousenews.com/ purdue-pharma-exit-plan-gains-steam-with-okfrom-more-states. Accessed August 6, 2021.
- Lentacker A. The opioid documents: a report on the politics of the public record. The Social History of Alcohol and Drugs. April 9, 2021. Available at: https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/epdf/ 10.1086/713409. Accessed May 10, 2022.
- Proctor RN. Golden Holocaust—Origins of the Cigarette Catastrophe and the Case for Abolition. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press; 2012. https://doi.org/10.1525/9780520950436
- Glantz SA, Slade J, Bero LA, Hanauer P, Barnes DE, eds. *The Cigarette Papers*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press; 1996. http://ark.cdlib. org/ark:/13030/ft8489p25j
- World Health Organization. WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. 2003. Available at: https://fctc.who.int/publications/i/item/9241591013. Accessed June 21, 2021.
- White J, Bero LA. Corporate manipulation of research: strategies are similar across five industries. *Stanford Law Pol Rev.* 2010;21:105–134.
- Collin J, Hill S. Structure and tactics of the tobacco, alcohol, and sugary beverage industries. April 2019. Available at: https://data.bloomberglp.com/dotorg/ sites/2/2019/04/Structure-and-Tactics-of-the-Tobacco-Alcohol-and-Sugary-Beverage-Industries. pdf. Accessed June 5, 2022.
- Goldberg RF, Vandenberg LN. Distract, delay, disrupt: examples of manufactured doubt from five industries. *Rev Environ Health*. 2019;34(4):349–363. https://doi.org/10.1515/reveh-2019-0004
- Yakubi H, Gac B, Apollonio D. Marketing opioids to veterans and older adults: a content analysis of internal industry documents released from

State of Oklahoma v. Purdue Pharma, L.P. et al. *J Health Polit Policy Law*. 2022; Epub ahead of print. https://doi.org/10.1215/03616878-9716712

- Hansen H, Netherland J. Is the prescription opioid epidemic a white problem? *Am J Public Health*. 2016;106(12):2127–2129. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.2016.303483
- Kickbusch I, Allen L, Franz C. The commercial determinants of health. Lancet Glob Health. 2016 Dec;4(12):e895–e896. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S2214-109X(16)30217-0
- Maani N, Collin J, Friel S, et al. Bringing the commercial determinants of health out of the shadows: a review of how the commercial determinants are represented in conceptual frameworks. *Eur J Public Health.* 2020;30(4):660–664. https://doi.org/10. 1093/eurpub/ckz197
- Drucker J. The Digital Humanities Coursebook: An Introduction to Digital Methods for Research and Scholarship. Abingdon, UK: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group; 2021.
- Jones CM, Bekheet F, Park JN, Alexander GC. The evolving overdose epidemic: synthetic opioids and rising stimulant-related harms. *Epidemiol Rev.* 2020;42(1):154–166. https://doi.org/10.1093/ epirev/mxaa011

Subscribe to the AJPH Podcast – in three different languages!





Listen to AJPH's monthly podcasts highlighting specific public health issues from the AJPH Web site, iTunes, Google Play, and on your phone podcast app. They are hosted by AJPH's Editor-in-Chief Alfredo Morabia in English and Spanish, and Associate Editor Stella Yu in Chinese.



Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Assessing the Impact of Vaccine Lotteries on COVID-19 Vaccination Rates in the United States in 2021

Jeffrey Sload, MPhil, Benjamin Bechtolsheim, MBA, and Deidre Gifford, MD, MPH

We assessed the impact of COVID-19 vaccine lottery programs on COVID-19 vaccination coverage using Centers for Disease Control and Prevention–reported first-dose vaccination administration rates for the population aged 18 years and older for 19 states that adopted lottery-based incentive programs. We did not find evidence of increased first-dose vaccination rates following lottery announcements across participating states and, therefore, find little justification for the use of COVID-19 vaccination lotteries to increase vaccination rates. (*Am J Public Health.* 2022;112(8):1130–1133. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306863)

A s COVID-19 first-dose vaccination rates slowed in the late spring of 2021, several US states launched cash lottery programs to incentivize vaccine uptake. As COVID-19 continues to be a global public health challenge, and as public health officials continue their efforts to support routine vaccinations, understanding the impact of these lotteries, as well as other incentives, is critical to effective public health policy and program design.

INTERVENTION AND IMPLEMENTATION

For much of the past two years, our team has focused on ensuring that as many residents of Connecticut as possible receive a COVID-19 vaccine. Like nearly every other state in the country, in April 2021, the dynamics of our COVID-19 vaccine program changed: for the first time since vaccines were introduced, supply outpaced demand. The urgency of building demand for vaccines and continuing to address access barriers became our primary concern. As part of this effort, we closely observed the national interest in incentives and, specifically, states utilizing large-scale cash lotteries to encourage vaccination. During this time, we conducted an analysis based on Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) data to discern whether lotteries were encouraging vaccinations. This analysis has been updated and is presented here.

PLACE, TIME, AND PERSONS

On May 12, 2021, Ohio announced the first lottery program to incentivize COVID-19 vaccine uptake. Ohio offered five, \$1-million prizes to individuals aged 18 years and older who had received at least one vaccine dose and entered the drawing either online or by phone; separately, Ohio gave away five state scholarships to adolescents aged 12 to 17 years under the same guidelines.¹ Ohio's announcement garnered national media attention, and Arkansas, California, Colorado, Delaware, Maryland, New York, and Oregon subsequently announced similar programs in late May. These, as well as additional lottery programs in June and July, may have been influenced by early reports² that Ohio's vaccination rates increased substantially week-over-week following the lottery announcement.

PURPOSE

The initial launch of the Ohio lottery coincided with the expanded age indication for those aged 12 to 15 years (May 13, 2021) and CDC changes to masking guidance for vaccinated individuals (May 13, 2021); these and other structural factors may have contributed to the perceived "lottery bump." Indeed, previous work^{3,4} has cast doubt on the effectiveness of Ohio's lottery, as well as of vaccine lotteries broadly. Here, we offer a more specific look at the impact of lotteries on state vaccination rates. By comparing trends in vaccination in the periods before and after the announcement of a lottery in each individual state, we investigated the unique impact that a lottery announcement had on state vaccination rates. Because these lottery announcements were spaced out over time, the broader trends driving vaccination rates, such as changing public health guidance, expansion of age eligibility, or trends in vaccine hesitancy, were mitigated in our analysis, and the effect of the lottery announcements was isolated as our subject of analysis.

To assess the impact of these vaccine lotteries, we analyzed CDC first-dose vaccination data for individuals aged 18 years and older, both to exclude the impact of vaccinations on individuals aged 12 to 15 years as they became newly eligible and because the states had inconsistent policies for the prizes for children aged younger than 18 years. Our analysis included the 19 states identified previously³ as offering cash or in-kind lotteries (full list in Table A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at https://ajph.org).

EVALUATION AND ADVERSE EFFECTS

For an initial view of lottery impact on vaccination rates within each state (i.e., as a result of different-sized hesitant populations), we compared the vaccination rates in the three weeks following the lottery announcement with the state's vaccination rate for the two weeks before the lottery announcement. Our analysis does not regard lotteries successful if they arrest or reverse trends in declining vaccination rates; rather, we seek to observe whether there are incremental vaccinations that can be attributed to lottery states subsequent to announcement (even if overall trends continue to decline). To account for these factors, we compared the change in vaccination rates within lottery states to the change in vaccination rates for the rest of the United States (i.e., excluding the 19 lottery states) over each of the relevant time periods. This final measure of lottery impact is represented in terms of aggregate impact on the first-dose coverage rate for the population aged 18 years and older.

We chose the window of analysis because three weeks generally covered at minimum the first round of selection of winners. We evaluated the sensitivity of this analysis to other control and effect periods with similar results (Table A). We express the output figures in terms of the aggregate impact on the first-dose vaccination coverage rate for the population aged 18 years and older.

Table 1 presents this analysis for the "early adopter" May announcement states. Of the early lottery states, only Ohio increased its vaccination coverage relative to the rest of the United States, and only by 0.2% of the population aged 18 years and older, considerably within the bounds of the 2.1% standard deviation in percent change of vaccinations observed across all states over this period. More broadly, only Ohio, Arkansas, and New York demonstrated increased coverage at the third week mark or later versus the rest of the United States, and only marginally (Table A). Overall, lottery states underperformed the rest of the United States by 0.6% coverage of the population aged 18 years or older in the three weeks after announcement versus the two-week preceding baseline.

It is possible that either the lotteries did not move a meaningful number of individuals to receive a COVID-19

vaccine or that the lotteries did encourage some vaccinations that were ultimately offset by other individuals for whom the lotteries had a negative impact on vaccine acceptance. In addition, other states and private institutions offered more targeted incentives; it is possible that these were more effective strategies, contributing to the aggregate underperformance of the lottery states as these sorts of initiatives were crowded out. Overall, our analysis does not support the idea that lotteries themselves drove incremental vaccinations at the population level when compared with national performance.

SUSTAINABILITY

We did not find evidence that lotteries systematically increased first-dose vaccination rates in the population aged 18 years or older. Furthermore, the public health impact of these programs may prove to be worth neither the cost nor the negative externalities associated with gambling-related activities.

We also have concerns about the precedents that such lotteries set for other vaccination and public health efforts. COVID-19 is one of several lifesaving vaccines that we want adults and children to receive. We must focus not just on ensuring COVID-19 vaccine coverage but also on ensuring that children catch up on routine vaccinessome of which were missed during the COVID-19 pandemic, presenting yet another threat to lives and livelihoods yet to emerge. As an alternative to lotteries, our state pursued a more targeted and modest set of incentive programs and redoubled efforts to tap into peer-to-peer and trusted messenger activation and engagement.

AJPH

Ö.
112,
$\stackrel{ 0}{>}$
2022,
August
ЫРН

œ

2021
tates:
lited S
the Un
est of 1
the R6
tes vs
ry Sta
ı Lotte
ates ir
rage R
n Cove
pact oi
ery Im
f Lotte
nent o
Assessn
Ţ
ABLE 1
F

	AR	CA	9	DE	MD	٨٨	Ю	OR
Lottery announcement date	May 25	May 27	May 25	May 25	May 20	May 20	May 12	May 21
Lottery states								
Baseline: first dose volume in 2 weeks before announcement	46 853	1 001 616	151413	26 207	206314	584333	268 424	177 602
Adjusted baseline: inferred 3-week first dose volume baseline	70 280	1 502 424	227120	39 311	309 471	876500	402 636	266 403
After lottery: first dose volume in 3 weeks after announcement	46 458	1 086 695	138863	26 237	191588	705643	331 851	144 378
Absolute change: first dose volume after announcement vs adjusted baseline	-23 822	-415729	-88 257	-13074	-117883	-170 857	-70 785	-122 025
% change: % of population aged ≥ 18 years getting incremental first doses relative to baseline	-1.0	-1,4	-2.0	-1.7	-2.5	-1.1	-0.8	-3.6
Non-lottery states								
Baseline: first dose volume in 2 weeks before announcement	4 399 842	4176882	4399842	4 399 842	4 603 315	4603315	5 444 947	4 690 358
Adjusted baseline: inferred 3-week first dose volume baseline	6 599 763	6 265 323	6599763	6 599 763	6 904 973	6 9 0 4 9 7 3	8 167 421	7 035 537
After lottery: first dose volume in 3 weeks after announcement	3 908 640	3 927 389	3908640	3 908 640	4802015	4802015	5 687 109	4 601 125
Absolute change: first-dose volume after announcement vs adjusted baseline	-2 691 123	-2 337 934	-2 691 123	-2 691 123	-2102958	-2 102 958	-2 480 312	-2 434 412
% change: % of population aged ≥ 18 years getting incremental first doses relative to baseline	-1.0	6.0-	-1.0	-1.0	-0.8	8.0-	-1.0	6.0-
Implied lottery impact: % population aged \geq 18 years in lottery state getting first dose vaccine relative to rest of United States	0.0	-0.5	6.0-	-0.7	-1.7	-0.3 -	0.2	-2.7
SD in % change of incremental doses for the given date across all states	2.5	2.5	2.5	2.5	1.7	1.7	2.1	1.8
<i>Note</i> . The two weeks before the baseline in	includes the 14 days	s preceding the vacc	ine announcement ((e.g., for May 12, thi	s would be April 28–	May 11), while the th	iree subsequent we	eks are inclusive of

PUBLIC HEALTH SIGNIFICANCE

Continued efforts to encourage vaccination among the remaining unvaccinated population are essential to achieving and maintaining herd immunity levels of coverage and protecting the population against the continued threat of COVID-19. We recognize that this is a preliminary analysis, and we urge the continued use of more detailed and rigorous methods to continue to elucidate the impact of these lotteries (particularly with regard to the impact of lotteries on more "vaccinehesitant" populations).

We hope that by sharing this analysis, we can not only encourage further research into this important topic but also encourage other states to thoughtfully consider how to best deploy their vaccine incentives in a way that will not only encourage vaccination but also serve their broader public health, economic, and equity goals. *A***JPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Jeffrey Sload is a fellow at the Connecticut Department of Public Health in Hartford. Benjamin Bechtolsheim is director of the COVID-19 Vaccination Program at the Connecticut Department of Public Health. Deidre Gifford is the acting commissioner of the Department of Public Health and the commissioner of the Department of Social Services in Hartford.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Benjamin Bechtolsheim, 410 Capitol Ave, Hartford, CT 06134 (e-mail: benjamin.bechtolsheim@ct.gov). Reprints can be ordered at https://ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Sload J, Bechtolsheim B, Gifford D. Assessing the impact of vaccine lotteries on COVID-19 vaccination rates in the United States in 2021. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8): 1130–1133.

Acceptance Date: March 20, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306863

CONTRIBUTORS

J. Sload conducted the analysis and led the writing of the article. B. Bechtolsheim provided guidance on the analysis and assisted with writing and revision. D. Gifford provided guidance on the analysis and writing of the article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors acknowledge the contributions and support of their colleagues at the Connecticut Department of Public Health.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

The study used only population-level data and was not subject to institutional review board approval.

REFERENCES

- Welsh-Huggins A. Ohio announces 1st \$1 million Vax-a-Million lottery winner. Associated Press. May 26, 2021. Available at: https://apnews.com/article/ ohio-vaccine-lottery-4c7a3728b79700faea66a 6d5b57966fe. Accessed September 7, 2021.
- Alonso M, Sanchez R. Ohio's Vax-a-Million lottery boosts vaccination rate, governor says. CNN. May 26, 2021. Available at: https://www.cnn.com/2021/ 05/26/us/ohio-covid-vaccine-lottery/index.html. Accessed July 21, 2021.
- Dave D, Friedson AI, Hansen B, Sabia JJ. Association between statewide COVID-19 lottery announcements and vaccinations. JAMA Health Forum. 2021;2(10):e213117. https://doi.org/10. 1001/jamahealthforum.2021.3117
- Walkey AJ, Law A, Bosch NA. Lottery-based incentive in Ohio and COVID-19 vaccination rates. *JAMA*. 2021;326(8):766–767. https://doi.org/10.1001/ jama.2021.11048

Give Your Public Health Students an Underlying Foundation for Evidence-Based Practice

Teach students about important public health issues, while they learn how to select and apply various research methodologies.



Instructor exam copies available at: go.jblearning.com/Crosby

APHA PRESS

 ∞

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Rapid Antigen Screening of Students and Staff for SARS-CoV-2 in Rural School Districts, Pierce County, WA, 2020

Daniel R. Stutman, MPH, Julie K. Tergliafera, MPH, Morgan E. Black, MPA, Anthony L-T. Chen, MD, MPH, Lori L. Karnes, BS, Nigel A. Turner, MPH, Gregory R. Wagner, BA, and Jennifer M. Thompson, MPH

During fall 2020 in rural Pierce County, Washington, school districts and the county health department offered weekly rapid antigen screening to students and staff. Asymptomatic screening identified 42.5% of confirmed cases from the population. Parents reported it was a positive experience for their children. The program supported decisions to return to in-person learning, but screening ended because of resource and technical limitations. When planning in-school screening, stakeholder engagement and resource sustainability are important factors to consider. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1134–1137. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306875)

n spring 2020, the State of Washington paused in-person learning in K–12 schools because of the COVID-19 pandemic. By fall, educational, social, health, and safety concerns and a lack of local data prompted a pilot for school testing and transmission to inform decision-making about returning to school.

INTERVENTION AND IMPLEMENTATION

In fall 2020, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department (TPCHD) partnered with three rural school districts to test for severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) using Abbott BinaxNOW COVID-19 Ag Card (Abbott Diagnostics Scarborough, Inc., Scarborough, ME) rapid antigen tests donated by the State of Washington Department of Health. Modeling suggests there are more surveillance benefits of rapid antigen tests than of slower conventional tests.^{1,2} Public health staff and contractors tested students, teachers, and staff from the three rural school districts. These health care workers collected anterior nares samples from each nostril, and results were available in 15 minutes. Those who tested positive were offered confirmation testing via onsite polymerase chain reaction (PCR) tests. Antigen-positive individuals and their close contacts were excluded from school.

Starting a month before implementation, public health staff prioritized stakeholder engagement and met with each district one to three times per week to coordinate goals, logistics, and public messaging. Public messaging about screening was provided to local communities through school districts and local news. At the encouragement of school district leadership, TPCHD hosted public forums so families and staff could voice concerns and receive information about the screening model. The health officer and TPCHD staff addressed concerns empathetically and directly. Questions focused on the safety of testing in schools, the reliability of results, the safety of in-person learning, logistics, and COVID-19.

Screening took place over three weeks. Participants consented using paper forms, and we verified identities before collection. Pierce County hired more than 60 contractors to conduct the pilot, including testing site staff. During the pilot, to understand community perceptions about screening, districts distributed separate online surveys for staff and faculty and for parents and guardians. After screening concluded, we matched testing records, demographic data, and geographic data from district rosters with TPCHD case data to assess participation, retention, and case rates.

PLACE, TIME, AND PERSONS

We offered three rural school districts in Pierce County, Washington, weekly antigen screening at schools in November and December 2020 of students, teachers, and staff served or employed by the districts. Participation was voluntary and we obtained consent before testing. Symptomatic participants were uncommon because testing occurred at schools where those with symptoms were excluded from in-person learning. The student population included kindergarten through 12th grade (K-12) students residing in or near the district's geographic borders. Students in the three districts were 75% to 82% White, 9% to 12% Hispanic/Latino, 6% to 11% two or more races, and less than 5% any other race. Low-income students comprised 20%, 28%, and 43% of students in each district, respectively, according to the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction.

PURPOSE

Local elected officials expressed concerns about students' declining mental health and rural families' physical and economic barriers to accessing testing services. They felt students struggled with distance learning during the COVID-19 pandemic, but logistical and safety questions remained among many school leaders, parents, and staff. Setting public health policy requires balancing the educational and social needs of students, balancing the health of students and staff, and controlling community spread of disease. In response, TPCHD piloted a screening program to gather data in support of local policy development for safe K-12 in-person learning. At that time, there were no similar efforts in Washington State K-12 schools.

EVALUATION AND ADVERSE EFFECTS

Participation and retention among students and staff differed by district and corresponded to the level of in-person learning at the time. Of 14867 individuals, 4019 students and staff registered for screening, with 4012 (99.8%) testing at least once. Highest participation occurred in the district that produced and distributed a video of local students taking the test (Table 1).

We registered 9884 antigen tests: 28 (0.3%) resulted positive, 9753 (98.7%) resulted negative, 23 (0.2%) refused at point of care, and 80 (0.8%) were inconclusive. All antigen-positive individuals agreed to confirmatory PCR tests. We confirmed 19 (67.9%) antigen-positive tests with PCR collected onsite.

We computed crude, age-adjusted, and community rates of COVID-19 per person-year. Crude case rates include all students and staff identified from district-provided potential participation lists regardless of whether testing occurred at schools or in communities. After age adjustment, districts B and C approached the community rates corresponding to their district geographic regions. We calculated community

TABLE 1— Participation Rates of Those Offered Program Testing, Cases Identified Among AllParticipants Who Tested at Least Once During the Program, and Annualized Case Rates of CasesIdentified: Rural School Districts in Pierce County, WA, 2020

School District	Overall Students and Staff Eligible for the Testing Program, No.	Participants Tested at Least Once During the Program, No. (%)	Participants Who Tested at Every Opportunity, No. (%)	Cases Identified Through Asymptomatic Program Testing, No. (%)	Cases Identified Through Other Testing Methods, ^a No. (%)	Crude Case Rate per 100 000 ^b	Age- Adjusted Case Rate per 100 000	Community Case Rate per 100 000
Α	2 109	259 (12.3)	80 (30.9)	4 (57.1)	3 (42.9)	6 376	24677	7 507
В	10 599	1 947 (18.4)	973 (50.0)	5 (23.8)	16 (76.2)	3 806	5 143	6 338
с	2 159	1 806 (83.6)	1 223 (67.7)	8 (66.7)	4 (33.3)	8 1 1 5	8 456	10 956

Note. Confirmed case calculations excluded in-school testers who previously tested positive with a polymerase chain reaction. Confirmed case incidence measures were annualized to rates per 100 000 people and age adjusted. Age-adjustment weights assumed that district populations' age distributions matched those of their corresponding communities.

^aOther testing methods included testing symptomatic students and staff in the program and reported testing that occurred outside the program among students and staff identified in district-provided potential participation lists.

^bDates of testing were November 30, 2020–December 18, 2020, in districts A and B and November 23, 2020–December 17, 2020, in district C. Our calculations were based on 19 and 25 days, respectively, relative to the eligible school populations.

rates from mandatory reporting to the department. District A had the lowest proportion of eligible individuals tested, potentially resulting in selection bias in results.

In participating districts, we confirmed 40 cases. Screening identified 17 asymptomatic cases (Table 1). District C had the largest proportion (66.7%) of asymptomatic cases and the highest participation and retention rates. District A, with limited onsite learning and few community testing sites, had the lowest participation (12.3%) and retention rates (30.9%). The higher age-adjusted rate may indicate that accessibility is an added value of in-school testing for this community. Low positivity rate found by this screening model increased local decision-maker confidence and supported policies to expand in-person learning.

During one week of the program, the health department opened a survey to all parents in the three districts. We asked parents who consented to their child's participation to explain what worked well and what could be improved. All parents were asked if the testing program changed their feelings about in-person schooling during winter 2021. Process questions were open response, and questions regarding changing feelings used a 5-point Likert scale.

Parent and guardian survey results reflected the success of stakeholder engagement done before pilot testing. In district C, with the highest participation and retention rates, almost 24% of parents said their child's experience was positive in open-response questions. Some parents (32.7%) agreed that screening changed their minds about in-person learning. Of those who agreed, 58% wanted their child tested at school. The remainder chose other reasons or did not provide a reason, and 19% of parent survey respondents said result notification time could be improved. The use of paper forms slowed notifications.

SUSTAINABILITY

Although asymptomatic screening identified 42.5% of the known cases in this population and stakeholder support was high, the program could not be sustained in its implemented form owing to resource constraints. Districts were unable to access the required volume of tests and staff without help from TPCHD. Because of federal funding structures, TPCHD could not pay for the contractors and test kits outright.

Paper forms increased staffing needs while also increasing notification time. We explored digital reporting and found it would have required increased staff capabilities, costs, and planning time to implement. Subsequent changes in regulations (i.e., medically authorized staff no longer required for antigen collection) and technology (i.e., efficient digital reporting solutions) have streamlined several of the bottlenecks identified.

PUBLIC HEALTH SIGNIFICANCE

As children commonly experience mild to no symptoms,^{3,4} asymptomatic screening is likely an important intervention to reduce SARS-CoV-2 spread in schools⁵ and increase the safety of in-person K–12 school instruction and extracurricular activities, when deployed in conjunction with recommended school mitigation measures.⁶ Although schools may employ multiple mitigation measures to reduce in-school spread, asymptomatic cases can spur outbreaks, resulting in large numbers of quarantines, school closures, and vulnerable individuals being exposed. Regular asymptomatic screening can identify SARS-CoV-2-infected individuals⁷ missed by symptom screening or attestations, perhaps reducing introduction and spread in the school setting. With increased transmissibility of the subsequent viral variants,^{8,9} screening may be more valuable to maintain safe inperson learning. However, we must consider potential resource constraints for screening models in rural school districts. For school districts considering regular in-school screening programs, adequate preparation, stakeholder engagement, and sustainable funding are critical. **AIPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

All authors were with the Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department, Tacoma, WA, at the time of the program.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Jennifer M. Thompson, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department, 3629 South D St, Tacoma, WA 98418 (e-mail: jthompson@tpchd.org). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Stutman DR, Tergliafera JK, Black ME, et al. Rapid antigen screening of students and staff for SARS-CoV-2 in rural school districts, Pierce County, WA, 2020. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1134–1137. Acceptance Date: March 27, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306875

CONTRIBUTORS

D. R. Stutman designed and performed analyses of participation and case rates. D.R. Stutman and J. K. Tergliafera contributed significantly to drafting and revising the article. J. K. Tergliafera designed the survey tool and analyzed the survey answers. M.E. Black, G.R. Wagner, and J.M. Thompson drafted sections of the article. M. E. Black and J. M. Thompson contributed to the concept and design of the program. A. L-T. Chen contributed substantially to the conceptualization, design, and implementation of the research project and approved the final version of the article. L. L. Karnes developed testing plans with school districts, met with and engaged stakeholders, and established and modified testing process and methods as needed during the testing model. N.A. Turner provided input on study design and results interpretation. G. R. Wagner contributed

to the concept and design of the testing pilot. J. M. Thompson compiled the sections of the article. All authors reviewed and revised the article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The project was supported financially through a CARES (Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security) Act grant provided by Pierce County, Washington (Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance [CFDA] 21.027). The Washington State Department of Health supported this project by providing test kits.

The authors would like to thank the following partners for their contributions to this project: Eatonville School District, Peninsula School District, White River School District, Pierce County Department of Emergency Management, Esther Beaumier, Chelsey Bell, Kimberly Cremers, Luong Dang, Stephanie Dunkel, Ingrid K. Friberg, Marina Furtado, Cindan Gizzi, Josh Hird, Ken Howes, Gabrielle Hubbard, Cecily Joque, Nancy Kwon, Claire Mocha, LaRhonda Osborn, Ingrid Payne, Amber Peralta, Latchmi Perez, Katherine Rowe, Arianne Sandel, Christina Sherman, Emily Turk, Leimamo Wase, and Naomi Wilson.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

A. L-T. Chen has long-term stock holdings in Abbott, the manufacturer of the BinaxNOW tests used in this testing model. We have no other potential or actual conflicts of interest to disclose.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

We are a local public health department and were responding to a declared public health emergency. We took steps to protect the privacy of participants in accordance with their Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act rights. We obtained written consent for all participants and parents.

REFERENCES

- Klein D, Kerr C, Mistry D, Thakker N, Cohen J; Institute for Disease Modeling, Seattle, Washington. Testing the waters: is it time to go back to school? November 5, 2020. Available at: https://iazpvnewgrp01.blob. core.windows.net/source/2021-02/reports/pdf/ Testing_the_waters_time_to_go_back_to_school.pdf. Accessed April 21, 2022.
- Larremore DB, Wilder B, Lester E, et al. Test sensitivity is secondary to frequency and turnaround time for COVID-19 screening. *Sci Adv.* 2021;7(1): eabd5393. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv. abd5393
- Sah P, Fitzpatrick MC, Zimmer CF, et al. Asymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2021; 118(34):e2109229118. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.2109229118
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Information for pediatric healthcare providers. December 30, 2020. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/ coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/pediatric-hcp.html. Accessed August 6, 2021.

- Faherty LJ, Master BK, Steiner ED, et al. COVID-19 testing in K–12 schools: insights from Early Adopters. Available at: https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_ reports/RRA1103-1.html. Accessed April 21, 2022.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Minimal SARS-CoV-2 transmission after implementation of a comprehensive mitigation strategy at a school—New Jersey, August 20-November 27, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021;70(11): 377–381. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm7011a2
- Flasche S, Edmunds WJ. The role of schools and school-aged children in SARS-CoV-2 transmission. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2021;21(3):298–299. [Erratum in: *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2021;21(3):e36. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S1473-3099(21)00068-2]. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30927-0
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Outbreak associated with SARS-CoV-2 B.1.617.2 (Delta) variant in an elementary school—Marin County, California, May–June 2021. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021;70(35):1214–1219. https:// doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7035e2
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Omicron variant: what you need to know. March 29, 2022. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/ 2019-ncov/variants/omicron-variant.html. Accessed April 21, 2022.



A Transdisciplinary Approach to Practice and Advocacy

By Scott Burris, Micah L. Berman, Matthew Penn, and Tara Ramanathan Holiday

- A new and exquisitely accessible introduction to the theory and practice of public health law
- Suitable for students and professionals in public health, law, and social work
- Coverage spans the policy life cycle, from innovation to evaluation, and for all types of readers, especially non-attorneys
- Enriched with discussion topics and questions for classroom discussion and further thinking

August 2018 • ISBN: 9780190681050 • Hardcover • 328 Pages • \$49.95





AJPH

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

NIOSH Risk-Based Model to Resume Field Research and Public Health Service in 2020 During the COVID-19 Pandemic

Douglas O. Johns, PhD, MS, Kristin M. Yeoman, MD, MPH, Joshua M. Harney, MS, John Howard, MD, MPH, and Gerald S. Poplin, PhD, MS

In the early months of the COVID-19 pandemic, field research and public health service work conducted by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) was put on hold. During this time, NIOSH developed a risk-based model to resume fieldwork, balancing the public health benefit of such fieldwork with the risks of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 exposure and transmission. We describe our experiences with this model, along with the broader public health significance of the methods used to inform risk management decisions. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1138–1141. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306882)

We developed and implemented travel risk management decision tools to facilitate limited missioncritical fieldwork while protecting field staff and workers during the COVID-19 pandemic because of the real public health risks from delaying critical work conducted by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH)—the only federal institute mandated to conduct research and public health service work to prevent work-related injuries and illnesses.

INTERVENTION AND IMPLEMENTATION

An initial travel risk management decision tree (Figure A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at https://www.ajph.org) considered four major determinants of risk of a NIOSH employee becoming infected with or transmitting severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) while conducting field visits: (1) site conditions and work requirements, (2) level of COVID-19 community spread at the site and surrounding area, (3) mode of transportation and length of stay, and (4) controls in place. The decision tree presented these determinants of risk in the far left column, with descriptors of increasing risk presented from left to right for each category.

We designed the decision tree so that potential risk can stay the same or increase in navigating through the arrows from top to bottom but cannot go from a higher to a lower level of risk between steps. The final risk determination for the field visit is the potential risk level reached at the bottom of the decision tree. Elements of the decision tree were informed in large part by workplace COVID-19 investigations early in the pandemic,^{1–3} months before vaccines were available to prevent SARS-CoV-2 infection and serious illness from COVID-19.

In applying the decision tree in the first year of the pandemic, NIOSH investigators were asked to prioritize travel requests supporting only the most critical and time-sensitive research and public health service work. Between October 2020 and July 2021, NIOSH investigators submitted 55 requests for field travel, 51 of which were approved. Three requests were rejected because the potential risk was high and the public health benefit of the activity did not outweigh the potential risk. A fourth request was initially put on hold owing to extremely high levels of community spread but was ultimately approved after community case counts decreased.

PLACE, TIME, AND PERSONS

A group of senior NIOSH leaders convened in April 2020 to develop plans

	SARS-CoV-2 Community Transmission Total new cases per 100 000 persons in the past 7 days							
Percentage of Adult Population Fully Vaccinated	L Trans 0.00	ow mission)–9.99	Moderate Transmission 10.00–49.99	Substantial Transmission 50.00–99.99	High Tra ≥	nsmission 100		
at Destination			Travel Locati	on Risk Rating				
≥70%		1	3	6	1	0		
50%-69%		2	5	9	1	3		
40%-49%		4	8	12	1	5		
<40%	7		11	14	1	6		
Step 2. Use this table to determine risk ratings for other consequential determinants of risks: 1) personal contact and 2) mode of transportation.		Other Risk Factors		Description of Risk Facto	r Ratings	Risk Rating		
		Personal Contact ^a		Infrequent and short = 0 Frequent or extended = 2 Frequent and extended = 4				
		Mode of transportation		Vehicle travel 1 occupant=0 Vehicle travel ≥2 occupants=2 Public transportation=4				
Step 3. Add your rating fr	om step 1.	Travel locatio	Travel location risk rating from risk matrix					
Step 4. Add all numbers t determine your travel risk	o rating	Travel risk ra	ting					

Step 1. Use this matrix to identify the risk rating for your travel location. https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#county-view

Travel decisions should be made in consideration of travel risk level, risk mitigation measures, vaccination status of travelers, and public health benefits of proposed travel. Travel determined to be high risk does not preclude approval but may require additional review.

> Step 5. Use this color-coded scale to determine travel risk level.

Travel Risk Level
Low
Medium
Elevated
High

FIGURE 1— Revised Risk Matrix Framework for Use in Assessing COVID-19 Risk to Investigators and Workers Involved in NIOSH Research and Public Health Service Work: United States, August 2021–March 2022

Note. SARS-CoV-2 = severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2.

^aSpecific details on frequency and duration of personal contact must be included on Travel Request Form.

to resume paused research and public health activities at NIOSH research field sites and workplaces throughout the United States.

PURPOSE

We initiated this intervention early in the COVID-19 pandemic in an effort to facilitate and safely conduct high-priority NIOSH occupational health and safety fieldwork.

EVALUATION AND ADVERSE EFFECTS

Although somewhat complex and difficult to navigate, the model presented in Figure A facilitated the continuation of limited mission-critical occupational health and safety research relatively early in the pandemic. The evaluation of our risk decision tree included consideration of easier access to frequently updated data, increased knowledge regarding the effectiveness of various control measures, and, importantly, the widespread availability of effective vaccines. We subsequently replaced the risk decision tree with a relatively simple risk matrix framework (Figure 1) that was finalized in August 2021. This model integrates county-level data on SARS-CoV-2 transmission with percentage of adult population fully vaccinated, two important determinants of risk of transmission, infection, and illness,⁴ and characterizes varying levels of both metrics in terms of a travel location risk rating. The model also considers

information on personal contact and mode of transportation in estimating a travel risk level. This model is intended to serve as an initial "snapshot" of potential risk, with final decisions made after considering travel risk level, travelers' vaccination status, specific details on the nature and extent of personal contact, control measures in place, and public health benefits of the proposed travel.

We determined the vast majority of approved travel during the first year of the pandemic (45 of 55 requests) to be medium or elevated risk. For example, two research engineers were able to travel together in a car for four hours to conduct maintenance on a seismic monitoring station, which is critical in conducting safety research on the impacts of seismic events in the mining industry. Additionally, a few requests for travel determined to be high risk with extensive COVID-19 transmission were approved (3 of 55) that we deemed to involve an urgent public health need. In one such case, two investigators traveled to a worksite to investigate a suspected relationship between workers performing welding operations and serious illness involving novel bacteria.

No adverse effects (e.g., reported COVID-19 illness or SARS-CoV-2 infection) were observed. We cannot discount the possibility that the absence of adverse effects is attributable at least in part to a small sample size or lack of data.

SUSTAINABILITY

The process we have used for estimating risk can easily be adapted by other organizations, and alternative metrics can easily be substituted with the current approach if found to be more reliable for informing and managing risk. The risk matrix we developed is just one tool that can be used in a larger risk assessment process. The matrix does not attempt to estimate the probability of an outcome; however, the effectiveness of a simple and sensible approach to risk management in work settings has significant advantages over more complex models, as described elsewhere.^{5–7}

The models NIOSH developed and used have limitations. The complexity of the initial risk decision tree made it difficult to navigate but also may have provided users with an unwarranted sense of confidence in the overall estimate of risk. Furthermore, the simplified risk matrix did not explicitly include some important risk factors (e.g., contact duration, personal risk factors for developing severe illness), and the cut points dividing potential levels of risk for each metric in both models were based largely on convenience rather than an in-depth analysis. Nonetheless, many components of our risk matrix are reflected in the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's recently updated guidance related to COVID-19 community levels,⁸ notably the use of a simple model that integrates a limited number of reliable COVID-19–related metrics to inform decision making.

PUBLIC HEALTH SIGNIFICANCE

The work described had a direct impact on the health and safety of US workers, as it facilitated the continued work of NIOSH soon after the start of the COVID-19 pandemic. Our flexible approach may be adopted and modified by those who are charged with managing risk in their organizations, and it acknowledges that rules and regulations cannot always account for all risk for all sites at all times. Organizations and their employees benefit by developing and clearly communicating mitigation strategies in anticipation of changing risk to minimize potential disruptions to employees and work processes. This may include, as appropriate, categories of risk with an a priori layered approach for control measures at each risk level to increase transparency. In other words, it is clear what mitigation measures will be put in place if the level of risk increases and what controls may be lifted if risk decreases. If executed and documented properly, the approach also creates an ability to track and evaluate what metrics and measures of control work best under varying conditions, which can lead to more consistent implementation strategies and communications across locations. **AIPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

All authors are with the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: Douglas O. Johns, Kristin M. Yeoman, and Gerald S. Poplin in Spokane, WA; Joshua M. Harney in Cincinnati, OH; and John Howard in Washington, DC.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Douglas O. Johns, PhD, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 315 E. Montgomery Ave, Spokane, WA 99207 (e-mail: djohns@cdc.gov). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Johns DO, Yeoman KM, Harney JM, Howard J, Poplin GS. NIOSH risk-based model to resume field research and public health service in 2020 during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1138–1141. Acceptance Date: April 5, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306882

CONTRIBUTORS

D.O. Johns led the writing. D.O. Johns and J.M. Harney designed the travel guidance and risk management decision tree. J. Howard oversaw the implementation of the intervention. G.S. Poplin led the design of the risk matrix with input from D.O. Johns and clinical direction from K.M. Yeoman. All authors contributed to the writing of the article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The work described was conducted and funded as part of each of the authors' employment with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC).

We gratefully acknowledge Wilhelmina Hartsfield for her contributions in developing the travel guidance and Kelley Durst and Margaret Kitt for reviewing all travel requests.

Note. The findings and conclusions presented are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position of the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, CDC.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

Institutional review board approval was not required as the work described did not involve human participants.

REFERENCES

 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. COVID-19 among workers in meat and poultry processing facilities—19 states, April 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(18):557–561. https://doi.org/10. 15585/mmwr.mm6918e3

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. COVID-19 in correctional and detention facilities— United States, February–April 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(19):587–590. https://doi. org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6919e1
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Update: COVID-19 among workers in meat and poultry processing facilities—United States, April–May 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(27):887–892. https://doi.org/10.15585/ mmwr.mm6927e2
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. SARS-CoV-2 infections and hospitalizations among persons aged ≥16 years, by vaccination status—Los Angeles County, California, May 1–July 25, 2021. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021;70(34):1170–1176. https://doi. org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7034e5
- Pollack KM, Poplin GS, Griffin S. Implementing risk management to reduce injuries in the US fire service. J Safety Res. 2017;60:21–27. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jsr.2016.11.003
- Griffin SC, Bui DP, Gowrisankaran G. Risk management interventions to reduce injuries and maximize economic benefits in US mining. *J Occup Environ Med.* 2018;60(3):226–233. https://doi.org/ 10.1097/JOM.00000000001245
- Poplin GS, Griffin S, Pollack Porter K. Efficacy of a proactive health and safety risk management system in the fire service. *Inj Epidemiol.* 2018;5(1):18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-018-0148-9
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Indicators for monitoring COVID-19 community levels and COVID-19 and implementing COVID-19 prevention strategies: overview and scientific rationale. February 25, 2022. Available at: https://www. cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/downloads/science/ Scientific-Rationale-summary-COVID-19-Community-Levels.pdf. Accessed March 11, 2022.

A Practical, Balanced Guide to Understanding Health Insurance



Written from the perspective of the consumer, this new text is a comprehensive yet accessible examination of health insurance in the United States.

Instructor exam copies available at go.jblearning.com/Pozen





Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Healthy Davis Together: Creating a Model for Community Control of COVID-19

Brad H. Pollock, PhD, MPH, Charlotte L. Bergheimer, MS, Thomas S. Nesbitt, MD, MPH, Tod Stoltz, MBA, Sheri R. Belafsky, MD, MS, Kenneth C. Burtis, PhD, Kelly M. Carey, BA, and Miriam Nuño, PhD

While many higher-education institutions dramatically altered their operations and helped mitigate COVID-19 transmission on campuses, these efforts were rarely fully extended to surrounding communities. A community pandemic-response program was launched in a college town that deployed epidemiological infection-control measures and health behavior change interventions. An increase in self-reported preventive health behaviors and a lower relative case positivity proportion were observed. The program identified scalable approaches that may generalize to other college towns and community types. Building public health infrastructure with such programs may be pivotal in promoting health in the postpandemic era. (*Am J Public Health.* 2022;112(8):1142–1146. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.2022.306880)

n response to the COVID-19 pandemic, many institutions of higher education dramatically altered their operations¹ to mitigate transmission on campuses.² Actions included testing, contact tracing, isolation and quarantine support for students and employees, wastewater monitoring, and a variety of behavior change interventions (e.g., masking, remote classes). While at many institutions of higher education campus life extends into the community where local economies depend on students, few institutions of higher education fully extended their mitigation efforts into their surroundings.³

INTERVENTION AND IMPLEMENTATION

The University of California, Davis (UC Davis) and the City of Davis, located within Yolo County, California,

partnered to develop a community COVID-19 pandemic response program, Healthy Davis Together (HDT),⁴ which combined epidemiological infectious disease control measures and health behavior change interventions to mitigate the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Together with UC Davis, the City of Davis, and key community stakeholders, HDT deployed several strategic approaches that fell under two thematic areas: epidemiology (such as testing, contact tracing, and quarantine and isolation) and health behavior change (focused on communication). Project organization is shown in Figure 1.

Epidemiology strategies included expanding access to polymerase chain reaction (PCR) testing by adding new testing sites to those that were otherwise available to Yolo County residents and by offering voluntary, free-ofcharge COVID-19 testing. Additional strategies included augmenting the county's contact tracing capacity with rapid triage to isolation and quarantine, implementing citywide sub-sewershedlevel wastewater monitoring, personal protective equipment (PPE) distribution, and severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) vaccination. Health behavior change interventions included targeted COVID-19 health education, mass communications through different media channels, and personal, group, and business incentives.

Built on a framework of community trust that meaningfully engaged citizens, businesses, and local government officials in planning and operations, we strengthened partnerships among the university, city, and county, and established new partnerships with private and community entities that enhanced communications capabilities,

	THEMES	·	APPROACHES TARGET BENEFICIARIES				
Epidemiology Identify and support those affected by COVID-19 by employing infectious disease control measures		s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s	esting Contact Tracing Quarantine and Isolatio Modeling & Forecasting Invironmental Monito PE Distribution ARS-CoV-2 Vaccinatio C-12 Reopening	on g ring n	 City of Davis population Congregate facility residents Health care providers/organizations UC Davis students and employees Daycare, preschool, and K-12 schools Businesses and employees Unions and worker associations 		
Health Behavior Change Engage the community in health-promoting behaviors to lower transmission risk		H M Ir B	lealth Education Mass Communications ncentives Susiness Community R	elations	 City and county g Faith-based orga Service organizat Community orga 	government nizations tions nizations	
			CORES				
Informatics	Innovation & Technology	Administrative, Legal & Regulatory	Enabling Environment	Special Populations	Evaluation	Knowledge Sharing	

FIGURE 1— Healthy Davis Together Program Organization

Note. PPE = personal protective equipment; SARS-CoV-2 = severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2. Each overarching theme (epidemiology and health behavior change) includes several approaches. Seven enabling cores provide support across the project. The targeted beneficiaries represent components of the Davis community.

enabled implementation of joint local responses, and facilitated community-wide testing.

Epidemiological Approaches

SARS-CoV-2 RNA was detected by using a saliva-based reverse transcriptionguantitative PCR test from the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendmentsapproved laboratory at the UC Davis Genome Center for asymptomatic individuals who live or work in Davis. BinaxNOW point-of-care tests⁵ were administered for symptomatic individuals. Testing was offered to all Davis kindergarten through grade 12 schools. Quarantine and isolation facilities were offered to newly identified cases and close contacts, along with other needbased wraparound services such as housing, food, and transportation support. Administrative data were used to target some interventions to

marginalized populations including persons with less than a four-year college degree, unemployed individuals, the Latinx community, those who were retired or aged 65 years or older, farmworkers, people living in high-density or congregate housing, and individuals utilizing government assistance. Wastewater from the treatment plant and from autosamplers located at 25 subsewershed nodes throughout the city were analyzed for the presence of SARS-CoV-2 RNA by reverse transcriptase–droplet digital PCR.

A PPE procurement and distribution system for Davis residents was established at easily accessible locations (e.g., campus, businesses, K–12 schools, homeless shelters). When COVID-19 vaccines became available, we partnered with Yolo County Public Health and CommuniCare, a multicounty Federally Qualified Health Center, to equitably augment vaccination access.

Health Behavior Change Approaches

HDT implemented several health behavior-change approaches to prevent community spread. A new workforce of more than 200 "Aggie" public health ambassador students was established and deployed on campus and throughout Davis. Ambassadors encouraged healthy behaviors through educational messaging, championing health-promoting behaviors, and distributing incentives. Mass communications, used to drive testing and healthpromoting behaviors, were aimed at general as well as specific sectors of the community using print, broadcast, and social media. Incentives included gift cards, PPE, hand sanitizer, snacks and meals, HDT merchandise, prize drawings, and small grants for group-coordinated activities. A business partners program provided onsite consulting to help business owners adopt or adapt practices to

increase safety and provided partners with grants, PPE, employee COVID-19 testing, patron incentives, marketing, and public health educational materials.

PLACE, TIME, AND PERSONS

HDT began implementing communitywide interventions on November 18, 2020, in Davis. HDT extended campus efforts (for 39 074 students enrolled in fall 2020)⁴ to the entire community that worked or lived in Davis (with a city population of approximately 70 000 residents).

PURPOSE

Our goal was to determine whether a program combining epidemiological infectious disease-control measures and health behavior-change interventions could lower the burden of COVID-19 beyond university campus borders and into an entire surrounding community.

EVALUATION AND ADVERSE EFFECTS

We assessed knowledge and practice of COVID-19 health behaviors through a series of repeated cross-sectional surveys using a randomly selected sample of approximately 600 individuals (equally stratified by City of Davis residents or Yolo County residents outside of Davis). We summarized test positivity using a seven-day moving average. We assessed change in test positivity proportion over time using a repeatedmeasures expanded beta-distributed generalized linear mixed-effects model to compare Davis with non-Davis.

From November 18, 2020, through February 23, 2022, there were 733 606

tests conducted in the Davis community with 13066 positive results. In September 2021, individuals who reported testing at least once were 85.0% versus 75.5% for Davis residents versus non-Davis residents, respectively (P = .002; Table A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at https://ajph.org). In November 2021, testing rates further increased to 92.3% versus 79.1% (P < .001), and 72.3% of Davis residents reported being tested three or more times compared with 41.8% for non-Davis residents (P = .029). For Davis residents, 95.0% reported being fully vaccinated in November 2021 compared with 80.4% of non–Davis residents (P = .034).

Figure 2 shows the test positivity proportion for Davis, Yolo County,⁶ and California from January 1, 2021, to February 23, 2022. Positivity was lower in Davis compared with Yolo County as a whole (overall difference -1.42; 95% confidence interval [CI] = -1.45, -1.38), and significantly lower for Davis compared with California (overall difference -2.15; 95% CI = -2.18, -2.12). Positivity was significantly lower for Yolo County compared with California (overall difference -0.73; 95% CI = -0.75, -0.71). During both the SARS-CoV-2 Delta and Omicron surges, more striking differences were observed when positivity proportion remained lower in Davis in contrast to the steep increases in Yolo County and California.

Because the pandemic's deadly consequences accelerated the timeline for implementing control measures, our ability to evaluate incremental contributions of each program component was limited. While many components targeted Davis residents, there was spillover to individuals who lived outside of Davis; some interventions such as PCR testing were made available to individuals who worked in Davis but resided elsewhere. Therefore, positivity proportion comparisons by geographic area may be biased by spillover effects, although most likely in the direction of the null value. The observed differences in positivity between Davis and Yolo County are likely understated. No adverse effects were reported or observed that were attributed to project interventions.

SUSTAINABILITY

Several HDT elements directly contributed to the development of local infrastructure in response to the COVID-19 pandemic and can be leveraged to address future public health challenges. These include new or strengthened public-public and public-private partnerships, an undergraduate community health promotion workforce, relatively low-cost measures such as multilevel incentives, and communitywide testing that can be used for other infectious agents. Even measures that required substantial upfront capital investment, like establishing our PCR testing platform, resulted in reduced unit costs more than an order of magnitude less expensive than commercial alternatives and rapidly returned results (typically within \leq 24 hours). While the utility of wastewater surveillance has yet to be fully realized at a population level, it has the potential to be cost-efficient and complementary to individual testing efforts.⁷

PUBLIC HEALTH SIGNIFICANCE

Community interventions were built on successful efforts to mitigate infectious disease transmission on a university campus²—comporting with the highly



FIGURE 2— Comparison of Test Positivity Proportion for the State of California, Yolo County, and the City of Davis: January 1, 2021, to February 23, 2022

Note. The 95% colored confidence bands were estimated from a beta-generalized linear mixed-effects model regression of seven-day moving average positivity proportions. State of California data exclude all Yolo County residents; however, Yolo County data include Davis residents.

interconnected nature of university and city life. Building partnerships with organizations, government, and key stakeholder groups while combining epidemiological and health behavior change approaches was achievable and likely generalizable to other college towns and to other types of communities. Our multimodal COVID-19 community intervention program resulted in favorable changes in key self-reported health behaviors (e.g., asymptomatic testing and vaccination). Case positivity proportion was much lower in Davis compared with other areas. Building public health infrastructure with such programs may be pivotal in promoting health in the postpandemic era. **AJPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Brad H. Pollock, Charlotte L. Bergheimer, Sheri R. Belafsky, and Miriam Nuño are with the Department of Public Health Sciences, University of California Davis. Thomas S. Nesbitt is with the Office of the Vice Chancellor, Health System, University of California Davis. Tod Stoltz is with the Center for Health and Technology, University of California Davis. Kenneth C. Burtis is with the Department of Molecular and Cellular Biology, College of Biological Sciences, Genome Center, University of California Davis. Kelly M. Carey is with GMMB Inc, Washington, DC.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Brad H. Pollock, PhD, MPH, FACE, Department of Public Health Sciences, UC Davis School of Medicine, Medical Sciences 1C, Room 104, University of California, Davis, One Shields Ave, Davis, CA 95616 (e-mail: bpollock@ucdavis.edu). Reprints can be ordered at https://ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Pollock BH, Bergheimer CL, Nesbitt TS, et al. Healthy Davis Together: creating a model

for community control of COVID-19. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1142–1146. Acceptance Date: April 6, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306880

CONTRIBUTORS

B. H. Pollock, T. S. Nesbitt, T. Stoltz, and K. C. Burtis developed the concept and design, helped conduct the study, and contributed to the analysis. M. Nuño and C. L. Bergheimer contributed to the analysis. All authors, including S. R. Belafsky and K. M. Carey, performed interpretation of data, contributed to drafting of article, and provided final approval.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

This study was determined to be exempt from institutional review board review by the UC Davis Office of Research.

REFERENCES

- Marris E. Millions of students are returning to US universities in a vast unplanned pandemic experiment. Nature. 2020;584(7822):510–512. https:// doi.org/10.1038/d41586-020-02419-w
- Pollock BH, Kilpatrick AM, Eisenman DP, et al. Safe reopening of college campuses during COVID-19: The University of California experience in Fall 2020. PLoS One. 2021;16(11):e0258738. https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0258738
- Specht I, Sani K, Botti-Lodovico Y, et al. The case for altruism in institutional diagnostic testing. *Sci Rep.* 2022;12(1):1857. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41598-021-02605-4
- University of California Davis. Campus ready. 2020. Available at: https://campusready.ucdavis. edu. Accessed March 8, 2022.
- Prince-Guerra JL, Almendares O, Nolen LD, et al. Evaluation of Abbott BinaxNOW rapid antigen test for SARS-CoV-2 infection at two community-based testing sites—Pima County, Arizona, November 3–17, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021; 70(3):100–105. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm7003e3
- Covid ActNow. Yolo County, CA. 2021. Available at: https://covidactnow.org/us/california-ca/county/ yolo_county. Accessed March 8, 2022.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Public health interpretation and use of wastewater surveillance data. 2020. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/healthywater/surveillance/wastewater-surveillance/public-health-interpretation.html? CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fcases-updates%2Fwastewater-surveillance%2Fpublic-health-interpretation.html. Accessed March 8, 2022.

You Can't Miss a Thing if You've Got the *AJPH* RSS Feed



To stay informed with your personalized *AJPH* content, subscribe to our RSS feed at **www.ajph.org**. Choose the HTML format to get the subheadings. American Public Health Association: AJPH

Terrorism as Disease: Beware of Misleading Metaphors February 7, 2016 at 4:14 AM

AJPH, Volume 108, Issue 3, Page 293-293, March 2018 AJPH Global News February 7, 2018 at 415 AM

AUPH, Volume 108, Issue 3, Page 294-294, March 2018. News From The Nation's Health February 7, 2018 at 414 AM

AJPH, Volume 108, Issue 3, Page 295-295, March 2018.

The Key Role of Work in Population Health Inequities February 7, 2018 at 4-14 AM



œ

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Impact of Massachusetts' Statewide Sales Restriction on Flavored and Menthol Tobacco Products on Tobacco Sales in Massachusetts and Surrounding States, June 2020

Melody Kingsley, MPH, Hannah McGinnes, MPH, Glory Song, MPH, Jacqueline Doane, BS, and Patricia Henley, MEd

In June 2020, Massachusetts implemented a first in the nation statewide law that restricts sales of menthol and other flavored tobacco. Since implementation, sales data indicate high retailer compliance. Drastic decreases were seen in sales of all flavored tobacco. Most neighboring states did not see increases in overall tobacco sales, although New Hampshire saw an initial increase in menthol sales, which was not sustained. We found that menthol restrictions are effective and that federal-level legislation is important, as some cross-border sales highlight. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1147–1150. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306879)

n 2009, federal law banned the sales of all flavored cigarettes except menthol. The exclusion of menthol perpetuated existing inequities in tobacco marketing, tobacco use, and health outcomes among groups historically targeted by the tobacco industry (including Black, LGBTQ [lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender/-sexual, queer or questioning], and female populations, as well as youths).^{1–3} This ban also led to an increase in availability and youths' use of non-cigarette-flavored tobacco products.⁴ In 2019, youths' tobacco use in Massachusetts reached its highest rate in more than 20 years (Massachusetts Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance System, 2019).

INTERVENTION AND IMPLEMENTATION

In response to the increasing availability of flavored tobacco, in 2014, local municipalities in Massachusetts began to pass restrictions on its sale. However, these restrictions excluded menthol. In November 2019, resulting in part from local momentum, advocacy coalitions, and youth and community engagement efforts, Massachusetts passed An Act Modernizing Tobacco Control (https://www.mass.gov/guides/ 2019-tobacco-control-law), a first in the nation statewide law that restricts the sales of all flavored tobacco (including menthol) to adult-only smoking bars (for onsite consumption only). This law also includes an excise tax on vape products.

To help ensure compliance, Massachusetts used its rigorous enforcement infrastructure to provide communications (i.e., mailings and media promotion) and educational visits to retailers before and after implementation. Retail scanner data were used to provide timely surveillance data for monitoring compliance and evaluating policy impact.

PLACE, TIME, AND PERSONS

The new law took full effect June 2020. The availability of menthol and other flavored tobacco was reduced from more than 6000 outlets to fewer than 30.

Before the law, 12% of Massachusetts adults smoked cigarettes, and of those an estimated 37%, or 216 611, smoked menthol cigarettes (63% identified as people of color; Massachusetts Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2019). Furthermore, the tobacco industry targeted flavored products at the 847 000 youths (aged 10–19 years) who live in Massachusetts (American Community Survey, 2019). As a result, 37% of Massachusetts high school students reported current (past 30day) use of any tobacco product (i.e., cigarettes, cigars or cigarillos, smokeless tobacco, vape products) in 2019 (Massachusetts Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance System, 2019).

PURPOSE

The law took a step toward improving racial and health equity and protecting youths and young adults from industry targeting. Previous research demonstrated that policies that restrict flavored tobacco are effective at reducing the sales and availability of flavored tobacco in the retail environment and at reducing adult and youth tobacco use.^{5–8}

EVALUATION AND ADVERSE EFFECTS

The Massachusetts Tobacco Cessation and Prevention program obtained tobacco product UPC (Universal Product Code) scanner data from the Nielsen Company. We obtained data from three years before the law was implemented to one year after (June 2017–June 2021) in five state-specific markets: Massachusetts and the neighboring states of New Hampshire, New York, Rhode Island, and Vermont. For each state, we aggregated unit sales of four categories of tobacco (i.e., cigarettes, cigars or cigarillos, smokeless tobacco, and vape products) and stratified them by flavor category (i.e., menthol, other flavor, and unflavored).

We standardized data in accordance with existing methods. One pack of cigarettes, one large cigar, two cigarillos, 20 little cigars, one disposable or rechargeable e-cigarette, one e-cigarette refill or kit, one three-ounce container of chewing tobacco, one 1.2–ounce container of dip or snuff, or one container of snus equaled one unit.^{9,10}

Results suggest that the law was effective in reducing flavored product sales in Massachusetts. In the year after implementation (June 13, 2020–June 12, 2021), overall tobacco sales in Massachusetts decreased from 33 917 494 to 25 315 189 (25.4%) units compared with the previous year (June 2019–June 2020; Figure 1). Sales of unflavored products increased from 22 609 326 to 24 947 827 (10.3%) units, menthol products decreased from 10 355 518 to 317 863 (96.9%) units, and sales of other flavored products decreased from 952 650 to 49 499 (94.8%) units compared with the previous year. Trends in Massachusetts across the study period were driven largely by cigarettes, as they make up 77% of total tobacco sales in the state, followed by cigars (12%), vape products (7%), and smokeless tobacco (4%; Figure 2).

We examined sales data from bordering states to assess whether an unintended consequence of the law was Massachusetts residents traveling out of state to purchase tobacco. Altogether, total sales in New Hampshire, New York, Rhode Island, and Vermont decreased by 1.8% in the year after implementation compared with the previous year (from 106 863 560 to 104 937 096 units). Individually, total sales decreased in New York, Rhode Island, and Vermont (from 31 952 666 to 24 896 472 [22.1%] in NY; from









12 345 375 to 11 840 564 [4.1%] in RI; and from 6 234 704 to 5 937 620 [4.8%] in VT). In these states, most changes in sales of menthol and other flavors were also decreases. However, small increases occurred in Vermont and Rhode Island: menthol sales increased from 1 582 520 to 1 595 765 (0.8%) units in Vermont, and other flavored sales increased from 427 341 to 479 624 (12.2%) units in Rhode Island (Figure A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org).

In New Hampshire, tobacco sales increased in the year after implementation compared with the previous year, but only by 5 931 624 (10.5%) units. Sales of unflavored products decreased 338 498 (0.9%) units, sales of menthol products increased 6 417 808 (40.2%) units, and sales of other flavored products decreased 147 686 (13.1%) units during this period (Figure 1). Although overall tobacco sales initially increased 22.6% in the three months after law implementation (compared with three months before law implementation), menthol sales then decreased in the following six months (September 2020– March 2021). Furthermore, when comparing changes in menthol sales in New Hampshire and Massachusetts in the year after implementation, we saw a net decrease in menthol sales.

Some limitations exist. We did not include Connecticut, another state bordering Massachusetts. Nielsen captures only large chain retailers and convenience stores (e.g., big box supermarkets, drug stores, and dollar stores), so only a quarter of retailers in Massachusetts are represented. In addition, sales data are a proxy for availability and use; an increase in New Hampshire sales does not necessarily indicate a widespread increase in menthol cigarette availability or sustained or increased rates of menthol cigarette use among Massachusetts residents. Finally, any increases seen in tobacco sales may have been driven in part by increased adult substance use during COVID-19 (data not shown). Massachusetts will continue to monitor trends in sales as well as additional data directly capturing tobacco access and use behaviors to assess how

the new law affects Massachusetts tobacco users in the longer term.

SUSTAINABILITY

We saw that, with rigorous outreach and enforcement, retailer compliance with the law in Massachusetts was high and that other states did not have substantial increases in tobacco sales. We saw a marginal increase in Massachusetts' menthol sales from April through June 2021. We will continue to monitor sales data to assess whether compliance continues in the longer term. In New Hampshire, although we saw an initial increase in the proportion of menthol tobacco sales three months after the law was implemented, seasonal trends in sales may partially account for this increase, and we will monitor data over time to assess whether sales return to the rates before the law was implemented. Preliminary data from July through September 2021 suggest that menthol sales in New Hampshire are trending downward. Furthermore, historical New Hampshire cigarette stamp

data indicate an initial increase in cigarettes stamped immediately after Massachusetts increased its cigarette sales tax in 2013, but this increase was not sustained (New Hampshire Department of Revenue).

In geographically smaller states like Massachusetts, many tobacco users can drive across state lines, for example, into New Hampshire and Rhode Island, to obtain products.⁶ The price of a pack of menthol cigarettes in New Hampshire is on average \$2.39 to \$4.23 cheaper than in Massachusetts and surrounding states (NY, RI, VT).¹¹ Therefore, removing these products from the market entirely would maximize the public health benefit of flavored tobacco restriction policies. This study demonstrates the importance of federal legislation.

PUBLIC HEALTH SIGNIFICANCE

Reducing the availability of flavored tobacco may lead to decreased tobacco use and smoking-attributable mortality. Researchers estimate that from 1980 to 2018, menthol cigarettes were responsible for 10.1 million additional smokers, 3 million life-years lost, and 378 000 premature deaths.¹² In addition, these policies may help protect youths from a lifetime of nicotine addiction; recent research provides promising evidence that flavored tobacco restrictions can curb youths' tobacco use.^{5,6} Furthermore, given industry targeting of menthol to people of color, policies that reduce the availability of menthol products may have a direct impact on reducing racial inequities in smokingattributable mortality. **AIPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

All authors are with the Massachusetts Department of Public Health, Boston.

CORRESPONDANCE

Correspondence should be sent to Melody Kingsley, 250 Washington St, Boston, MA 02108 (e-mail: Melody.Kingsley@mass.gov). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Kingsley M, McGinnes H, Song G, Doane J, Henley P. Impact of Massachusetts' statewide sales restriction on flavored and menthol tobacco products on tobacco sales in Massachusetts and surrounding states, June 2020. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1147–1150. Acceptance Date: April 5, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306879

CONTRIBUTORS

M. Kingsley and H. McGinnes led study design, drafted the article, and contributed equally to the article. H. McGinnes analyzed the data. G. Song contributed to study design and article development. All authors reviewed and revised the article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank the Massachusetts Tobacco Cessation and Prevention program's policy technical assistance providers for their review of this article: D.J. Wilson, Cheryl Sbarra, Sarah McColgan, and Chris Banthin.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to disclose.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

No protocol approval was necessary because no human participants were involved in this study.

REFERENCES

- Villanti AC, Mowery PD, Delnevo CD, Niaura RS, Abrams DB, Giovino GA. Changes in the prevalence and correlates of menthol cigarette use in the USA, 2004–2014. *Tob Control*. 2016;25(suppl 2);i114–ii20. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2016-053329
- Anderson SJ. Marketing of menthol cigarettes and consumer perceptions: a review of tobacco industry documents. *Tob Control.* 2011;20(suppl_2):ii20-ii28. https://doi.org/10.1136/tc.2010. 041939
- Fallin A, Goodin AJ, King BA. Menthol cigarette smoking among lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender adults. *Am J Prev Med.* 2015;48(1):93–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2014.07.044
- Courtemanche CJ, Palmer MK, Pesko MF. Influence of the flavored cigarette ban on adolescent tobacco use. Am J Prev Med. 2017;52(5):e139–e146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2016.11.019
- Kingsley M, Setodji CM, Pane JD, et al. Short-term impact of a flavored tobacco restriction: changes in youth tobacco use in a Massachusetts community. *Am J Prev Med.* 2019;57(6):741–748. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.amepre.2019.07.024

- Kingsley M, Setodji CM, Pane JD, et al. Longer-term impact of the flavored tobacco restriction in two Massachusetts communities: a mixed-methods study. *Nicotine Tob Res.* 2021;23(11):1928–1935. https://doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntab115
- Chung-Hall J, Fong GT, Meng G, et al. Evaluating the impact of menthol cigarette bans on cessation and smoking behaviours in Canada: longitudinal findings from the Canadian arm of the 2016–2018 ITC Four Country Smoking and Vaping Surveys. *Tob Control.* 2021; Epub ahead of print. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2020-056259
- Asare S, Majmundar A, Westmaas JL, et al. Association of cigarette sales with comprehensive menthol flavor ban in Massachusetts. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2022;182(2):231–234. https://doi.org/10. 1001/jamainternmed.2021.7333
- Kuiper NM, Gammon D, Loomis B, et al. Trends in Sales of flavored and menthol tobacco products in the United States during 2011–2015. *Nicotine Tob Res.* 2018;20(6):698–706. https://doi. org/10.1093/ntr/ntx123
- Loomis BR, Rogers T, King BA, et al. National and state-specific sales and prices for electronic cigarettes—U.S., 2012–2013. *Am J Prev Med.* 2016; 50(1):18–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre. 2015.05.003
- Boonn A; Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. State excise and sales taxes per pack of cigarettes: total amounts & state rankings. December 21, 2021. Available at: https://www.tobaccofreekids. org/assets/factsheets/0202.pdf. Accessed March 14, 2022.
- Le TT, Mendez D. An estimation of the harm of menthol cigarettes in the United States from 1980 to 2018. *Tob Control*. 2021; Epub ahead of print. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2020-056256

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

The (Im)precision of Life Expectancy Numbers

James A. Hanley, PhD

Life expectancy figures for countries and population segments are increasingly being reported to more decimal places and used as indicators of the strengths or failings of countries' health and social systems. Reports seldom quantify their intrinsic statistical imprecision or the age-specific numbers of deaths that determine them.

The SE formulas available to compute imprecision are all model based. This note adds a more intuitive data-based SE method and extends the jackknife to the analysis of event rates more generally. It also describes the relationships between the magnitude of the SE and the numbers of person-years and deaths on which it is based. These relationships can help quantify the statistical noise present in published year-to-year differences in life expectancies, as well as in same-year differences between or within countries.

Agencies and investigators are encouraged to use one of these SEs to report the imprecision of life expectancy numbers and to tailor the number of decimal places accordingly. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1151–1160. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306805)

ome counties have begun to report national sex-specific life expectancy (LE) at birth to 2 decimal places, whereas international organizations use at most 1. Two authors¹ have recently taken issue with the absence of margins of error in these reports and with the false precision conveyed by these undue numbers of decimal places. On the basis of several models that allowed them to relate accuracy (they used the width of a 95% confidence interval) to population sizes and mortality levels, they concluded that "even if death registration and population counts were perfect, the accuracy of LE would not reach a year for 30% of all countries, 0.1 years for 63% of all countries, and 0.01 years for any country, even China or India."

Methods to calculate a statistical margin of error for an LE have been available for 80 years and have been described in demography textbooks.² Thus, it is surprising that national LE figures are seldom accompanied by a measure (or appreciation) of the intrinsic statistical (im)precision of such figures or a mention of the age-specific numbers of deaths that determine them. A few national statistical agencies, such as Statistics Canada,³ publish margins of error for their LEs and document how they were calculated. British agencies make reference to ways to compute them⁴ but do not publish them. US agencies do so when presenting LEs based on decennial life tables^{5,6} but not for other life tables.

One possible explanation for not reporting margins of error might be that there is no "sampling" involved.⁵ In this thinking, the LE derived from the mortality rates for the population or subpopulation of a certain city or country in 2018 is no different than the heating degree days for a city or the average birthweight for those born during 2018. Although this perspective is understandable, it does not communicate how fragile or stable the LE number is (i.e., how much higher or lower it might have been if the number of deaths was one more or one fewer or the year was determined with the Gregorian or fiscal calendar). Because of this fragility, the reported LE for a single calendar year in the Statistics Iceland Web site is "the mean of that year and the year before."

Admittedly, the 3 available SE formulas of Wilson,⁷ Chiang,⁸ and Silcocks et al.,⁹ from 1938, 1960, and 2001, respectively, are model-based formulas derived from calculus and are not very intuitive or easy to explain, even to those who are comfortable with simple SEs involving a unit variance, a "sample size," and a square root. Thus, here I AJPH

introduce a new and more intuitive SE method. It retains the attempt by the earliest developer to give an intuition behind—and the insights provided by the components of—the SE formula but avoids the differential calculus. Also, using several sex-specific, calendar year–specific, and country-specific data sets, I report the empirical relationships between the magnitude of the SE and the numbers of personyears and deaths on which it is based.

The SE helps quantify how much statistical noise is present in published year-to-year differences in LEs, as well as in same-year differences between countries. It thus highlights how many decimal places, if any, are meaningful, even when there are no other sources of error. The empirical relationships can also be used to project the approximate magnitude of the SE to be computed from a smaller, not yet examined data set.

I proceed by first reviewing how life tables are calculated, indicating where the statistical uncertainties come from, and explaining how the 3 existing model-based formulas convert these age bin-specific uncertainties into SEs for the LEs derived from the fitted life table. I then show how the jackknife method provides a simple and intuitive way to appreciate how statistically fragile or stable the fitted LE is and which deaths influence it the most. I end by examining the empirical relationships between the magnitude of the SE and the numbers of person-years and deaths on which it is based.

FROM OBSERVED MORTALITY RATES TO LIFE EXPECTANCIES

The observed data (the "inputs") used to show the basic LE calculations are

given in the first 2 columns of Table 1. The first contains the reported agespecific numbers of deaths (*D*s) of Canadian females in 105 1-year age bins in the year 2011. The corresponding amounts of population time (*PT*; here measured in units of womanyears but more generally person-years [*PY*]) in each of these bins were calculated as the reported numbers of women in these age bins in mid-2011 multiplied by the width (1 year) of each age bin.

The focus here is on LEs to the age of 105 years to avoid noise from small observed numbers of deaths at ages beyond this age. Three derived columns of numbers must be calculated to arrive at these LEs. The first is the column of observed (or, if they are unstable, smoothed) death rates, derived in the usual way as m = D/PY. From this, one derives the column (q)of (here 1-year) conditional probabilities of dying within the age interval in question. These probabilities refer to a hypothetical cohort. Formerly, when the exponential function was not easily accessible, the column entries were computed arithmetically as explicit fractions, but it now makes more sense to use the exponential formula linking rates and risks, namely $\hat{q} = 1 - 1$ $exp[-m \times 1 \text{ year}]$. The "hats" on the qs are used to emphasize that they are based on empirical *m*s and thus are as reliable or as fragile as these ms.

Next is the / column, the also hypothetical "proportions still alive" ("living") at the beginning of each interval. Just as in medical life tables, these proportions are computed as the products of successive conditional "survival" probabilities; for example, at the second birthday of the fictional cohort (i.e., at a = 2), the surviving fraction is $\hat{l} = (1 - \hat{q}_1) \times$ $(1 - \hat{q}_2)$. As with medical life tables, it helps if the "radix" is taken to be $l_0 = 1$ rather than, for instance, $l_0 = 10000$.

The third is the \hat{L} column, the numbers of person-years lived in the various intervals by this "cohort." Traditionally, \hat{L} calculations involve a hypothetical \hat{d} (numbers of deaths) column formed by successive subtractions of *Îs* and the portions of the interval those who would have died are assumed to have lived. Here a more direct way is used that inverts the relationship m = q/L to obtain $\hat{L} = \hat{q}/m$ (or 1 full year if, whenever *D* is zero, *m* is also zero). The sum of all of the \hat{L} s represents e_0 , the hypothetical LE at birth. The other *e* entries-those for subsequent birthdays—are obtained by dividing the partial sums of the \hat{L} s by the corresponding *Îs*. In what follows, the birthday subscript is omitted.

THREE MODEL-BASED SE[e] FORMULAS

Perhaps because of his several articles and textbooks devoted to the life table, the SE method of Chiang⁷ is much better known than a very similar one introduced earlier by Wilson.⁸ Surprisingly, neither of these methods are mentioned in the article⁹ that introduces the Silcocks version. As shown subsequently, all 3 methods have a common structure and differ only in how they address the sampling variability of the qs. Because Wilson provided the most comprehensive and most comprehensible justification for his derivation, and because his heuristic approach ties in with the approach introduced in the next section, my description begins with his version and is limited to the SE for the estimate of e_0 . In Wilson's words, this e_0 is

deduced by a mathematical calculation from the age specific death

(0) ^a	(1) ^b	(2) ^c	(3) ^d	(4) ^e	(5) ^f	(6) ^g	(7) ^h	(8) ⁱ	(9) ^j
a	D	PY	m	q	I	L	е	Δeo	$D \times (\Delta e_0)^2$
0	790	183 826	4.3	0.0043	1.0000	0.9979	83.555	0.000452	0.000161
1	43	185 297	0.232	0.0002	0.9957	0.9956	82.913	0.000443	0.00008
2	25	186 394	0.134	0.0001	0.9955	0.9954	81.932	0.000435	0.000005
3	23	184 328	0.125	0.0001	0.9953	0.9953	80.943	0.000434	0.000004
4	17	180 064	0.0944	0.0001	0.9952	0.9952	79.953	0.000439	0.000003
14	27	201 104	0.134	0.0001	0.9944	0.9943	70.018	0.000344	0.000003
24	74	229764	0.322	0.0003	0.9919	0.9917	60.179	0.000258	0.000005
34	124	228 521	0.543	0.0005	0.9883	0.9880	50.379	0.000216	0.000006
44	278	244 580	1.14	0.0011	0.9815	0.9810	40.687	0.000161	0.000007
54	778	254 182	3.06	0.0031	0.9634	0.9620	31.341	0.000117	0.000011
64	1 390	189 386	7.34	0.0073	0.9218	0.9184	22.505	0.000107	0.000016
74	2 0 3 4	110 355	18.4	0.0183	0.8226	0.8150	14.538	0.000105	0.000022
84	4 101	71 652	57.2	0.0556	0.5970	0.5802	7.884	0.000062	0.000016
94	2 896	14206	204	0.1844	0.1919	0.1736	3.595	0.000042	0.000005
99	996	2810	354	0.2984	0.0528	0.0445	2.298	0.000035	0.000001
100	736	1 870	394	0.3254	0.0371	0.0306	2.076	0.000032	0.000001
101	480	1 1 2 6	426	0.3471	0.0250	0.0204	1.851	0.000031	0.000000
102	327	728	449	0.3618	0.0163	0.0132	1.589	0.000026	0.000000
103	225	424	531	0.4118	0.0104	0.0081	1.227	0.000020	0.000000
104	129	232	556	0.4265	0.0061	0.0047	0.767	0.000009	0.000000
Sum	120 883	17.2 million				83.5554			0.001091

TABLE 1— Data, Derived Life Expectancies, and SE[e₀] Calculations

Note. SE(*e*₀) based on Eqn. 1, with:

Wilson⁸: Var $(\hat{q}_{y}) = (q/m)^{4} \times m(1-m)/PY$ 0SE = 0.001063^{1/2} = 0.033.

Chiang⁷: $Var(\hat{q_y}) = q^2(1 - w)/D SE = 0.001089^{1/2} = 0.033.$

Silcocks⁹: Var $(\hat{m}) = D/P^2$ SE = 0.001149^{1/2} = 0.034.

Jackknife SE(e_0) SE = 0.00000001091^{1/2} = 0.033.

Source. Data were obtained from the Human Mortality Database.¹⁰

^a(0): a = the beginning age of each 1-year wide interval; only 20/105 intervals shown ^b(1): D = Observed no. of *d*eaths in interval ⁽²⁾: D = = 0 of a group ways is interval actimated as (midways population) \times (1.1)

^c(2): PY = No. of person years in interval, estimated as (midyear population) × (1 y)

^d(3): m = observed mortality rate, D / PY

^e(4): q = (conditional) hypothetical probability of death within interval, 1 - exp[-m]^f(5): I = proportion alive at beginning of interval, $\prod_{a=1}^{n} (1 - q)$

^g(6): *L* =years lived in interval, calculated here as $l \times (q/m)$

^h(7): $e = \text{life expectancy (years) from age a to 105, calculated as <math>\left\{\sum_{a}^{104} L\right\}/I_a$

i(8): Δe_0 = increase in e_0 if there (could) be 1 fewer observed death in age interval

^j(9): *Age* – specific contributions to Jackknife Variance of e_0

rates; by definition it is the average number of years lived after birth by a birth cohort of l_0 persons, i.e., $l_0 \times e_0$ is the total number of years lived by the birth cohort.^{8(p705)}

Instead of using the brevity afforded by calculus, he continues as follows^{8(p705)}:

Now, if in some particular age interval *y* to *y* + 1, the value of *q_y*, the chance of dying between those ages, should perchance be decreased by δq_{y} , the number of deaths would be decreased by $l_y \times \delta q_y$ and the years lived would be increased in that age interval by $(1/2) \times l_y \times \delta q_y$ and in all ages above *y* + 1 by $l_y \times e_{y+1} \times \delta q_y$.

Thus the expectation of life e_0 would be changed by

$$\delta e_0 = l_y \times (1/2 + e_{y+1}) \times \delta q_y.$$

To a first order of approximation, regarding δq as infinitesimal, the total change in e_0 from variations δq in different age groups would be the sum of the individual changes, where
the summation extends over all intervals, from birth on to the end of the life table. As the variations δq are supposed to be those of random sampling they must be assumed to be uncorrelated and the square of the standard deviation of e_0 is therefore

(1)
$$\operatorname{Var}(e_0) = \sum_{y>0} [l_{y>0} \times (1/2 + e_{y+1})]^2 \times \operatorname{Var}[\hat{q}_y]$$

As is shown in the notes of Table 1, each of the 3 calculus-derived versions of the SE formula incorporates a different expression for each Var[\hat{q}_{v}]. Wilson treated the number of person-years as numbers of persons and considered the random variable *m* as having the binomial-form variance Var[m] =m(1 - m)/PY. Because he derived q from *m* using the traditional formula $\hat{q} = f(m) = \frac{m}{1+m/2}$, he multiplied Var[m] by the scaling factor (f').² For ease of computing, he expressed this factor in terms of q and m, that is, as $(q/m)^4$. Chiang, instead, treated \hat{q} as a binomial proportion based on an "unknown" number of persons, *N*, and thus as having variance q(1 - q)/N. He backcalculated the *N* as $\hat{N} = D/q$ to arrive at $Var(\hat{q}) = q(1-q)/\hat{N} = q^2(1-q)/D.$

Silcocks et al. used different notation than the demographers do: *L*, *A*, *r*, and *N* rather than *I*, *L*, *D*, and *PT*, respectively. He used the more modern exponential form to derive \hat{q} from *m* but calculated *L* via the trapezium rule rather than as \hat{q}/m . Because he considered the *m*s as the random components in equation 1, he calculated each variance component as a Poisson-based variance, that is, as *D/PT*². As one can see, the 3 calculated SEs in the worked example are quite close to each other. The reason for the slightly larger Silcocks SE is that he used the (slightly larger) Poisson, rather than binomial, variance components.

A MORE TRANSPARENT STANDARD ERROR CALCULATION

Of the 3 authors, Wilson provided the least technical and most readable description of the calculus-based derivation of the variance of a complicated nonlinear function of (in the present example) 105 random Ds in the 105 amounts of population time. Moreover, his verbal explanation, starting with the sentence containing the word "perchance," can be seen as a specific example of a related but simpler and empirical (rather than model-based) variance-calculation approach.¹¹ It was formalized 2 decades later¹² and named the "jackknife." The appendix (available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www. aiph.org) provides a worked example of the jackknife SE for the mean of a sample of 5 values and a Poisson count and illustrates the versatility that led John Tukey to name the "leave-one-out" approach the jackknife.

To apply the jackknife to the current life table in Table 1, one might (for the sake of using "rounder" numbers) consider the 17.2 million person-years of data as 150 trillion person-intervals, each just under 1 hour in duration. Some 120 883 of these personintervals involve a death. (Of course, these time units are arbitrary.) Then, imagine a particular interval "perchance" omitted and a new LE calculated, along with the quantity ΔLE and how much it differs from the LE based on all *n* units. Imagine repeating this process for each for the *n* personintervals in turn. Despite the very large *n*, all but 120 883 of the ΔLE s are zero.

The 120 883 nonzero differences take on the 105 values shown in column 8 with the frequencies shown in column 1. Thus, the jackknife variance, namely the sum of the squares of the 150 trillion ΔLE s, reduces to the sum given at the foot of column 9. The jackknife gives just about the same SE as the existing calculus-derived methods, another example of the versatility and transparency of this tool.

Over the more than 600 LEs calculated from the sex-specific, calendar year–specific, and country-specific data considered in the next section, the jackknife SEs were from 1.008 to 1.016 times the Wilson SEs, from 1.003 to 1.009 times the Chiang SEs, and from 0.97 and 0.98 times the Silcocks SEs.

Figure 1 shows the age-specific contributions to the variance of the LE. The results from the 3 existing (calculusderived) methods show a high level of agreement. This is not surprising given that the formulas differ only in the distributional assumptions they incorporate for the rightmost term in equation 1: the differences become visible only from the age of 70 years onward, when q and m and the associated binomial and Poisson variances begin to diverge, but even then they remain small and inconsequential. The jackknife method is purely data driven and calculates contributions without any assumptions beyond those used in calculating the LE itself.

With greater clarity than equation 1, Figure 1 also highlights which age bins contribute most to the variance of the LE. Not surprisingly, the 790 deaths in the first year of life contribute 15% of the variance, although they represent fewer than 1% of all deaths. The 43 in the second year, the 778 in the 55th year, and the 4895 in the 90th year contribute approximately 1% each.



FIGURE 1— Age Bin–Specific Contributions to the Overall Variance in Life Expectancy, for Each Method Separately: Canada, 2011

Note. Data are for females. The numbers of deaths per age bin (right vertical axis) are shown as black dots. *Source.* Human Mortality Database.

The largest contribution to the variance, 2%, is made by the 2034 deaths in the 75th year.

SE[e₀] MAGNITUDES AND THEIR DETERMINANTS

The SE[*e*₀]s shown in Figure 2 are from more than 600 actual data sets: 20 countries in the Human Mortality Database, each with up to 16 individual calendar years, for females and males separately. Even if we were to be less stringent and multiply each one by just 2 (rather than by 4 as Li and Tuljapurkar¹ did), none of the resulting "margins of error" would be less than 0.02 years.

Because the Human Mortality Database does not include them, other data sources^{13–15} were used for SE calculations for females in India and China. The year 2010 was chosen, near the middle of the calendar period in Figure 1. Numbers of deaths were back-calculated through the use of reported 2010 age-specific mortality rates in the case of India and Canadian mortality rates scaled up so as to match the overall death rate in the case of China. The SEs for these Indian and Chinese e_0 s were 0.006 and 0.008 years, so even the "margins of error" (0.012 and 0.016, respectively) were both greater than the resolution of 0.01 years that many smaller countries use to report LEs.

One might also be concerned with the magnitudes of sex-specific SEs

based on data from a single calendar year in a country or population segment with a small population. As a means of studying a range of small data sets, Human Mortality Database information was obtained for 2 countries with populations of fewer than 1 million people: Iceland, whose total population ranged from approximately 320 000 to 340 000 over the period 2000 to 2015, and Luxembourg, whose population ranged from approximately 430 000 to 560 000 over the same period.

The SE[e_0]s for these countries and calendar years are plotted on the left side of Figure 3. The SEs in different colors further to the right of these SE[e_0]s were obtained from reduced versions AJPH



FIGURE 2— How SE[*e*₀] for Life Expectancy (LE) at Birth Varies With (a and c) the Numbers of Person-Years and (b and d) the Numbers of Deaths on Which the LE Calculation Is Based for (a and b) Females and (c and d) Males, Respectively: 20 Countries, 2000–2015

Note. Each dot is calculated from the data in single-year-of-age age bins for a single calendar year for 1 country. The lines, with slopes of 150 and 15, respectively, are intended as rough upper bounds. *Source*. Human Mortality Database.



FIGURE 3— How SE[*e*₀] for Life Expectancy (LE) at Birth Varies With (a and c) the Numbers of Person-Years and (b and d) Numbers of Deaths on Which the LE Calculation Is Based, for (a and b) Females and (c and d) Males, Respectively: Iceland and Luxembourg, 2000–2015

Note. Each dot is calculated from the sex-specific data in single-year-of-age age bins for a single calendar year for 1 country (Iceland or Luxembourg, leftmost 2 sets) or a "country segment" (further to right) that ranges from 1/2 to 1/10th the size of Iceland or Luxembourg. Source. Human Mortality Database.

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

ЧЪН

of these data sets ranging from 1/2 to 1/10th of the actual experience. As a means of forming these reduced data sets, the actual sex-, year-, and age bin-specific person-years were multiplied by 1/2, 1/3, . . . 1/10th, whereas the corresponding numbers of deaths were sampled from the observed counts with probabilities 1/2, 1/3, . . . 1/10th, respectively.

Although there are some anomalies, the broad patterns in Figures 2 and 3 bear out Li and Tuljapurkar's statement that the SE is roughly inversely proportional to the square root of the reciprocal of each total. One can go a bit further, quantifying the "constants" (slopes) and thus providing a rough empirical rule of thumb by which to gauge the likely magnitude of an SE using either the total number of person-years or the total number of deaths on which the e_0 is based. Instead of going "through" the datapoints, the following equations provide lines that in most instances go "somewhat above" the data points from these 20 countries, 2 genders, and 15 or more calendar years:

 $SE[e_0]$

$$= \begin{cases} \frac{150 \text{ years}}{\sqrt{\text{Total Number of Person-Years}}}\\ \frac{15 \text{ years}}{\sqrt{\text{Total Number of Deaths}}}. \end{cases}$$
(2)

The magnitudes of the SEs in the leftmost panels of Figure 3 are broadly in line with the patterns seen in Eavres and Williams's Table 2.¹⁶ The standard deviation in Silcocks and colleagues' Figure 2,⁹ with 256 000 person-years, is 0.27 years, whereas equation 2 gives an upper bound of 150/square root(256000) = 0.3 years. Across the simulated experiences of 5000 personyears in Eayres and Williams's Figure 3,

the standard deviation was 2 years, whereas the "bound" from equation 2 is 150/square root(5000) = 2.1 years.

CONCLUSIONS

The first objective of this article was to illustrate a versatile tool that provides a more intuitive SE for the LE calculated from a current life table. It provides very similar answers to the existing methods, all of which were derived through differential calculus but are seldom used, even for life tables published by national and international statistical agencies. It also makes fewer assumptions as to the sampling distributions of the numbers of events in each age bin and avoids the confusion about binomial versus Poisson when calculating the variance components in the 3 calculus-based methods. Of course, although it may appear that the jackknife approach does not make distributional assumptions, there is an implicit assumption that the population time is divisible into a very large number of very small independent time elements

The binomial-based Wilson and Chiang formulas treated the denominator inputs to the empirical age-specific mortality rates (the random vector ms, the fundamental column from which the life table is constructed) as numbers of persons. But deaths occur in (arise from) population time, the amount of which is typically estimated by multiplying the width of the calendar time period by the (estimated) midperiod population size.

This "person-years, not persons" principle comes to the fore when deciding how to apply the jackknife to the inputs to life tables: what is the correct choice of the "unit" of data, that is, what is the "n" in the summation and in the

(n-1)/n in the jackknife variance formula? Unlike a count of persons, population time is infinitely divisible. This divisibility principle is what enables the jackknife approach to yield the same variance as the model-based (Poisson) variance in the (1 age bin) example 2 in the appendix: the *PT* in the age bin is regarded as a very large number (n) of small time units, some D of which contain 1 death each. Moreover, in the jackknife approach, age bins that contain no deaths do not contribute to the variance in accord with recent findings.¹³

The second objective was to give a broad sense of how the magnitude of the SE for LE at birth varies with the amount of information in the input data set and of how many (if any) decimal places are meaningful. Not all that surprisingly, and as other authors have found, the SE broadly obeys the "reciprocal of the square root" law, both in the amounts of population time and in the numbers of deaths. This report quantifies the constant in this relationship and offers a rough upper bound for the relationship that should apply to data from populations or population segments with age structures similar to those shown in Figures 1 and 2.

If one works with amounts of population time rather than population sizes, data from multiple calendar years enter into the SE calculations in the same way as single-calendar-year data. Naturally, LEs based on k years of data have SEs that are square root(k) times smaller than those based on a single year of data and also guard against wild fluctuations caused by factors such as influenza activity. The (formerly more common) practice of centering multiyear LE calculations on the census year also reduces the effect of inaccuracies in intercensal population estimates on LEs for individual years.

There is increasing interest¹⁷⁻¹⁹ in using the LE as a summary measure for small area mortality levels, and investigators who derive such a summary measure seem guite aware of its imprecision. The relationships shown in Figure 2, which can be seen as extending those in Eayres and Williams's Table 2,¹⁶ should be of help. Although I have used single year-of-age bins throughout, the jackknife SE calculations I have shown will-with the usual modificationswork with bins of any width, and the relationships between the various SEs and the overall numbers of deaths and PT should remain similar. Indeed, one can think of broader bins as a form of smoothing. Fitting, say, a Gompertz or a spline model to Ds and PTs is another way to deal with sparse counts in the early and late ages and also allows the possibility of using the variance covariance matrix for the parameters to obtain a resampling confidence interval via the parametric bootstrap.

The extensive sets of SEs in Figures 2 and 3 reinforce the remarks of earlier authors about the overly precise LEs being reported by national statistical agencies. Because many national LEs are the same ("tied") when rounded to an integer or to 1 decimal place, LE "league table" rankings based on mortality rates in a single year should not be taken too seriously.

I end with general remarks on the shape of the sampling distribution of the LE statistic. Some authors were surprised at how Gaussian it is, even when based on seemingly small samples. This Gaussian-ness is a reflection of the central limit theorem, which applies also to nonlinear functions of independently (but not necessarily identically) distributed random variables. Just as in the case of Kaplan–Meier and modelbased survival estimates, the applicability of the central limit theorem to fitted LEs is governed by the total number of events as opposed to the number in any one age or time bin.

Those who still do not trust in the central limit theorem will not be comfortable computing symmetric confidence intervals based on 1 of the 3 existing SEs or the jackknife SE and would prefer a bootstrap CI. But how to bootstrap an LE? The infinite divisibility principle discussed earlier suggests a way. In the case of the data in Table 1, bootstrap the n = 150 billion personhours that, between them, contain the 120 883 events: then calculate an LE from each bootstrap sample and do this enough times to obtain a sufficiently smooth sampling distribution from which to estimate the required, say, 2.5% and 97.5% percentiles.

If one thinks through what this process involves, one will realize that the same estimated sampling distribution can be obtained by treating each D as the expected value, μ_{i} of a Poisson random variable; using a random draw from each of these Poisson distributions; calculating a bootstrap LE using the actual amounts of PT and the randomly sampled numbers of deaths, and repeating the preceding steps enough times to have a sufficiently smooth estimated sampling distribution from which to measure the required percentiles. When one applies this procedure to the Ds and PTs in Table 1, one finds that the estimated sampling distribution of the bootstrapped LEs is quite Gaussian, and the standard deviation is 0.033 years, just as it was with the methods considered earlier.

When I bootstrapped the various versions of the Iceland data (samples of females in the year 2000), the LE sampling distributions were still quite Gaussian, even when the sample contained just 100 deaths. This and earlier investigations suggest that bootstrap confidence intervals are not needed and, if they were, that the considerable imprecision would render the results uninformative. Thus, an SE based on 1 of the 3 existing methods—or on the jackknife—can be used to form symmetric confidence intervals. *A*JPH

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

The author is with the Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, McGill University, Montreal, Canada.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to James A. Hanley, PhD, Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, McGill University, 2001 McGill College Ave, Montreal H3A 1G1, Canada (e-mail: james. hanley@mcgill.ca). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Hanley JA. The (im)precision of life expectancy numbers. *Am J Public Health*. 2022; 112(8):1151–1160. Acceptance Date: February 22, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306805

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was funded by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research.

I thank the referees for their helpful comments and advice.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The author reports no conflicts of interest.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

No protocol approval was needed for this study because no human participants were involved.

REFERENCES

- Li N, Tuljapurkar S. On the accuracy of life expectancy. Available at: https://paa2012.princeton. edu/papers/120176. Accessed December 4, 2019.
- Kitner HJ. The life table. In: Siegel JS, Swanson DA, eds. *The Methods and Materials of Demography*. 2nd ed. Amsterdam, the Netherlands: Elsevier; 2004:301–340.
- Statistics Canada. Methods for constructing life tables for Canada, provinces and territories. Available at: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/ pub/84-538-x/84-538-x2019001-eng.htm. Accessed December 4, 2019.

AJPH

- Toson B, Baker A. Life expectancy at birth: methodological options for small populations. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/241469911_Life_expectancy_at_birth_ methodological_options_for_small_populations. Accessed December 4, 2019.
- Arias E, Curtin LR, Wei R, Anderson RN. US decennial life tables for 1999. *Natl Vital Stat Rep.* 2008;57(1):1–36.
- National Center for Health Statistics. United States decennial life tables, 1999–2001: state life tables. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ nvss/mortality/lewk4.htm. Accessed September 28, 2019.
- Wilson EB. The standard deviation of sampling for life expectancy. J Am Stat Assoc. 1938;33(204): 705–708. https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459. 1938.10502348
- Chiang C. A stochastic study of the life table and its applications: II. Sample variance of the observed expectation of life and other biometric functions. *Hum Biol.* 1938;32:221–238.
- Silcocks PBS, Jenner DA, Reza R. Life expectancy as a summary of mortality in a population: statistical considerations and suitability for use by health authorities. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2001;32(1):38–43. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.55.1.38
- University of California, Berkeley, and Max Planck Institute for Demographic Research. Human mortality database: 2019. Available at: http:// www.mortality. Org. Accessed December 4, 2019.
- Quenouille MH. Notes on bias in estimation. *Biometrika*. 1956;43(3–4):353–360. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/biomet/43.3-4.353
- 12. Tukey JW. Bias and confidence in not quite large samples. *Ann Math Stat.* 1958;29:614.
- PopulationPyramid. China population pyramid. Available at: https://www.populationpyramid.net/ china/2017. Accessed December 4, 2019.
- Open Government Data Platform. Estimated agespecific death rates by sex. Available at: https:// data.gov.in/catalog/estimated-age-specific-deathrates-sex. Accessed December 4, 2019.
- PopulationPyramid. India population pyramid. Available at: https://www.populationpyramid.net/ india/2010. Accessed December 4, 2019.
- Eayres D, Williams ES. Evaluation of methodologies for small area life expectancy estimation. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2004;58(118):243–249. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2003.009654
- Jonker MF, van Lenthe FJ, Congdon PD, Donkers B, Burdorf A, Mackenbach JP. Comparison of Bayesian random-effects and traditional life expectancy estimations in small-area applications. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2012;176(10):929–937. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kws152
- Talbot TO, Done DH, Babcock GD. Calculating census tract-based life expectancy in New York State: a generalizable approach. *Popul Health Metr.* 2018;16(1):1. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s12963-018-0159-3
- Boothe VL, Fierro LA, Laurent A, Shih M. subcounty life expectancy: a tool to improve community health and advance health equity. *Prev Chronic Dis.* 2018;15:E11. https://doi.org/10. 5888/pcd15.170187



Public Health Preparedness: Case Studies in Policy and Management

Edited by Arnold M. Howitt, Herman B. "Dutch" Leonard, and David W. Giles 2017. Softcover. 9780875532837

Public Health Preparedness: Case Studies in Policy and Management provides detailed accounts of a range of public health emergencies. Topics range from natural disasters, to infectious diseases, to pandemics, and more. With chapters on Superstorm Sandy, H1N1, the Ebola virus, and bioterrorism, these cases cover major areas in public health preparedness. This book is suited for public health professionals, specialists in related fields, students, and concerned citizens. These case studies strongly portray the challenges that public health faces in our times.

Order online at www.aphabookstore.org

APHA PRESS

œ

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

The Missing COVID-19 Demographic Data: A Statewide Analysis of COVID-19-Related Demographic Data From Local Government Sources and a Comparison With Federal Public Surveillance Data

Angel Aliseda-Alonso, MPP, Sara Bertran de Lis, PhD, Adam Lee, Emily N. Pond, MPH, Beth Blauer, JD, Lainie Rutkow, JD, PhD, MPH, and Jennifer B. Nuzzo, DrPH, SM

Objectives. To collect and standardize COVID-19 demographic data published by local public-facing Web sites and analyze how this information differs from Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) public surveillance data.

Methods. We aggregated and standardized COVID-19 data on cases and deaths by age, gender, race, and ethnicity from US state and territorial governmental sources between May 24 and June 4, 2021. We describe the standardization process and compare it with the CDC's process for public surveillance data.

Results. As of June 2021, the CDC's public demographic data set included 80.9% of total cases and 46.7% of total deaths reported by states, with significant variation across jurisdictions. Relative to state and territorial data sources, the CDC consistently underreports cases and deaths among African American and Hispanic or Latino individuals and overreports deaths among people older than 65 years and White individuals.

Conclusions. Differences exist in amounts of data included and demographic composition between the CDC's public surveillance data and state and territory reporting, with large heterogeneity across jurisdictions. A lack of standardization and reporting mechanisms limits the production of complete real-time demographic data. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1161–1169. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.2022.306892)

The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States has not been equal across different demographic groups. Multiple studies have shown that US racial and ethnic minority populations have a proportionally higher number of COVID-19 cases,^{1,2} higher mortality rates,^{3–6} and lower access to testing.^{7,8} Also, studies from other countries have shown that although the prevalence of COVID-19 is similar between males and females, males have higher mortality rates.^{9–11} Advanced age is a significant risk factor for severe illness and death, with adults older than 65 years accounting for 75% of all COVID-19 deaths in the United States.¹² Most epidemiological studies of demographic characteristics of cases, hospitalizations, and deaths rely on data from death certificates³ or specific populations from metropolitan areas,^{1,5,7} hospitals and health systems with highquality data,^{4,9} or data from foreign countries.^{10,11,13} These data sources are informative but incomplete. They may be limited to specific populations, may lack subnational representativeness, and may not be updated rapidly enough to adopt mitigation measures in specific populations.¹⁴

At the state and local levels, hospitals, health care providers, and laboratories report individualized data to health departments through a mandatory process known as "case reporting."¹⁵ Using case reports, local health departments have created public-facing dashboards, data repositories, or Web sites with COVID-19 aggregated counts and demographic data. However, all publicfacing dashboards are different, varying considerably in the availability and presentation of data. Therefore, comparing and tracking these data require that they be collected from different sites, organized, standardized, and concentrated in a single data repository.

By contrast, the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) collects deidentified patient-level data, including demographic characteristics, through a reporting mechanism called "case notification."¹⁵ Using these patient-level data, the CDC produces the COVID-19 Case Surveillance Public Use Data with Geography data set. This data set contains 19 different characteristics for each COVID-19 case shared with the CDC, including demographics and geography (state and county), exposure history, and disease severity indicators. However, case notification is slower, voluntary, and less complete, as it depends on each jurisdiction's reportable conditions. Moreover, the CDC follows a privacy protection review protocol that redacts specific information—including demographic characteristics-to reduce the risk of reidentification.¹⁶

Several independent efforts to gather and publish comprehensive race and

ethnicity data from each jurisdiction's health department in a single publicly available aggregator have also emerged outside CDC sources. Examples of these efforts include the COVID Racial Data Tracker from the COVID Tracking Project and the Boston University Center for Antiracist Research,¹⁷ The Color of Coronavirus project from the APM Research Lab,¹⁸ and the COVID-19 Vaccine Monitor Dashboard from the Kaiser Family Foundation.¹⁹ However, those efforts concluded in March 2021.

Despite the many advantages of having COVID-19 demographic data to mitigate disparities,²⁰ it is not well understood how various public sites reporting demographic data compare. Moreover, it is unclear whether demographic data are complete and timely and whether they show consistent trends. To understand the impact of COVID-19 across different demographic groups at the state and territorial levels, the Johns Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center (CRC) started collecting, processing, and publishing demographic data related to COVID-19 outcomes from state and territorial sources in April 2021.²¹ The CRC has been working since to routinely gather and standardize data that allow compilation—in a comprehensive, accurate, and uniform manner—of the diverse, publicly available data from all US states and territories.

As part of this effort, we sought to understand how these data from public-facing state and territorial Web sites compare with the national aggregation published regularly by the CDC. Here we describe the methods used to collect and standardize COVID-19 demographic data from various local sources and compare the standardized data set with a similar publicly available data set from the CDC, focusing on the demographic composition of cases and deaths and the proportion of missing data.

METHODS

The CRC collects, standardizes, and publishes demographic data from official and publicly available state and territorial data sources related to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. The CRC demographic data set includes information on cases, deaths, testing, and vaccination reported by health departments from the 50 states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, Guam, and the US Virgin Islands. The demographic categories included in the data set are age group, gender or sex, race, ethnicity, and race and ethnicity combined where available. Furthermore, each category contains different demographic groups (e.g., 20-29 years old, female, Hispanic or Latino, Asian, non-Hispanic White). Finally, some mixed demographic categories, such as ethnicity by age group and age group by gender, are not included in the CRC's data collection effort because they are not widely available.

Standardization Process for CRC Demographic Data

The CRC follows a standardization process to produce common demographic groups across all states and territorial sources for the aforementioned demographic categories. This standardization process produces comparable demographic groups across all states and territories that are also comparable with demographic groups used in external data sources from the CDC and the US Census Bureau. In addition, it incorporates methods previously used in different race and ethnicity

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

ЧЪН

data analyses, including analyses of COVID-19 outcome data.^{22,23}

First, we aligned the race and ethnicity groups reported by local health authorities with the groups established in the Office of Management and Budget's Standards for the Classification of Federal Data on Race and Ethnicity.^{24,25} Second, given that the Hispanic or Latino group comprises different races and some local health authorities do not disaggregate according to race and ethnicity, we kept race and ethnicity combined when the jurisdiction in question did so.

In addition, we calculated the ethnicity category in a manner similar to the California Department of Finance's "Hispanic hierarchical" approach.²⁶ We classified all self-reported Hispanic or Latino individuals as such, regardless of reported race, and categorized all selfreported non-Hispanic respondents claiming more than 1 race as "Two or More Races." Also, we aggregated all gender and sex categories into 3 large groups: female, male, and other.

To standardize all age groups available across sources, we re-binned the age distributions to match the American Community Survey's specific age categorization. We initially assumed uniform distributions for each original bin, then transformed the state-specific age ranges to 5-year age bins, and finally aggregated them, assuming that the upper limit of the 85 years old and older group was 100 years.²⁷ In addition, we combined any missing or unreported data, data under investigation, or unavailable data into the "unknown" group for all demographic categories.

After this process, we generated a data set with all of the data collected from the source and a standardized data set. The original and the standard-ized data sets, the documentation, and

the most up-to-date data sources can be accessed in a public repository (https://github.com/govex/COVID-19/ tree/master/data_tables/demographic_ data).

CDC Public Demographic Data and COVID-19

To compare how demographic data for cases and deaths from states and territorial sources differ from CDC public data, we used CRC demographic data, after standardization, collected from May 24 through June 4, 2021. With respect to CDC data, we used the June 23, 2021, update of the CDC's COVID-19 Case Surveillance Public Use Data with Geography. We aggregated the CDC Case Surveillance Public Use Data with Geography data set for age, sex, race, and ethnicity from the patient to the state level. In addition, we created a new combined race and ethnicity category.

After standardizing and processing CRC demographic data and CDC Case Surveillance Public Use Data with Geography, we compared the proportion of each demographic group's share of the total cases or deaths from both sources, including unknowns. Next, we compared the proportions of the groups' shares of total cases and deaths to evaluate the demographic composition of cases and deaths from the CDC's publicly available data and state and territorial sources. Finally, we performed a 2-proportion Z test to evaluate the statistical significance of the difference in proportions between the 2 data sets by demographic group, category, and state or territory. R version 4.0.3 (R Foundation, Vienna, Austria) was used in conducting all of our analyses.

RESULTS

There was significant variation in demographic categories across different sources and considerable heterogeneity in how similar demographic groups were named among local sources. Data by age were available from the majority of state and territorial sources. Table 1 shows that age data were available in 92.6% of the states and territories for cases, 88.9% for deaths, and 85.2% for vaccines. Ethnicity data were less frequently available across states (in only 48.1% of states and territories for vaccines, only 40.7% for deaths, and only 44.4% for cases). Testing data were least available across all COVID-19 outcomes; 9 states or territories (16.7%) had testing data by age, and only 3 (5.6%) had such data by ethnicity or race. We could not find a shared demographic group present in any of the 54 states and territories included in the data collection process for any COVID-19 outcome.

In addition to data availability, standardization of demographic groups across data sources was a challenge. We identified 402 different demographic groups across all demographic categories through the data collection process. Some of these differences were a result of semantic differences in how each source names similar groups. For example, Black or African American is referred to as Black in some jurisdictions such as Mississippi, whereas other jurisdictions such as the District of Columbia match the CDC's categorization scheme. However, other differences were more profound and implied demographic groups that cannot easily be compared with others. For example, Asian is aggregated with Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander in Michigan but only with Pacific Islander in North

AJPH

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

Demographic Category	Jurisdictions Where the Demographic Category Is Available (n = 54), No. (%)
	Cases
Age	50 (92.6)
Ethnicity	24 (44.4)
Gender or sex	51 (94.4)
Race	30 (55.6)
Race and ethnicity	24 (44.4)
	Deaths
Age	48 (88.9)
Ethnicity	22 (40.7)
Gender or sex	48 (88.9)
Race	26 (48.1)
Race and ethnicity	25 (46.3)
	Tests
Age	9 (16.7)
Ethnicity	3 (5.6)
Gender or sex	8 (14.8)
Race	3 (5.6)
Race and ethnicity	6 (11.1)
	Vaccines
Age	46 (85.2)
Ethnicity	26 (48.1)
Gender or sex	41 (75.9)
Race	29 (53.7)
Race and ethnicity	20 (37.0)

TABLE 1— US Jurisdictions With Available DemographicCategories, by COVID-19 Outcome, Through June 2021

as age, sex, ethnicity, race, state and county of residence, and underlying medical conditions (e.g., diabetes, cardiovascular disease).

We were able to join and compare 745 unique state and demographic group pairs for cases and 595 for deaths. We joined only state and demographic groups present in both data sets and excluded pairs in which there were no cases or deaths in either data set. Also, we manually excluded deaths by race for Montana and deaths by gender and race for Pennsylvania as a result of incomplete data for most groups.

When comparing specific demographic groups, we found that some groups are consistently overreported and others are consistently underreported in the CDC data set. For example, Figure 1 shows that deaths among people older than 65 years are overreported across states. The number of deaths among people older than 65 vears in Louisiana is 23.1 percentage points (P < .001) higher in the CDC data set than in the CRC demographic data. The difference is similar in Utah, where the number of deaths among people older than 65 years is 21.5 percentage points (P < .001) higher in the CDC data set.

By contrast, we found that the proportion of cases and deaths in the Hispanic or Latino population is consistently underreported in the CDC data set. For example, Figure 2 shows that cases and deaths among Hispanic or Latino individuals are underreported compared with CRC demographic data across all states and territories with the exception of cases in Missouri. In addition, in an extreme example, 45.3% of California's total cases are among people who identified as Hispanic or Latino in the CRC demographic data set. The

Race an

Carolina. It is also included in the "other" category in certain jurisdictions such as Indiana.

As shown in Table A of the appendix (available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www. ajph.org), we recoded and aggregated 230 source-specific groups for gender or sex, race, ethnicity, and race and ethnicity. For age groups, we re-binned 134 source-specific groups into bins ranging from 0 to 9 years old to 85 years old and older. After the standardization process, we produced a data set that contained 8745 data points across 10 age groups, 3 ethnicity groups, 4 gender or sex groups, 8 race groups, and 23 race and ethnicity groups, including an "unknown" group for every category.

Moreover, we compared the demographic composition of the CDC Case Surveillance Public Use Data with Geography data set across specific demographic groups using the CRC standardized demographic data set as a benchmark separately for cases and deaths. In addition, we performed a 2proportion Z test to evaluate whether differences were statistically significant at a 95% confidence level. This CDC data set incorporates patient-level data for more than 27.1 million COVID-19 cases. It includes demographics such

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8



FIGURE 1— Differences in the Proportions of (a) Cases and (b) Deaths Among People Aged 65 Years and Older in the CDC and CRC Data Sets, by US State or Territory, Through June 2021

Note. CDC = Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; CRC = Coronavirus Resource Center. Whiskers indicate 95% confidence intervals.

CDC data set reports only 16.3%, a difference of 29 percentage points. Moreover, Oregon reported that 23.5% of total cases correspond to Hispanic or Latino individuals, whereas the CDC reported only 2.4%.

Also, some demographic groups (e.g., females) are underreported in cases but overreported in deaths in the CDC data set. Figure A (available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org) shows that of the 44 states where we could compare both data sets, the CDC underreports cases among females in 40 states or territories with a statistically significant difference. However, in 18 of the 32 states or territories with available data, the CDC overreports the proportion of deaths in this demographic group.

Furthermore, we found that the CDC data set underreports the proportion of cases and deaths among Black or African American individuals for most jurisdictions. For instance, cases among Black or African American individuals are 13 percentage points (P < .001) lower in Georgia and 6.8 percentage points (P < .001) lower in North Carolina in the CDC data set than in the CRC's demographic data (Figure B, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www. ajph.org). For deaths, the differences increase to 30.7 percentage points (P < .001) in Georgia and 15.1 percentage points (P < .001) in North Carolina. However, not all race groups are consistently underreported in the CDC data set. For example, White individuals are overreported in deaths in 16 of 20 states and territories with available data (Figure C, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org).

Finally, we examined 2 ways in which missing data in the CDC data set could be driving the differences we previously identified. First, we compared the total number of COVID-19 cases and deaths in both data sets to check for the overall completeness of the CDC data set by state and territory. We used the total number of COVID-19 cases and deaths from the CRC data set as the benchmark; this data set contains cumulative totals collected from official public sources and represents one of the most up-to-date sources for COVID-19 cases and deaths.²⁸



FIGURE 2— Differences in the Proportions of (a) Cases and (b) Deaths Among Hispanic or Latino Individuals in the CDC and CRC Data Sets, by US State or Territory, Through June 2021

Note. CDC = Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; CRC = Coronavirus Resource Center. Whiskers indicate 95% confidence intervals.

The CDC Case Surveillance Public Use data set includes 80.9% of all COVID-19 cases registered in the United States. However, it contains only 46.7% of all reported COVID-19 deaths, with considerable heterogeneity across states (Figure 3). For cases, most states and territories have reported the majority of their patient-level data to the CDC, or they even update the CDC more frequently than their local public reporting. For example, the CDC data set includes more than 100% of all cases registered in the CRC data set for New York (103.33%) and New Jersey (103.9%). However, 5 states have reported less than 10% of their total case data to the CDC: Wyoming (2.1%), Texas (2.73%), Louisiana (4.14%),

West Virginia (5.44%), and Missouri (9.73%).

In addition, death data are incomplete overall. There are 11 states or territories that do not report patient-level data on COVID-19 deaths to the CDC. These jurisdictions are Alaska, Delaware, Guam, Hawaii, Missouri, Nebraska, South Dakota, Texas, the US Virgin Islands, West Virginia, and Wyoming. Massachusetts (95.96%) and Illinois (88.23%) report the most significant amounts of patient-level data for deaths.

Second, we compared the overall proportion of cases and deaths with unknown demographics between the 2 data sets for all demographic categories and performed a 2-proportion Z test. We found that the overall proportion of cases and deaths with unknown demographics is larger in the CDC data set than the CRC data set for all demographic categories (Table B, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org). For example, the number of cases with unknown race and ethnicity is 24.2 percentage points higher in the CDC data set than in the CRC data set. Similar results were observed in most states and territories with available data.

DISCUSSION

The results of our analysis reveal considerable heterogeneity in how jurisdictions present demographic data on



FIGURE 3— Proportions of Total COVID-19 (a) Cases and (b) Deaths Included in the CDC Case Surveillance Public Use Data With Geography Data Set, by US State or Territory, Through June 2021

Note. CDC = Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

COVID-19 outcomes. Differences were found both across and within jurisdictions for different COVID-19 outcomes, which complicates comparisons across states. To overcome this challenge, we developed a standardization process that recategorized these groups, reducing the number of groups to a smaller number of common categories across states and territories. After a semantic alignment process and a re-binning process for age groups, we reduced the number of unique categories from 402 to 48. This standardization process produced a data set with demographic data by state or territory for common demographic groups in all states where sufficient data were available.

There are several limitations to our approach stemming from the lack of patient-level data from states. First, there were not enough data available to produce all demographic groups for all jurisdictions. Second, some states or territories do not report certain demographic categories or present data from different demographic groups aggregated into a single large group. Finally, the age re-binning process assumes a uniform distribution within a bin, which is problematic when a state reports a wide age bin. Enhanced data reporting standards across all jurisdictions could help ensure that states employ consistent categories, which might allow for more comparable and complete demographic data.

Our analysis revealed differences in size and demographic composition between patient-level demographic data from the CDC's public COVID-19 data set and state and territory reporting. We found that the CDC data contain fewer COVID-19 cases and deaths and a larger proportion of unknown or missing demographics for cases and deaths, with significant variation across states and territories. Overall, the CDC data set includes 80.9% of all COVID-19 cases publicly reported by state and territorial health departments. For deaths, the CDC data set includes less than half of all deaths reported in the United States by state and territorial authorities. In addition, information for COVID-19-related deaths from 11 jurisdictions is completely missing from CDC reporting.

Moreover, the 2 data sets seem to present different demographic compositions of COVID-19 patients, especially with respect to deaths. For example, cases and deaths among Hispanic or Latino and Black or African American populations, and cases among females, are consistently underreported across the vast majority of states and territories in the CDC reporting. By contrast, deaths among those aged 65 years and older and White individuals are consistently overreported in CDC data relative to state and territorial sources.

It is unclear how data supply and processing might be affecting the demographic composition of these different sources. Further research is needed to understand how data reporting mechanisms might contribute to these differences. Additional research is also needed to assess the extent to which privacy protection rules limit the completeness of the CDC demographic data and whether such limitations could partially explain the differences in state and territory reporting.

Throughout this analysis, we have indicated that lack of standardization and ineffective data reporting mechanisms limit the ability to aggregate complete real-time demographic data at the national level. At best, discrepancies between data reported by states and those reported by the CDC may create confusion. At worst, there may be systematic bias in reporting of demographic data on the part of either states or the CDC. To ensure transparency and data quality, it is important that the causes of these discrepancies be investigated, understood, and, if necessary, adjudicated. However, these discrepancies may also deepen distrust, leading to hesitancy and noncompliance with mitigation strategies such as social distancing, masking, and vaccination.

Having accurate and timely demographic data may also help government agencies make data-informed decisions on how to target resources and allow the scientific community to understand the spread and impact of the virus in the most at-risk populations. For example, in the short run, health authorities could use COVID-19 demographic data to identify where to increase targeted vaccination efforts, how current and future variants will affect different communities and age groups, and which communities are being excluded from access to testing. In the long run, COVID-19 demographic data should influence decisions on where to increase clinical support to treat patients with post-COVID-19 conditions, which communities lack sufficient access to health care resources, and how COVID-19 affects educational outcomes and school dropout rates.

In conclusion, there is a need to improve the current US public health data landscape by modernizing data reporting mechanisms between health care providers, local health authorities, and the CDC. This will require significant policy and funding changes that should also affect the current standards for reporting demographic data. Nevertheless, having complete, accurate, and timely demographic data will help in efforts to deploy proper mitigation strategies in the short term and improve the ability of academics and governments to study how social determinants affect the population's health. **AJPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Angel Aliseda-Alonso, Sara Bertran de Lis, Adam Lee, and Beth Blauer are with the Centers for Civic Impact, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD. Emily N. Pond is with the Center for Health Security, Johns Hopkins University Bloomberg School of Public Health. Lainie Rutkow is with the Department of Health Policy and Management, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. Jennifer B. Nuzzo is with the Center for Health Security, the Department of Environmental Health and Engineering, and the Department of Epidemiology, Johns Hopkins University Bloomberg School of Public Health.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Angel Aliseda-Alonso, MPP, 3400 N Charles St, Greenhouse South, Baltimore, MD 21218 (e-mail: aaliseda@ jhu.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www. ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Aliseda-Alonso A, Bertran de Lis S, Lee A, et al. The missing COVID-19 demographic data: a statewide analysis of COVID-19-related demographic data from local government sources and a comparison with federal public surveillance data. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1161–1169. Acceptance Date: April 11, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AIPH.2022.306892

CONTRIBUTORS

All authors conceptualized the article, provided critical feedback, and discussed the findings. A. Aliseda-Alonso, A. Lee, and E. N. Pond collected the data. A. Aliseda-Alonso, S. Bertran de Lis, and A. Lee performed the analysis. A. Aliseda-Alonso led the writing and draft revisions with input from the other authors. S. Bertran de Lis, B. Blauer, L. Rutkow, and J. B. Nuzzo supervised the project.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Work at the Johns Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center is supported by Bloomberg Philanthropies and the Stavros Niarchos Foundation.

We acknowledge the states and jurisdictions that devoted time to developing COVID-19 dashboard infrastructure, as well as the team that collected the data presented in this study: Margaret Burke, Marlene Caceres, Dane Galloway, Molly Mantus, Taylor Martin, Promise Maswanganye, and Miriam McKinney Gray.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

No protocol approval was needed for this study because no human participants were involved.

REFERENCES

- Webb Hooper M, Napoles AM, Perez-Stable EJ. COVID-19 and racial/ethnic disparities. JAMA. 2020;323(24):2466–2467. https://doi.org/10. 1001/jama.2020.8598
- Xian Z, Saxena A, Javed Z, et al. COVID-19-related state-wise racial and ethnic disparities across the USA: an observational study based on publicly available data from the COVID Tracking Project. *BMJ Open.* 2021;11(6):e048006. https://doi.org/ 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-048006
- Bassett MT, Chen JT, Krieger N. Variation in racial/ethnic disparities in COVID-19 mortality by age in the United States: a cross-sectional study. *PLoS Med.* 2020;17(10):e1003402. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pmed.1003402

- Rentsch CT, Kidwai-Khan F, Tate JP, et al. Patterns of COVID-19 testing and mortality by race and ethnicity among United States veterans: a nationwide cohort study. *PLoS Med.* 2020;17(9):e1003379. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1003379
- Vahidy FS, Nicolas JC, Meeks JR, et al. Racial and ethnic disparities in SARS-CoV-2 pandemic: analysis of a COVID-19 observational registry for a diverse US metropolitan population. *BMJ Open*. 2020;10(8):e039849. https://doi.org/10.1136/ bmjopen-2020-039849
- Zalla LC, Mulholland GE, Filiatreau LM, Edwards JK. Racial/ethnic and age differences in the direct and indirect effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on US mortality. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(1):154–164. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.2021.306541
- Asabor EN, Warren JL, Cohen T. Racial/ethnic segregation and access to COVID-19 testing: spatial distribution of COVID-19 testing sites in the four largest highly segregated cities in the United States. Am J Public Health. 2022;112(3):518–526. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2021.306558
- Pond EN, Rutkow L, Blauer B, Aliseda Alonso A, Bertran de Lis S, Nuzzo JB. Disparities in SARS-CoV-2 testing for Hispanic/Latino populations: an analysis of state-published demographic data. J Public Health Manag Pract. 2022;28(4):330–333. https://doi.org/10.1097/PHH.000000000001510
- Goodman KE, Magder LS, Baghdadi JD, et al. Impact of sex and metabolic comorbidities on COVID-19 mortality risk across age groups: 66,646 inpatients across 613 U.S. hospitals. *Nephrol Dial Transplant*. 2021;73(11):e4113–e4123. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa178
- Jin JM, Bai P, He W, et al. Gender differences in patients with COVID-19: focus on severity and mortality. *Front Public Health.* 2020;8:152. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.00152
- Aslaner H, Aslaner HA, Gökçek MBG, Benli AR, Yıldız O. The effect of chronic diseases, age and gender on morbidity and mortality of COVID-19 infection. *Iran J Public Health*. 2021;50(4):721–727. https://doi.org/10.18502/ijph.v50i4.5996
- National Center for Health Statistics. COVID-19 mortality overview. Available at: https://www.cdc. gov/nchs/covid19/mortality-overview.htm. Accessed November 8, 2021.
- Bonanad C, García-Blas S, Tarazona-Santabalbina F, et al. The effect of age on mortality in patients with COVID-19: a meta-analysis with 611,583 subjects. J Am Med Dir Assoc. 2020;21(7):915–918. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2020.05.045
- National Center for Health Statistics. Provisional COVID-19 deaths by race and Hispanic origin, and age. Available at: https://data.cdc.gov/NCHS/ Provisional-COVID-19-Deaths-by-Race-and-Hispanic-O/ks3g-spdg. Accessed November 8, 2021.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. How we conduct case surveillance. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/nndss/about/conduct.html. Accessed October 20, 2021.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. COVID-19 case privacy review. Available at: https://github.com/CDCgov/covid_case_privacy_ review. Accessed November 5, 2021.
- Racial Data Dashboard. The COVID Tracking Project. Available at: https://covidtracking.com/race/ dashboard. Accessed September 29, 2021.
- 18. APM Research Lab. The Color of Coronavirus: COVID-19 deaths by race and ethnicity in the

U.S. Available at: https://www.apmresearchlab. org/covid/deaths-by-race. Accessed September 29, 2021.

- Kaiser Family Foundation. COVID-19 Vaccine Monitor Dashboard. Available at: https://www.kff. org/interactive/covid-19-coronavirus-tracker. Accessed September 29, 2021.
- Peek ME, Simons RA, Parker WF, Ansell DA, Rogers SO, Edmonds BT. COVID-19 among African Americans: an action plan for mitigating disparities. Am J Public Health. 2021;111(2):286–292. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305990
- 21. Johns Hopkins University Coronavirus Resource Center. COVID-19 demographic data. Available at: https://github.com/govex/COVID-19/tree/ master/data_tables/demographic_data. Accessed September 29, 2021.
- Mays VM, Ponce NA, Washington DL, Cochran SD. Classification of race and ethnicity: implications for public health. *Annu Rev Public Health*. 2003;24:83–110. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurev.publhealth.24.100901.140927
- Yoon P, Hall J, Fuld J, et al. Alternative methods for grouping race and ethnicity to monitor COVID-19 outcomes and vaccination coverage. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2021;70(32):1075–1080. https://doi.org/10. 15585/mmwr.mm7032a2
- 24. Office of Management and Budget. Standards for maintaining, collecting, and presenting federal data on race and ethnicity. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/ 2016/09/30/2016-23672/standards-formaintaining-collecting-and-presenting-federaldata-on-race-and-ethnicity. Accessed September 29, 2021.
- US Department of Health and Human Services. Explanation of data standards for race, ethnicity, sex, primary language, and disability. Available at: https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse. aspx?lvl=3&lvlid=54. Accessed February 17, 2022.
- Klein DJ, Elliott M, Haviland AM, et al. A comparison of methods for classifying and modeling respondents who endorse multiple racial/ethnic categories: a health care experience application. *Med Care.* 2019;57(6):e34–e41. https://doi.org/10.1097/MLR.0000000001012
- United States Census Bureau. American Community Survey 2019 5-year estimate subject tables. Available at: https://data.census.gov/cedsci/ table?q=age&tid=ACSST5Y2019.S0101. Accessed September 29, 2021.
- Dong E, Du H, Gardner L. An interactive webbased dashboard to track COVID-19 in real time. Lancet Infect Dis. 2020;20(5):533–534. https://doi. org/10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30120-1

Our Communities Our Sexual Health

Awareness and Prevention for African Americans

Edited By: Madeline Sutton, MD, MPH; Jo A. Valentine, MSW; and William C. Jenkins, PhD, MS, MPH



This groundbreaking book provides a comprehensive historical prospective of the disproportionate burden of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs) among African Americans, Chapters that follow explore the context of HIV and STIs in African American communities and include discussions of sexuality and the roles of faith and spirituality in HIV and STI prevention efforts. Additional chapters provide insight into strategies, e.g., HIV testing, condom distribution and marketing campaigns. parent-child communication, effective clinical care and support, and partnerships, for addressing HIV and other STI-related health disparities within these communities. The book is a valuable resource for practitioners, scholars, clinicians, educators, providers, policy makers and students.

> 2016, 283 pp., soft cover ISBN: 978-0-87553-275-2 Order Online at www.aphabookstore.org

> > APHA

PR

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Tuberculosis Outbreaks in State Prisons, United States, 2011–2019

Rebekah J. Stewart, APRN, MSN, MPH, Kala M. Raz, MPH, Scott P. Burns, MS, J. Steve Kammerer, MBA, Maryam B. Haddad, FNP, PhD, Benjamin J. Silk, PhD, MPH, and Jonathan M. Wortham, MD

දි **See also Chang, p. 1084.**

Objectives. To understand the frequency, magnitude, geography, and characteristics of tuberculosis outbreaks in US state prisons.

Methods. Using data from the National Tuberculosis Surveillance System, we identified all cases of tuberculosis during 2011 to 2019 that were reported as occurring among individuals incarcerated in a state prison at the time of diagnosis. We used whole-genome sequencing to define 3 or more cases within 2 single nucleotide polymorphisms within 3 years as clustered; we classified clusters with 6 or more cases during a 3-year period as tuberculosis outbreaks.

Results. During 2011 to 2019, 566 tuberculosis cases occurred in 41 state prison systems (a median of 3 cases per state). A total of 19 tuberculosis genotype clusters comprising 134 cases were identified in 6 state prison systems; these clusters included a subset of 5 outbreaks in 2 states. Two Alabama outbreaks during 2011 to 2017 totaled 20 cases; 3 Texas outbreaks during 2014 to 2019 totaled 51 cases.

Conclusions. Only Alabama and Texas reported outbreaks during the 9-year period; only Texas state prisons had ongoing transmission in 2019. Effective interventions are needed to stop tuberculosis outbreaks in Texas state prisons. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1170–1179. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.2022.306864)

he inherent social vulnerability of incarcerated individuals entitles them to certain protections.¹ Protecting them from harmful pathogens is both a public health and social justice issue.^{2,3} Because weekly turnover is above 50% in local jails,⁴ the incidence of infectious diseases in jails largely derives from background community epidemiology. In contrast, an average state prison sentence is 2.6 years.⁵ For the approximately 1.2 million individuals currently incarcerated in US state prison systems,⁶ this longer sentence duration means that the natural history of an infectious disease-from initial exposure to illness onset—is more likely to occur during incarceration.

Following the 1980s-to-1990s sharp increase in the number of incarcerated individuals in the United States, which co-occurred with the onset of the HIV/ AIDS epidemic,⁷ multiple tuberculosis (TB) outbreaks in correctional facilities were documented.^{8–11} Few state prison TB outbreaks appeared in the subsequent literature,^{12–15} but each one involved Mycobacterium tuberculosis spread beyond the prison and into the broader community, including correctional officers and children. The recent dearth of articles describing TB outbreaks in state prisons could be a result of a true decline in such outbreaks. However, before the analysis described here, the nationwide incidence of TB

outbreaks in state prisons was unknown. In this analysis, we used established national TB surveillance and nextgeneration whole-genome sequencing methods to estimate the frequency and magnitude of TB outbreaks in state prisons, describe their geographic distribution, and summarize characteristics of individuals associated with those outbreaks.

METHODS

Public health departments report all verified cases of TB in the United States to the National Tuberculosis Surveillance System.¹⁶ Each case report includes demographic, clinical, and programmatic variables such as whether a patient was diagnosed with TB while incarcerated and, if so, the incarceration facility type (federal, state, local, juvenile, other, or unknown). Case reports also include employment type, which facilitates identification of TB cases among correctional workers. *M. tuberculosis* isolates from culture-confirmed cases are routinely genotyped.

We included all verified TB cases that the 50 US states reported during 2011 to 2019 as occurring in a person incarcerated in a state prison at the beginning of the diagnostic evaluation that led to the TB diagnosis. Data on incarceration length and history were unavailable. To generate annual TB incidence in state prisons, we used each state's year-end estimates from the US Bureau of Justice Statistics as denominators.^{5,17,18}

To identify TB cases that might represent M. tuberculosis transmission within state prison facilities, we first identified all clusters of 3 or more TB cases in a single state prison system during any 3-year period from 2011 to 2019 that involved 2-locus or fewer differences on spacer oligonucleotide typing (spoligotyping) and 24-locus mycobacterial interspersed repetitive unit-variable number tandem repeat typing results; these clusters represented the top 10% of cluster sizes in our data set. Then, to increase our molecular resolution, we performed whole-genome sequencing for all isolates from cases in those initially identified clusters. We used whole-genome single nucleotide polymorphism comparisons to measure the genetic distance between isolates. A conservative threshold of 2 or fewer single nucleotide polymorphisms was used to define cases as closely related (i.e., signifying evidence of recent transmission).

Only the initially identified clusters with 3 or more closely related cases

during a 3-year period remained in the analysis; we added other cases in the same state prison system from other years during 2011 to 2019 if those other cases' isolates were within 2 single nucleotide polymorphisms of an isolate from a case in the cluster. Finally, we classified the subsets of clusters with 6 or more closely related cases during a 3-year period as TB outbreaks.^{19,20}

We compared demographic, programmatic, and clinical characteristics of cases among incarcerated individuals in clusters ("clustered cases") with cases among incarcerated individuals who were not in clusters ("nonclustered cases") of 3 or more cases and cases for which a cluster designation could not be made ("nondesignated cases"; i.e., nongenotyped cases, cases for which an isolate could not be analyzed, and cases in a cluster with less than 3 cases with an analyzable sequence). Demographic characteristics included sex, age, race/ethnicity, and country of birth. Programmatic characteristics included elements of the standard diagnostic evaluation for TB (e.g., chest radiograph performed and sputum smear examined) and identification of known risk factors (e.g., whether the patient was documented as having had an infectious TB exposure in the past 2 years). Clinical characteristics included acid-fast bacilli sputum smear and chest radiograph results, drug resistance, and patient outcome (e.g., treatment completion, death).

We used SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc, Cary, NC) to conduct our analysis. All data were collected as part of routine TB surveillance activities.

RESULTS

Of the 85161 verified TB cases reported to the National Tuberculosis Surveillance

System during 2011 to 2019, 566 (0.66%) occurred among individuals who were incarcerated in a state prison at the time of diagnosis. The total number of TB cases in state prisons nationally ranged from 107 cases in 2011 to 41 cases in 2019 (a national annual median of 59 cases).

Per state, a median total of 3 TB cases occurred in state prisons during 2011 to 2019. Iowa, Maine, Montana, Nebraska, New Hampshire, Utah, Vermont, West Virginia, and Wyoming reported no cases in state prisons; 10 states reported only 1 case in a state prison during the 9-year period (Table 1). Fourteen states reported 8 or more cases (75th percentile), and 3 states reported 48 or more cases (95th percentile): California (48 cases), Florida (61 cases), and Texas (201 cases).

TB incidence among people incarcerated in state prisons ranged from 7.7 cases per 100 000 individuals in 2011 to 3.1 cases per 100 000 in 2017 (median = 5.0 cases per 100 000), as compared with 3.4 per 100 000 and 2.7 per 100 000 in 2011 and 2019, respectively, in the general US population. Seven states had a median incidence of more than 5 cases per 100 000 individuals in state prisons during 2011 to 2019 (Table 1): Alabama (6.5), Alaska (19.7), Arkansas (5.6), Georgia (5.6), Mississippi (5.2), North Carolina (8.2), and Texas (14.0).

A cluster designation could be made for 422 (74.6%) of the 566 cases among individuals incarcerated in a state prison at diagnosis. Among those, we identified a total of 19 TB clusters comprising 134 cases (Figure 1). States with TB clusters of 3 or more cases in state prisons included Alabama (2 clusters), Florida (2 clusters), Georgia (1 cluster), Indiana (1 cluster), North Carolina (2 clusters), and Texas (11 clusters; Figure 1). AJPH

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

TABLE 1— Tuberculosis (TB) Cases, Median Incidence, and Clusters Among Individuals Incarcerated in a State Prison at the Time of Diagnosis: United States, 2011–2019

State ^a	No. TB Cases	Median TB Incidence ^b	No. Clusters With \ge 3 TB Cases
Texas	201	14.0	11
Florida	61	4.9	2
California	48	3.8	0
Alabama	39	6.5	2
Georgia	39	5.6	1
North Carolina	20	8.2	2
Oklahoma	13	3.6	0
Louisiana	12	2.7	0
Arizona	11	2.4	0
Indiana	10	3.7	1
Missouri	9	0.0	0
South Carolina	9	0.0	0
Arkansas	8	5.6	0
New Jersey	8	4.9	0
Alaska	7	19.7	0
Illinois	7	2.2	0
Massachusetts	7	0.0	0
Mississippi	7	5.2	0
Kentucky	6	0.0	0
New York	4	0.0	0
Tennessee	4	0.0	0
Virginia	4	0.0	0
Delaware	3	0.0	0
Hawaii	3	0.0	0
Minnesota	3	0.0	0
New Mexico	3	0.0	0
Idaho	2	0.0	0
North Dakota	2	0.0	0
Ohio	2	0.0	0
Oregon	2	0.0	0
Washington	2	0.0	0
Colorado	1	0.0	0
Connecticut	1	0.0	0
Kansas	1	0.0	0
Maryland	1	0.0	0
Michigan	1	0.0	0
Nevada	1	0.0	0
Pennsylvania	1	0.0	0
Rhode Island	1	0.0	0
South Dakota	1	0.0	0
Wisconsin	1	0.0	0

^aStates without any TB cases in a state prison system during 2011 to 2019 are excluded (Iowa, Maine, Montana, Nebraska, New Hampshire, Utah, Vermont, West Virginia, Wyoming).

^bMedian TB incidence per 100 000 individuals incarcerated within state prisons.



FIGURE 1— Cluster-Associated Cases of Tuberculosis Among Individuals Incarcerated in a State Prison System at the Time of Diagnosis, by State: United States, 2011–2019

^aIncludes a combined count of clustered cases in Georgia, Florida, Indiana, and North Carolina. The table portion shows cluster-associated case counts by state and year of diagnosis.

Clustered cases (i.e., all 134 cases in 19 clusters in 6 states) occurred predominantly among US-born (98.5%) and non-Hispanic Black (56.7%) individuals. As a comparison, nonclustered cases (n = 288) were associated with proportionately fewer US-born (78.8%) and non-Hispanic Black (39.2%) individuals (Table 2). Pulmonary TB percentages were similar among individuals who were (80.6%) and were not (83.7%) part of a cluster, as was the prevalence of acid-fast bacilli smear-positive disease in cases among people reported as receiving a sputum smear examination (51.1% and 53.0%, respectively). However, sputum smear examinations were reported less frequently in surveillance data for TB cases among individuals diagnosed within the Texas state prison system

(56.2%) than for cases among incarcerated individuals in the reminder of the United States (mean = 92.9%); this incomplete reporting of a clinical evaluation element primarily affected people who were part of clusters (data not shown).

HIV coinfection was present among fewer incarcerated individuals who were part of clusters (1.5%) than among those who were not (10.4%). The 4 individuals with multidrug-resistant TB that occurred in state prisons were not part of clusters.

Of the 19 TB clusters, 5 clusters in 2 state prison systems met the outbreak definition of 6 or more cases: both clusters in Alabama and 3 of the 11 clusters in Texas. Case counts for the 5 outbreaks ranged from 9 to 32 cases in these 2 states. No additional cases occurred in the 2 Alabama outbreaks after 2017, but all 3 outbreaks in Texas continued to accumulate cases through 2019.

All outbreak-associated cases in Alabama and 72.5% of outbreak-associated cases in Texas were reporting as having pulmonary involvement. All of Alabama's 20 outbreak-associated cases had a chest radiograph performed and sputum smear examination reported. In Texas, 49 (96.1%) of the total 51 outbreakassociated cases had a chest radiograph performed, and 30 (58.8%) had a sputum smear result reported (Table 3).

Compared with 65% of outbreakassociated cases among incarcerated persons in Alabama, relatively few (5.9%) of the outbreak-associated cases among incarcerated persons in Texas were reported as recent contacts of infectious

Characteristic	Nondesignated Cases ^a (n = 144), No. (%)	Nonclustered Cases (n = 288), No. (%)	Clustered Cases (n = 134), No. (%)
Male sex	136 (94.4)	274 (95.1)	134 (100.0)
US-born	125 (86.8)	227 (78.8)	132 (98.5)
Age group, y	1	1	1
15-24	12 (8.3)	31 (10.8)	10 (7.5)
25-44	68 (47.2)	132 (45.8)	71 (53.0)
45-64	52 (36.1)	104 (36.1)	47 (35.1)
≥65	12 (8.3)	21 (7.3)	6 (4.5)
Race/ethnicity			
Hispanic	32 (22.2)	84 (29.2)	35 (26.1)
Non-Hispanic Black	67 (46.5)	113 (39.2)	76 (56.7)
Non-Hispanic White	32 (22.2)	66 (22.9)	23 (17.2)
Non-Hispanic other	13 (9.0)	25 (8.7)	0 (0.0)
Social characteristics ^b			
Excessive alcohol use	15 (10.4)	47 (16.4)	2 (1.5)
Injection drug use	8 (5.6)	20 (7.0)	3 (2.2)
Noninjection drug use	25 (17.4)	55 (19.2)	12 (9.0)
Homelessness	10 (6.9)	21 (7.3)	1 (0.8)
Known TB risk factors			
Previous episode of TB	6 (4.2)	15 (5.2)	3 (2.2)
Incomplete treatment of latent TB infection	6 (4.2)	19 (6.6)	2 (1.5)
Documented TB exposure in past 2 y	18 (12.5)	30 (10.4)	22 (16.4)
Method of diagnosis			
Culture, NAAT, or acid-fast bacilli smear	51 (35.4)	288 (100.0)	134 (100.0)
Clinical or provider diagnosis	93 (64.6)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Chest radiograph performed	138 (95.8)	270 (93.8)	123 (91.8)
Clinical characteristics			
Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^c	36 (30.8)	64 (23.7)	26 (21.1)
Pulmonary TB involvement	116 (80.6)	241 (83.7)	108 (80.6)
Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli	122 (84.7)	236 (81.9)	94 (70.2)
Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^d	21 (14.6)	125 (53.0)	48 (51.1)
HIV coinfection	13 (9.0)	30 (10.4)	2 (1.5)
Multidrug-resistant TB	0 (0.0)	4 (1.5)	0 (0.0)
Patient outcome ^e			
Treatment completed ^f	104 (85.3)	207 (88.1)	87 (89.7)
Deceased ^g	10 (7.9)	12 (5.0)	3 (3.0)

TABLE 2— Characteristics of Individuals Incarcerated in a State Prison When Diagnosed With Tuberculosis (TB), by Cluster Status: United States, 2011–2019

Note. NAAT = nucleic acid amplification test.

^aCharacteristic counts and percentages for 144 cases in which a cluster designation could not be made.

^bCounts and percentages are for presence of a risk factor and are based on self-report of the risk factor during the 12 months before diagnosis. ^cPercentages are based on individuals with chest radiographs performed.

^dPercentages are based on cases reported to surveillance as involving a sputum smear test. After rereviewing medical records during 2021, the Texas Department of State Health Services and the Texas Department of Criminal Justice identified sputum smear results for 13 additional cases initially reported to surveillance during 2015–2019 as not involving a smear test.

^eNumbers and percentages are based on cases with complete data on patient outcome and 2 years of follow-up (i.e., cases reported during 2011–2017) so that patient outcome could be documented in the 2011–2019 data set.

^fDenominators exclude 53 nonclustered cases and 37 clustered cases with incomplete data on treatment outcome.

^gDenominators exclude 47 nonclustered cases and 35 clustered cases with incomplete data on death during treatment. An additional 2 nonclustered cases among patients who died before diagnosis were also excluded because they were reported during 2018–2019.

Age, y37.5 (22-71)35 (19-70)US-born20 (100.0)50 (98.0)Race/ethnicityHispanic0 (0.0)20 (39.2)Non-Hispanic Black14 (70.0)24 (47.1)Non-Hispanic White6 (30.0)7 (13.7)Documented TB exposure in past 2 y13 (65.0)3 (5.9)Social characteristics ^a 3 (5.9)Social characteristics ^a 0 (0.0)2 (3.9)Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation3 (5.9)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation20 (100.0)3 (5.9)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Characteristic	Alabama (n = 20), No. (%) or Median (Range)	Texas (n = 51), No. (%) or Median (Range)
US-born20 (100.0)50 (98.0)Race/ethnicityHispanic0 (0.0)20 (39.2)Non-Hispanic Black14 (70.0)24 (47.1)Non-Hispanic White6 (30.0)7 (13.7)Documented TB exposure in past 2 y13 (65.0)3 (5.9)Social characteristics ^a 0 (0.0)2 (3.9)Social characteristics ^a 0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation20 (100.0)3 (5.9)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^e 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Age, y	37.5 (22–71)	35 (19–70)
Race/ethnicity Hispanic 0 0.0) 20 (39.2) Non-Hispanic Black 14 (70.0) 24 (47.1) Non-Hispanic White 6 (30.0) 7 (13.7) Documented TB exposure in past 2 y 13 (65.0) 3 (5.9) Social characteristics ^a 0 (0.0) 2 (3.9) Excessive alcohol use 0 (0.0) 3 (5.9) Injection drug use 0 (0.0) 3 (5.9) Noninjection drug use 0 (0.0) 3 (5.9) Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation 7 (13.7) Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation 7 (13.7) Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation 9 (00.0) 3 (5.9) Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0) 10 (20.4) Pulmonary TB involvement 20 (100.0) 37 (72.5) Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli 20 (100.0) 30 (58.8) Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0) 15 (50.0) HIV coinfection 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0) 25 (78.1) 0 (0.0)	US-born	20 (100.0)	50 (98.0)
Hispanic0 (0.0)20 (39.2)Non-Hispanic Black14 (70.0)24 (47.1)Non-Hispanic White6 (30.0)7 (13.7)Documented TB exposure in past 2 y13 (65.0)3 (5.9)Social characteristics ^a 0 (0.0)2 (3.9)Excessive alcohol use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use1 (5.0)7 (13.7)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Completed treatment ^e 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)	Race/ethnicity	·	^
Non-Hispanic Black14 (70.0)24 (47.1)Non-Hispanic White6 (30.0)7 (13.7)Documented TB exposure in past 2 y13 (65.0)3 (5.9)Social characteristics ^a 0 (0.0)2 (3.9)Social characteristics use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use1 (5.0)7 (13.7)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Hispanic	0 (0.0)	20 (39.2)
Non-Hispanic White6 (30.0)7 (13.7)Documented TB exposure in past 2 y13 (65.0)3 (5.9)Social characteristics*Excessive alcohol use0 (0.0)2 (3.9)Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use1 (5.0)7 (13.7)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph*6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smearc11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcomedCompleted treatmente20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Non-Hispanic Black	14 (70.0)	24 (47.1)
Documented TB exposure in past 2 y13 (65.0)3 (5.9)Social characteristics*Excessive alcohol use0 (0.0)2 (3.9)Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use1 (5.0)7 (13.7)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Chest radiograph done20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph*6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Non-Hispanic White	6 (30.0)	7 (13.7)
Social characteristics ^a Excessive alcohol use0 (0.0)2 (3.9)Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use1 (5.0)7 (13.7)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Documented TB exposure in past 2 y	13 (65.0)	3 (5.9)
Excessive alcohol use0 (0.0)2 (3.9)Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use1 (5.0)7 (13.7)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation11Chest radiograph done20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Social characteristics ^a	·	^
Injection drug use0 (0.0)3 (5.9)Noninjection drug use1 (5.0)7 (13.7)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluationChest radiograph done20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Excessive alcohol use	0 (0.0)	2 (3.9)
Noninjection drug use1 (5.0)7 (13.7)Clinical characteristics and disease evaluationChest radiograph done20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Injection drug use	0 (0.0)	3 (5.9)
Clinical characteristics and disease evaluationChest radiograph done20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b 6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Noninjection drug use	1 (5.0)	7 (13.7)
Chest radiograph done20 (100.0)49 (96.1)Lung cavity visible on chest radiographb6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smearc11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcomed20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Clinical characteristics and disease evaluation		^
Lung cavity visible on chest radiographb6 (30.0)10 (20.4)Pulmonary TB involvement20 (100.0)37 (72.5)Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smearc11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcomed	Chest radiograph done	20 (100.0)	49 (96.1)
Pulmonary TB involvement 20 (100.0) 37 (72.5) Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli 20 (100.0) 30 (58.8) Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0) 15 (50.0) HIV coinfection 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0) 25 (78.1) Deceased 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0)	Lung cavity visible on chest radiograph ^b	6 (30.0)	10 (20.4)
Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli20 (100.0)30 (58.8)Positive acid-fast bacilli smearc11 (55.0)15 (50.0)HIV coinfection0 (0.0)0 (0.0)Patient outcomed20 (100.0)25 (78.1)Deceased0 (0.0)0 (0.0)	Pulmonary TB involvement	20 (100.0)	37 (72.5)
Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c 11 (55.0) 15 (50.0) HIV coinfection 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) Patient outcome ^d Completed treatment ^e 20 (100.0) 25 (78.1) Deceased 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0)	Sputum smear tested for acid-fast bacilli	20 (100.0)	30 (58.8)
HIV coinfection 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) Patient outcome ^d 20 (100.0) 25 (78.1) Completed treatment ^e 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0)	Positive acid-fast bacilli smear ^c	11 (55.0)	15 (50.0)
Patient outcome ^d Completed treatment ^e 20 (100.0) 25 (78.1) Deceased 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0)	HIV coinfection	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Completed treatment ^e 20 (100.0) 25 (78.1) Deceased 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0)	Patient outcome ^d		^
Deceased 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0)	Completed treatment ^e	20 (100.0)	25 (78.1)
	Deceased	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)

TABLE 3— Characteristics of Individuals Associated With the 5 Tuberculosis (TB) Outbreaks in State Prison Systems, by State: United States, 2011–2019

^aCounts and percentages are for presence of the risk factor and are based on self-report of the risk factor during the 12 months before diagnosis. ^bPercentages are based on individuals with chest radiographs done.

^cPercentages are based on cases reported to surveillance as involving a sputum smear test. After rereviewing medical records during 2021, the Texas Department of State Health Services and the Texas Department of Criminal Justice identified sputum smear results for 13 additional cases initially reported to surveillance during 2015–2019 as not involving a smear test.

^dNumbers and percentages are based on cases with complete data on patient outcome and 2 years of follow-up (i.e., cases reported during 2011–2017) so that patient outcome could be documented in the 2011–2019 data set.

^eDenominator excludes 19 Texas cases with incomplete data on treatment outcome.

TB cases in surveillance data. Of the outbreak-associated cases among incarcerated individuals with the opportunity to complete treatment by the end of the surveillance monitoring period, 25 (78.1%) of 32 in Texas and all 20 in Alabama involved completion of treatment.

Although not included in TB case counts involving incarcerated people, there was 1 case in a correctional employee for each outbreak-associated genotype: 2 correctional employees in Alabama and 3 correctional employees in Texas.

DISCUSSION

In this first national analysis of TB clustering in US state prisons, we found that outbreaks of TB are rare. Two states reported 5 outbreaks of 6 or more cases during 2011 to 2019. In Alabama, the last outbreak-associated case was reported in 2017. In Texas, all 3 identified outbreaks continued to add new outbreak-associated cases through the end of 2019.

In contrast to TB outbreaks in correctional settings in the 1990s,^{8,10,12} multidrug-resistant TB, HIV coinfection, and deaths did not characterize any of these outbreaks. The momentous strides in management and treatment of HIV have made this dangerous coinfection relatively infrequent.¹⁶ None of the outbreak-associated cases among incarcerated individuals in this analysis involved HIV coinfection, demonstrating that HIV is no longer fueling TB outbreaks in US state prisons. Conversely, 10.4% of cases among incarcerated individuals who were not part of a genotype cluster involved HIV coinfection, indicating that this strong risk factor for progression from *M. tuberculosis* infection to TB²¹ may have contributed to TB incidence among individuals in state prisons who were not part of a cluster.

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's guidance on TB control in correctional facilities²² focuses on the importance of testing people for both latent TB infection and TB disease at the time of admission and at least annually thereafter if they remain incarcerated. Individuals who have signs or symptoms suggestive of TB should be housed separately in an airborne infection medical isolation room until a TB diagnosis has been excluded or treatment has rendered them noninfectious. Newly admitted individuals with latent TB infection benefit from treatment that prevents later progression to TB.

Short-course regimens for latent TB infection have demonstrated better treatment completion rates²³ and decreased costs²⁴ for correctional facilities than the older 9-month isoniazid regimen. As a result of these logistical advantages, the Federal Bureau of Prisons uses the 12-week, once-weekly dosing regimen of isoniazid and rifapentine as the standard treatment of latent TB infection.²⁵ Latent TB infection identified before progression to TB can be treated for approximately \$500.²⁶ By contrast, the direct treatment cost for a single case of drug-susceptible TB in 2020 was approximately \$20 000.^{27,28} State prison systems that implement treatment protocols similar to that of the Federal Bureau of Prisons could decrease costs, both

in facilities and in the communities where people return upon release.

Any evidence of person-to-person transmission within correctional facilities also warrants additional investigation and interventions.²² To prevent widespread and ongoing waves of M. tuberculosis transmission, there should be rapid and thorough contact investigations of potentially infectious TB whenever there is a suspected or confirmed case of pulmonary, laryngeal, or pleural disease. Sputum smear and chest radiograph results can help determine the patient's infectiousness, location of disease, and the extent of the contact investigation. For this reason, every patient with suspected TB, including those with suspected extrapulmonary TB only, should undergo a chest radiograph and provide sputum for acid-fast bacilli smears and cultures. However, surveillance records documented sputum smear results for 58.8% (i.e., 30 of 51) of Texas's outbreakassociated cases (Table 3). The reasons for incomplete reporting—which could lead to underascertainment of pulmonary TB status and underestimation of patient infectiousness—are unknown but should be addressed.

Contact investigations can be accomplished effectively as a collaborative process with state or local health departments.²² Contacts at highest risk should be screened first. Early detection of additional cases is an important TB control aspect of contact investigations, particularly in congregate settings; initiating treatment not only benefits the individual contact but also halts infectiousness to other incarcerated individuals and correctional employees, breaking the chain of transmission and potentially averting an outbreak.

Reporting new cases as recent contacts of an infectious individual demonstrates that epidemiological links between incarcerated people are known, which can facilitate interventions for interrupting transmission. In Alabama, 65% of individuals associated with outbreaks were listed as known recent contacts, suggesting that these outbreaks were effectively halted through active case finding (i.e., enabling early detection and treatment). In Texas, less than 10% of outbreakassociated cases were reported this way. Whether this was the result of incomplete contact investigations or incomplete reporting is unknown. When contact investigations are inadequate, opportunities to break the chain of transmission are lost, and cluster growth is expected.

Many of the challenges associated with executing effective contact investigations outside correctional settings, such as obtaining names of potentially exposed and infected individuals, locating them, and arranging for testing and treatment, are negated by the fixed and detained position of incarcerated individuals. Therefore, identifying and halting transmission in a prison should be a swift and obtainable objective. Prisons that experience ongoing transmission should review their administrative infection control and contact investigation policies and procedures. Health service staff in correctional facilities should work closely with their local or state health department to investigate potential transmission as soon as a diagnosis of TB in a congregate setting is suspected and to stop outbreaks when they occur.

Outbreaks in correctional settings are not only detrimental to the health of incarcerated populations, they also threaten the health of correctional workers and the surrounding community.^{12–15,29,30} According to estimates from a previous report, approximately one third of new *M. tuberculosis* infections among prison employees are due to occupational exposures.²⁹ Not all corrections institutions, however, require TB testing of employees,³¹ so the extent of this occupational risk is difficult to ascertain. Each of the 5 outbreak-associated genotypes in our analysis involved at least one diagnosed TB case in a correctional employee. Although beyond the scope of our study, other reports have shown substantial circulation of outbreak strains in the community in the years following an outbreak in a correctional institution.^{10,12–15,30}

Furthermore, M. tuberculosis transmission in correctional facilities hampers progress toward the national goal of TB elimination. Worldwide, the fraction of TB in the general population that can be attributed to exposure in prisons has been estimated as 8.5%.³² Although it is difficult to draw conclusions from an international systematic review that includes both high- and low-burden TB countries, a US-based analysis in an urban area also revealed substantial overlap between incarceration and TB: 46% of US-born adults with TB had documented histories of being incarcerated in a jail or a prison, including 16% during the year before diagnosis.³³ According to our analysis, if Texas state prisons reduced TB clustering to match clustering levels in other state prison systems (i.e., typically 0, but at most 2, rather than 11 clusters of 3 or more closely related cases), their overall TB case counts would be reduced by up to 45%, and the national total number of TB cases among people incarcerated in state prisons each year would decrease by about 15%.

Finally, and importantly, preventing transmission of infectious diseases among prisoners is an ethical and social justice obligation.^{2,3} The United States has one of the highest incarceration rates in the world.³⁴ The loss of autonomy associated with confinement uniquely compromises incarcerated people's ability to protect themselves¹ from airborne diseases. Responsibility for the health and safety of state prisoners belongs to the state's department of corrections (or equivalent organization), with opportunities for additional resources from and interventions by state government officials when current procedures are inadeguate to prevent outbreaks from occurring or persisting.

Strengths and Limitations

In this study, we used established national surveillance data and nextgeneration whole-genome sequencing methods to describe M. tuberculosis transmission and TB outbreaks in state prisons in the United States. Strengths of our analysis include its unique national scope, with 9 years of data and the specificity of the outbreak classification used (i.e., a conservative threshold of 2 or fewer single nucleotide polymorphisms with whole-genome sequencing methods). However, we likely undercounted the number of cases associated with recent M. tuberculosis transmission in state prisons. This underestimate would be a result of not only the high specificity of our whole-genome sequencing approach but also our inability to include nongenotyped cases. We also lacked information about previous incarceration, so any matching cases diagnosed among individuals after release from prison would have been excluded.

Another limitation is our inability to determine disease timing relative to duration of incarceration; individuals who were infected just prior to incarceration (e.g., by the same state prison strain circulating in the community) may have been misclassified as part of a prison cluster. In addition, although using surveillance data facilitated a standard approach to state prisons throughout the United States, we may have mischaracterized outbreaks if actual patient characteristics were different than those reported to surveillance (e.g., sputum smear results reported to surveillance as not available when smear tests were in fact performed with results documented elsewhere).

Finally, standard surveillance records provide an incomplete characterization of factors associated with transmission and outbreaks in state prisons. Reviews of entry screenings, infectious periods, diagnostic delays, sentence lengths, epidemiological links, and infection control policies and procedures in affected facilities would be needed to provide better targeted recommendations.

Public Health Implications

This first nationwide analysis describing the epidemiology of TB outbreaks in US state prisons demonstrates that TB transmission and outbreaks were rare in most state prison systems during 2011 to 2019. Given the numerous case reports of TB outbreaks in correctional settings in the 1990s,^{8–11} this finding is reassuring and affirms the effectiveness of TB prevention and control practices²² in most state prisons. However, the large and ongoing outbreaks in Texas state prisons warrant additional investigation. A better understanding of policies and practices facilitating transmission is needed to inform the targeted public health actions needed to stop these outbreaks,

AJPH

reduce morbidity in a vulnerable population, and substantially reduce the TB burden in the Texas state prison system. **AJPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

The authors are with the Division of Tuberculosis Elimination, National Center for HIV, Viral Hepatitis, STD, and TB Prevention, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, GA.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Rebekah J. Stewart, MSN, MPH, APRN, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 1600 Clifton Rd NE, MS 12-4, Atlanta, GA 30307 (e-mail: rstewart@cdc. gov). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph. org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Stewart RJ, Raz KM, Burns SP, et al. Tuberculosis outbreaks in state prisons, United States, 2011–2019. *Am J Public Health*. 2022; 112(8):1170–1179.

Acceptance Date: March 17, 2022.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306864

CONTRIBUTORS

R. J. Stewart and K. M. Raz contributed equally to this work. R. J. Stewart, K. M. Raz, J. S Kammerer, M. B. Haddad, B. J. Silk, and J. M. Wortham conceptualized the project. R. J. Stewart, K. M. Raz, and M. B. Haddad drafted the article, and R. J. Stewart and K. M. Raz conducted the data analysis. S. Burns conducted the next-generation wholegenome sequencing on isolates. All of the authors contributed to writing and revising the article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Shanica Railey, Sarah Talarico, and Clint McDaniel.

Note. The findings and conclusions are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

All data were collected as part of routine tuberculosis surveillance activities. As such, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention determined that this analysis did not constitute research involving human participants and was not subject to institutional board review.

REFERENCES

- Code of Federal Regulations. Title 45: Public welfare; part 46—protection of human subjects. Available at: https://www.ecfr.gov/cgi-bin/retrieve ECFR?gp=&SID=83cd09e1c0f5c6937cd9d751316 0fc3f&pitd=20180719&n=pt45.1.46&r=PART&ty= HTML#sp45.1.46.c. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- Bowleg L. Reframing mass incarceration as a social-structural driver of health inequity. *Am J Public Health.* 2020;110(suppl 1):S1–S12. https:// doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305464
- Hobor G, Plough A. Addressing mass incarceration to achieve health equity. *Am J Public Health*. 2020;110(suppl 1):S13. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.2019.305433
- Zeng Z, Minton TD. Jail inmates in 2019. Available at: https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/jailinmates-2019. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- US Bureau of Justice Statistics. Data analysis tools: corrections. Available at: https://www.bjs. gov. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- Carson EA. Prisoners in 2019. Available at: https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/p19.pdf. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- Spaulding A, Stephenson B, Macalino G, Ruby W, Clarke J, Flanigan T. Human immunodeficiency virus in correctional facilities: a review. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2002;35(3):305–312. https://doi.org/10.1086/ 341418
- Valway SE, Greifinger RB, Papania M, et al. Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in the New York State prison system, 1990–1991. *J Infect Dis.* 1994; 170(1):151–156. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/ 170.1.151
- Bergmire-Sweat D, Barnett BJ, Harris SL, Taylor JP, Mazurek GH, Reddy V. Tuberculosis outbreak in a Texas prison, 1994. *Epidemiol Infect*. 1996; 117(3):485–492. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S095026880005915X
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Tuberculosis outbreaks in prison housing units for HIV-infected inmates—California, 1995–1996. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 1999;48(4):79–82.
- Jones TF, Craig AS, Valway SE, Woodley CL, Schaffner W. Transmission of tuberculosis in a jail. Ann Intern Med. 1999;131(8):557–563. https:// doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-131-8-199910190-00002
- McLaughlin SI, Spradling P, Drociuk D, Ridzon R, Pozsik CJ, Onorato I. Extensive transmission of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* among congregated, HIV-infected prison inmates in South Carolina, United States. *Int J Tuberc Lung Dis.* 2003;7(7): 665–672.
- Lambert LA, Espinoza L, Haddad MB, et al. Transmission of Mycobacterium tuberculosis in a Tennessee prison, 2002–2004. J Correct Health Care. 2007;14(1):39–47. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1078345807308847
- Sosa LE, Lobato MN, Condren T, Williams MN, Hadler JL. Outbreak of tuberculosis in a correctional facility: consequences of missed opportunities. *Int J Tuberc Lung Dis.* 2008;12(6):689–691.
- Séraphin MN, Didelot X, Nolan DJ, et al. Genomic investigation of a *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* outbreak involving prison and community cases in Florida, United States. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* 2018;99(4): 867–874. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.17-0700
- 16. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Reported tuberculosis in the United States,

2019. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/tb/ statistics/reports/2019/default.htm. Accessed June 26, 2021.

- MacNeil JR, Lobato MN, Moore M. An unanswered health disparity: tuberculosis among correctional inmates, 1993 through 2003. *Am J Public Health.* 2005;95(10):1800–1805. https:// doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2004.055442
- Lambert LA, Armstrong LR, Lobato MN, Ho C, France AM, Haddad MB. Tuberculosis in jails and prisons: United States, 2002–2013. *Am J Public Health.* 2016;106(12):2231–2237. https://doi.org/ 10.2105/AJPH.2016.303423
- Yuen CM, Kammerer JS, Marks K, Navin TR, France AM. Recent transmission of tuberculosis—United States, 2011–2014. *PLoS One*. 2016;11(4):e0153728. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0153728
- Althomsons SP, Kammerer JS, Shang N, Navin TR. Using routinely reported tuberculosis genotyping and surveillance data to predict tuberculosis outbreaks. *PLoS One.* 2012;7(11):e48754. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0048754
- 21. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. TB and HIV coinfection. Available at: https://www. cdc.gov/tb/topic/basics/tbhivcoinfection.htm. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Prevention and control of tuberculosis in correctional and detention facilities: recommendations from the CDC. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ PDF/rr/rr5509.pdf. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- Schmit KM, Lobato MN, Lang SG, Wheeler S, Kendig NE, Bur S. High completion rate for 12 weekly doses of isoniazid and rifapentine as treatment for latent *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection in the Federal Bureau of Prisons. *J Public Health Manag Pract.* 2019;25(2):E1–E6. https://doi.org/10.1097/ PHH.00000000000822
- Wheeler C, Mohle-Boetani J. Completion rates, adverse effects, and costs of a 3-month and 9month treatment regimen for latent tuberculosis infection in California inmates, 2011–2014. *Public Health Rep.* 2019;134(suppl 1):71S–79S. https:// doi.org/10.1177/0033354919826557
- Federal Bureau of Prisons. Tuberculosis. Available at: https://www.bop.gov/resources/pdfs/TB_ CPG.pdf. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC estimates for latent TB infection (LTBI) treatment costs (in 2020 US dollars), 2020. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/tb/publications/infographic/ ltbi-treatment-costs.htm. Accessed May 23, 2022.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC estimates for TB treatment costs (in 2020 US dollars), 2020. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/ tb/publications/infographic/default.htm. Accessed May 23, 2022.
- Marks SM, Flood J, Seaworth B, et al. Treatment practices, outcomes, and costs of multidrugresistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis, United States, 2005–2007. *Emerg Infect Dis*. 2014;20(5):812–821. https://doi.org/10.3201/ eid2005.131037
- Steenland K, Levine AJ, Sieber K, Schulte P, Aziz D. Incidence of tuberculosis infection among New York State prison employees. *Am J Public Health.* 1997;87(12):2012–2014. https://doi.org/ 10.2105/AJPH.87.12.2012
- Jones TF, Woodley CL, Fountain FF, Schaffner W. Increased incidence of the outbreak strain of Mycobacterium tuberculosis in the surrounding

œ

community after an outbreak in a jail. South Med J. 2003;96(2):155–157. https://doi.org/10.1097/ 01.SMJ.0000053678.62096.6F

- Wilcock K, Hammett TM, Parent DG. Controlling tuberculosis in community corrections. Available at: https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles/ctub.pdf. Accessed June 26, 2021.
- Baussano I, Williams BG, Nunn P, Beggiato M, Fedeli U, Scano F. Tuberculosis incidence in prisons: a systematic review. *PLoS Med.* 2010;7(12): e1000381. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed. 1000381
- Haddad MB, Foote MK, Ray SM, et al. Substantial overlap between incarceration and tuberculosis in Atlanta, Georgia, 2011. *Open Forum Infect Dis*. 2014;1(1):ofu041. https://doi.org/10.1093/ofid/ ofu041
- Institute for Crime & Justice Policy Research. World Prison Brief: highest to lowest—prison population rate. Available at: https://www. prisonstudies.org/highest-to-lowest/prison_ population_rate. Accessed June 26, 2021.

ADDIA ADDIA A PUBLICATION OF THE AMERICAN PUBLIC HEALTH ASSOCIATION

Earn Continuing Education credits while you learn

Thanks to APHA's program with the **American** Journal of Public Health, earning continuing education credits is easy.

By reading select articles from *AJPH*, you can get credits for **CHES®**,**CME**, **CNE**, and **CPH**.

SIGN UP TODAY!

Introductory rate:

APHA members: \$10 per credit Non-members: \$20 per credit

APHA.org/continuing-education





Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Workplaces Most Affected by COVID-19 Outbreaks in California, January 2020–August 2021

Amy Heinzerling, MD, MPH, Alyssa Nguyen, Matt Frederick, Elena Chan, MPH, Kathryn Gibb, MPH, Andrea Rodriguez, MPH, Jessie Wong, MPH, Erin Epson, MD, James Watt, MD, MPH, Barbara Materna, PhD, CIH, and Seema Jain, MD

્રે See also Hawkins, p. 1081.

Objectives. To describe which industries have the highest burden of COVID-19 outbreaks in California.

Methods. We assigned US census industry codes to COVID-19 outbreaks reported to the California Department of Public Health (CDPH) from January 1, 2020, to August 31, 2021, and determined numbers of outbreaks, numbers of outbreak-associated cases, and outbreak incidence levels by industry. We determined characteristics of outbreak-associated cases using individual case data linked to COVID-19 outbreaks.

Results. Local health departments reported 19893 COVID-19 outbreaks and 300379 outbreakassociated cases to CDPH. The most outbreaks (47.8%) and outbreak-associated cases (54.8%) occurred in the health care and social assistance sector, where outbreak incidence levels were highest in skilled nursing facilities and residential care facilities (1306 and 544 outbreaks per 1000 establishments, respectively). High proportions of outbreaks also occurred in the retail trade (8.6%) and manufacturing (7.9%) sectors. Demographics of outbreak-associated cases varied across industries.

Conclusions. Certain California industries, particularly in the health care, manufacturing, and retail sectors, have experienced a high burden of COVID-19 outbreaks during the pandemic.

Public Health Implications. Tracking COVID-19 outbreaks by industry may help target prevention efforts, including workforce vaccination. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1180–1190. https://doi.org/ 10.2105/AJPH.2022.306862)

Work-related exposures and risk factors play an important role in COVID-19 disease transmission. Workers in certain industries, such as health care, agriculture, manufacturing, and transportation, have been found to be at increased risk for COVID-19 infection and mortality.^{1–3} In addition, overrepresentation of certain racial and ethnic groups in higher risk occupations and industries may contribute to the disproportionate burden of COVID-19 morbidity and mortality experienced by those groups.^{2,4}

COVID-19 outbreak data can provide additional information about which

workers may be at higher risk for exposure and infection. Although COVID-19 outbreaks have been well documented in certain industries, including health care, corrections, and meat processing, ^{5–8} less information is available about outbreaks in other types of potentially high-risk workplaces, and limited comprehensive information is available about which types of workplaces have been most affected by COVID-19 outbreaks. This type of information could help direct prevention efforts such as workplacespecific guidance, nonpharmaceutical interventions, and workplace- or industrytargeted vaccination campaigns.

In California, home to both the largest population and the highest total number of COVID-19 cases of any US state,⁹ employer reporting of workplace COVID-19 outbreaks is mandated under a state law that became effective January 1, 2021. The law also requires the California Department of Public Health (CDPH) to publicly report numbers of outbreaks and outbreakassociated cases by industry.¹⁰ Using these statewide data on COVID-19 outbreaks, as well as outbreak data reported by local health departments in 2020, we sought to describe which industries have experienced the highest burden

of COVID-19 outbreaks during the pandemic. We also sought to describe temporal trends in COVID-19 outbreaks and characterize demographics of outbreakassociated cases.

METHODS

We analyzed all confirmed COVID-19 outbreaks reported to CDPH as of September 27, 2021, in which onset occurred between January 1, 2020, and August 31, 2021.

Outbreak Definitions and Reporting

Outbreak definitions vary by setting. In non-health care workplaces, CDPH defines an outbreak as 3 or more probable or confirmed COVID-19 cases within a 14-day period among people who are epidemiologically linked in the setting, are from different households, and are not identified as close contacts of each other in any other case investigation.¹¹ Separate definitions apply to health care workplaces; for example, in long-term care facilities, an outbreak is defined as 1 or more facility-acquired cases in a resident.¹²

Potential outbreaks are reported to local health departments (LHDs) by employers or facilities; LHDs may also identify outbreaks via individual case investigations and contact tracing. During 2020, requirements for employers to report outbreaks to LHDs varied by type of workplace and jurisdiction. Since January 1, 2021, however, California law has required non-health care employers to report to their LHD when they identify 3 or more cases of COVID-19 among workers in a workplace within a 14-day period; separate reporting requirements apply to health care facilities. Once notified by an employer, LHDs investigate to determine whether the reported cases constitute an outbreak according to the specified CDPH outbreak definitions. LHDs then report confirmed outbreaks to CDPH via established electronic reporting systems, as required by existing California regulations.¹³

Outbreak reports also include numbers of associated cases. Outbreakassociated cases may include workers as well as nonworkers present at the worksite, such as residents or patients in congregate residential or health care settings or students in educational settings. LHDs are asked to link patient records for outbreak-associated cases to outbreak reports in electronic reporting systems, although not all LHDs consistently do so. For outbreak-linked cases for which data were available, we analyzed demographic variables such as sex, age, and race/ethnicity. Because nonworker cases cannot be reliably distinguished from worker cases on the basis of information submitted by LHDs, we analyzed these demographic variables across all outbreak-associated cases reported to CDPH, including cases among both workers and nonworkers.

Industry Assignments and Incidence Calculations

A CDPH team trained in industry coding reviewed available information for individual outbreaks reported to CDPH, including location name, address, and LHD outbreak descriptions, and assigned each outbreak a 2012 US census 4-digit industry code.¹⁴ Each individual industry is also part of a larger industry sector (e.g., hospitals are an individual industry that is part of the health care and social assistance sector). Total numbers of reported outbreaks and outbreakassociated cases were calculated for each individual industry as well as each industry sector. Outbreak incidence by sector and individual industry was calculated by dividing numbers of reported outbreaks by numbers of establishments in each industry or sector. If a single facility reported more than 1 outbreak during the study period, each outbreak was counted separately (i.e., a single facility could be responsible for more than 1 outbreak in the data set).

Numbers of establishments were obtained from the California Employment Development Department's Quarterly Census of Employment and Wages and were calculated as the average numbers of establishments from the first through fourth quarters of 2020; 6-digit North American Industrial Classification System codes used by the **Employment Development Department** to classify establishments were crosswalked to US census industry codes. For a limited number of US census industry codes (0590, 0690, 1290, 2990, 3290, 3875, 3980, 4590, and 5590), no North American Industrial Classification System code is available that crosswalks directly to the specific 2012 US census industry code; these industries were therefore excluded from outbreak incidence calculations. (A total of 120 outbreaks and 1476 outbreak-associated cases occurred in these excluded industries. Among them, the "not specified food industries" category [census code 1290] included the most reported outbreaks [56] and outbreak-associated cases [1017].)

We also ranked industries according to their prevention indexes. The prevention index is a tool that can be used, alongside other considerations, to prioritize occupational health and safety interventions. As described elsewhere, we calculated prevention indexes by AJPH

ranking industries according to outbreak count and outbreak incidence and dividing the sum of the count and incidence ranks by 2; this produced a prevention index for each industry, with lower prevention indexes corresponding to a higher priority for intervention.¹⁵ We rank ordered individual industries by prevention index values (with rank 1 as the highest priority).

RESULTS

Local health departments reported to CDPH 19893 COVID-19 outbreaks and 300379 outbreak-associated cases in which onset occurred between January 1, 2020, and August 31, 2021; this corresponded to an incidence of 12.2 outbreaks per 1000 establishments. An additional 489 outbreaks were reported to CDPH but were excluded because of insufficient information to assign an industry code (281) or because they occurred in homeless encampments, a nonoccupational setting (208). Outbreak-associated cases represented 7.0% of COVID-19 cases reported in California during this period.

A total of 9513 outbreaks (47.8%) and 164 659 outbreak-associated cases (54.8%) were reported in the health care and social assistance sector (Table 1). Other sectors with high percentages of outbreaks included retail trade (8.6%), manufacturing (7.9%), and accommodation and food services (7.3%). The sector with the highest overall incidence of reported outbreaks (78.1 outbreaks per 1000 establishments) was public administration, which includes correctional facilities and public safety establishments such as police and fire services.

Among individual industries in the health care and social assistance sector (Table 2), percentages and outbreak incidence values were highest in residential care facilities (22.8% of all

TABLE 1— COVID-19 Outbreaks and Outbreak-Associated Cases, by Industry Sector: California, January2020-August 2021

Industry Sector ^a	No. of Reported Outbreaks (%)	No. of Outbreak-Associated Cases (%)	Mean No. of Outbreak-Associated Cases per Outbreak	Outbreak Incidence (per 1000 Establishments)
Health care and social assistance	9 513 (47.8)	164 659 (54.8)	17.3	14.8
Retail trade	1 706 (8.6)	16 201 (5.4)	9.5	15.9
Manufacturing	1 576 (7.9)	22 570 (7.5)	14.3	35.7
Accommodation and food services	1 461 (7.3)	9 423 (3.1)	6.4	16.4
Educational services	1 224 (6.2)	10 333 (3.4)	8.4	35.1
Public administration	954 (4.8)	41 218 (13.7)	43.2	78.1
Transportation and warehousing	689 (3.5)	13 356 (4.4)	19.4	21.7
Construction	499 (2.5)	3 874 (1.3)	7.8	5.7
Other services, except public administration	447 (2.2)	3 451 (1.1)	7.7	4.5
Wholesale trade	305 (1.5)	3 463 (1.2)	11.4	4.7
Professional, scientific, and technical services	263 (1.3)	1 598 (0.5)	6.1	1.6
Real estate and rental and leasing	256 (1.3)	1 751 (0.6)	6.8	4.2
Administrative and support and waste management services	218 (1.1)	1 553 (0.5)	7.1	3.8
Agriculture, forestry, fishing, and hunting	215 (1.1)	2 679 (0.9)	12.5	13.3
Finance and insurance	187 (0.9)	1 109 (0.4)	5.9	3.5
Arts, entertainment, and recreation	176 (0.9)	1 744 (0.6)	9.9	5.8
Utilities	85 (0.4)	450 (0.1)	5.3	52.4
Information	69 (0.3)	470 (0.2)	6.8	2.3
Management of companies and enterprises	31 (0.2)	313 (0.1)	10.1	6.5
Mining, quarrying, and oil and gas extraction	15 (0.1)	88 (0.0)	5.9	19.1
Military	4 (0.0)	76 (0.0)	19.0	25.3
Total	19 893	300 379	15.1	12.2

^aIndustry sectors are listed in descending order of number of reported outbreaks.

Industry	US Census Industry Code	No. of Reported Outbreaks ^a	No. of Outbreak- Associated Cases	No. of Industry Establishments ^b	Outbreak Incidence (per 1000 Establishments)	Prevention Index Ranking ^c
Residential care facilities, except skilled nursing facilities	8290	4518	52 410	8300	544.4	2
Skilled nursing facilities	8270	2 585	91120	1979	1 306.4	1
Restaurants and other food services	8680	1 291	7 821	78935	16.4	32
Elementary and secondary schools	7860	963	6 137	16086	59.9	6
Justice, public order, and safety activities	9470	696	39166	3357	207.3	5
Community food and housing and emergency services	8380	654	5 508	1538	425.0	£
Hospitals	8190	581	8 486	1422	408.6	4
Grocery stores	4970	501	3 772	10782	46.5	18
Construction	0770	499	3874	87451	5.7	61
Child day care services	8470	474	2 604	8789	53.9	16
Warehousing and storage	6390	327	7 828	2308	141.7	7
Automobile dealers	4670	267	2 342	3452	77.3	8
Department stores and discount stores	5380	266	2 834	978	272.0	Q
Outpatient care centers	8090	262	1 583	5949	44.0	20
Real estate	7070	222	1 570	54104	4.1	71
Colleges, universities, and professional schools, including junior colleges	7870	217	3 858	4999	43.4	25
Individual and family services	8370	215	1 691	531624	0.4	124
Religious organizations	9160	193	1611	3 0 8 7	62.5	15
Building material and supplies dealers	4870	179	1 813	4030	44.4	21
Crop production	0170	169	2 126	8568	19.7	36
Traveler accommodation	8660	141	1 322	6399	22.0	33
Miscellaneous general merchandise stores	5390	135	2 482	2949	45.8	24
Other amusement, gambling, and recreation industries	8590	135	929	9283	14.5	43
Medical equipment and supplies manufacturing	3960	127	1 487	1811	70.1	14
Bus service and urban transit	6180	118	891	1503	78.5	10
101 OF Lateration and annula scintral PC of T state	10 المحد مدامديطينية المقد					

^bData on numbers of establishments by industry were obtained from the California Employment Development Department Quarterly Census of Employment and Wages and calculated as the average ^alf a single facility reported more than 1 outbreak during the study period, each outbreak was counted separately (i.e., a single facility might be responsible for more than 1 outbreak in the data set). number of establishments from the first through the fourth quarter of 2020.

^cPrevention indexes were calculated as the average of the count rank and the incidence rank; the numbers shown here represent prevention index rankings among all individual industries. A lower numeric prevention index ranking indicates an industry with a higher priority for intervention.

AJPH August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

1184 Research Peer Reviewed Heinzerling et al.

AJPH August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

outbreaks; 544 outbreaks per 1000 establishments), skilled nursing facilities (13.0%; 1306 per 1000), community food and housing and emergency services, including homeless shelters (3.3%; 425 per 1000), and hospitals (2.9%; 409 per 1000). Among individual retail industries, outbreak percentages were highest in grocery stores (2.5% of all outbreaks; 47 per 1000) and department and discount stores (1.3%; 272 per 1000). Restaurants, part of the accommodation and food services sector, had the third-highest percentage of outbreaks of any individual industry (6.5%; 16 per 1000).

Seventy-three percent of outbreaks involved 10 or fewer associated cases: the median was 5 cases per outbreak (interquartile range = 3-11). Although most outbreaks were small, 389 (2%) involved more than 100 associated cases. Larger outbreaks were observed in certain congregate living settings where cases occurred among workers as well as residents, as evidenced by higher mean numbers of outbreakassociated cases in those settings. Examples include the justice, public order, and safety activities industry, which includes correctional facilities (mean of 56.3 cases per outbreak), and skilled nursing facilities (35.3 cases per outbreak). Mean numbers of cases per outbreak were also high in certain manufacturing industries such as ship and boat building (55.7 cases per outbreak), cut and sew apparel manufacturing (33.0 cases per outbreak), and animal slaughtering and processing (32.5 cases per outbreak).

The 5 industries with the highest prevention index rankings were skilled nursing facilities, residential care facilities, community food and housing and emergency services, hospitals, and justice, public order, and safety activities (Table 2). Several manufacturing industries not included in Table 2 because of lower total numbers of outbreaks had high prevention index rankings as a result of their higher outbreak incidence levels; these industries included animal slaughtering and processing (182 per 1000; prevention index rank = 11), aerospace products and parts manufacturing (555 per 1000; rank = 12), fruit and vegetable preserving and specialty food manufacturing (134 per 1000; rank = 13), and seafood and other miscellaneous foods manufacturing (70 per 1000; rank = 17).

Case-level information was available for 162 207 (54.0%) outbreakassociated cases. The availability of case-level data varied across industry sectors and was lowest in the information (32.6%), wholesale trade (32.9%), and construction (34.8%) sectors and highest in the public administration sector (82.4%).

Among outbreak-associated cases with available information, 84653 of 159351 (53.1%) cases occurred among men and 82 523 of 162 104 (50.9%) among individuals 18 to 49 years of age (Table A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org). Race/ethnicity information was missing for 24.8% of cases with available case-level data and 59.4% of cases overall. Among cases with available information, the distribution by race and ethnicity varied across industry sectors (Table 3; Figure A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www. ajph.org); for example, Latino people were most highly represented in the agriculture sector (84.2% of cases), whereas Asian people were most highly represented in the real estate sector (16.6%) and Black people in the public administration sector (13.2%).

The largest numbers of reported outbreaks occurred during November 2020 to January 2021, coinciding with California's winter 2020–2021 COVID-19 surge; the highest monthly number (21.0% of all outbreaks) was reported in December 2020. Outside of the winter surge, the highest numbers of monthly outbreaks during the study period were seen in July and August 2021 (5.7% and 6.9% of all outbreaks, respectively), coinciding with an increase in overall COVID-19 cases associated with the Delta variant.

During most months, the highest numbers of outbreaks were reported in residential care facilities and skilled nursing facilities; however, reported outbreaks were highest in elementary and secondary schools in April (34.8%) and May (30.5%) 2021 and in August 2021 (34.9%) (Figure 1; Table B, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph. org). Overall, the percentage of outbreaks reported in the health care and social assistance sector decreased in 2021 (40.5%) relative to 2020 (52.0%); the percentages of outbreaks remained stable in most other sectors with the exception of educational services, which increased from 2.9% of reported outbreaks in 2020 to 11.8% in 2021 (Table C, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org).

DISCUSSION

We identified nearly 20 000 COVID-19 outbreaks reported in California from the beginning of the pandemic through August 2021. These outbreaks occurred across industry sectors, with the most outbreaks and outbreak-associated cases reported in the health care and social assistance sector, which includes

nary	
ia, Jaı	
liforn	
or: Ca	
Secto	
ustry	
bul to	
ises, t	
-19 Cã	
OVID	
ated (
ssoci	
eak-A	
Outbr	
With	
duals	
ndivid	
ty of I	
thnici	
ace/E	2021
ية ا	ugust
LE M	120-AI
AB	20

Industry Sector	Latino, No. (%)	White, No. (%)	Asian, No. (%)	Black, No. (%)	Other, ^a No. (%)	Unknown, No. (%)
Health care and social assistance ($n = 85766$)	16 066 (18.7)	27 158 (31.7)	9477 (11.0)	5 389 (6.3)	8 643 (10.1)	19 033 (22.2)
Public administration ($n = 33.954$)	7 868 (23.2)	4 627 (13.6)	545 (1.6)	2 274 (6.7)	1 830 (5.4)	16 810 (49.5)
Manufacturing (n = 8 228)	4 339 (52.7)	973 (11.8)	1 063 (12.9)	153 (1.9)	793 (9.6)	907 (11.0)
Retail trade (n = 7491)	3 587 (47.9)	1 707 (22.8)	476 (6.4)	242 (3.2)	787 (10.5)	692 (9.2)
Educational services $(n = 5.303)$	1 598 (30.1)	2 029 (38.3)	261 (4.9)	236 (4.5)	575 (10.8)	604 (11.4)
Transportation and warehousing $(n = 5.203)$	2 505 (48.1)	784 (15.1)	421 (8.1)	336 (6.5)	606 (11.6)	551 (10.6)
Accommodation and food services ($n = 5008$)	2 469 (49.3)	1 275 (25.5)	247 (4.9)	147 (2.9)	439 (8.8)	431 (8.6)
Other services, except public administration $(n = 2390)$	919 (38.5)	762 (31.9)	214 (9.0)	53 (2.2)	232 (9.7)	210 (8.8)
Agriculture, forestry, fishing, and hunting $(n = 1.521)$	1 134 (74.6)	88 (5.8)	36 (2.4)	4 (0.3)	85 (5.6)	174 (11.4)
Construction (n = 1 349)	687 (50.9)	350 (25.9)	33 (2.4)	26 (1.9)	113 (8.4)	140 (10.4)
Arts, entertainment, and recreation $(n = 1.333)$	580 (43.5)	376 (28.2)	98 (7.4)	33 (2.5)	142 (10.7)	104 (7.8)
Wholesale trade (n = 1 141)	684 (59.9)	156 (13.7)	43 (3.8)	14 (1.2)	120 (10.5)	124 (10.9)
Administrative and support and waste management services $(n=844)$	532 (63.0)	101 (12.0)	34 (4.0)	34 (4.0)	68 (8.1)	75 (8.9)
Real estate and rental and leasing $(n = 792)$	298 (37.6)	179 (22.6)	118 (14.9)	60 (7.6)	56 (7.1)	81 (10.2)
Professional, scientific, and technical services ($n = 739$)	257 (34.8)	226 (30.6)	79 (10.7)	17 (2.3)	72 (9.7)	88 (11.9)
Finance and insurance $(n = 514)$	196 (38.1)	137 (26.7)	30 (5.8)	12 (2.3)	59 (11.5)	80 (15.6)
Utilities (n = 245)	90 (36.7)	76 (31.0)	4 (1.6)	12 (4.9)	31 (12.7)	32 (13.1)
Information (n = 153)	80 (52.3)	31 (20.3)	13 (8.5)	7 (4.6)	14 (9.2)	8 (5.2)
Management of companies and enterprises ($n = 137$)	71 (51.8)	23 (16.8)	8 (5.8)	3 (2.2)	12 (8.8)	20 (14.6)
Military ($n = 60$)	8 (13.3)	9 (15.0)	1 (1.7)	1 (1.7)	1 (1.7)	40 (66.7)
Mining, quarrying, and oil and gas extraction ($n = 36$)	15 (41.7)	11 (30.6)	0 (0.0)	0 (0:0)	1 (2.8)	9 (25.0)

Note. Information is shown for all outbreak-associated cases for which case-level data were available (54% of cases); the percentage of cases with case-level data available varied by sector. See Figure A for data visualization.

^alıcıludes Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander, American Indian/Alaska Native, other, and multirace.



FIGURE 1— COVID-19 Outbreaks in Top Industries Over Time: California, March 2020–August 2021

Note. Shown are the 7 industries with the highest total numbers of outbreaks. See Table B (available as a supplement to the online version of this article at https://www.ajph.org) for the data underlying this figure. Data for January and February 2020 are excluded because of low numbers of outbreaks (9 reported outbreaks with onset in January and 4 reported outbreaks in February).

residential care facilities and skilled nursing facilities. These known high-risk settings have been the focus of significant public health interventions during the COVID-19 pandemic, including setting-specific guidance and consultation, an emphasis on personal protective equipment and other protective measures, and early prioritization for vaccination.

However, our study also highlights additional industries with high counts and a high incidence of COVID-19 outbreaks such as restaurants and retail and manufacturing industries, where employees continued to report to work during the pandemic and had publicfacing roles or worked in close proximity to others. Although these industries may have received less attention, their elevated burden of COVID-19 outbreaks merits intervention, including development of industry-specific strategies for outbreak prevention and response; specific outreach to workers and labor unions, employers and trade associations, and local health departments in areas where these industries are concentrated; and targeted vaccination campaigns. Residential care facilities, skilled nursing facilities, and correctional facilities ranked highly in terms of both outbreak counts and incidence in California and require ongoing public health attention and intervention. These settings are known to involve a high risk of COVID-19 outbreaks owing to their vulnerable resident populations, frequent close contact between residents and staff, movement of residents and staff between facilities, and other factors.¹⁶ These are also congregate settings where nonworkers are present and often account for a significant proportion of cases. Although high

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

AJPH
outbreak case counts in these settings may therefore overestimate COVID-19 incidence rates among workers, they nonetheless likely result in an increased occupational risk of COVID-19 exposure. Health care facilities have also been subject to outbreak reporting mandates since early in the pandemic and have lower thresholds in terms of the number of cases required to be considered an outbreak; both of these factors may have led to increased numbers of reported outbreaks in these settings relative to others.

In addition to the known high-risk settings just discussed, we also identified other industries with high proportions of reported outbreaks. Given that prevention strategies are likely to differ across industries, such industries may require both additional prevention efforts and additional investigation of which interventions may be most effective in those specific settings. One such industry is the restaurant industry, which had the third-highest outbreak count of any individual industry. This corresponded to a relatively low outbreak incidence, likely as a result of the high number of establishments in this industry, but the large number of workers and workplaces potentially affected nonetheless warrant prioritization. In addition, many restaurants were closed for in-person dining in California during portions of the pandemic, which may have contributed to lower outbreak rates. As restaurants reopen, workers remain vulnerable to COVID-19 exposure from coworkers as well as from members of the public.

Several additional industries and sectors had high outbreak counts and incidence levels. The manufacturing and retail trade sectors each represented around 8% of all outbreaks reported to CDPH. These sectors have also been identified as high risk in other jurisdictions; in reports from Utah, Wisconsin, and Los Angeles, both manufacturing and retail ranked highly in numbers of COVID-19 outbreaks among non-health care, noncongregate settings during portions of 2020.^{4,17,18} Within the retail trade sector in California, several individual industries had high outbreak counts, incidence levels, and prevention index rankings, including grocery stores, department and discount stores, and automobile dealers, all workplaces where employees are likely to come into close, frequent contact with other employees as well as with members of the public.

Within the manufacturing sector, fewer individual industries ranked highly in outbreak counts, likely because of smaller industry sizes, but many had high outbreak incidence levels and prevention index rankings. Examples include several food processing industries such as animal slaughtering and processing, fruit and vegetable preserving, and seafood manufacturing, which have been documented settings of large COVID-19 outbreaks in numerous jurisdictions.^{8,19} High outbreak incidence levels were also seen in some nonfood manufacturing industries, in particular the aerospace manufacturing industry, which had the third-highest outbreak incidence of any individual industry.

Unlike workers in retail industries, workers in manufacturing industries are typically not public facing; most of these workers did, however, continue to report to work throughout the pandemic, typically in high-density workplaces where the risk of exposure to other workers with COVID-19 may be higher. Another industry with similar risk factors is the warehousing and storage industry, which had high outbreak counts, incidence levels, and prevention index rankings. Outbreak-associated cases reported to CDPH represented 7% of COVID-19 cases in California; this finding was comparable to the percentage of cases associated with outbreaks in a Seattle report (5%) but lower than the percentage identified as outbreak associated in Utah (12%) and Wisconsin (18%).^{4,18,20} The true number of outbreak-associated cases is likely higher than the number reported to CDPH, as not all cases associated with an outbreak are identified as such and additional cases identified after the initial outbreak report are not consistently reported to CDPH.

Some demographic groups—in particular, communities of color and those of lower socioeconomic status—have been disproportionately affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, and the overrepresentation of these groups in certain essential industries and occupations may play a role in these disparities.^{21,22} In Utah, for example, Hispanic and non-White individuals represent 24% of the state's workforce but were found to make up 73% of workplace outbreakassociated cases.⁴ In our outbreak data, the distribution of outbreak-associated cases among racial and ethnic groups was similar to the overall distribution of the state's population; however, there were variations in the distribution of outbreak-associated cases by race and ethnicity across industry sectors.

For instance, in several sectors with high numbers of outbreaks, including manufacturing, retail, accommodation and food services, and transportation and warehousing, more than 50% of outbreak-associated cases with race/ ethnicity information available involved Latino individuals. Given that Latino people have been disproportionately represented among COVID-19 cases and fatalities in California,^{21,23} these findings highlight occupational factors and enhanced workplace protections as a potential avenue for addressing disparities.

These demographic trends in our outbreak-associated case data should, however, be interpreted with caution. Race and ethnicity information was missing or unknown for nearly 60% of cases, and the amount of missing data varied across industry sectors. In addition, outbreak-associated cases included workers as well as nonworkers, so the demographic trends described here may not represent demographic trends among workers, particularly in certain settings with larger numbers of nonworkers present such as health care, correctional, and educational settings. Nonetheless, our findings as well as those of earlier reports indicate that public health interventions should continue to target industries with high proportions of workers from disproportionately affected groups and should be culturally and linguistically appropriate and informed by worker demographics. In addition, efforts should be made to improve collection and reporting of key demographic variables in outbreak data.

Numbers of reported outbreaks over time over time largely paralleled overall trends in COVID-19 cases in California, with the highest numbers of outbreaks seen during California's winter 2020-2021 COVID-19 surge and a July and August 2021 increase in outbreaks alongside an overall increase in cases associated with the Delta variant. For the most part, the distribution of COVID-19 outbreaks across industries remained stable over time. One exception was elementary and secondary schools, which experienced few outbreaks in the early months of the pandemic, when they remained largely closed, but were responsible for a larger proportion of outbreaks during periods

of 2021 when many California schools reopened for in-person learning.

Limitations

This report is subject to several additional limitations. Although a statewide requirement for non-health care employers to report outbreaks to LHDs has been in place since January 1, 2021, prior to that reporting requirements differed by local jurisdiction and by type of setting, which may have led to differential reporting across settings. The proportion of outbreaks reported in non-health care settings relative to health care settings increased from 2020 to 2021, which might suggest an increase in reporting following implementation of the statewide requirement; however, the proportions of outbreaks reported in most individual non-health care sectors, with the exception of educational services, remained relatively stable in 2020 and 2021. This year-to-year comparison should also be interpreted in the context of other changes over time; for example, closures in schools and other non-health care settings in 2020 and earlier availability of vaccination in health care and congregate settings may have led to fewer outbreaks in those settings relative to others.

In addition, although employers are required by law to report COVID-19 outbreaks, some may be unaware of or noncompliant with this requirement, which would lead to underestimation of outbreak incidence; it is also possible that consistency in reporting differs across industries. Furthermore, work arrangements in certain industries—for instance, industries with mobile or temporary workforces such as transportation or agriculture—might be less conducive to outbreak identification, which could lead to outbreak underreporting in those industries. CDPH outbreak data also rely on reports received from LHDs, and these local departments may have had limited resources to report outbreaks. Such limitations may have led to underestimated outbreak counts and incidence levels, particularly during COVID-19 surges.

We assigned industry codes on the basis of available information submitted by LHDs; misclassification may have occurred as a result of missing or inaccurate information. In addition, although many of the outbreaks included in our analysis occurred in settings where workers were present, some may have been nonoccupational; we were unable to distinguish workers from nonworkers in our outbreak data. This limitation precluded calculation of outbreak-associated case incidence levels among workers; because our outbreak incidence estimates did not account for numbers of workers per establishment, they may overestimate or underestimate the relative impact of workplace COVID-19 outbreaks on workers in industries with particularly large or small establishment sizes. Although prevention indexes incorporate data on burden of disease as well as disease risk, they do so with limited precision and should be used in the context of additional information and tools to prioritize interventions.

Finally, although outbreaks in our data set were classified by industry, we were unable to analyze COVID-19 incidence according to worker occupation. It is possible that increased risk of COVID-19 among certain occupational groups was not captured in our industry-based analysis.

Public Health Implications

Individual case investigations and contact tracing have formed the backbone of the response to COVID-19 in the United States but may not represent the most timely or complete methods for identifying COVID-19 workplace outbreaks, as workplace information is not always collected during individual case investigations and mechanisms may not exist for linking individual cases identified in the same workplace.²⁰ Furthermore, during the current phase of the pandemic, as public health departments transition away from universal case investigation and contact tracing,²⁴ employer reporting of workplace outbreaks can provide a mechanism for health departments to continue to identify higher-risk settings and target interventions.

An outbreak reporting mandate such as California's may help ensure that such reporting happens more consistently and enable more systematic tracking of where COVID-19 outbreaks are taking place. The resulting outbreak data can be used to categorize outbreaks by industry, as we have done in this report, and identify settings with high numbers and incidence levels of outbreaks and outbreak-associated cases. The use of outbreak data to direct prevention efforts, including workforce vaccination, can play an important role in the ongoing effort to combat the COVID-19 pandemic and in planning for future pandemic responses to protect the workers who are most at risk. AJPH

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

The authors are with the California Department of Public Health, Richmond. Matt Frederick, Elena Chan, Kathryn Gibb, Andrea Rodriguez, and Jessie Wong are also with the Public Health Institute, Oakland, CA.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Amy Heinzerling, MD, MPH, California Department of Public Health, Occupational Health Branch, 850 Marina Bay Parkway, Building P-3, Richmond, CA 94804 (e-mail: amy.heinzerling@cdph.ca.gov). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Heinzerling A, Nguyen A, Frederick M, et al. Workplaces most affected by COVID-19 outbreaks in California, January 2020–August 2021. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1180–1190. Acceptance Date: March 20, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306862

CONTRIBUTORS

A. Heinzerling, A. Nguyen, B. Materna, and S. Jain conceptualized the study. A. Nguyen, M. Frederick, E. Chan, K. Gibb, A. Rodriguez, and J. Wong prepared the data for analysis, and A. Heinzerling and A. Nguyen conducted the analysis. All of the authors contributed to interpretation of the analysis. A. Heinzerling drafted the article, and all authors provided critical feedback.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the California Department of Public Health. Kathryn Gibb, Andrea Rodriguez, and Jessie Wong were supported by Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) Cooperative Agreement for Emergency Response: Public Health Crisis Response (6 NU90TP922071-01-05) and the Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity for Infectious Disease cooperative agreement (6 NU50CK000539). Matt Frederick and Elena Chan were supported through a cooperative agreement with the CDC National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (U60-OH-008468-16).

We acknowledge members of the California Department of Public Health COVID-19 Response Team who contributed to outbreak data preparation, as well as local employers and health department staff in California who contributed COVID-19 outbreak data.

Note. The findings and conclusions in this article are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the views or opinions of the California Department of Public Health or the California Health and Human Services Agency.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors do not report any conflicts of interest.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

This study was determined by the California Health and Human Services Committee for the Protection of Human Subjects to be public health practice as opposed to research and was exempt from institutional review board review.

REFERENCES

 Chen Y-H, Glymour M, Riley A, et al. Excess mortality associated with the COVID-19 pandemic among Californians 18–65 years of age, by occupational sector and occupation: March through November 2020. *PLoS One.* 2021;16(6):e0252454. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0252454

- Hawkins D. Differential occupational risk for COVID-19 and other infection exposure according to race and ethnicity. *Am J Ind Med.* 2020; 63(9):817–820. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajim. 23145
- Mutambudzi M, Niedzwiedz C, Macdonald EB, et al. Occupation and risk of severe COVID-19: prospective cohort study of 120 075 UK Biobank participants. Occup Environ Med. 2021;78(5):307–314. https://doi.org/10.1136/oemed-2020-106731
- Bui DP, McCaffrey K, Friedrichs M, et al. Racial and ethnic disparities among COVID-19 cases in workplace outbreaks by industry sector—Utah, March 6–June 5, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(33):1133–1138. https://doi.org/10. 15585/mmwr.mm6933e3
- Arons MM, Hatfield KM, Reddy SC, et al. Presymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infections and transmission in a skilled nursing facility. *N Engl J Med.* 2020;382(22):2081–2090. https://doi.org/10. 1056/NEJMoa2008457
- Sanchez GV, Biedron C, Fink LR, et al. Initial and repeated point prevalence surveys to inform SARS-CoV-2 infection prevention in 26 skilled nursing facilities—Detroit, Michigan, March-May 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(27): 882–886. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm 6927e1
- Wallace M, Hagan L, Curran KG, et al. COVID-19 in correctional and detention facilities—United States, February-April 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(19):587–590. https://doi.org/ 10.15585/mmwr.mm6919e1
- Waltenburg M, Rose C, Victoroff T, et al. Coronavirus disease among workers in food processing, food manufacturing, and agriculture workplaces. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2021;27(1):243–249. https://doi. org/10.3201/eid2701.203821
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Trends in number of COVID-19 cases and deaths in the US reported to the CDC, by state/territory. Available at: https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-datatracker/#trends. Accessed September 28, 2021.
- California Legislature. Assembly Bill 685: COVID-19: imminent hazard to employees. Available at: https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient. xhtml?bill_id=201920200AB685. Accessed September 28, 2021.
- California Department of Public Health. Nonhealthcare congregate facility COVID-19 outbreak definitions and reporting guidance for local health departments. Available at: https://www.cdph.ca. gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/ OutbreakDefinitionandReportingGuidance.aspx. Accessed September 28, 2021.
- California Department of Public Health. All facilities letter 20-75.1: coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) outbreak investigation and reporting thresholds. Available at: https://www.cdph.ca. gov/Programs/CHCQ/LCP/Pages/AFL-20-75.aspx. Accessed September 28, 2021.
- California Code of Regulations 17 § 2502: Reports by Local Health Officer to State Department of Public Health. Available at: https://www. law.cornell.edu/regulations/california/17-CCR-Sec-2502. Accessed September 28, 2021.
- 14. US Census Bureau. 2012 industry code list. Available at: https://www2.census.gov/programs-

surveys/demo/guidance/industry-occupation/ census-2012-final-code-list.xls. Accessed September 28, 2021.

- Bonauto D, Silverstein B, Adams D, Foley M. Prioritizing industries for occupational injury and illness prevention and research, Washington State workers' compensation claims, 1999–2003. *J Occup Environ Med*. 2006;48(8):840–851. https:// doi.org/10.1097/01.jom.0000225062.88285.b3
- McMichael TM, Clark S, Pogosjans S, et al. COVID-19 in a long-term care facility—King County, Washington, February 27–March 9, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(12): 339–342. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm6912e1
- Contreras Z, Ngo V, Pulido M, et al. Industry sectors highly affected by worksite outbreaks of coronavirus disease, Los Angeles County, California, USA, March 19–September 30, 2020. Emerg Infect Dis. 2021;27(7):1769–1775. https://doi.org/ 10.3201/eid2707.210425
- Pray IW, Kocharian A, Mason J, Westergaard R, Meiman J. Trends in outbreak-associated cases of COVID-19—Wisconsin, March-November 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021; 70(4):114–117. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm7004a2
- Porter KA, Ramaswamy M, Koloski T, Castrodale L, McLaughlin J. COVID-19 among workers in the seafood processing industry: implications for prevention measures—Alaska, March–October 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021;70(17): 622–626. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm 7017a4
- Bonwitt J, Deya RW, Currie DW, et al. COVID-19 surveillance and investigations in workplaces—Seattle & King County, Washington, June 15–November 15, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021; 70(25):916–921. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm7025a3
- Garcia E, Eckel SP, Chen Z, Li K, Gilliland FD. COVID-19 mortality in California based on death certificates: disproportionate impacts across racial/ethnic groups and nativity. *Ann Epidemiol.* 2021;58:69–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. annepidem.2021.03.006
- Rossen LM, Branum AM, Ahmad FB, Sutton P, Anderson RN. Excess deaths associated with COVID-19, by age and race and ethnicity—United States, January 26–October 3, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(42):1522–1527. https:// doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6942e2
- 23. California Department of Public Health. Cases and deaths by ethnicity, gender, and age. Available at: https://covid19.ca.gov/state-dashboard/#ethnicity-gender-age. Accessed October 1, 2021.
- 24. Council of State and Territorial Epidemiologists. Public health agencies transitioning away from universal case investigation and contact tracing for individual cases of COVID-19. Available at: https:// www.naccho.org/blog/articles/joint-statementpublic-health-agencies-transitioning-away-fromuniversal-case-investigation-and-contact-tracingfor-individual-cases-of-covid-19. Accessed October 1, 2021.



Edited By: Madeline Sutton, MD, MPH; Jo A. Valentine, MSW; and William C. Jenkins, PhD, MS, MPH

This groundbreaking book provides a comprehensive historical prospective of the disproportionate burden of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs) among African Americans.Chapters that follow explore the context of HIV and STIs in African American communities and include discussions of sexuality and the roles of faith and spirituality in HIV and STI prevention efforts. Additional chapters provide insight into strategies, e.g., HIV testing, condom distribution and marketing campaigns, parentchild communication, effective clinical care and support, and partnerships, for addressing HIV and other STI-related health disparities within these communities. The book is a valuable resource for practitioners, scholars, clinicians, educators, providers, policy makers and students.



2016, 283 pp., soft cover ISBN: 978-0-87553-275-2 Order Online at www.aphabookstore.org



œ

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Community Health Worker Activities in Public Health Programs to Prevent Violence: Coding Roles and Scope

Colleen Barbero, PhD, MPPA, Abdul Hafeedh Bin Abdullah, CHW, BA, Noelle Wiggins, EdD, MSPH, Mariana Garrettson, PhD, Dean Jones, CHW, MSW, Angie S. Guinn, MPH, Candace Girod, MPH, Joivita Bradford, BA, and Ashley Wennerstrom, PhD, MPH

In multiple and related forms, violence is a serious public health issue with lasting impacts on health and wellness in the United States. Community health workers (CHWs) are frontline public health workers and trusted members of communities.

We aimed to analyze recent examples of CHW activities in violence prevention public health programs with a goal of informing future programs and research. We collected more than 300 documents published between 2010 and 2020 to identify public health programs to prevent violence including CHW activities. We used an iterative process to develop and apply a coding scheme to the CHW activities.

We identified 20 public health programs to prevent violence which included CHW activities. CHWs most often addressed community violence, youth violence, and family violence and played an average of 8 of 10 core roles per program. Fewer than a third (i.e., 6 programs) reported community-focused CHW activities to address upstream and structural determinants of health inequities. This first examination, to our knowledge, of the intersection of the CHW and violence prevention literature shows that CHWs have played many of their core roles in public health programs to address multiple forms of violence. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1191–1201. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306865)

n the United States, violence, in multiple, related forms, is a public health issue with lasting impacts on health and wellness.^{1,2} Social and structural marginalization can also position certain populations and communities to experience greater exposure to and risk of violence.³ For example, homicide is the leading cause of death for African American males aged 15 to 34 years.⁴ In addition, a study of Chicago neighborhoods in 2013 showed that Hispanic and Black youths were 74% and 112% more likely to be exposed to violence than White youths, respectively.⁵

Violence prevention can include intervention to avert violent events,⁶ as well as addressing the risk and protective factors (e.g., adverse childhood experiences, such as experiencing violence in the home or community) that contribute to multiple forms and intergenerational transmission of violence.^{7,8} Violence prevention also requires a focus on addressing the upstream and structural and intermediary determinants of inequities.⁹ According to the World Health Organization's (WHO's) *Framework for Action on Social Determinants of Health*, upstream determinants of health inequities include

structural mechanisms that generate stratification and social class divisions in the society and that define individual socioeconomic position and are rooted in the key institutions and processes of the socioeconomic and political context.^{9(p5)}

The intermediary determinants of inequities derive from the upstream and structural determinants and include factors such as material circumstances, psychosocial and behavioral factors, and the health and social service system.⁹ Lastly, the cross-cutting determinants (e.g., social cohesion and capital) are related to collective efficacy to modify upstream and structural determinants of inequities,¹⁰ such as structural racism,¹¹ and to prevent the inequities created by existing hierarchies.⁹

Analytic Essay Peer Reviewed Barbero et al.

1191

community health workers (CHWs) played a critical role during the COVID-19 pandemic,¹³ with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and Health Resources and Services Administration investing more than \$480 million in programs to engage CHWs in pandemic response efforts.^{14,15} The development of a national infrastructure to support CHW engagement in the public health response to COVID-19, along with an increased national focus on addressing violence, ^{16,17} has created a window of opportunity to support the natural extension of CHW roles to include violence prevention.

As a workforce with the recognized

potential to promote health equity,¹²

CHWs have existed in the United States since the 1950s, but they have been receiving increased attention as the workforce has become more professionalized.¹⁸ In 2009, just before federal policy included CHWs as a strategy for improving health outcomes, CHWs led the American Public Health Association (APHA) in creating a standard definition for a CHW that is widely accepted now in the field:

A community health worker is a frontline public health worker who is a trusted member of and/or has an unusually close understanding of the community served. This trusting relationship enables the worker to serve as a liaison/link/intermediary between health/social services and the community to facilitate access to services and improve the quality and cultural competence of service delivery. A community health worker also builds individual and community capacity by increasing health knowledge and self-sufficiency through a range of activities such as outreach, community education, informal

counseling, social support, and advocacy.19

During the past decade, CHWs' organizing and advocacy at the local, state, and national levels have further established a CHW professional identity, including creation of a national CHW association, and advanced workforce development through the development of core roles.^{20,21}

The CDC has supported CHW programs and research related to chronic disease prevention and management for more than a decade.¹² Systematic reviews during this time have also provided support for interventions engaging CHWs to prevent and manage chronic diseases.²² However, to date, the peer-reviewed literature has given little attention to the intersection of the topics of CHWs and violence prevention. We aimed to review recent published literature to identify and analyze examples of CHW activities related to violence prevention, including CHW activities to address upstream and structural and intermediary determinants of health inequities. We use gaps and limitations from our review to identify potential next steps for supporting CHW leadership in programs and research to prevent violence.

METHODS

In January 2021, our team of 9 authors, including 2 CHWs (A. H. B. A. and D. J.) with experience working in violence prevention, led by the CDC Division of Violence Prevention, consulted with 10 additional subject matter experts to conceptualize the topic, develop search terms, and define a document and program inclusion and exclusion process. We (the author team) searched PubMed, Medline, Scopus, PsycInfo,

and CINAHL for articles in English published between January 1, 2010, and December 31, 2020, by using the following terms: "community health worker," "promotora," "promotor," "community health representative," "violence interrupter," "violence prevention specialist," "violence intervention specialist," "violence prevention professional," "lay health worker," "community outreach worker," "community health advisor," "behavioral health aide," "village-based counselor," "street worker," and "youth worker" and "violence," "child abuse," "child maltreatment," "child neglect," "elder abuse," "elder maltreatment," "elder neglect," and "safety." We included titles of CHWs conducting violence interruption and outreach because subject matter experts reported that these workers have begun to identify with the APHA definition for a CHW and have connected with CHW organizations.

Figure 1 describes our document and program inclusion and exclusion process. After collecting the peer-reviewed literature, 2 authors (C. B. and N. W.) independently reviewed titles and available abstracts to identify documents that (1) described a public health program that had been implemented in the United States, (2) included at least 1 specific form of interpersonal violence prevention as a program focus (excluding treatment alone), and (3) reported at least 1 individual meeting the APHA definition for a CHW¹⁹ conducting activities relevant to the violence-prevention focus. Our focus on interpersonal violence included 8 forms of violence that occur between individuals, as defined by the CDC (Table A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at https://ajph.org), and excluded self-directed violence. After reviewing the list of included documents and



FIGURE 1— Inclusion and Exclusion of Documents and Public Health Programs to Prevent Violence Including Community Health Worker (CHW) Activities

programs, subject matter experts added documents and programs that were not identified through our literature search.

Lastly, we conducted Web searches using Google with the names of the included programs to identify supplemental documents. During this process, we determined that most of the identified programs did not have replications, except for the Cure Violence program. Because CHW activities were similar across these replications, we decided to analyze them as 1 program.²³

Coding Scheme Development

We collaboratively developed a coding scheme that could be applied to each program, using an iterative process to develop, test, and refine the coding scheme and develop consensus on the coding. We developed initial codes based on our review of the included literature and subject matter expert input. Next, one reviewer coded each program based on associated documents (Table B, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at https://ajph.org). At least 1 additional reviewer then examined the same documents and provided edits for the program's coding. The reviewers did not assign codes to programs for CHW activities that were not explicitly described. The first author (C. B.) coordinated communications about the coding among reviewers and ensured that changes to the coding process were applied to all the programs. We met 3 times to refine and review coding results together to ensure consistency and consensus and determine the format for presenting results.

Final Coding Scheme and Definitions

Tables 1 and 2 include the final coding scheme, and Table B includes the final

code definitions. Programs with CHW activities were coded for 8 forms of violence, 5 professional sectors, and 4 focus populations experiencing structural racism and historical trauma. On the basis of previous research,^{20,21} we also coded CHW activities in the programs for 10 CHW core roles, applying additional codes to identify the roles that could be focused on the community (i.e., community-focused activities), in addition to on individuals and families (i.e., community-based activities). Programs with identified communityfocused CHW roles were also coded for the focus of these roles on 6 types of upstream and structural and intermediary determinants of health inequities from the WHO Framework.⁹ Because upstream and structural determinants are expected to have the largest public health impact, we also documented program impacts related to upstream and structural determinants. All relevant codes within a category were

TABLE 1— Coding for Forms of Violence Addressed, Focus Populations, and Sectors Connected by Community Health Worker Activities in 20 Public Health Programs to Prevent Violence: January 1, 2010–December 31, 2020

Program	Form(s) of Violence	Focus Population(s)	Sector(s)		
Acción para la Salud	Community, family	Hispanic/Latinx	Community, health care, social service		
Cambodian Women's Group	Community, family	Asian American	Community, social service		
Capital Region Violence Prevention	Community, youth, firearm	Black/African American	Community, health care, social service, justice or legal		
Cure Violence	Community, youth, firearm	Black/African American	Community, health care, social service, justice or legal, education		
E-Responder	Community, youth, firearm	Black/African American, Hispanic/ Latinx	Community		
Family Health Advocate	Community, family, intimate partner	Black/African American	Community, health care, social service, justice or legal		
Family Spirit	Family, youth, child abuse or neglect	American Indian/Alaska Native	Community, health care, social service, education		
Family Wellness Warriors	Community, family, intimate partner, sexual, child abuse or neglect	American Indian/Alaska Native	Community, health care, social service, justice or legal		
Interconnections Project	Intimate partner	Black/African American	Community, health care, social service, justice or legal		
Lay Health Workers Enhancing Engagement for Parents	Family, child abuse or neglect, intimate partner	Hispanic/Latinx	Community, health care		
Líderes	Family, intimate partner	Hispanic/Latinx	Community, social service		
Phoenix TRUCE	Community, youth, firearm	Hispanic/Latinx	Community, health care, social service, justice or legal, education		
Prescription for Hope	iption for Hope Community, youth, firearm		Community, health care, social service, justice or legal, education		
Proyecto Interconexiones	Family, intimate partner	Hispanic/Latinx	Community, health care, social service		
Safe Spaces	aces Family, intimate partner, sexual		Community, health care, social service		
SAFER Latinos	Community, youth, firearm	Hispanic/Latinx	Community, social service, education		
Special Kids Achieving Their Everything	Family, intimate partner, child abuse or neglect	Hispanic/Latinx	Community, health care, social service, education		
Striving to Reduce Violence Everywhere (Multnomah County 2016)	Community, youth, firearm	Black/African American, Hispanic/ Latinx	Community, school, social service, health care		
We Are Health Movement	Community, youth	Black/African American	Community, social service		
Wrap Around Project	Community, youth, firearm	Black/African American, Hispanic/ Latinx	Community, social service, health care, justice or legal, education		

applied for each program. For example, a program could include CHW activities aimed at addressing multiple forms of violence.

Coding Analysis

To aggregate the coding across programs, we counted the number of programs with each code and, for each category, averaged the number of codes per program. Program coding results are provided in Tables 1 and 2.

TABLE 2— Coding for Community Health Worker (CHW) Core Roles and Intermediary and Upstream and Structural Determinants of Health Inequities Addressed by CHW Activities in 20 Public Health Programs to Prevent Violence: January 1, 2010–December 31, 2020

Program	CHW Core Role(s)	Intermediary Determinant(s)	Upstream and Structural Determinant(s)		
Acción para la Salud	Cultural mediation, health education, social support, capacity (I & C), assessments (I & C), outreach, advocacy (I & C), research and evaluation	Material circumstances, psychosocial or behavioral, health and social systems, collective efficacy	Socioeconomic or political context		
Cambodian Women's Group	Cultural mediation, social support, capacity (l & C), assessments (l & C), outreach, research and evaluation	ediation, social support, (I & C), assessments (I & C), h, research and evaluation h research and h research an			
Capital Region Violence Prevention	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), direct service, outreach, research and evaluation	I mediation, health education, care None identified dination, social support, capacity lirect service, outreach, research evaluation			
Cure Violence	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I & C), direct service, assessments (I & C), outreach, advocacy (I & C), research and evaluation	ural mediation, health education, care oordination, social support, capacity & C), direct service, assessments & C), outreach, advocacy (I & C), esearch and evaluation			
E-Responder	Cultural mediation, health education, social support, capacity (l), direct service, assessments (l), outreach, research and evaluation	None identified	None identified		
Family Health Advocate	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), direct service, assessments (I), outreach, advocacy (I), research and evaluation	None identified	None identified		
Family Spirit	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), assessments (I), research and evaluation	None identified	None identified		
Family Wellness Warriors	Cultural mediation, health education, social support, direct services, capacity (I & C), outreach, advocacy (I & C), research and evaluation	Psychosocial or behavioral, health and social systems, collective efficacy	Socioeconomic or political context		
Interconnections Project	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), assessments (I), direct service, research and evaluation	None identified	None identified		
Lay Health Workers Enhancing Engagement for Parents	Ith Workers Enhancing gement for Parents (I), direct service, outreach, research and evaluation		None identified		
Líderes	Cultural mediation, health education, social support, capacity (I), outreach, advocacy (I), research and evaluation	None identified	None identified		
Phoenix TRUCE	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I & C), direct service, assessments (I & C), outreach, research and evaluation	Psychosocial or behavioral, collective efficacy	None identified		
Prescription for Hope	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), assessments (I), direct services, outreach, research and evaluation	None identified	None identified		
Proyecto Interconexiones	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), direct service, research and evaluation	None identified None identified			

TABLE 2— Continued

Program	CHW Core Role(s)	Intermediary Determinant(s)	Upstream and Structural Determinant(s)	
Safe Spaces	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I & C), assessments (I & C), outreach, research and evaluation	Material circumstances, psychosocial or behavioral, health and social systems, collective efficacy	None identified	
SAFER Latinos	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), direct service, assessments (I), outreach, advocacy (I), research and evaluation	None identified	None identified	
Special Kids Achieving Their Everything	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), direct service, assessments (I)	None identified	None identified	
Striving to Reduce Violence Everywhere (Multnomah County 2016)	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I & C), direct service, assessments (I & C), outreach, advocacy (I & C), research and evaluation	Material circumstances, psychosocial or behavioral, health and social systems, collective efficacy	Socioeconomic or political context, socioeconomic position	
We Are Health Movement	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I & C), direct service, assessments (I & C), outreach, advocacy (I), research and evaluation	Psychosocial or behavioral, collective efficacy	Socioeconomic or political context, socioeconomic position	
Wrap Around Project	Cultural mediation, health education, care coordination, social support, capacity (I), direct service, assessments (I), outreach, advocacy (I), research and evaluation	None identified	None identified	

Notes. C = community-focused; I = individual- or family-focused.

Table 3 provides results from the analysis of the coding.

RESULTS

From the literature, 18 public health programs to prevent violence including CHW activities were identified (Figure 1). Subject matter experts added 2 programs, for a total of 20 identified public health programs to prevent violence including CHW activities.

Forms of Violence, Sectors, and Populations

Table 1 includes the coding for forms of violence addressed, focus populations, and professional sectors connected by CHW activities for each of the 20 identified programs. Our analysis of this coding found that CHWs addressed an average of 3 forms of violence, 3 sectors, and 1 population per program (Table 3). In addition, CHWs most often addressed community violence (13 programs), youth violence (10 programs), and family violence (10 programs). Community violence occurs between individuals who are unrelated, generally takes place outside the home, and can include youth violence.¹ Family violence includes a range of violence that can occur in families, including intimate partner violence, child abuse, and elder abuse by caregivers and others.² Table A includes these and other definitions for the 8 forms of violence coded.

CHWs in the identified programs worked most often with the community sector (in all 20 programs), social service sector (18 programs), and health care sector (15 programs). CHWs in these programs worked with Black/African American (10 programs), Latinx/ Hispanic (10 programs), American Indian/Alaska Native (2 programs), and Asian American (1 program) populations (Tables 1 and 3).

Community Health Worker Core Roles

Table 2 includes the coding for CHW core roles and intermediary and upstream and structural determinants of health inequities addressed by CHW activities for each of the 20 programs. Table A also includes a definition for each CHW core role included in Tables 2 and 3. Programs reported an average of 8 of the 10 CHW core roles, with 6 of the 20 programs reporting all 10 roles

TABLE 3— Analysis of Coding for Community Health Worker (CHW) Activities in 20 Public Health Programs to Prevent Violence: January 1, 2010–December 31, 2020

Code	No. of Programs Out of 20					
Forms of violence addressed by CHW activities						
Community violence	13					
Youth violence	10					
Family violence	10					
Firearm violence	8					
Intimate partner violence	8					
Child abuse or neglect	4					
Sexual violence	2					
Elder abuse or neglect	0					
CHW core roles reflec	ted in CHW activities					
Cultural mediation	20					
Social support	20					
Capacity building	20					
Individual ^a	12					
Community ^b	8					
Research and evaluation	19					
Health education	19					
Outreach	16					
Assessment	16					
Individual ^a	9					
Community ^b	7					
Direct service	15					
Care coordination	14					
Advocacy	9					
Individual ^a	5					
Community ^b	4					
Sectors involved in	the CHW activities					
Community	20					
Social service	18					
Health care	15					
Justice or legal	8					
Education	7					
Populations that were th	e focus of CHW activities					
Black/African American	10					
Hispanic/Latinx American	10					
American Indian/Alaska Native	2					
Asian American	1					
Upstream and structural and intermediary determinants addressed by community-focused CHW activities						
Intermediary determinants 8						
Psychosocial or behavioral	8					
Collective efficacy	8					
Health and social systems	6					

Continued

(Table 3). CHWs' cultural mediation, social support, and capacity building roles were seen in all the programs (Tables 2 and 3). For example, these roles were reported for the Prescription for Hope program, in which culturally familiar support specialists helped to facilitate initiation of social services by accompanying participants to appointments and mentoring youth participants.²⁴ As another example, in the SAFER Latinos program, social pro*motores* and peer advocates recruited from the community and schools provided one-on-one support to youths and parents, helped improve communication between families and the school system, and facilitated referrals to academic, job preparation, and other services through the program's "drop-in" community center.²⁵

In addition, CHWs participated in research and evaluation in 19 of the 20 programs (Tables 2 and 3). For example, in the Safe Spaces, Acción para la Salud, and Cambodian Women's Group programs, CHWs contributed to program design and measurement through a community-based participatory research approach.^{26–28} CHWs also provided culturally appropriate health education in 19 programs (Tables 2 and 3). For example, in the Family Spirit program, bilingual American Indian paraprofessionals delivered a parenting curriculum to adolescent mothers in their homes.²⁹ CHWs provided assessments, direct services, and care coordination in 16, 15, and 14 of the programs, respectively (Tables 2 and 3). For example, all 3 of these roles were reported for the Wrap Around Project, a hospital-based program in which violence intervention specialists provided violently injured patients with one-on-one case management, based on an initial risk assessment, including

TABLE 3— Continued

Code	No. of Programs Out of 20		
Material circumstances	5		
Upstream and structural determinants	6		
Socioeconomic or political context	6		
Socioeconomic position	3		

^aCHW activities reflecting this role focused on individuals and families only.

^bCHW activities reflecting this role focused on the community, in addition to individuals and families.

mental health services, employment opportunities, and guidance to other resources.³⁰

The CHW advocacy role was reported the least, by 9 of the 20 programs (Tables 2 and 3). CHW activities involving community-focused capacity building, assessments, and advocacy were reported by 8, 7, and 4 programs, respectively (Table 3). Acción para la Salud offers an example of a program reporting all 3 of CHWs' communityfocused roles. The CHWs in this program used client encounter forms to assess and identify problems to discuss in community forums, developed and implemented policy action projects that included community coalition building and mobilization, and advocated for community needs with policymakers.²⁷

Intermediary Determinants

Eight of the 20 programs reported that CHWs conducted community-focused activities to address psychosocial or behavioral factors and collective efficacy (Tables 2 and 3). For example, CHWs in the Striving to Reduce Youth Violence Everywhere (STRYVE) Multnomah County program provided training to community members to articulate violence as a public health problem.³¹ In the Cure Violence program, the CHWs facilitated meetings with community members to help shift community norms around violence.²³ In the We Are Health Movement program, the CHWs participated in consciousness raising, a first step in community advocacy.³²

In 6 of the 20 programs, communityfocused activities by CHWs aimed to have an impact on the health and social service system (Tables 2 and 3). For example, a CHW-led coalition focused on strategies for improving intimate partner violence services in the Safe Spaces program.²⁶ Five of the 20 programs reported community-focused activities conducted by CHWs to address the material circumstances in the community (Tables 2 and 3). For example, the CHW facilitating the Cambodian Women's Group engaged community members to develop a community garden.²⁸ As another example, CHWs in the STRYVE Multnomah County program improved the community environment by engaging youths in placemaking activities, including creating murals and peace poles.³¹

Upstream and Structural Determinants

In 6 of the 20 programs, CHWs led community-focused activities that helped to reveal upstream and structural determinants of inequities related to the socioeconomic or political context (Tables 2 and 3). For example, the CHW facilitator of the Cambodian Women's Group led discussions that identified generation gap, lack of education, unemployment or underemployment, trauma, poverty, and discrimination as key upstream and structural drivers of health and violence issues in the community.²⁸ Three of these 6 programs reported program impacts related to the socioeconomic or political context.^{23,31,33} First, in the Cure Violence program, the focus of programs was shifted from criminal justice to community health by obtaining new funding sources.²³ Second, in the STRYVE Multnomah County program, the CHW who was included in county-level meetings to improve policing in the community helped to identify a subjective and potentially discriminatory policing practice.³¹ The CHW then proposed a policy that would rely on data, which the county adopted.³¹ Third, the statewide implementation of the Family Wellness Warriors program, which is entirely led by the Native people of Alaska (including CHW "natural helpers"), was reported as leading directly to philosophical and policy changes in the health care, social service, judicial, educational, and correctional systems in Alaska.³³

Lastly, 3 of the 20 programs reported CHW community-focused activities and program impacts related to socioeconomic position.^{23,31,32} The We Are Health Movement and STRYVE Multnomah County programs reported that community members who attended the trainings were able to find permanent employment as CHWs.^{31,32} In addition, the Cure Violence program included community partner education efforts that helped lead to employment for community members at high risk for violence.²³

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

ЧЪН

DISCUSSION

This first examination of the intersection of the CHW and violence-prevention literature shows that CHWs have played many of their core roles in public health programs to address multiple forms of violence. We also found examples of CHWs' community-focused roles^{20,21} applied to address upstream and structural determinants of health inequities,⁹ with several programs reporting impact.^{23,31–33}

Our analysis succeeded in revealing key gaps in the recent programmatic literature. While the CHWs in the 20 programs we reviewed most often addressed community, youth, and family violence, we saw that CHW activities reported in these programs less frequently focused specifically on child abuse or neglect, and none of the programs we reviewed provided CHWs with a specific focus on elder abuse or neglect (Tables 1 and 3). Also, despite the potential for community-focused activities to have upstream and structural impacts,^{9,10} most of the programs we identified only included CHWs providing community-based services to individuals and families (Tables 2 and 3). Finally, fewer than a third of the programs (i.e., 6 programs) reported community-focused CHW activities to address upstream and structural determinants of health inequities (Tables 2 and 3).

Limitations

Our review has 3 main limitations. First, we did not code for program outcomes in this analysis because these outcomes could not be directly attributed to the CHW roles and activities we analyzed. This attribution issue is a common limitation in CHW program evaluations and systematic reviews.²⁰ A second limitation was our collection of mostly published literature. A third limitation is that our search included only the most widely used titles of CHWs, along with titles of the specific community-based violence intervention and prevention workers who we were aware had a preexisting connection with the CHW profession.

Our results and limitations suggest next steps to improve programs and research. The opportunity to combine CHW and community violence prevention is salient given the current context.¹⁵ However, public health programs may currently be missing opportunities for CHWs to address the increases in child and elder abuse and neglect seen during the pandemic.^{34,35} The programs we identified that specifically focused on child abuse and neglect tended to include multigenerational behavioral interventions.^{29,33} Strategies focusing on the primary prevention of adverse childhood experiences through community-focused activities (e.g., affecting policies, cultural norms, and social norms) could also help to prevent child and elder abuse and neglect and other forms of violence.7,8

A logical next step after this review could be a scan and analysis of a wider breadth of unpublished program reports detailing CHW activities. Such an effort may also help to identify more examples of CHWs' community-focused roles and activities to address upstream and structural determinants. It could also be beneficial to examine CHW roles related to preventing self-directed violence (e.g., suicide) and other forms of violence that were not a focus of this review.

In addition, while our review found that CHWs were often included in the research and evaluation of a program (Tables 2 and 3), equity in researcher or program designer and CHW partnerships might be further advanced by including CHWs as co-researchers and co-program designers. For example, this article is the product of a partnership including CHWs and non-CHW allies. CHWs contributed to the conceptualization of this review and provided input to refine our coding for CHW roles and activities based on their extensive experience developing, implementing, and evaluating violence intervention and prevention strategies in the field. The CHW authors of this article also provided a combination of lived experiences, practice-based wisdom, and previous leadership roles that has proven imperative for determining the vision, scope, purposes, implications, and opportunities to disseminate this work. Going forward, it will be important to fully document partnerships between researchers or program designers and CHWs to share best practices and success stories.

Research is also needed to analyze the outcomes of the promising violence prevention strategies and adaptations that CHWs are developing and leading in the field. For example, in Wilmington, North Carolina, a CHW-led communitywide violence prevention initiative has involved transforming a dormant community asset (i.e., vacant lot and abandoned building) into a community center that aims to build community cohesion and collective efficacy.³⁶ The CHW Common Indicators Project, a national project with CHW leadership,³⁷ is developing process and outcomes measures that could be used in the future to evaluate the impact of CHW activities related to violence prevention. Systematic reviews could be completed once a rigorous evidence base on outcomes has been developed.

Because the impact of violence on health and well-being is established,^{1,2} another next step could be to support CHWs in chronic disease and other health promotion programs to extend their existing roles and activities to include violence prevention. This could involve the development of new tools and partnerships with CHW training programs, which exist in nearly every state.³⁸ In addition, the CHW definition provides an umbrella that could also potentially inform outreach to a wider range of community-based violenceprevention workers (e.g., victim advocates). Identifying more communitybased violence prevention positions and developing partnerships with violence prevention programs could help to support more individuals meeting the CHW definition in connecting with the broader profession of CHWs (e.g., through national, state, and local CHW organizations and networks).

Finally, programs and partners may also want to consider how to help advance sustainable financing for CHW roles and activities relevant to violence prevention. For example, Illinois and Connecticut recently passed laws directing Medicaid reimbursement for violence intervention services.³⁹ One potential issue with CHW Medicaid financing relevant to violence prevention is the current gap in financing for CHWs' community-focused activities.^{38,40} New research could help to inform models that could help programs to ensure fidelity across sites and provide evidence in support of sustainable financing mechanisms.

Conclusions

Violence continues to be a serious public health issue that has lasting impacts for individuals, families, and communities. The examples in this essay help to illustrate CHWs' potential to provide a comprehensive approach to violence prevention that involves reframing violence as a public health issue, changing community norms around violence, helping communities to heal collectively from violence and trauma, and developing community leadership and capacity to initiate change in structural conditions. Supporting CHW leadership in programs and research to prevent violence could have a substantial public health impact, especially if efforts support CHWs in working upstream.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Colleen Barbero, Angie S. Guinn, Candace Girod, and loivita Bradford are with the Division of Violence Prevention, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, GA. Abdul Hafeedh Bin Abdullah is with CommUnity Healing Through Activism and Strategic Mobilization and Sokoto House, Wilmington, NC. Noelle Wiggins is with the Community Health Worker Common Indicators Project, Portland, OR. Mariana Garrettson is with The Health Alliance for Violence Intervention, Chapel Hill, NC. Dean Jones is with HOOPWAVE Sports Mentoring, Hartford, CT. Ashley Wennerstrom is with the Department of Behavioral and Community Health Sciences, School of Public Health, Center for Healthcare Value and Equity, School of Medicine, Louisiana State University Health Sciences Center, New Orleans.

Note. The findings and conclusions in this article are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Colleen Barbero, 4770 Buford Highway NE, Atlanta, GA 30340 (e-mail: vrm5@cdc.gov). Reprints can be ordered at https://ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Barbero C, Hafeedh Bin Abdullah A, Wiggins N, et al. Community health worker activities in public health programs to prevent violence: coding roles and scope. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1191–1201.

Acceptance Date: March 23, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306865

CONTRIBUTORS

All authors contributed to the conceptualization of the article, collection of literature and programs, development and implementation of the coding scheme, interpretation of results, and article writing and revision. C. Barbero and N. Wiggins completed the title and abstract review.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank the following individuals who provided review and input on conceptualization, program and document inclusion, or interpretation of findings: Alexander Fajardo, Betsy Rodriguez, Charlie Ransford, Denise Octavia Smith, Derrick Gervin, Durrell Fox, Dwight Myrick, Fatimah Dreier, Lisa Wexler, Maria Lemus, Marilyn Metzler, Princess Fortin, Refilwe Moeti, Rumana Rabbani, Samantha Sabo, Teresa Campos-Dominguez, and Tom Simon.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

There are no conflicts of interest related to this article. There are no financial conflicts to disclose.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

This literature review did not require institutional review board review.

REFERENCES

- Dahlberg LL, Krugg EG. Violence—a global public health problem. In: Dahlberg LL, Krug EG, Mercy JA, Zwi AB, Lozano R, eds. *World Report on Violence and Health*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2002:1–21.
- Niolon PH, Kearns M, Dills J, et al. Preventing Intimate Partner Violence Across the Lifespan: A Technical Package of Programs, Policies, and Practices. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2017.
- Armstead TL, Wilkins N, Nation M. Structural and social determinants of inequities in violence risk: a review of indicators. *J Community Psychol.* 2021;49(4):878–906. https://doi.org/10.1002/ jcop.22232
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Web-based Injury Statistics Query and Reporting (WISQARS) System. December 2, 2021. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/index. html. Accessed March 18, 2022.
- Zimmerman GM, Messner SF. Individual, family background, and contextual explanations of racial and ethnic disparities in youths' exposure to violence. *Am J Public Health*. 2013;103(3): 435–442. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2012. 300931
- Fortin P, Sunshine J, Anderson A, et al. Community health workers extend solutions to violence prevention. In: St John JA, Mayfield-Johnson SL, Hernández-Gordon WD, eds. Promoting the Health of the Community. Cham, Switzerland: Springer Nature Switzerland; 2021:153–166.
- Connecting the dots: an overview of the links among multiple forms of violence. Atlanta, GA:

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2014.

- Preventing adverse childhood experiences: leveraging the best available evidence. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2019.
- A Conceptual Framework for Action on the Social Determinants of Health. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2010.
- Butel J, Braun KL. The role of collective efficacy in reducing health disparities: a systematic review. *Fam Community Health*. 2019;42(1):8–19. https:// doi.org/10.1097/FCH.00000000000206
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Racism and health: racism is a serious threat to the public's health. July 8, 2021. Available at: https:// www.cdc.gov/healthequity/racism-disparities/ index.html. Accessed September 30, 2021.
- Brownstein JN. Charting the course for community health worker research. *Prog Community Health Partnersh*. 2008;2(3):177–178. https://doi. org/10.1353/cpr.0.0024
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Interim list of categories of essential workers mapped to standardized industry codes and titles. March 29, 2021. Available at: https://www. cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/categories-essentialworkers.html. Accessed February 11, 2022.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Community health workers for COVID response and resilient communities. April 28, 2021. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/chronicdisease/ programs-impact/nofo/covid-response.htm. Accessed September 30, 2021.
- Health Resources and Services Administration. Community-based workforce for COVID-19 vaccine outreach. June 2021. Available at: https:// www.hrsa.gov/coronavirus/community-basedworkforce. Accessed February 2, 2022.
- The White House. Taking on gun crime and violence with a whole-of-government approach. March 28, 2022. Available at: https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/blog/2022/03/28/ taking-on-gun-crime-and-violence-with-a-wholeof-government-approach. Accessed May 20, 2022.
- 17. American Public Health Association. Violence is a public health issue: public health is essential to understanding and treating violence in the US Policy number 20185. November 13, 2018. Available at: http://www.apha.org/policies-andadvocacy/public-health-policy-statements/policydatabase/2019/01/28/violence-is-a-public-healthissue. Accessed September 30, 2021.
- Landers SJ, Stover GN. Community health workers—practice and promise. *Am J Public Health*. 2011;101(12):2198. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH. 2011.300371
- American Public Health Association. Community health workers. Available at: https://www.apha. org/apha-communities/member-sections/ community-health-workers. Accessed September 30, 2021.
- Rosenthal EL, Fox DJ, St John JA, et al. The Community Health Worker Core Consensus (C3) Project story: confirming the core roles and skills of community health workers. In: St John JA, May-field-Johnson SL, Hernández-Gordon WD, eds. *Promoting the Health of the Community*. Cham, Switzerland: Springer Nature Switzerland; 2021:11–35. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-56375-2_2

- Wiggins N, Borbón A. Core roles and competencies of community health advisors. In: Rosenthal EL, Wiggins N, Brownstein JN, et al, eds. The Final Full Report of the National Community Health Advisor Study: Weaving the Future. Tucson, AZ: University of Arizona, Health Sciences Center; 1998:11–17.
- 22. The Community Guide to Preventive Services. Community health workers. Available at: https:// www.thecommunityguide.org/content/communityhealth-workers. Accessed February 14, 2022.
- Cure Violence Global: the evidence of effectiveness. Chicago, Illinois: Cure Violence Global; 2021.
- Gomez G, Simons C, St John W, et al. Project Prescription for Hope (RxH): trauma surgeons and community aligned to reduce injury recidivism caused by violence. *Am Surg.* 2012;78(9): 1000–1004. https://doi.org/10.1177/000313481 207800942
- Edberg M, Cleary SD, Andrade E, et al. SAFER Latinos: a community partnership to address contributing factors for Latino youth violence. *Prog Community Health Partnersh*. 2010;4(3): 221–233. https://doi.org/10.1353/cpr.2010.0009
- Wennerstrom A, Haywood C, Wallace M, et al. Creating safe spaces: a community health worker-academic partnered approach to addressing intimate partner violence. *Ethn Dis.* 2018;28(suppl 2):317–324. https://doi.org/10. 18865/ed.28.S2.317
- Ingram M, Schachter KA, Sabo SJ, et al. A community health worker intervention to address the intermediary determinants of health through policy change. J Prim Prev. 2014;35(2):119–123. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10935-013-0335-y
- Lee JP, Kirkpatrick S, Rojas-Cheatham A, et al. Improving the health of Cambodian Americans: grassroots approaches and root causes. *Prog Community Health Partnersh.* 2016;10(1):113–121. https://doi.org/10.1353/cpr.2016.0018
- Barlow A, Mullany B, Neault N, et al. Effect of a paraprofessional home-visiting intervention on American Indian teen mothers' and infants' behavioral risks: a randomized controlled trial. *Am J Psychiatry*. 2013;170(1):83–93. https://doi. org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.12010121
- Patel D, Sarlati S, Martin-Tuite P, et al. Designing an information and communications technology tool with and for victims of violence and their case managers in San Francisco: humancentered design study. *JMIR Mhealth Uhealth*. 2020;8(8):e15866. https://doi.org/10.2196/15866
- Wiggins N, Vance S, Ranjith A, bin'Abdullah AH. Striving to Reduce Youth Violence Everywhere (STRYVE): final evaluation report. Portland, OR: Multnomah County Health Department; 2017.
- Bridgeman-Bunyoli A, Mitchell SR, Bin Abdullah AHM, et al. "It's in my veins": exploring the role of an Afrocentric, popular education-based training program in the empowerment of African American and African community health workers in Oregon. J Ambul Care Manage. 2015;38(4): 297–308. https://doi.org/10.1097/JAC.00000000 00000112
- 33. Ray L, Outten B, Andrews P, Gottlieb K. Disrupting the intergenerational transmission of trauma among Alaska Native people: a conceptual model for the Family Wellness Warriors Initiative. J Health Dispar Res Pract. 2018;12(2):3. https:// digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/jhdrp/vol12/iss2/3
- 34. Swedo E, Idaikkadar N, Leemis R, et al. Trends in US emergency department visits related to

suspected or confirmed child abuse and neglect among children and adolescents aged <18 years before and during the COVID-19 pandemic— United States, January 2019–September 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(49): 1841–1847. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm6949a1

- Chang ES, Levy BR. High prevalence of elder abuse during the COVID-19 pandemic: risk and resilience factors. *Am J Geriatr Psychiatry*. 2021; 29(11):1152–1159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp. 2021.01.007
- Sokoto House. Sokoto House. 2021. Available at: https://sokotohouse.org. Accessed Septmber 30, 2021.
- Rodela K, Wiggins N, Maes K, et al. The Community Health Worker (CHW) Common Indicators Project: engaging CHWs in measurement to sustain the profession. *Front Public Health*. 2021; 9:674858. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2021. 674858
- Barbero C, Mason T, Rush C, et al. Processes for implementing community health worker workforce development initiatives. *Front Public Health*. 2021;9:659017. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh. 2021.659017
- Fischer K, Vander K, O'Rourke L, James L, Dreier FL. Medicaid: Advancing Equity for Victims of Violence. Jersey City, NJ: The Health Alliance for Violence Intervention; 2021.
- Schmit CD, Washburn DJ, LaFleur M, Martinez D, Thompson E, Callaghan T. Community health worker sustainability: funding, payment, and reimbursement laws in the United States. *Public Health Rep.* 2022;137(3):597–603. https://doi. org/10.1177/00333549211006072

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Potential Impact of Telemedicine for Medication Abortion Policy and Programming Changes on Abortion Accessibility in the United States

Jane W. Seymour, PhD, MPH, Terri-Ann Thompson, PhD, Dennis Milechin, GISP, Lauren A. Wise, ScD, SM, and Abby E. Rudolph, PhD, MPH

ိုခွဲ See also Allsworth, p. 1086, and Kapadia, p. 1107.

Objectives. To quantify the impact of telemedicine for medication abortion (TMAB) expansion or ban removal on abortion accessibility.

Methods. We included 1091 facilities from the 2018 Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health facility database and Planned Parenthood Web site, among which 241 did not offer abortion as sites for TMAB expansion. Accessibility was defined as the proportion of reproductive-aged women living within a 30-, 60-, or 90-minute drive time from an abortion-providing facility. We calculated accessibility differences between 3 scenarios: (1) facilities offering abortion in 2018 (reference), (2) the reference scenario in addition to all facilities in states without TMAB bans (TMAB expansion), and (3) all facilities (TMAB ban removal). We also stratified by state and urban-rural status.

Results. In 2018, 65%, 81%, and 89% of women lived within a 30-, 60-, or 90-minute drive time from an abortion-providing facility, respectively. Expansion and ban removal expanded abortion accessibility relative to the current accessibility scenario (range: 1.25–5.66 percentage points). Women in rural blocks experienced greater increases in accessibility than those in urban blocks.

Conclusions. TMAB program and policy changes could expand abortion accessibility to an additional 3.5 million reproductive-aged women.

Public Health Implications. Our findings can inform where to invest resources to improve abortion accessibility. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1202–1211. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306876)

O btaining a wanted abortion is a determinant of psychological, physical, social, and economic wellbeing among US women and of social and economic well-being among their children.¹⁻⁹ (Not all individuals who seek abortion care identify as women. To date, much of the abortion literature has focused on the experience of "women." When citing past literature reported as including "women," we use that language. Similarly, the US census data we used included the population of US "women." When referring to people who received abortion care, we use the term "client.") Furthermore, abortion is legal, safe, and supported by major medical organizations.¹⁰

However, many state-level restrictions on abortion access and provision create barriers to care.^{11–19} Given these barriers, measuring access to abortion care in the United States is important for public health decision making. One component of access, accessibility (defined by Penchansky and Thomas as "the relationship between the location of supply and the location of clients"^{20(p128)}), is often operationalized as how far people are from health services, regardless of their immediate need for those services. Studies in the United States indicate that implementation of antiabortion policies can decrease abortion accessibility.^{13,18}

In 2008, to overcome a state-imposed physician medication abortion dispensing regulation, Planned Parenthood of the Heartland in Iowa launched a siteto-site telemedicine for medication abortion (TMAB) care delivery model. Under this model, clients visit a health center where an abortion provider is not physically present and meet with a remote clinician via videoconference. As in an in-person medication abortion visit, the clinician answers the client's questions and may watch as the client is given the first dose of abortion medication. Relative to in-person medication abortion, TMAB is equally or more safe, effective, and acceptable to clients and providers.^{21–23} Furthermore, in comparison with clients seen at this clinic network before TMAB implementation, those seen after implementation traveled slightly shorter distances.²⁴

Although Planned Parenthood has expanded use of TMAB since 2008 to additional states where the service is not banned, as of 2018 nearly half of Planned Parenthood health centers did not offer any abortion services.²⁵ Furthermore, because of the politicization of abortion, use of telemedicine to deliver medication abortion, including via TMAB services, has been banned in 19 US states.²⁶ We sought to expand on the existing literature by quantifying the potential impact of TMAB expansion, or removal of TMAB bans, on abortion accessibility among all US women of reproductive age.

METHODS

Abortion-providing facility addresses were obtained from the 2018 Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health (ANSIRH) facility database, which collected data in the same manner as previous databases.²⁷ The database included 925 facilities operating in 2018. We excluded facilities that were not open (n = 83). We then abstracted the addresses of all Planned Parenthood health centers operating in 2018, both those providing abortion care and those that did not offer abortion care. from the Planned Parenthood Federation of America Web site²⁵ (n = 600). Health centers that did not offer abortion care were included as sites to which TMAB could be expanded in the exposure scenarios described subsequently. After removing duplicate addresses (n = 351), we included 1091 facilities.

Outcome

Abortion accessibility was operationalized as the proportion of US women 15 to 44 years of age who lived within a 30-, 60-, or 90-minute drive time of 1 or more abortion-providing facilities. The range of driving times considered here reflects differences in acceptable driving distances across the country owing to geography, rurality, or culture (e.g., abortion stigma or attitudes toward abortion). For example, 30 minutes is commonly used to define network adequacy for primary care,²⁸ and 90 minutes may be more realistic for those living in rural settings or preferable for abortion seekers who prefer to travel further to protect their anonymity.

Initially, we geocoded facilities' addresses using the *ggmap* package in R (R Foundation, Vienna, Austria).²⁹ Before *ggmap* geocoding, all "&" instances were removed from addresses to improve the process.³⁰ All addresses were successfully geocoded. Latitudes and longitudes for all addresses not geocoded at the rooftop level and a random sample of 50 addresses geocoded at the rooftop level were manually checked with GoogleMaps, and the 3 inaccuracies (none of which were geocoded at the rooftop level) were corrected and geocoding was rerun.

To calculate abortion accessibility, we used R's osrm package³¹ to calculate 30-, 60-, and 90-minute drive time isochrones (i.e., polygons created by connecting all points along a road network that were a 30-minute drive time from that facility) for each facility. We assumed no barriers to interstate travel, so isochrones could cross state lines. To identify the population living within a given drive time to an abortion-providing facility, we used census block shape files and block-level population data from the 2010 US census obtained via the IPUMS (Integrated Public Use Microdata Series) National Historical Geographic Information System.³² Census blocks are the smallest geographic unit used by the US census (n = 11078297). For each census block, we calculated the number of women of reproductive age by summing the counts of women in age categories inclusive of the ages 15 through 44 years.

Using the *sf* package in R,³³ we identified the intersection between census blocks and isochrones (i.e., the fraction of each census block's area included within the boundary). For each census block, we calculated the number of women 15 to 44 years of age who lived 30 minutes or less, 60 minutes or less, and 90 minutes or less from at least 1 abortion-providing facility, respectively, by multiplying the intersection fraction by the total number of women 15 to 44 years old residing in that census block (similar to the approach used by Pollini et al.³⁴).

We then determined the fraction of reproductive-aged US women in each state and in the United States overall who lived within the drive times of interest in each of the 3 scenarios by dividing the number of women 15 to 44 years old within the specified drive time across all census blocks in the area of interest (i.e., country or state) by the total number of women 15 to 44 years old in that area. Accessibility was defined as being within a set drive time of at least 1 abortion-providing clinic (regardless of whether cross-state travel was required). Thus, women who had access only to an abortion clinic in a neighboring state contributed data to the state where they lived.

Exposures

The reference (unexposed) scenario was abortion accessibility based on the ANSIRH facility database and Planned Parenthood health centers that offered abortion care in 2018 (i.e., existing levels of provision; n = 850), referred to as the "current" scenario. We examined 2 exposure scenarios: (1) expansion of TMAB services to all Planned Parenthood health centers that did not offer abortion in 2018 in states where TMAB was legal (programmatic change; referred to as the "TMAB expansion" scenario) and (2) removal of all state-level TMAB bans (policy change; referred to as the "TMAB ban removal" scenario).

TMAB expansion assumes that, in 2018, TMAB was expanded in states where it was legal (i.e., the current level of provision along with Planned Parenthood health centers in states that did not have a TMAB ban), for a total of 996 abortion-providing facilities. TMAB ban removal assumes that, in 2018, statelevel TMAB bans were removed so that in addition to the current level of provision, all Planned Parenthood health centers in all states offered TMAB (i.e., the TMAB expansion scenario along with all Planned Parenthood health centers in states with a TMAB ban), for a total of 1091 abortion-providing facilities (i.e., all facilities).

We used publicly available 2018 data on state TMAB bans from the Guttmacher Institute to identify facilities that met these criteria.²⁶ In our analyses, we considered expansions of TMAB care only within the Planned Parenthood network given that site-to-site TMAB has been implemented within that network and there are many existing Planned Parenthood health centers that do not offer abortion care.

Analyses

We calculated the differences in the proportions of US women 15 to 44 years old residing within 30-, 60-, and 90-minute drive times of an abortionproviding facility, respectively, between each exposure scenario and the reference scenario. To assess effect measure modification by population density, we calculated estimates stratified by census block urban versus rural status.³⁵ All geographies were visualized and processed via the North America Albers Equal Area Conic projection, and analyses were conducted in R version 4.0.2.³⁶

RESULTS

Of the 241 health centers operating in 2018 that did not offer abortion care, 95 (39.4%) were located in states that banned TMAB services (Table 1). As shown in Figures 1 through 3 and Table 1, TMAB bans were common in states in the Southeast and the middle portions of the United States (Table A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at https://www.ajph.org).

The drive time isochrones for all 3 drive time measures of accessibility (i.e., 30 minutes or less, 60 minutes or less, and 90 minutes or less) across the 3 provision scenarios (i.e., current, TMAB expansion, and TMAB ban removal) are depicted in Figures 1 through 3. In the United States in 2018, 65.3%, 80.5%, and 88.9% of women 15 to 44 years old lived within 30, 60, and 90 minutes of an abortion-providing facility, respectively. Under the TMAB expansion scenario, 68.3%, 82.6%, and 90.1% of women lived within a 30-, 60-, and 90-minute drive time, respectively. In the TMAB ban removal scenario, 70.9%, 84.7%, and 91.7% of women lived within a 30-, 60-, and 90-minute drive time, respectively.

Across all scenarios and drive times, a greater proportion of women living in urban census blocks than rural census blocks were within the given drive time (Table A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org). Abortion accessibility across all 3 scenarios and drive times varied widely between states and regions of the country (Figures 1–3 and Table A). For example, in the TMAB expansion scenario for a 30-minute drive time, accessibility ranged from 3.9% in Wyoming to 100% in the District of Columbia.

Both TMAB expansion and ban removal resulted in expanded abortion accessibility among US women 15 to 44 years old relative to the current accessibility scenario. The smallest percentage point increase in accessibility was a 1.25 percentage point difference between the current and TMAB expansion scenarios at a 90-minute drive time, meaning that an estimated 781 556 additional US women 15 to 44 years old who did not live within a 90-minute drive time in the current scenario would live within that drive time given this programming change. The largest percentage point increase in accessibility was 5.66 for the difference between the current

TABLE 1— Percentage Point Changes in Abortion Accessibility Relative to the Current Provision Scenario for the US Population and by Census Block Urban/Rural Status and State for All Drive Times: United States, 2018

	Health Centers Not	ealth Percentage Point Difference		60-Minute Drive Time, Percentage Point Difference		90-Minute Drive Time, Percentage Point Difference	
	Offering	ТМАВ	TMAB Ban	ТМАВ	TMAB Ban	ТМАВ	TMAB Ban
	Abortion,	Expansion vs	Removal vs	Expansion vs	Removal vs	Expansion vs	Removal vs
Area	2018, No. (%)	Current	Current	Current	Current	Current	Current
United States	241 (22.1)	3.05	5.66	2.03	4.14	1.25	2.81
Urban census blocks	235 (21.9)	2.99	5.63	1.61	3.27	0.84	1.86
Rural census blocks	6 (37.5)	3.38	5.80	4.24	8.65	3.36	7.78
States that	t do not ban TMA	B overall and orde	ered by percentag	e point change fo	r TMAB expansio	n vs current scena	ario
Total	146 (16.9)	4.65	4.79	3.00	2.89	1.73	1.90
Alaska	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Connecticut	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
District of Columbia	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Georgia	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.18	0.18	0.01	0.01
Hawaii	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Rhode Island	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Wyoming	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.61	1.61
Idaho	0 (0.0)	0.01	0.01	0.67	0.67	1.09	1.09
Virginia	0 (0.0)	0.03	0.03	0.47	0.62	0.03	0.06
Illinois	3 (8.1)	0.11	1.86	0.06	2.88	0.04	0.58
Montana	1 (16.7)	0.14	0.14	0.38	0.38	0.21	0.21
Nevada	1 (10.0)	0.15	0.15	0.48	0.48	0.18	0.18
New Jersey	7 (14.0)	0.34	0.34	0.04	0.04	0.00	0.00
Delaware	1 (20.0)	0.70	0.70	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Colorado	7 (23.3)	0.77	0.77	0.76	0.76	0.59	0.59
Oregon	2 (11.8)	0.87	0.87	0.46	0.46	0.11	0.11
Florida	8 (11.0)	0.96	0.96	0.17	0.17	0.19	0.19
New York	8 (7.1)	1.08	1.08	0.27	0.27	0.00	0.00
California	14 (7.8)	2.69	2.69	1.04	1.04	0.05	0.05
Massachusetts	2 (7.4)	3.33	3.33	0.02	0.02	0.00	0.00
Washington	10 (35.4)	4.71	4.71	2.89	2.89	2.77	2.77
Maryland	4 (14.3)	4.77	4.77	2.09	2.09	0.95	0.95
New Mexico	2 (25.0)	5.20	5.20	5.08	5.08	0.97	0.97
New Hampshire	3 (30.0)	5.77	5.77	2.45	2.45	1.29	1.29
lowa	3 (30.0)	9.33	9.33	1.31	1.31	1.69	1.69
Maine	3 (13.0)	10.06	10.06	0.59	0.59	0.00	0.00
Kentucky	2 (50.0)	10.61	11.39	18.75	22.38	14.99	20.79
Pennsylvania	14 (38.9)	11.19	11.19	9.63	9.63	5.65	5.65
Ohio	21 (63.6)	18.90	19.21	12.52	12.91	3.60	3.79
Minnesota	17 (73.9)	20.78	20.78	21.09	21.09	19.05	19.05
Vermont	6 (50.0)	27.03	27.03	11.22	11.22	3.56	3.56
Utah	7 (70.0)	44.09	44.09	14.28	14.28	10.88	10.88
States t	hat ban TMAB ove	erall and ordered	by percentage po	int change for TM	AB ban removal v	s current scenari	0
Total	95 (42.2)	0.04	7.31	0.20	5.75	0 33	4 54
				0.20		0.55	4.54

TABLE 1— Continued

	Health Centers Not Offering Abortion, 2018, No. (%)	30-Minute Drive Time, Percentage Point Difference		60-Minute Drive Time, Percentage Point Difference		90-Minute Drive Time, Percentage Point Difference	
Area		TMAB Expansion vs Current	TMAB Ban Removal vs Current	TMAB Expansion vs Current	TMAB Ban Removal vs Current	TMAB Expansion vs Current	TMAB Ban Removal vs Current
Arkansas	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.73
Nebraska	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
South Carolina	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.03	0.00	0.17
South Dakota	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Tennessee	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
North Dakota	0 (0.0)	0.07	0.07	0.22	0.22	0.31	0.31
Louisiana	2 (33.3)	0.00	0.50	0.00	0.49	0.00	2.79
North Carolina	4 (19.1)	0.00	0.94	0.00	0.65	0.00	0.08
Kansas	0 (0.0)	0.00	0.96	0.00	2.01	0.00	3.23
Oklahoma	2 (33.3)	0.00	1.56	0.00	2.84	0.00	3.17
Arizona	3 (23.1)	0.00	2.40	0.11	0.34	0.17	0.22
West Virginia	1 (50.0)	0.00	4.47	6.19	8.18	12.79	14.40
Mississippi	1 (50.0)	0.00	4.87	0.00	10.25	0.00	11.71
Michigan	12 (33.3)	0.02	6.60	0.03	5.13	0.00	1.83
Texas	30 (57.7)	0.00	8.86	0.00	4.36	0.00	2.45
Indiana	12 (63.2)	0.02	15.84	1.11	17.25	0.23	10.27
Missouri	10 (83.3)	0.00	27.97	0.00	22.32	0.00	24.58
Wisconsin	18 (75.0)	0.67	29.89	0.42	25.49	1.98	17.75

Note. TMAB = telemedicine for medication abortion.

and TMAB ban removal scenarios at a 30-minute drive time, meaning that an estimated 3 530 423 additional US women 15 to 44 years old who did not live within a 30-minute drive time of an abortion-providing facility would live within that drive time given this policy change (Table 1). Across all drive times and scenarios, women in rural census blocks had greater increases in accessibility than those in urban census blocks.

Generally, in states with TMAB bans, TMAB expansion resulted in little if any change in accessibility, and in states without TMAB bans the expansion and ban removal scenarios resulted in very similar if not the same accessibility. However, there were exceptions for specific states. For example, in Virginia, Illinois, Kentucky, and Ohio, states without bans that border states with bans, the TMAB ban removal scenario resulted in increases in 30-minute accessibility relative to the TMAB expansion scenario. Similarly, in North Dakota, Oklahoma, West Virginia, Michigan, Indiana, and Wisconsin, despite the TMAB bans in these states, the TMAB expansion scenario resulted in a 30-minute accessibility increase. In both cases, these increases that contradict the state's ban status were due to accessibility increases in nearby states with the opposite ban status (Figures 1–3 and Table 1).

DISCUSSION

In this study, which involved the smallest geographic unit available through

the US census, assumed no barriers to interstate travel, and examined a variety of potentially acceptable drive times, we found that changes to TMAB programming and policy could expand abortion accessibility in the United States. Removing all state TMAB bans and expanding TMAB services to all Planned Parenthood health centers that did not offer abortion care in 2018 would result in more than 3.5 million additional US women 15 to 44 years old living within 30 minutes of an abortion-providing facility. Our findings are consistent with results demonstrating increased access in one clinic network after the implementation of a TMAB program²⁴ and further illustrate how TMAB could affect accessibility



FIGURE 1— Drive Time Isochrones for Current Abortion Provision Scenario: United States, 2018

Note. Drive times were 30, 60, and 90 minutes, with 65.3%, 80.5%, and 88.9% of US women 15-44 years old living within the given drive time, respectively.

among all reproductive-aged women in the United States.

Although the policy and programming changes we considered would universally increase abortion accessibility, there was variation in the magnitude of the increase, with some states seeing little effect. This variation appeared to be a result of a combination of factors including current accessibility, whether the state or neighboring states have a TMAB ban, the number of health centers offering care, state size, and rural versus urban census block classification.

Our findings suggest that TMAB programming or policy changes could have larger benefits for rural communities. These results are in line with a large body of research indicating that rural US residents face many health disparities relative to urban US residents, in part as a result of poor access to health care.³⁷ Furthermore, because changes to provisions in one state can affect accessibility in another and TMAB bans are concentrated in the Southeast and middle areas of the United States, future research should estimate changes in abortion accessibility assuming policy or programming changes in only certain states or regions. Such studies would help to determine where changes could have the most dramatic impact on accessibility.

The TMAB programming expansion we considered could help ensure that a range of highly acceptable abortion provision options are accessible to abortion seekers, including those who wish to visit a clinic in person. However, even in a scenario in which all Planned Parenthood health centers offered abortion care, in some states less than half of the female population 15 to 44 years of age lived within 90 minutes of an abortion-providing facility. In other words, these changes alone do not ensure accessibility for all US women.

There is growing use of direct-toclient telemedicine abortion services in the United States.³⁸ In December 2021,



FIGURE 2— Drive Time Isochrones for TMAB Expansion Abortion Provision Scenario: United States, 2018

Note. TMAB = telemedicine for medication abortion. Drive times were 30, 60, and 90 minutes, with 68.3%, 82.6%, and 90.1% of US women 15–44 years old living within the given drive time, respectively.

the Food and Drug Administration made policy changes that permanently allow for remote provision of the medication abortion drug mifepristone. As a result, direct-to-client telemedicine abortion services that arose during the COVID-19 pandemic are likely to remain available to abortion seekers in some settings. Although these services are an important addition to the abortion care provision landscape, it is vital that in-clinic options remain available for interested clients. Our study thus focused on inclinic abortion care provision. Because TMAB bans also apply to direct-to-client telemedicine models, the policy changes we considered are relevant not only for TMAB expansion but for the expansion of other telemedicine in medication abortion provision models, including those that do not require clients to visit a facility. As a result, ban removal could result in greater increases in accessibility than those reported here.

Limitations

A major limitation of our study is possible misclassification of abortion accessibility; the study is susceptible to the ecological fallacy, as a population-level measure of accessibility stands in for an individual-level measure. Our analyses assumed that women had access to a vehicle at their home location and traveled to abortion care from that location. In addition, we used 3 dichotomous drive times (30 minutes or less, 60 minutes or less, and 90 minutes or less) to represent a range of reasonable distances.

Misclassification of accessibility may also arise because we calculated accessibility using data from the ANSIRH facility database. Although the combination of the ANSIRH facility database and Planned Parenthood data represents an attempted census of abortion





Note. TMAB = telemedicine for medication abortion. Drive times were 30, 60, and 90 minutes, with 70.9%, 84.7%, and 91.7% of US women 15–44 years old living within the given drive time, respectively.

providers in the United States, the facility database may not be a complete census of abortion-providing facilities and could result in an undercount of facilities and, consequently, accessibility. However, because the database was constructed through Internet search terms mimicking those of people seeking services,²⁷ we believe that our definition of accessibility closely represents the lived experience of US women of reproductive age.

Our analyses also considered only a single element of access, accessibility operationalized as driving time, which alone cannot ensure access to abortion care. Other factors that influence abortion access include hours of operation, out-of-pocket cost of care, and the cultural competency of staff and providers. Accessibility alone likely misclassifies abortion access; however, the population did not change across the 3 scenarios, and thus the estimates of percentage point changes in population access should have been unbiased.

Furthermore, in the United States, medication abortion is approved for use up to 10 weeks' gestation, although some providers offer care at later gestational ages through off-label use of the medications. Although nearly 80% of abortion care is provided at or before 9 weeks' gestation,³⁹ our measure of accessibility was misclassified for pregnancies beyond 10 weeks' gestation. Similarly, some abortion seekers, even if within the gestational age limit for medication abortion, have contraindications for medication abortion or prefer procedural abortion and cannot or would not use medication abortion.⁴⁰ Our accessibility measure was also misclassified for these individuals.

Finally, we considered only 2 changes in abortion provision scenarios, programming and policy changes that resulted in care expansions to additional Planned Parenthood health centers. Given resource constraints and laws that target abortion provision (i.e., targeted regulation of abortion provider laws), it is unlikely that one provider network would expand services so dramatically, even in response to policy changes. Furthermore, other abortion providers, including independent providers, might choose to establish additional clinics should these changes occur. Also, given the politicization of abortion in the United States, it is unlikely that all states with TMAB bans would remove these bans simultaneously.

Our analyses estimated the upper limit of expansion if only Planned Parenthood made service changes; however, other program and policy changes (e.g., clinic openings and closures) over time within and outside the Planned Parenthood system are likely and would affect the exact proportion of the population with access to abortion care. Our estimates serve as an example of how policy and program shifts could affect accessibility.

Public Health Implications

Our findings point to areas where increased abortion provision in the form of TMAB would have the greatest impact on one domain of abortion access, accessibility, as defined by the number of reproductive-aged women within a given drive time of an abortionproviding facility. These increases in accessibility could have meaningful public health effects given that obtaining wanted abortion care is a determinant of health and well-being.^{1–9} For abortion seekers in states with mandatory preabortion counseling or waiting periods between counseling and the abortion visit, TMAB expansion that included TMAB options for counseling (either direct to client or site to site) could further reduce barriers to care. However, even with these changes, large numbers of women would remain without adequate abortion accessibility according to our measures. Our data can be used by health care advocates and funders as they consider where to invest policy- and program-specific resources to improve abortion accessibility in the United States.

We used a broadly applicable framework to measure abortion accessibility. Our study design can easily be adapted to assess the effects of different abortion service expansions or restrictions on the same measure of accessibility. In addition, rather than the road networks used for our drive time analysis, future studies could employ public transportation networks to assess accessibility among populations without access to a car. In the future, both projections that are reactive to policy changes and those that proactively assess the effects of policy changes may be particularly useful to help determine resource and funding allocation as the abortion provision and policy landscape shifts. Furthermore, such measures of accessibility must be incorporated into future studies that consider multiple domains of access simultaneously. Doing so will help ensure that access is accurately measured and that results inform a multifaceted response to improve abortion access in the United States. AJPH

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Jane W. Seymour is with the Department of Epidemiology, School of Public Health, Boston University, Boston, MA, and Ibis Reproductive Health, Cambridge, MA. Terri-Ann Thompson is with Ibis Reproductive Health. Dennis Milechin is with Research Computing Services, Information Services and Technology, Boston University. Lauren A. Wise is with the Department of Epidemiology, School of Public Health, Boston University. Abby E. Rudolph is with the Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, College of Public Health, Temple University, Philadelphia, PA.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Jane W. Seymour, PhD, MPH, 1300 University Ave, Medical Sciences Center 4245, Madison, WI 53706 (e-mail: jwseymour@wisc.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Seymour JW, Thompson T-A, Milechin D, Wise LA, Rudolph AE. Potential impact of telemedicine for medication abortion policy and programming changes on abortion accessibility in the United States. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8): 1202–1211.

Acceptance Date: March 27, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306876

CONTRIBUTORS

J. W. Seymour conceptualized the study, implemented the analyses, and wrote the article. T. -A. Thompson, L.A. Wise, and A.E. Rudolph provided study oversight. D. Milechin and A.E. Rudolph supported the analyses. All of the authors provided critical feedback and helped shape the research, analyses, and article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

A version of this study was a chapter of J. W. Seymour's doctoral dissertation, which was published through the Boston University Library. Findings from this work were also presented at 2021 National Abortion Federation annual meeting in May 2021.

We thank Ushma Upadhyay for generously sharing the Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health facility database used in this study. Also, we are grateful for Kenneth Rothman's support of this work and feedback on article drafts.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

After the completion of this study, J. W. Seymour served as a consultant to an independent US abortion provider. In this capacity, she provided technical assistance with data analyses regarding the effects of implementation of a telemedicine for medication abortion care model on service delivery patterns. The authors report no other conflicts of interest.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

In consultation with the Boston University Medical Campus and Boston Medical Center institutional review board staff, it was determined that this study did not involve human participants and therefore did not require institutional review board oversight.

REFERENCES

- Roberts SCM, Biggs MA, Chibber KS, Gould H, Rocca CH, Foster DG. Risk of violence from the man involved in the pregnancy after receiving or being denied an abortion. *BMC Med.* 2014;12(1): 144. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-014-0144-z
- Upadhyay UD, Biggs MA, Foster DG. The effect of abortion on having and achieving aspirational one-year plans. *BMC Womens Health.* 2015;15(1): 102. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12905-015-0259-1
- Harris LF, Roberts SC, Biggs MA, Rocca CH, Foster DG. Perceived stress and emotional social support among women who are denied or receive abortions in the United States: a prospective cohort study. *BMC Womens Health*. 2014;14(1):76. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6874-14-76
- Biggs MA, Upadhyay UD, McCulloch CE, Foster DG. Women's mental health and well-being 5 years after receiving or being denied an abortion: a prospective, longitudinal cohort study. *JAMA Psychiatry*. 2017;74(2):169–178. https://doi. org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.3478
- Foster DG, Biggs MA, Ralph L, Gerdts C, Roberts S, Glymour MM. Socioeconomic outcomes of women who receive and women who are denied wanted abortions in the United States. *Am J Public Health.* 2018;108(3):407–413. https://doi.org/ 10.2105/AJPH.2017.304247
- Ralph LJ, Schwarz EB, Grossman D, Foster DG. Self-reported physical health of women who did and did not terminate pregnancy after seeking abortion services. *Ann Intern Med.* 2019;171(4): 238–247. https://doi.org/10.7326/M18-1666
- Gerdts C, Dobkin L, Foster DG, Schwarz EB. Side effects, physical health consequences, and mortality associated with abortion and birth after an unwanted pregnancy. *Womens Health Issues*. 2016;26(1):55–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi. 2015.10.001
- Foster DG, Raifman SE, Gipson JD, Rocca CH, Biggs MA. Effects of carrying an unwanted pregnancy to term on women's existing children. *J Pediatr.* 2019;205:183–189.e1. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jpeds.2018.09.026
- Foster DG, Biggs MA, Raifman S, Gipson J, Kimport K, Rocca CH. Comparison of health, development, maternal bonding, and poverty among children born after denial of abortion vs after pregnancies subsequent to an abortion. *JAMA Pediatr.* 2018;172(11):1053. https://doi.org/10.1001/ jamapediatrics.2018.1785
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, Committee on Health Care for Underserved Women. Increasing access to abortion: ACOG committee opinion 815. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2020; 136(6):e107. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG. 000000000004176
- Jones RK, Jerman J. Time to appointment and delays in accessing care among US abortion patients. Available at: https://www.guttmacher. org/report/delays-in-accessing-care-among-usabortion-patients. Accessed December 20, 2018.
- Grossman D, Baum S, Fuentes L, et al. Change in abortion services after implementation of a restrictive law in Texas. *Contraception*. 2014;90(5): 496–501. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception. 2014.07.006
- Gerdts C, Fuentes L, Grossman D, et al. Impact of clinic closures on women obtaining abortion services after implementation of a restrictive law in Texas. *Am J Public Health*. 2016;106(5):

857–864. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2016. 303134

- Jones RK, Upadhyay UD, Weitz TA. At what cost? Payment for abortion care by US women. Womens Health Issues. 2013;23(3):e173–e178. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2013.03.001
- Upadhyay UD, Weitz TA, Jones RK, Barar RE, Foster DG. Denial of abortion because of provider gestational age limits in the United States. *Am J Public Health.* 2014;104(9):1687–1694. https://doi.org/10. 2105/AJPH.2013.301378
- Roberts SCM, Fuentes L, Kriz R, Williams V, Upadhyay UD. Implications for women of Louisiana's law requiring abortion providers to have hospital admitting privileges. *Contraception*. 2015;91(5): 368–372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception. 2015.02.001
- Jones RK, Jerman J. How far did US women travel for abortion services in 2008? J Womens Health (Larchmt). 2013;22(8):706–713. https://doi.org/10. 1089/jwh.2013.4283
- Grossman D, White K, Hopkins K, Potter JE. Change in distance to nearest facility and abortion in Texas, 2012 to 2014. *JAMA*. 2017;317(4): 437. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2016.17026
- Roberts SCM, Gould H, Kimport K, Weitz TA, Foster DG. Out-of-pocket costs and insurance coverage for abortion in the United States. *Womens Health Issues.* 2014;24(2):e211–e218. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.whi.2014.01.003
- Penchansky R, Thomas JW. The concept of access: definition and relationship to consumer satisfaction. *Med Care.* 1981;19(2):127–140. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005650-198102000-00001
- Grossman D, Grindlay K, Buchacker T, Lane K, Blanchard K. Effectiveness and acceptability of medical abortion provided through telemedicine. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2011;118(2):296–303. https://doi. org/10.1097/AOG.0b013e318224d110
- Grindlay K, Lane K, Grossman D. Women's and providers' experiences with medical abortion provided through telemedicine: a qualitative study. Womens Health Issues. 2013;23(2): e117–e122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2012. 12.002
- Grossman D, Grindlay K. Safety of medical abortion provided through telemedicine compared with in person. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2017;130(4): 778–782. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.000000 0000002212
- Grossman DA, Grindlay K, Buchacker T, Potter JE, Schmertmann CP. Changes in service delivery patterns after introduction of telemedicine provision of medical abortion in Iowa. *Am J Public Health.* 2013;103(1):73–78. https://doi.org/10. 2105/AJPH.2012.301097
- Planned Parenthood. Find a health center. Available at: https://www.plannedparenthood.org/ health-center. Accessed December 20, 2018.
- Guttmacher Institute. Medication abortion. Available at: https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/ explore/medication-abortion. Accessed November 18, 2020.
- Cartwright AF, Karunaratne M, Barr-Walker J, Johns NE, Upadhyay UD. Identifying national availability of abortion care and distance from major US cities: systematic online search. J Med Internet Res. 2018; 20(5):e186. https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.9717
- 28. National Conference of State Legislatures. Insurance carriers and access to health care

providers: network adequacy. Available at: https://www.ncsl.org/research/health/insurancecarriers-and-access-to-healthcare-providersnetwork-adequacy.aspx. Accessed November 18, 2020.

- Kahle D, Wickham H, Jackson S, Korpela M. Ggmap: spatial visualization with Ggplot2. Available at: https://CRAN.R-project.org/package= ggmap. Accessed November 18, 2020.
- Singh SK. Evaluating two freely available geocoding tools for geographical inconsistencies and geocoding errors. Available at: https://open geospatialdata.springeropen.com/articles/10. 1186/s40965-017-0026-3. Accessed November 18, 2020.
- Giraud T, Cura R, Viry M, Lovelace R. Osrm: interface between R and the OpenStreetMap-based routing service OSRM. Available at: https://CRAN. R-project.org/package=osrm. Accessed November 18, 2020.
- Manson S, Schroeder J, Van Riper D, Kugler T, Ruggles S. National Historical Geographic Information System: version 15.0. Available at: https:// www.ipums.org/projects/ipums-nhgis/d050.v15.0. Accessed November 18, 2020.
- Pebesma E, Bivand R, Racine E, et al. Sf: Simple Features for R. Available at: https://CRAN.Rproject.org/package=sf. Accessed November 18, 2020.
- Pollini RA, Rudolph AE, Case P. Nonprescription syringe sales: a missed opportunity for HIV prevention in California. J Am Pharm Assoc. 2015; 55(1):31–40. https://doi.org/10.1331/JAPhA.2015. 14148
- US Census Bureau. 2010 census urban and rural classification and urban area criteria. Available at: https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/ geography/guidance/geo-areas/urban-rural/ 2010-urban-rural.html. Accessed November 18, 2020.
- Environmental Systems Research Institute. Albers Equal Area Conic. Available at: https:// desktop.arcgis.com/en/arcmap/10.3/guidebooks/map-projections/albers-equal-area-conic. htm. Accessed November 18, 2020.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. About rural health. Available at: https://www.cdc. gov/ruralhealth/about.html. Accessed October 20, 2021.
- Thomas EE, Haydon HM, Mehrotra A, et al. Building on the momentum: sustaining telehealth beyond COVID-19. J Telemed Telecare. 2022;28(4): 301–308. https://doi.org/10.1177/1357633X20 960638
- Kortsmit K. Abortion surveillance—United States, 2019. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2021;70(9):1–29. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.ss7009a1
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. Medication abortion up to 70 days of gestation. Available at: https://www.acog.org/clinical/ clinical-guidance/practice-bulletin/articles/2020/10/ medication-abortion-up-to-70-days-of-gestation. Accessed November 18, 2020.

AJPH

August 2022, Vol 112, No. 8

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Xylazine and Overdoses: Trends, Concerns, and Recommendations

Ryan S. Alexander, DO, MPH, Bethany R. Canver, MD, MSW, MSSP, Kimberly L. Sue, MD, PhD, and Kenneth L. Morford, MD

Xylazine is a nonopioid veterinary anesthetic and sedative that is increasingly detected in the illicit drug supply in the United States. Data indicate a striking prevalence of xylazine among opioid-involved overdose deaths.

The emergence of xylazine in the illicit drug supply poses many unknowns and potential risks for people who use drugs. The public health system needs to respond by increasing testing to determine the prevalence of xylazine, identifying its potential toxicity at various exposure levels, and taking mitigating action to prevent harms.

Currently, there is little testing capable of identifying xylazine in drug supplies, which limits the possibility of public health intervention, implementation of harm reduction strategies, or development of novel treatment strategies. (*Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1212–1216. https://doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.2022.306881)

Xylazine is a veterinary pharmaceutical that is rapidly disseminating across the unregulated drug supply in the United States. It is not commonly tested for in clinical settings or forensic testing labs and can be deadly.^{1,2} As recently as 2018, xylazine was rarely seen in the US drug markets, but it is now a common additive to substances like fentanyl, heroin, and cocaine. Most concerning is its increasing involvement in drug overdose deaths.³

Xylazine is a nonopioid anesthetic and sedative approved by the US Food and Drug Administration for use in veterinary medicine but not for use in humans.⁴ It is an α -2 adrenergic receptor agonist that has a chemical structure similar to dexmedetomidine, a paralytic, and clonidine, an antihypertensive, as well as phenothiazines and tricyclic antidepressants.^{4,5} In humans, α -2 agonist medications similar to xylazine are often used as adjunctive medications in anesthesia to reduce the requirement for general anesthesia.⁶ The effects of xylazine are primarily actuated in the central nervous system (CNS) via the locus coeruleus, which then causes sedation, analgesia, and muscle relaxation.⁵ These actions appear to be mediated by xylazine inhibiting the release of norepinephrine in the CNS, leading to decreased excitatory action.⁷

The effects of xylazine that may contribute to overdose risk in humans include CNS depression, hypotension, bradycardia, and respiratory depression.⁸ When combined with opioids, xylazine increases the potential for fatal respiratory depression. Although the opioid reversal agent naloxone plays a critical role in responding to any overdose with possible opioid involvement, it does not reverse the effects of xylazine. Furthermore, there is no specific reversal agent for xylazine approved for use in humans, although the α -2 adrenergic antagonist tolazoline has been described as a xylazine reversal agent in veterinary medicine.⁹ Consequently, people who ingest xylazine may need acute medical care, including mechanical ventilation.⁸ Without timely and widespread testing for xylazine, clinicians are underprepared to recognize and respond to the medical needs of people exposed to it.

In this article, we describe current trends of xylazine in the US drug supply highlighting state-level data from Connecticut, identify clinical concerns, and present recommendations for addressing xylazine contamination moving forward.

CURRENT TRENDS IN DRUG SUPPLY

Xylazine was first reported as a frequently encountered drug contaminant in Puerto Rico in 2001.¹⁰ Since then,





Source. Adapted from the Connecticut Department of Public Health.¹⁴

reports from Pennsylvania, Connecticut, and other areas of the United States have arisen.^{3,11,12} Starting in 2019, xylazine first presented in toxicology reports of opioid overdose fatalities in Connecticut.¹³ Over the last 2 years, xylazine has more than doubled in prevalence among fatal opioid overdoses in Connecticut,¹⁴ with similar increases reported in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,³ implying widespread and underrecognized adulteration of the illicit drug supply. Besides being used as an adulterant, xylazine is sought out by some individuals for its effects when combined with other substances, in part leading to its increased prevalence.

Xylazine is rapidly increasing in prevalence among various illicit substances, primarily in combination with fentanyl, but is also found in samples containing cocaine, heroin, and other substances.¹⁵ The effects of xylazine are thought to enhance, prolong, or modify the effects of heroin and fentanyl, and recent mixed methodologies including ethnographic data note that people use xylazine to extend the "legs" (duration of opioid effect) of fentanyl.¹⁶ In 2014, it was believed to be more accessible and easier to acquire than substances such as fentanyl because xylazine is not classified as a controlled substance.⁸ Furthermore, xylazine may serve as a bulking agent that can be used by

street-level distributers to extend the supply of their other drug products.^{11,17}

In Puerto Rico, xylazine has been used for almost 2 decades. Despite long-time knowledge that xylazine has been used as an adulterant of other substances, little has been done in terms of prevention, surveillance, and education regarding this substance. In the United States, xylazine is currently emerging as a significant component of the drug supply and appears to be regional. Current data show that in 2019 only 2% of all drug overdose deaths contained xylazine, but the majority of cases (67%) were in the northeastern United States.¹² However, this regional distribution could reflect the uneven availability of toxicology testing for xylazine, with variability across counties and states, rather than the true distribution of xylazine, which may be more widespread.

STATEWIDE DATA FROM CONNECTICUT

All suspected overdoses in the state of Connecticut are investigated through the Office of the Chief Medical Examiner, and toxicology testing is standardized statewide; xylazine testing commenced in 2013 for all suspected accidental drug intoxication deaths.¹³ Monthly and annually, the Connecticut Department of Public Health releases an update on fatal drug overdoses. The department's August 2021 monthly report showed rising rates of xylazine-involved overdose deaths since they started tracking in 2019 (Figure 1).¹⁴ In 2019, the first report of xylazine among opioid-involved overdose deaths in Connecticut identified 71 deaths containing xylazine and fentanyl. In 2020, 141 overdose deaths involving xylazine and fentanyl were reported, and in the first 30 weeks of 2021 there were 172 overdose deaths involving xylazine and fentanyl. In August 2021, data from the report indicated that xylazine prevalence among fatal opioid overdoses was rapidly increasing.¹⁴ The US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) reported that between 2019 and July 2020, Connecticut saw unintentional drug overdose deaths with a lethal combination of fentanyl and xylazine increase from 5.8% to 11.4% of cases.¹¹

NATIONAL DATA

National data are similar to the trends seen in Connecticut, with evidence of increased prevalence of xylazine in the US drug supply. In 2019, the CDC released a report indicating that xylazine had been identified in postmortem toxicology samples from drug overdose deaths in 25 of the 38 states that were examined.¹² Prevalence of xylazine-involved overdose deaths has risen over the past year, with states including Connecticut, Massachusetts, and Pennsylvania reporting substantial increases in the number of cases identified from postmortem toxicology testing over the past 1 to 2 years.^{3,11,18} The CDC also reported that xylazine was identified in over 3800 national toxicological surveillance samples reported from 2015 through December 2020, with progressive increases each year, culminating in 1492 reports in 2020.¹²

DATA LIMITATIONS

Reported increases in prevalence of xylazine-involved overdose deaths significantly underestimate true prevalence because of wide variation in how cause of death is reported and how postmortem samples are tested within and across states.¹ Causes of death are classified according to International Classification of Diseases, 10th Revision (ICD-10) classifications, many of which do not specify the substance involved (e.g., "other opioid," "other narcotic," or "drug overdose"). Thus, even if the involved substance is known, it is not captured via current overdose death reporting systems. Although the National Association of Medical Examiners recommends listing all involved substances on death certificates, this recommendation is not universally adopted in standard practice.¹ Furthermore, xylazine involvement is likely being undercounted among overdose deaths because testing only occurs at the request of the medical examiner and not in routine practice.⁸

CLINICAL CONCERNS

The clinical effects of acute xylazine toxicity in humans are not well defined but generally include significant respiratory depression, bradycardia, hypotension, and decreased consciousness.⁸ There are no specific reversal agents for xylazine toxicity approved for use in humans, and supportive measures such as mechanical ventilation, fluid resuscitation, blood pressure management, and heart rate monitoring may be indicated.⁸

Another important clinical concern is unique skin lesions associated with chronic xylazine injection, typically appearing as abscesses or ulcerations predominantly on the extremities.¹⁹ Multiple associations have been made between xylazine and severe skin ulcerations based on observational studies.^{19,20} Although a link has not yet been definitively established, it is important to recognize these severe skin lesions as potentially xylazine related to effectively address the underlying cause and recommend cessation of xylazine injection, both intentional and unintentional. Of note, these ulcerations are not specifically localized to the sites of injection but can occur diffusely.¹⁰

RECOMMENDATIONS

The rising prevalence of xylazine in the drug supply is a concerning trend that may be altering the risk profile of substance use, changing use patterns, and affecting treatment response for individuals with suspected overdose events. To further understand the impact of xylazine on the drug supply and on drug users, additional testing, research, education, and harm reduction measures are needed.

Testing

Despite postmortem testing showing xylazine involvement in an increasing

number of overdose deaths, there remains minimal screening, surveillance, or monitoring for xylazine among people who use drugs, or of the drug supply itself. There is great need for improved surveillance to develop a better understanding of the current drug supply. This information is crucial for an appropriate and directed public health response and for first responders and clinicians making medical decisions related to xylazine-involved drug overdoses and associated complications.

Despite there being high-quality, detailed data from Connecticut, Philadelphia, and a few other areas in the Northeast United States, overall, there is a dearth of surveillance testing and therefore a scarcity of information on the prevalence of xylazine, both nationally and in most localities. All cases of suspected drug overdose should include xylazine testing; however, current xylazine testing requires a comprehensive toxicology screen via gas chromatography-mass spectrometry, which is a timely and costly barrier to widespread screening. A rapid xylazine screening test needs to be developed and disseminated to allow for point-ofcare testing for clinical and individual use. In fact, point-of-care drug checking services using Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy have identified xylazine in the drug supply.²¹ Given the growing presence of xylazine in drug overdose deaths, test kit developers should consider creating xylazine test strips, similar to fentanyl test strips (rapid antigen testing for use on urine samples), to allow for rapid detection of xylazine in settings utilizing drug checking technologies to identify components of unregulated substances prior to use.

Research

Research is critical to better understanding the national distribution of xylazine in the drug supply, the physiological effects of xylazine in humans at various exposure levels, and the combined effects of xylazine and other commonly used drugs (e.g., fentanyl, heroin, cocaine, amphetamines). One important area of clinical research is determining any causal relationship between xylazine and skin ulcerations and ways to treat and prevent these dangerous complications. The safety and effectiveness of tolazoline as a reversal agent for xylazine-related sedation in humans should also be investigated. More qualitative research, including ethnography, is critical to understanding how people are managing xylazine's risks, adapting their use patterns, and avoiding the substance or seeking it out, and to knowing the drug's relative availability and cost on the street and its embodied effects

Patient and Clinician Education

Education about the presence of xylazine in the drug supply is important for both patients and clinicians. First-line medical staff and respondersincluding emergency medical technicians, paramedics, emergency medicine clinicians, and people who use drugs—need to be aware of its rising prevalence as well as what to do in cases of suspected xylazine-involved overdose. In addition to continuing the use of naloxone for all overdoses with potential opioid involvement, all first responders should consider xylazine as a contributor when response to naloxone administration is inadequate, and be prepared to provide hemodynamic

support for xylazine-induced hypotension. Testing for xylazine should be performed, if available, and those with confirmed or suspected xylazine exposure should be evaluated for skin ulcerations. Importantly, testing the drug supply, and informing people who use drugs of identified contaminants, provides them the opportunity to modify their behaviors and incorporate harm reduction strategies.

Harm Reduction

Because there are currently no specific interventions for xylazine, it is important to continue to recommend and implement universal harm reduction measures as the prevalence of xylazine increases around the country. Harm reduction strategies and education on xylazine should be given to all individuals who use drugs. These harm reduction interventions include the following:

- Never use drugs alone. If using alone, individuals should take advantage of resources such as the Never Use Alone hotline (1-800-484-3731).²²
- Always have and know how to use naloxone if using unregulated substances. Always administer naloxone in response to any suspected overdose, including suspected xylazine, to reverse any possible opioid involvement.
- Start low and go slow: use a small test sample first to ensure that potency and effects are what is expected. Give ample time between dosing. Stagger use if using with others, so that 1 person can administer naloxone if necessary.
- Use from the same supplier if possible.

- Adopt safe injection practices (sterile syringes, clean skin with alcohol swab, don't lick needles, don't share or reuse needles).
- Seek medical care for unusual abscesses.
- Always contact emergency services in the event of drug overdose. Naloxone will not reverse the effects of xylazine.

CONCLUSION

The emergence of xylazine in the US drug supply represents a growing threat to people who use drugs. Coupled with the rise of high-potency synthetic opioids, such as fentanyl and its analogs, xylazine is a new potential risk in an ongoing overdose crisis. Initial steps to addressing this threat must include expanded xylazine testing, patient and clinician education on its risks, and promotion of harm reduction strategies to prevent further morbidity and mortality. *A***JPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Ryan S. Alexander, Bethany R. Canver, Kimberly L. Sue, and Kenneth L. Morford are with the School of Medicine, Yale University, New Haven, CT. Kimberly L. Sue is also with the National Harm Reduction Coalition, New York, NY.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to Ryan S. Alexander, DO, MPH, 367 Cedar St, Harkness Building A Suite 305, New Haven, CT 06510 (e-mail: Ryan. alexander@yale.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Alexander RS, Canver BR, Sue KL, Morford KL. Xylazine and overdoses: trends, concerns, and recommendations. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8):1212–1216.

Acceptance Date: April 5, 2022. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306881

CONTRIBUTORS

R. S. Alexander is responsible for conceptualizing the article, writing the initial draft, constructing the final submission, responding to reviewer comments, and editing the final version. B. R. Canver was involved in the conceptualization of the article and revisions of subsequent drafts. K. L. Sue was involved in revision of drafts for important intellectual content and in response to reviewer comments. K. L. Morford was involved in revision of drafts for important intellectual content, design of the article, response to reviewer comments, and final approval of the article.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to report.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

This work did not involve human participants and was institutional review board exempt.

REFERENCES

- Slavova S, O'Brien DB, Creppage K, et al. Drug overdose deaths: let's get specific. *Public Health Rep.* 2015;130(4):339–342. https://doi.org/10. 1177/003335491513000411
- Spoerke DG, Hall AH, Grimes MJ, Honea BN, Rumack BH. Human overdose with the veterinary tranquilizer xylazine. *Am J Emerg Med.* 1986; 4(3):222–224. https://doi.org/10.1016/0735-6757(86)90070-7
- Johnson J, Pizzicato L, Johnson C, Viner K. Increasing presence of xylazine in heroin and/or fentanyl deaths, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 2010–2019. *Inj Prev.* 2021;27(4):395–398. https://doi.org/10.1136/ injuryprev-2020-043968
- Drug Enforcement Administration. Xylazine. Available at: https://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/ drug_chem_info/Xylazine.pdf. Accessed September 17, 2021.
- Hoffmann U, Meister CM, Golle K, Zschiesche M. Severe intoxication with the veterinary tranquilizer xylazine in humans. *J Anal Toxicol.* 2001; 25(4):245–249. https://doi.org/10.1093/jat/25.4. 245
- Giovannitti JA, Thoms SM, Crawford JJ. Alpha-2 adrenergic receptor agonists: a review of current clinical applications. *Anesth Prog.* 2015;62(1):31–39. https://doi.org/10.2344/0003-3006-62.1.31
- Sinclair MD. A review of the physiological effects of α2-agonists related to the clinical use of medetomidine in small animal practice. *Can Vet J.* 2003;44(11):885–897.
- Ruiz-Colón K, Chavez-Arias C, Díaz-Alcalá JE, Martínez MA. Xylazine intoxication in humans and its importance as an emerging adulterant in abused drugs: a comprehensive review of the literature. *Forensic Sci Int*. 2014;240:1–8. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2014.03.015
- Agricultural Marketing Service, US Dept of Agriculture. Xylazine, tolazoline. 2019:18. Available at: https://www.ams.usda.gov/rules-regulations/ organic/national-list. Accessed March 16, 2022.
- Torruella RA. Xylazine (veterinary sedative) use in Puerto Rico. Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy. 2011; 6(1):7. https://doi.org/10.1186/1747-597X-6-7
- Thangada S, Clinton HA, Ali S, et al. Notes from the field: xylazine, a veterinary tranquilizer, identified as an emerging novel substance in drug overdose deaths—Connecticut, 2019–2020. MMWR

Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021;70(37):1303–1304. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7037a5

- Kariisa M, Patel P, Smith H, Bitting J. Notes from the field: xylazine detection and involvement in drug overdose deaths—United States, 2019. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2021;70(37): 1300–1302. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm7037a4
- Nunez J, DeJoseph ME, Gill JR. Xylazine, a veterinary tranquilizer, detected in 42 accidental fentanyl intoxication deaths. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2021;42(1):9–11. https://doi.org/10.1097/PAF. 000000000000622
- Connecticut Dept of Public Health. Drug Overdose Monthly Report. Available at: https://portal. ct.gov/-/media/DPH/Injury-Prevention/Opioid-Overdose-Data/Monthly-Death-Reports/August-2021-_2020-and-2019-Drug-Overdose-Deaths-Monthly-Report_CT_-9-13-2021_Final.pdf. Accessed September 23, 2021.
- Evans A, Krause M, Leach S, Levitas M, Nguyen L, Short LC. Analysis of drug residue in needleexchange syringes in Washington, DC. *Forensic Sci Int.* 2021;329:111083. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.forsciint.2021.111083
- Friedman J, Montero F, Bourgois P, et al. Xylazine spreads across the US: a growing component of the increasingly synthetic and polysubstance overdose crisis. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2022;233: 109380. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep. 2022.109380
- Busardò FP, Pichini S, Pacifici R, Karch SB. The never-ending public health issue of adulterants in abused drugs. *J Anal Toxicol*. 2016;40(7): 561–562. https://doi.org/10.1093/jat/bkw051
- Maryland Poison Center. ToxTidbits. January 2019. Available at: https://www.mdpoison.com/ media/SOP/mdpoisoncom/ToxTidbits/2019/ Jan%202019%20ToxTidbits.pdf. Accessed September 23, 2021.
- Reyes JC, Negrón JL, Colón HM, et al. The emerging of xylazine as a new drug of abuse and its health consequences among drug users in Puerto Rico. J Urban Health. 2012;89(3):519–526. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11524-011-9662-6
- Rodríguez N, Vidot JV, Panelli J, Colón H, Ritchie B, Yamamura Y. GC-MS confirmation of xylazine (Rompun), a veterinary sedative, in exchanged needles. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2008;96(3): 290–293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep. 2008.03.005
- Tobias S, Shapiro AM, Wu H, Ti L. Xylazine identified in the unregulated drug supply in British Columbia, Canada. *Can J Addict.* 2020;11(3): 28–32. https://doi.org/10.1097/CXA.00000000 0000089
- 22. Never Use Alone. Meeting people where they are, on the other end of the line, one human connection at a time. Available at: https:// neverusealone.com. Accessed October 18, 2021.

Subscribe to the AJPH Podcast

 in three different languages!





Listen to AJPH's monthly podcasts highlighting specific public health issues from the AJPH Web site, iTunes, Google Play, and on your phone podcast app. They are hosted by AJPH's Editor-in-Chief Alfredo Morabia in English and Spanish, and Associate Editor Stella Yu in Chinese.

AJPH

œ

August 2022, Vol 112, No.

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Social Vulnerability and Safe Building Recertification Violations in Miami, Florida, 2013–2018

T. Lucas Hollar, PhD, Anamarie Ferreira de Melo, MPH, CPH, Kaitlyn Maitland, BS, Sofia Cuenca, BA, and Eumihn Chung, BA

રેટ્રે See also Lehnert, p. 1089.

Objectives. To determine whether an association exists between Social Vulnerability Index (SVI) scores and 40-year recertification violation within the City of Miami, Florida.

Methods. A cross-sectional, observational secondary data analysis of social and housing vulnerability, including the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's SVI overall themes, estimated median year a housing unit was built, and 40-year recertification code violation data. We conducted the study using data sets from 2013 to 2018 at the census tract level in response to the collapse of Champlain Tower South in Surfside, Florida.

Results. Every 1-unit increase in a census tract's SVI score yielded a 21-fold increase in the odds of being a census tract with high 40-year recertification violations. Census tracts within the third quartile for SVI scores had approximately 9 times the odds, and tracts within the fourth quartile had 11 times the odds of being tracts with high 40-year recertification violations.

Conclusions. Findings demonstrate that inequitable conditions exist among the City of Miami's most socially vulnerable residents, through greater exposure to risky housing environments. (*Am J Public Health.* 2022;112(8):1217–1220. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306890)

hamplain Towers South, in Surfside, Florida, made global headlines as a catastrophe rarely witnessed in the developed world, when the building partially collapsed on June 24, 2021, killing 98 people.¹ Preliminary reports point to a combination of poor design, construction, leadership, and maintenance.¹ The events prompted calls for building code reform and scrutiny of the 40-year recertification process required by Miami-Dade County, which the building was in the process of completing at the time of the collapse.¹ The 40-year recertification process requires all aging buildings, except single-family homes, duplexes, and minor structures, to undergo reinspection after 40 years, and every 10 years thereafter.² Recertification

exists to confirm that buildings are safe for continued use and to mitigate disasters. In communities where vulnerability is high, however, preventing these occurrences and dealing with the aftermath present additional challenges.^{3,4} The capacity to identify these communities is available through the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)/Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) Social Vulnerability Index (SVI), which evaluates risk factors that might affect a community's ability to respond to external stressors like the Surfside tragedy.³ Taking into account recent events, exploration of linkages between the SVI and housing quality, as measured by violations of failing to complete 40-year recertification, might be used

to identify areas of the City of Miami with particular vulnerability to hazardous housing conditions and impaired capacity for emergency preparedness.

METHODS

To determine whether an association exists between higher SVI and higher 40-year recertification violations, we conducted a cross-sectional, observational secondary data analysis of measures from the 95 census tracts within the City of Miami. We used census tract data from the CDC/ATSDR's SVI,⁵ parcel data aggregated to the census tract level from the Florida Department of Revenue real property roll,⁶ and building code violation folio data aggregated AJPH

to the census tract level from the City of Miami Building Department.⁷ Our study population consisted of the 95 census tracts contained within the City of Miami.

Measures

Our measures of social and housing vulnerability included SVI themes overall, estimated median year a housing unit was built, and 40-year recertification code violation data. SVI themes overall indicates the relative vulnerability of census tracts in terms of 15 indicators categorized by 4 themes: socioeconomic status, household composition and disability, minority status and language, and household type and transportation.³ We used census tract-level data available in the 2018 SVI data sets to analyze information relevant to data collection years across folio and parcel data. We also created a dichotomous high-low SVI variable by splitting SVI themes overall at its median. The estimated median year a housing unit was built consists of the median year housing units were constructed within census tracts.⁶ The 40-year recertification process involves building owners receiving a Notice of Required Inspection, giving them 90 days to hire a registered engineer or architect to examine the building and submit a report.² A 40-year recertification violation consists of a property failing to obtain the required 40-year recertification as established by the City of Miami Building Code.² We calculated the percentage of folios with recertification violations in each census tract to compute our 40-year recertification violation variable. We also dichotomized the 40-year recertification violation variable into high and low by splitting it at its median.

Analysis

We performed statistical analyses using SPSS version 27.0 (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY). Statistical significance was defined as P < .05. For bivariate analyses, we analyzed census tracts' average SVI scores, average estimated median year a property was developed, and average percentage of 40-year recertification violation scores between high and low 40-year recertification violations via independent sample t tests. To determine an association between SVI quartile and high or low 40-year recertification violations, we used Pearson's χ^2 2-tailed tests. We included variables associated with high and low 40-year recertification violations at the P < .05 level in a logistic regression model. The variables included in the final models were (1) SVI and 40-year recertification violations and (2) SVI guartiles and 40-year recertification violations. Using ArcGIS 2.8 (Esri, Redlands, CA), we developed a choropleth map to demonstrate the spatial distribution of SVI and 40-year recertification violations among census tracts.

RESULTS

Our analysis involved the 95 census tracts of the City of Miami. The average SVI score for the census tracts was 0.73 (SD = 0.29). The average percentage of 40-year recertification violations was 44.28% (SD = 17.08). The average estimated median year a housing unit was built was 1969 (SD = 17.66). When we compared high and low 40-year recertification violation tracts, tracts with high rates of recertification violations had significantly higher SVI scores (0.84, on a scale of 0 to 1; SD = 0.24) than low tracts (0.62; SD = 0.30; P < .001) and significantly higher 40-year recertification violations (57.63%; SD = 9.94%)

than low tracts (30.66%; SD = 10.93%; P<.001). There was no significant difference in average estimated median year built. Additionally, when considering SVI quartiles, we found that higher guartile SVI scores were more likely to correspond with high 40-year recertification violations (P < .001). In logistic regression analysis, every 1-unit increase in a census tract's SVI score yielded a 21-fold increase in the odds of being a census tract with high 40-year recertification violations (odds ratio [OR] = 20.52; 95% confidence interval [CI] = 3.63, 116.20). Additionally, census tracts within the third quartile for SVI scores had approximately 9 times the odds (OR = 8.50; 95% CI = 2.29, 31.55) and tracts within the fourth guartile had 11 times the odds (OR = 10.77; 95% CI = 2.77, 41.75) of being tracts with high 40-year recertification violations (Table 1). The choropleth map confirms that census tracts with high SVI scores overlapped with census tracts with high percentages of 40-year recertification violations (Figure A, available as a supplement to the online version of this article at http://www.ajph.org).

DISCUSSION

Natural and anthropogenic hazards are not distributed randomly across communities.⁸ Communities with higher social vulnerability experience greater concentrations and magnitudes of environmental hazards.⁸ Findings from our study indicate that census tracts with higher SVI scores are more likely to be census tracts with increased amounts of 40-year recertification violations. Given the additive effect of increasing SVI within tracts, residents of census tracts identified as particularly vulnerable disproportionately appear to be exposed to risky housing environments.
TABLE 1— Relationship Between Social Vulnerability Index (SVI) and High Rates of 40-Year Recertification Violations Among Census Tracts: City of Miami, FL, 2013–2018

Census Tract Characteristics	Overall, Mean ±SD	Census Tracts With High Rates of Recertification Violations, ^a Mean ±SD or No. (%)	Census Tracts With Low Rates of Recertification Violations, ^a Mean ±SD or No. (%)	Pb	OR (95% CI)
Model 1					
Social Vulnerability Index	0.73 ±0.29	0.84 ±0.24	0.62 ±0.30	<.001	20.52 (3.63, 116.20)
% of folios within census tracts with 40- to 50-y recertification violations	44.28 ±17.08	57.63 ±9.94	30.66 ±10.93	<.001	
Model 2					
SVI quartiles within the City of Miami ^c				<.001	
1st quartile SVI		6 (26.10)	17 (73.90)		1 (Ref)
2nd quartile SVI		5 (20.80)	19 (79.20)		0.75 (0.19, 2.89)
3rd quartile SVI		18 (75.00)	6 (25.00)		8.50 (2.29, 31.55)
4th quartile SVI		19 (79.20)	5 (20.80)		10.77 (2.77, 41.75)

Note. OR = odds ratio; CI = confidence interval. The sample size was n = 95.

^aDichotomized 40-year recertification violations variable split at the median.

^bSocial vulnerability index and percentage of folios within census tracts with 40-y recertification violations, *t* tests; SVI quartiles within the City of Miami, Pearson's χ^2 test.

^cFirst quartile SVI has the lowest social vulnerability, and 4th quartile SVI has the highest social vulnerability.

In addition to increased exposure to risks, communities experiencing higher levels of social vulnerability have reduced abilities to recover from disasters.⁹ The survivors of the Champlain Towers South collapse continue their journeys of managing life and property loss and acquiring new housing. When communities with higher and lower social vulnerability experience equivalent damage and loss, the communities with higher social vulnerability have a more difficult and slower recovery time than other communities, exacerbating inequities.⁹

Research addressing social vulnerability has found associations between higher social vulnerability and property destruction and loss,^{9–11} extreme heat exposure,⁹ fire outbreaks,⁹ and physical hazards.^{9,10} Associations have also been found between lower social vulnerability and healthier built environments.¹² Our research aligns with past findings, and it expands the existing body of research by addressing social vulnerability and risky housing structures, as operationalized by SVI and 40-year recertification violations.

PUBLIC HEALTH IMPLICATIONS

Difficult lessons have been learned in the aftermath of the Champlain Towers South collapse. Given the ways in which hazard exposure, structural vulnerability, and social vulnerability overlap,¹¹ and considering the ways in which communities experiencing such conditions tend to have fewer social, political, and economic resources to ameliorate the consequences of natural and anthropogenic disasters,⁸ ample opportunities exist for policymakers and building code enforcement to identify and assist vulnerable communities in cases of unsafe housing structures.

To prevent future tragedies, our findings identify census tracts particularly vulnerable to exposure to risky housing environments. Policies that strictly enforce code compliance and penalize violators could improve inequitable exposures to hazardous housing conditions among populations with greater social vulnerability. To keep responses to 40-year recertification notifications prompt, code compliance officials could inform residents and homeowner associations of 40-year rectification violation reports, rather than only notifying boards of directors. **AJPH**

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

T. Lucas Hollar is with the Dr. Kiran C. Patel College of Osteopathic Medicine, Nova Southeastern University, Fort Lauderdale, FL. Anamarie Ferreira de Melo and Kaitlyn Maitland are with Urban Health Solutions, Miami, FL. Sofia Cuenca is with Health Little Havana, Miami, FL. Eumihn Chung is with the Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD.

CORRESPONDENCE

Correspondence should be sent to T. Lucas Hollar, Department of Public Health, Dr. Kiran C. Patel College of Osteopathic Medicine, Nova Southeastern University, 3200 South University Dr, Fort Lauderdale, FL 33328 (e-mail: Lucas.Hollar@nova.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints" link.

PUBLICATION INFORMATION

Full Citation: Hollar TL, Ferreira de Melo A, Maitland K, Cuenca S, Chung E. Social vulnerability and safe building recertification violations in Miami, Florida, 2013–2018. *Am J Public Health*. 2022;112(8): 1217–1220.

Acceptance Date: April 11, 2022.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306890

CONTRIBUTORS

T. L. Hollar and A. Ferreira de Melo conceptualized the study. A. Ferreira de Melo led the procurement of data, and K. Maitland assisted with the procurement of data. T. L. Hollar performed the data analysis. T. L. Hollar, A. Ferreira de Melo, K. Maitland, and S. Cuenca wrote the manuscript. E. Chung created the choropleth map. All of the authors assisted with revisions.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was funded in part by the Health Foundation of South Florida.

We thank the community members and partners that contributed to the Healthy Little Havana's Health Impact Assessment report, Implications of T4 Zoning Regulations on the Health of Little Havana Residents. This neighborhood-level report served as a catalyst for the citywide analysis. We specifically thank Luciana Gonzalez, who worked with the public entities to obtain the building code data, and Jacob Rosch (Reinvestment Fund) and Anthony Olivieri (FHEED), who gathered and prepared the parcel data.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

HUMAN PARTICIPANT PROTECTION

The institutional review board of Nova Southeastern University designated this study as non-human participant research.

REFERENCES

- Post NM. Miami–Dade building officials suspect poor maintenance in Surfside collapse. Engineering News-Record. July 29, 2021. Available at: https:// www.enr.com/articles/52171-miami-dade-buildingofficials-suspect-poor-maintenance-in-surfsidecollapse. Accessed August 26, 2021.
- 2. Miami–Dade County, Florida. The Building Code, ch 8, §11 (2001).
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Planning for an emergency: strategies for identifying and engaging at-risk groups. 2015. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/hsb/disaster/ atriskguidance.pdf. Accessed August 26, 2021.

- Andrews C, Caron C. Long term disaster recovery planning in urban centers: the role of land tenure and housing in reducing vulnerability. Paper presented at the 2016 World Bank Conference on Land and Poverty, Washington, DC. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Cynthia-Caron/publication/296195730_Long_Term_Disaster_ Recovery_Planning_in_Urban_Centers_The_Role_ of_Land_Tenure_and_Housing_in_Reducing_ Vulnerability/links/56d32d9408ae4d8d64a77613/ Long-Term-Disaster-Recovery-Planning-in-Urban-Centers-The-Role-of-Land-Tenure-and-Housing-in-Reducing-Vulnerability.pdf. Accessed September 2, 2021.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC/ATSDR Social Vulnerability Index. April 28, 2021. Available at: https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/ placeandhealth/svi/index.html. Accessed August 30, 2021.
- Property Tax Oversight, Florida Dept of Revenue. City of Miami real property roll (NAL) files from 2010–2019. Available at: https://floridarevenue.com/ property/Pages/DataPortal_RequestAssessment RollGISData.aspx. Accessed July 2020.
- Building Dept, City of Miami. City of Miami building code violations by parcel folio number from 2013–2018. Available at: https://www.miamigov. com/My-Government/Government-Services/ Request-Public-Records. Accessed July 2020.
- Huang G, London J. Mapping cumulative environmental effects, social vulnerability, and health in the San Joaquin Valley, California. *Am J Public Health.* 2012;102(5):830–832. https://doi.org/10. 2105/AJPH.2011.300466
- Flanagan BE, Hallisey EJ, Adams E, Lavery A. Measuring community vulnerability to natural and anthropogenic hazards: the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's Social Vulnerability Index. J Environ Health. 2018;80(10):34–36.
- Wolkin A, Patterson JR, Harris S, et al. Reducing public health risk during disasters: identifying social vulnerabilities. *J Homel Secur Emerg Manag.* 2015;12(4):809–822. https://doi.org/10.1515/ jhsem-2014-0104
- Highfield WE, Peacock WG, Van Zandt S. Mitigation planning: why hazard exposure, structural vulnerability, and social vulnerability matter. *J Plann Educ Res.* 2014;34(3):287–300. https://doi. org/10.1177/0739456X14531828
- Bell MF, Turrell G, Beesley B, et al. Children's neighbourhood physical environment and early development: an individual child level linked data study. *J Epidemiol Community Health*. 2020;74(4): 321–329. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech-2019-212686

Public Health CareerMart



job site for Public Health Professionals

- Career Coaching: Work with one of our experienced and certified coaches to better manage, plan, and develop your career goals.
- Résumé Writing: Take advantage of professional résumé writing for all professional levels.
- Résumé Critiques: Our expert résumé writer provides helpful feedback.
- Career Tips: Search by career stages or services you need using keywords or phrases.
- Salary and Benefits: Negotiation techniques and salary analysis. Learn how to negotiate effectively and confidently for a job offer or raise!
- Reference Checking/Employment Verification: Identify questionable references before they talk to prospective employers.
- Social Networking/Profile Development: Make the right connections and open up job opportunities you never knew existed.
- You can find it all here: careers.apha.org/jobseekers/resources/



œ

Reproduced with permission of copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.